Microbial profiling of liquid feed for pigs and the impact of strategies to optimise feed microbial quality on the feed and pig gut microbiome



A thesis presented in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

By

James Cullen

Supervisors: Prof. Gillian E. Gardiner Dr. Peadar G. Lawlor Dr. Paul Cormican



Department of Science School of Science and Computing

Submitted to SETU Waterford, February 2024

Declaration

No element of the work described in this thesis has been previously submitted for a degree at this or any other institution. The work in this thesis has been performed by the author, with supervision and guidance/support as outlined in the Acknowledgements section.

Signature:

latter Dered

Date: <u>29/02/2024</u>

Table of contents

Declaration	i
Table of contents	ii
List of tables	X
Table of figures	xii
List of supplementary tables	xix
Table of supplementary figures	XX
List of abbreviations	xxiv
Abstract	1
Methodological considerations	2
References	2
Chapter 1: Literature Review (Part 1): Microbiological services provided by th	e pig gut
microbiome	3
1.1 Introduction	4
1.2 Pig gut microbiome: abundance and diversity	4
1.3 Development of intestinal microbiota over the lifetime of a pig	4
1.4 Core gut microbiome of pigs and variance between intestinal sites	7
1.5 Colonisation resistance	10
1.6 Production of antimicrobial substances	15
1.6.1 Bacteriocins	15
1.6.2 Hydrogen peroxide	19
1.6.3 Lactic acid	21
1.6.4 Volatile fatty acids	23
1.7 Production of enzymes	25
1.8 Benefits of volatile fatty acids (apart from antimicrobial activity)	27
1.8.1 Contribution to host metabolism: energy source for colonocytes	27
1.8.2 Other beneficial effects on gut health	
1.9 Production of vitamins	

1.9.	.1 F	Production of vitamin K	30
1.9.	.2 E	3-group vitamins	31
1.10	Quoi	rum sensing and manipulation	36
1.10	0.1	Control of pathogenesis and biofilm formation	37
1.11	Anti	biotic resistance genes	38
1.1	1.1	The gut microbiome as a reservoir of antibiotic resistance genes	39
1.1	1.2	Transfer of ARGs between commensals and pathogens	41
1.1	1.3	Targeting the pig gut microbiome to reduce antibiotic resistance	42
1.12	Conc	clusions	44
1.13	Refe	rences	45
Chapter impact o	1: Lite on the p	erature Review (Part 2): Microbial quality of liquid feed for pigs and big gut microbiome	its .60
1.14	Intro	duction to liquid feeding	61
1.15	Туре	es of liquid feed	.63
1.16	Desi	rable characteristics of liquid feed	.64
1.17	Pote	ntial benefits of liquid feed for pigs	65
1.1′	7.1	Improved gut health and pathogen inhibition	65
1.1′	7.2	Use of industry co-products	66
1.18	Othe	r benefits of liquid feed	67
1.13	8.1	Reduced feed costs	67
1.13	8.2	Practical benefits	67
1.18	8.3	Environmental benefits	68
1.19	Disa	dvantages of liquid feed for pigs	68
1.19	9.1	Formation of biogenic amines/loss of nutritional value	68
1.19	9.2	Bile salt hydrolase activity	69
1.20	Envi	ronmental implications	69
1.21	Micr	obial quality of feed	70
1.2	1.1	Dry feed: meal versus pellets	70

1.21	1.2	Fresh and fermented liquid feed	73
1.21	1.3	Acidified liquid feed	
1.21	1.4	Other disadvantages of liquid feed	
1.22 feed	Liqui	id feed system sanitisation and impact on the microbial profile	of liquid 89
1.23 perfor	Impa mance	ect of liquid feed on the pig gut microbiome and influence on pro-	ig growth 101
1.23	3.1	Suckling and weaned pigs	101
1.23	3.2	Grow-finishing pigs	118
1.24	Conc	clusions	122
1.25	Refer	rences	124
1.26	Ratio	onale and objectives of the research	133
Chapter	2: Op	ptimisation of a bead-beating procedure for simultaneous extr	action of
bacterial	and f	fungal DNA from pig faeces and liquid feed for 16S and ITS	S2 rDNA
amplicor	n seque	encing	125
1	i seque	chenig	135
2.1	Abstr	ract	
2.1 2.2	Abstr Impli	ract	
2.1 2.2 2.3	Abstr Impli Introd	ractications	
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4	Abstr Impli Introd Mate	ract ications duction erial and methods	
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design	
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design Sample collection and storage	133 136 137 137 138 138 138
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S .3 B	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design Sample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction	133 136 137 137 138 138 138 138
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L	ract ications duction vrial and methods Experimental design Sample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction ibrary preparation and amplicon sequencing	133 136 137 137 138 138 138 138 138
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L 2.4.4.1.	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design Cample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction ibrary preparation and amplicon sequencing 16S rDNA	133 135 137 137 137 138 138 138 138 138 139
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate: 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L 2.4.4.1.	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design Sample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction Library preparation and amplicon sequencing 16S rDNA ITS2 rDNA	133 136 137 137 138 138 138 138 138 139 139 140
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L 2.4.4.1. 2.4.4.2. 5 B	ract ications duction erial and methods Experimental design Sample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction Ibrary preparation and amplicon sequencing 16S rDNA ITS2 rDNA Bioinformatics and statistical analysis	133 135 137 137 137 138 138 138 138 138 139 139 140 140
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate: 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L 2.4.4.1. 2.4.4.2. 5 B Resul	ract ications	133 133 136 137 137 138 138 138 138 138 139 139 140 140 142
2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.4. 2.	Abstr Impli Introd Mate 1 E 2 S 3 B 4 L 2.4.4.1. 2.4.4.2. 5 B Resul 1 Ir	ract ications duction erial and methods erial and methods experimental design Experimental design Sample collection and storage Gample collection and storage Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction Ibrary preparation and amplicon sequencing 16S rDNA ITS2 rDNA Bioinformatics and statistical analysis Its mpact of bead-beating on DNA yield	133 135 137 137 137 138 138 138 138 138 138 139 139 140 140 142 142

2.5.3	Beta-diversity143
2.5.4	Differential abundance analysis
2.6 A	uthor's points of view145
2.7 T	ables and figures
2.8 R	eferences
Chapter 3:	Bacteriome and mycobiome profiling of liquid feed for finisher pigs on
commercial	pig production farms157
3.1 A	bstract
3.2 Ir	ntroduction
3.3 N	faterials and Methods159
3.3.1	Sample collection
3.3.2	Bacteriome and mycobiome analysis of liquid feed samples160
3.3.	2.1. DNA extraction
3.3.	2.2. Library preparation and amplicon sequencing
3.3.3	Bioinformatics and statistical analysis161
3.3.4	Extraction, derivatisation and HPLC analysis of biogenic amines162
3.4 R	esults163
3.4.1	Diversity of bacteria and fungi in liquid feed163
3.4.2	Comparison of bacterial and fungal taxa in liquid feed between sampling
locatio	ons165
3.4.3	Differentially abundant bacterial and fungal genera between sampling
locatio	ons
3.4.4	Comparison of bacterial and fungal taxa in liquid feed between farms167
3.4.5	Biogenic amine concentrations in liquid feed sampled from the mixing
tanks a	and troughs
3.5 D	viscussion
3.6 C	onclusion
3.7 T	ables and figures
3.8 S	upplementary Information

3.9	References
Chapter	4: Profiling the bacteriome of a diet fed in meal or pelleted form, delivered as
dry, wet	/dry or liquid feed and its impact on the faecal and intestinal bacteriome of grow-
finisher	pigs204
4.1	Abstract
4.2	Introduction
4.3	Materials and Methods
4.3	.1 Study design, animal management, diet preparation and feeding208
4.3	.2 Feed, faecal and gut digesta sampling
4.3	.3 DNA extraction, library preparation and amplicon sequencing
4.3	.4 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis
4.4	Results
4.4.	.1 Bacterial composition and diversity of dietary treatments according to feed
for	m and sampling location212
4.4	.2 Impact of feed form and delivery method on diversity of the faecal and gut
bac	teriome
4.4	.3 Differential abundance of bacterial genera in the intestinal and faecal
bac	teriome of pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form215
4.4	.4 Growth, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality data218
4.4	.5 Correlation of growth rate, feed intake and feed efficiency with beta
div	ersity and differentially abundant bacterial genera in the faecal and gut
bac	teriome
4.5	Discussion
4.6	Conclusion
4.7	Tables and figures 227
4.8	Supplementary information
4.9	References
Chapter	5: Optimising the hygiene of a liquid feeding system to improve the quality of
liquid fe	ed for pigs
5.1	Abstract

5.2 Introduction		
5.3 Materials and Methods		
5.	3.1	Ethical approval
5.	3.2	Sanitisation of liquid feeding system
	5.3.2	.1. Initial intensive cleaning
	5.3.2	.2. Acid wash and set up of nightly acid rinse
5.	3.3	Diet preparation and feeding
5.	3.4	Animal housing, management and records
5.	3.5	Sample collection
	5.3.5	.1. Feed pipeline internal surface
	5.3.5	.2. Mixing tank internal surface
	5.3.5	.3. Feed and water
5.	3.6	SEM sample preparation and observation
5.	3.7	Microbiological analysis
5.	3.8	Physico-chemical analysis of feed samples
5.	3.9	Statistical analysis
5.4	Re	
5.	4.1	Veterinary treatments and pig deaths
5.	4.2	Body weight, feed intake, growth and feed efficiency
5.	4.3	Microbiology of the dry feed and water used for the preparation of liquid
fe	ed	
5.	4.4	Impact of the sanitisation programme on the microbiology of the liquid
fe	eding	system
5.	4.1	Relationship between ATP concentrations and microbial counts on liquid
fe	eding	system surfaces
5.	4.2	Imaging of mixing tank and feed pipe surfaces pre- and post-cleaning .294
5.	4.3	Impact of the sanitisation programme on the microbiology of the liquid
te	ed	
5.	4.4	Impact of sampling location on the microbiology of the liquid feed 297

5.4.5 Effect of the sanitisation programme on the gross energy (GE), ethanol,
lactic acid, volatile fatty acid and biogenic amine content of liquid feed
5.5 Discussion
5.6 Conclusion
5.7 Tables and figures
5.8 Supplementary Information
5.9 References
Chapter 6: Investigating the impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and liquid feeding systems for pigs
6.1 Abstract
6.2 Introduction
6.3 Materials and Methods
6.3.1 Ethical approval
6.3.2 Sanitisation of the liquid feeding system
6.3.3 Diet preparation and feeding and animal housing and management329
6.3.4 Sample collection for bacteriome and mycobiome analysis
6.3.4.1. Feed pipeline internal surfaces
6.3.4.2. Feed and water
6.3.5 DNA extraction
6.3.6 Library preparation and amplicon sequencing
6.3.7 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis
6.4 Results
6.4.1 Diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities
6.4.1.1. Feed pipeline
6.4.1.2. Liquid feed
6.4.2 Composition of the bacteriome and mycobiome
6.4.2.1. Feed pipeline
6.4.2.2. Liquid feed

	6.4.2.3. Dry feed and water used to prepare liquid feed	
6.5	Discussion	
6.6	Conclusion	349
6.7	Tables and figures	
6.8	Supplementary information	
6.9	References	
Chapter	r 7: Overall discussion	
7.1	References	
Acknow	vledgements	
Appendix		
Research Dissemination		

List of tables

Table 1.1: Range of bacteriocin-producing bacteria isolated from the pig gut or faeces
and their spectra of inhibition
Table 1.2: Antimicrobial activity (MIC_{50}^{1} , MBC_{50}^{2} and MBC_{50}/MIC_{50} ratio ³) of
propionic acid and sodium butyrate against pig pathogens. Adapted from Gómez-García
et al. (2019) distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0
International License
Table 1.3: Proportion of bacterial phyla (%) predicted to synthesise eight B group
vitamins via PubSEED subsystem gene function annotation of 256 human gut
microbiome organism genomes. Adapted from data published in Magnúsdóttir et al.
(2015) distributed under terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International
License
Table 1.4: Standard pH values, microbiological parameters and organic acid levels in
residue-free and residue-containing liquid feed (Fisker & Jørgensen, 2010; Vils et al.,
2018)
Table 1.5: Microbiological data ($\log_{10} CFU/g$) from experimental meal and pelleted diets
(finely or coarsely ground) (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004; O'Meara et al.,
2020d)
2020d). 70 Table 1.6: Microbiological counts (log ₁₀ CFU/g) in the gastrointestinal contents of pigs fed either meal or pelleted diets (finely or coarsely ground) (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004). 72 Table 1.7: Microbial and physicochemical properties of fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only fermented, soaked, acidified, and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed. 76 Table 1.8: Liquid feed system cleaning and sanitisation regimes and dietary co-product inclusion for finisher feed on eight Irish, and 27 Swiss pig farms. 91 Table 1.9: Microbiological counts (log ₁₀ CFU/g), ATP readings (relative light units) and pH (± SD) of contact water sampled at different locations on nine pig farms before, immediately after and 14 days after extensive cleaning of the liquid feeding systems [adapted from Royer et al. (2005)]. 96 Table 1.10: Microbiological counts and organic acid and biogenic amine concentrations in liquid feed sampled from valves mid-way along the circuit of four farms before and after cleaning and disinfection of the entire liquid feeding system [adapted from Fisker &

Table 1.11: The impact of feeding fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only fermented,
soaked and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed on the gut microbiota of suckling, weaned
and grow-finishing pigs
Table 1.12: Growth performance, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality of
suckling, weaned and grow-finishing pigs fed fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only
fermented, soaked and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed
Table 2.1: Details of the bead-beating durations implemented during DNA extraction
from pig faeces, liquid feed and a mock community standard using the QIAamp® Fast
DNA Stool Mini Kit147
Table 2.2: Differential abundance $(\log 2 \text{ fold changes})^1$ of bacterial genera, present at > 1
% mean relative abundance across each bead-beating duration ² for pig faecal or liquid
feed samples ³
Table 2.3: Differential abundance $(\log 2 \text{ fold changes})^1$ of fungal genera, present at > 1
% mean relative abundance across each bead-beating duration ² for pig faecal or liquid
feed samples ³ 150
Table 4.1: Average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed
conversion efficiency (FCE; ADFI/ADG) of grow-finisher pigs fed meal or pellets via
dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding pigs over the entire 76-day experimental period, on a pen
basis (least square means \pm SEM ¹ ; $n = 6$ pens/treatment)
Table 4.2: Carcass characteristics of grow-finisher pigs fed meal or pellets via dry, liquid
or wet/dry feeding pigs at slaughter on an individual pig basis ¹ (least square means \pm
SEM ²)
Table 4.3: Mantel test correlation of faecal beta-diversity (Bray-Curtis distances) with
average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed conversion
efficiency (FCE) of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted
form ($n = 8$ per treatment) on day (D)28 and D63
Table 5.1: Gross energy (MJ/kg \pm SD ¹) and concentrations of ethanol, lactic acid and
volatile fatty acids (mmol/kg \pm SD ¹ on a dry matter basis) in feed collected at different
sampling locations before and after liquid feeding system cleaning
Table 5.2: Concentration of biogenic amines (mg/kg on a dry matter basis) in residual
liquid feed collected from troughs before and after liquid feeding system cleaning308

Table of figures

Figure 2.2: Boxplots displaying mean bacterial and fungal Shannon diversity estimates (y-axis) for pig faeces and liquid feed after DNA extraction using five different bead-beating durations [no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min bead-beating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20); x-axis]. For each respective plot, each bead-beating duration represents the mean Shannon diversity

Figure 3.1: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity of bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs on eight commercial pig farms. ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Figure 3.2: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in liquid feed collected at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1/farm), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3/farm), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3/farm) on eight commercial pig farms for bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities, and between farms for bacterial (c) and fungal (d) communities......179 Figure 4.1: Heatmap displaying the mean relative abundance (%) of the 20 most abundant bacterial genera by feed form (meal or pellets) at each sampling location. Bagged feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. Feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for the liquid feeding treatments.......230 Figure 4.2: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the bacteriome in the ileal digesta of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. (a) Ileal alpha-diversity by delivery method (dry; n = 14, liquid; n = 17, or wet/dry; n = 14),

Escherichia coli (E. coli), Enterobacteriaceae, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$. Mean feed pH is indicated by the solid red line. Bars of the same colour (microbial group) and temperature values that do not share a common letter/superscript are significantly different (p < 0.05)....316 Figure 6.1: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period (n Figure 6.2: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities in liquid feed at each sampling location (Mixing tank: n = 13; Fresh trough: n = 26; Residual Figure 6.3: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity between sampling location and post-cleaning (PC) period for bacterial (A) Figure 6.4: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 20 bacterial genera detected on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period. Figure 6.5: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 fungal genera detected on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period. Figure 6.6: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 bacterial genera detected in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period across different sampling Figure 6.7: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 fungal genera detected in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period across different sampling

List of supplementary tables

Table S 3.1: Summary of survey results on liquid feeding practices used in the finisher section on eight commercial pig production units (O'Meara et al. 2020a)......185 Table S 3.2: Concentration of individual biogenic amines (µg/mL) in standard mixes **Table S 3.3:** Mean relative abundance (RA, %) of bacterial and fungal phyla > 1 % RA in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs across all eight commercial pig farms. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Fresh Table S 3.4: Mean relative abundance (RA, %) of bacterial and fungal genera > 1 % RA in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs across all eight commercial pig farms. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Fresh **Table S 4.1:** Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) by treatment in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets......238 **Table S 4.2:** Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) by feed form in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets......252 **Table S 4.3:** Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) across delivery methods in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental Table S 4.4: Differentially abundant bacterial genera between treatment groups in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets, following
Table S 5.1: Ingredient composition and calculated chemical composition of the diet on
 Table S 5.2: Pen group weights and average pig weights in each pen of grow-finisher pigs at the beginning (day 1 post-cleaning; d1 PC) and the end of the experiment (day 76 post-cleaning; d76 PC). Average total gain, daily gain, daily feed intake and feed **Table S 5.3:** Cost benefit summary for liquid feeding system sanitisation programme for

Table of supplementary figures

Figure S 3.3: Boxplots displaying Shannon diversity of bacterial taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.

Figure S 3.5: Boxplots displaying Pielou's evenness of fungal taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on

sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.

Figure S 3.6: Boxplots displaying Shannon diversity of fungal taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.

Figure S 3.7: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity of bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs on seven commercial pig production units; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 7), Fresh trough (Fresh; n = 21), Residual trough (Residual; n = 18). Data from Farm H has been omitted. No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001...197$ Figure S 3.8: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in liquid feed collected at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n =3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3) on seven commercial pig units (data from Farm H has been omitted) for bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities, and between farms for bacterial (c) and fungal (d) communities (excluding Farm H). 198 Figure S 4.1: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the feed bacteriome of the experimental diets on day (D)27 of the experiment by (a) feed form (meal; n = 7, or pellets; n = 7) and (b) sampling location. Dry feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets while the bagged dry feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for the liquid feeding treatments. For each individual boxplot, feed forms or sampling locations that do not share a common letter are significantly different ($p \le 0.05$).

Figure S 4.2: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in feed collected on day (D)27 of the experiment by sampling location and feed form (meal or pellets). Feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets while the bagged feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for

Figure S 4.5: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in the faeces of grow-finisher pigs (**a**) by feed form and time point at baseline (n = 48), on D28 (n = 48) and D63 (n = 48), and (**b**) by delivery method at baseline (n = 48) where all diets were fed in meal form. Permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) results for the faecal samples are presented below each respective plot.

Figure S 6.1: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period (n = 15, except at baseline, where n = 4).

Figure S 6.2: Log-fold changes in bacterial differential abundance (genus level) in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between each post-cleaning (PC) period and Figure S 6.3: Log-fold changes in differential abundance of bacterial genera in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between sampling locations with post-cleaning (PC) Figure S 6.4: Log-fold changes in fungal differential abundance (genus level) in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between each post-cleaning (PC) period and Figure S 6.5: Log fold changes of the differential abundance of fungal genera in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between sampling locations with post-cleaning (PC) Figure S 6.6: Percentage read abundance of the top 15 bacterial and fungal genera detected in the dry feed (A and B, respectively) and water (C and D, respectively) used for preparation of the liquid feed. *Note that the full 'Rhizobium' classification at the

List of abbreviations

Abbreviation	Explanation
ADFI	Average daily feed intake
ADG	Average daily gain
AHDB	Agriculture and Horticulture Development Board
AHL	N-acyl-homoserine lactone
AI-2	Auto-inducer-2
ALF	Acidified liquid feed
ANCOMBC	Analysis of Compositions of Microbiomes with Bias Correction
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AOAC	Association of Official Analytical Chemists
ARG	Antibiotic resistance gene
ASV	Amplicon sequence variant
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BB	Bead-beating
BD	BigDutchman
BP	Base pair
BW	Body weight
BWG	Body weight gain
CAZyme	Carbohydrate active enzyme
CE	Carbohydrate esterase
CEC	Competitive exclusion culture
CFU	Colony forming units
CoA	Coenzyme A
CRISPR	Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats
DA	Differential abundance
DADA2	Divisive Amplicon Denoising Algorithm 2
DE	Digestible energy
DM	Dry matter
DMI	Dry matter intake
EFSA	European Food Safety Authority
EHEC	Enterohemorrhagic E. coli
ENA	European Nucleotide Archive
ENZ	Xylanase and β-glucanase enzyme complex
EPS	Extracellular polymeric substances
ESBL	Extended-spectrum β-lactamase
ETEC	Enterotoxigenic E. coli
EU	European Union
FAD	Flavin adenine dinucleotide
FCE	Feed conversion efficiency
FCR	Feed conversion ratio
FE	Feed efficiency
FID	Flame ionisation detector
FLC	Fermented liquid cereal
FLF	Fermented liquid feed
FMT	Faecal microbiota transplantation
G:F	Gain to feed ratio
GC	Gas chromatography
GE	Gross energy
GH	Glycoside hydrolases

GI	Gastrointestinal
GIT	Gastrointestinal tract
HAM	Hamamelitannin
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HGT	Horizontal gene transfer
HMDS	Hexamethyldisilazane
HPLC-FLD	High-performance liquid chromatography fluorescence detector
HSD	Honestly significant difference
ISO	International Organisation for Standardisation
ITS	Internal transcribed spacer
LAB	Lactic acid bacteria
LDA	Linear discriminant analysis
LFC	Log fold change
LOD	Limit of detection
LOD	Linopolysaccharide
LW	Live weight/Liquid whey
MBC	Minimum bactericidal concentration
MCT1	Monocarboxylate transporter isoform 1
MDR	Multi-drug registant
MGE	Mobile genetic element
MIC	Minimum inhibitory concentration
MDN	Most probable number
MPD	Maximum recovery diluent
	Mathiallin resistant Stanbylococcus aurous
	Niactinamida adapina dinualactida
NAD	Not detected
	Not measured
	Not measured
NMD5	Non-metric multidimensional scaling
NK	Not reported
NKC	National Research Council
NSD	No significant difference
NSP	Non-starch polysaccharide
OTU	Operational taxonomic unit
PAS	Pot-ale syrup
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PC	Post-cleaning
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PCR-DGGE	Polymerase chain reaction-denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis
PERMANOVA	Permutational analysis of variance
PFLF	Partially fermented liquid feed
PL	Polysaccharide lyases
PVC	Polyvinyl chloride
QIIME	Quantitative Insights into Microbial Ecology
qPCR	Quantitative polymerase chain reaction
QQ	Quorum quenching
QS	Quorum sensing
RA	Relative abundance
RFI	Residual feed intake
RLU	Relative light units
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SCFA	Short chain fatty acid

SD	Standard deviation
SE	Standard error
SEM	Scanning electron microscopy/Standard error of the mean
SLC	Soaked liquid cereal
SMCT1	Sodium-coupled monocarboxylate transporter 1
STEC	Shiga toxin-producing E. coli
TCA	Trichloroacetic acid
TLC	Thin-layer chromatography
TPP	Thiamine diphosphate
TRFLP	Terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism
VFA	Volatile fatty acid
WWDG	Wet wheat distillers' grains

Microbial profiling of liquid feed for pigs and the impact of strategies to optimise feed microbial quality on the feed and pig gut microbiome

James Cullen

Abstract

The objectives of this thesis were to (1) develop an optimal methodology for simultaneous profiling of liquid feed and pig gut bacteriome and mycobiome; (2) profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed on commercial pig farms; (3) determine the impact of different feed form and delivery methods on the feed and pig gut bacteriome; (4) determine whether intensive sanitisation of liquid feeding systems improves system hygiene and the microbiological and nutritional quality of liquid feed and if it impacts the bacteriome and mycobiome of feed and feeding system surfaces. All experiments were conducted with grow-finisher feed/pigs. The optimal method for simultaneously profiling the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and pig faeces included a 20-minute beadbeating step to minimise lysis bias. Application of this methodology on liquid feed samples from commercial pig farms revealed increased relative abundances of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) (Lactobacillus, Weissella and Leuconostoc) and yeasts (Kazachstania and Dipodascus) between liquid feed in the mixing tank and troughs, consistent with spontaneous fermentation. This was supported by moderate concentrations of biogenic amines, the products of amino acid degradation, which likely contributes to the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs. The LAB, Leuconostoc, which was associated with spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed, was enriched in the ileal and faecal bacteriome of liquid-fed pigs and correlated with higher feed intake and poorer feed efficiency. This may, in part, explain the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs observed in the study. Intensive sanitisation of the liquid feeding system removed pipeline biofilms, improved system hygiene and reduced concentrations of acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amines in the liquid feed. Bacteriome and mycobiome profiling revealed differences in liquid feed post-cleaning, including predominance of fermentative Weissella and Kazachstania in the residual trough-sampled feed, however, fermentation-associated metabolites remained below pre-cleaning concentrations at 10 weeks post-cleaning.

Methodological considerations

This thesis expands on the work of O'Meara (2020a), who investigated strategies to improve the microbial quality of liquid feed and to optimise growth of liquid-fed growfinisher pigs. In fact, samples banked from O' Meara et al.'s studies were used in Chapters 3 (O'Meara et al., 2020b) and 4 (O'Meara et al., 2020c). O'Meara et al.'s work demonstrated the occurrence of unintentional spontaneous (uncontrolled) fermentation in 'fresh' (not deliberately fermented) liquid feed on commercial pig farms. However, these studies were solely culture-based and the impact of liquid feed on the pig gut microbiome was not investigated. For these reasons, and due to the overall lack of DNA sequencebased studies of the liquid feed microbiome, high-throughput amplicon sequencing was selected in this thesis as the appropriate method to profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and the pig gut. Although shotgun metagenomics would provide more insight into taxonomy and the functionality of the microbiome, amplicon sequencing is more cost-effective for large-scale compositional profiling, especially considering the large number of samples analysed here. Additionally, although other microbial groups such as archaea and protists are known to be important components of the pig gut microbiome, this thesis focuses only on the bacterial and fungal communities in liquid feed and the pig gut. Samples previously banked from commercial pig farms were selected in order to profile liquid feed quality in Chapter 3 because a research farm-based study alone would not be representative of different commercial farms. Chapters 4-6, however, required a controlled environment and were therefore performed on a research farm/samples taken from the research farm to minimise variability in experimental conditions when assessing the impact of different experimental diets and of a liquid feeding system sanitisation programme.

References

- O'Meara, F. (2020a). Strategies to improve the microbial quality of liquid feed and optimise growth of liquid-fed grow-finisher pigs. PhD Thesis. Waterford Institute of Technology, Ireland.
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785.
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020c). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. *Journal of Animal Science*, 98(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021.

Chapter 1: Literature Review (Part 1): Microbiological services provided by the pig gut microbiome

Cullen, J.T., Lawlor, P. G., & Gardiner, G. E. (2022). Microbiological services delivered by the pig gut microbiome. In M. Bailey & C. Stokes (Eds.), *Understanding Gut Microbiomes as Targets for Improving Pig Gut Health*. Burleigh Dodds Science Publishing Ltd., Cambridge, UK.

1.1 Introduction

The pig gastrointestinal tract (GIT) is a complex and diverse microbial ecosystem inhabited by bacteria, viruses and archaea, as well as eukaryotes including fungi and protists, i.e. the gut microbiota, which, together with their genomes are collectively referred to as the gut microbiome (Ilhan, 2018; Ramayo-Caldas et al., 2020). An increasing body of research has highlighted the fundamental role of the gut microbiome in pig health and growth (Guevarra et al., 2019; Nowland et al., 2019). This chapter will focus primarily on the role of the resident bacterial communities in the pig gut and will explore their relationships, interactions, and contributions to the host. An estimated 100 trillion bacterial cells in the mammalian GIT contribute to host health, with the pig colon alone estimated to contain between 10 billion and 100 billion bacteria per gram of content (Gaskins et al., 2002; Guevarra et al., 2019; Isaacson & Kim, 2012). These microorganisms deliver microbiological services such as prevention of pathogen colonisation and production of VFAs and vitamins from food components that are typically indigestible to the host (Holman et al., 2017). This chapter also examines bacterial quorum sensing (QS) as well as the pig gut antibiotic resistome, and its implications as a reservoir of antibiotic resistance genes (ARGs).

1.2 Pig gut microbiome: abundance and diversity

The co-evolution of gut microbes with pigs has allowed for a synergistic relationship to develop between the host and 500-1000 distinct bacterial species that have adapted to perform a range of beneficial functions related to modulation of pig health (Patil et al., 2019). The pig gut microbiome is highly dynamic and is determined, and subsequently influenced by, several factors including age, diet and antibiotic administration, for example (Niu et al., 2015). This section will serve as an introduction to the pig gut microbiome and will discuss the microbial shifts that occur in the pig GIT from birth to slaughter and along different regions of the tract, as well as recent developments in identifying the core microbiome of pigs.

1.3 Development of intestinal microbiota over the lifetime of a pig

It has long been held that during gestation, the piglet gut is sterile, and that immediately following birth, microbial colonisation begins (Guevarra et al., 2019). However, studies in mice and humans suggest that some *in utero* bacterial colonisation occurs but whether this happens in pigs is currently open to debate (Ardissone et al., 2014; Jiménez et al.,

2008; Nowland et al., 2019). The nature of initial colonisation is influenced by environmental factors including the sow as well as the timing of exposure to different inocula, with repeated compared to single exposures reportedly resulting in different microbiomes (Fouhse et al., 2016).

One of the most crucial periods for pigs is weaning, as around this time the gut microbiota is most susceptible to change (Nowland et al., 2019). This period is characterised by a range of stressors for piglets including separation from the sow and littermates as well as the transition from milk to a solid cereal-based diet (Guevarra et al., 2019). These weaning stressors contribute to disruption of the gut microbiota, termed 'dysbiosis', allowing for the proliferation of pathogenic microorganisms, thereby increasing the incidence of diseases such as diarrhoea and enteritis (Yang et al., 2019).

Sun et al. (2019) found that *Enterobacteriaceae* dominated the faecal microbiota of diarrhoetic piglets during suckling, while *Bacteroidales* family *S24-7 group* was identified as a biomarker of diarrhoetic piglets at the early weaning stage. Furthermore, *Escherichia-Shigella* was identified as the core component of the diarrhoetic piglet microbiota, while *Prevotellaceae UCG-003* was the dominant genus in non-diarrhoetic piglets. Yang et al. (2019) also suggested that an alteration in relative abundance of *Escherichia* and *Prevotella* may be associated with pre-weaning diarrhoea.

De Rodas et al. (2018) observed age-related changes in the gut microbiota of pigs from birth to market, including increasing abundances of *Clostridia* and decreasing abundances of *Gammaproteobacteria*. However, at 24 hours post-weaning (21 days of age), there was a significant reduction in *Lactobacillaceae*, followed by a subsequent dramatic increase at day 33. This coincided with the introduction of solid feed and had the greatest impact on gut microbiota composition compared to age, changes in solid feed type, and pig movement (De Rodas et al., 2018). Motta et al. (2019) found that the weaning period resulted in a shift from a high relative abundance of *Bacteroidaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae*, to a *Prevotellaceae*- and *Ruminococcaceae*-dominated microbiota post-weaning. Functional metagenomic analysis indicated that high concentrations of long-chain fatty acids in the sow's milk may serve as an energy source for *Enterobacteriaceae* in suckling piglets (Motta et al., 2019).

Zhao et al. (2015) found that the ratio of *Firmicutes* to *Bacteroidetes* in the faeces of older pigs (2, 3 and 6 months old) was 10-fold higher than that of piglets at one month old (Figure 1.2). As the pigs matured, they developed a more stable microbiota, in agreement

with previous findings (Nowland et al., 2019; Schmidt et al., 2011). Han et al. (2018) reported that diversity and richness of the gut microbiota decreased with age, especially in finishing pigs. They also found compositional differences, with *Bacteroidetes*, *Firmicutes*, and *Proteobacteria* dominating for the first 42 days post-weaning, followed by *Bacteroidetes*, *Firmicutes* and *Spirochaetes* during the growing stage, and *Bacteroidetes*, *Firmicutes*, and interestingly the archaeal phylum *Euryarchaeota* during the finishing stage. Principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) also shows distinct clustering of pig gut microbiota across development stages (Han et al., 2018; Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1: Principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) plot of weighted UniFrac distances displaying the diversity of faecal microbiota of commercial pigs (n = 32) at various growth stages (pigs weaned at 26 days of age). The effect of growth stage on microbial community was analysed using Adonis statistical tests with 999 permutations. Adapted from Han et al. (2018) distributed under terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

Overall, these data demonstrate distinct age-related microbiota composition, with microbiota maturation occurring over time and weaning leading to the most dramatic microbial shifts.

1.4 Core gut microbiome of pigs and variance between intestinal sites

The conditions of the GIT vary from proximal to distal regions and between the mucosa and lumen, resulting in differing bacterial populations (Figure 1.2 and Figure 1.3) (Kelly et al., 2017). Zhao et al. (2015), when investigating whether faecal samples were representative of the intestinal microbiome, found that the dominant phylum in faeces was *Firmicutes*, while *Proteobacteria* predominated in the small intestine (Figure 1.2). However, as expected, the microbial composition of the large intestine was more like that of faeces, in agreement with McCormack et al. (2017).

Zhao et al. (2015) reported that *Proteobacteria* and *Firmicutes* constituted > 70 % and ~20 % of the microbiota in the jejunum and ileum, respectively (Figure 1.2). Conversely, others have reported that *Firmicutes* predominate in the small intestine, with variable proportions of *Bacteroidetes* and *Proteobacteria* (Crespo-Piazuelo et al., 2018; De Rodas et al., 2018; Quan et al., 2018). In the caecum and colon, Zhao et al. (2015) concluded that *Firmicutes* are the dominant phylum, representing > 75 % of the bacterial population followed by *Proteobacteria*; however, Quan et al. (2018) found that the relative abundance of *Bacteroidetes* was as high as 46 % in the caecum.



Figure 1.2: Microbial profile within distinct sections of the pig intestinal tract and faeces at phylum level. (a) Faecal microbiota of pigs at 1, 2, 3, and 6 months of age. (b) Microbial profile in the small and large intestines at 6 months of age (slaughter). Adapted from Zhao et al. (2015) distributed under terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

An interesting concept that has emerged over the last number of years is whether a 'core' pig gut microbiome exists, independent of age, breed, origin and diet. A meta-analysis carried out by Holman et al. (2017) analysed 20 published datasets of 16S ribosomal ribonucleic acid (rRNA) gene sequences of pig gut and faecal samples, in order to determine if certain bacterial taxa prevailed, irrespective of age, gut location etc. *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* were the dominant phyla, representing almost 85 % of all 16S rRNA gene sequences detected across all gut locations, with *Proteobacteria* the only other phylum present at all locations. They also found a number of genera that were present in > 90 % of samples including (in order of decreasing relative abundance) *Prevotella, Lactobacillus, Clostridium, RC9 gut group* and *Blautia* (Figure 1.3). Wang et al. (2019) also found *Prevotella* to be the most dominant and the most diverse genus

within the faecal microbiota, particularly after the introduction of solid feed **to** the diet at weaning. Interestingly, *Prevotella* has gained considerable attention recently as a key genus within the pig gut microbiota, having been linked with increased piglet growth rates (Mach et al., 2015).

Lactobacillus is also dominant within the core pig gut microbiome, accounting for up to 15 % of 16S rRNA gene sequences in faeces, independent of age (Niu et al., 2015), and is reportedly the dominant genus found in the stomach (Mann et al., 2014). Holman et al. (2017) also found certain genera to be differentially abundant in specific areas of the pig gut, as summarised in Figure 1.3. Mucosa-associated bacterial populations are represented here, but many studies focus on the lumen contents and/or faeces, as reflected in the sample numbers indicated. This may be an oversight considering that mucosa-associated bacteria are more likely to be autochthonous than taxa found in the digesta which may merely be passing through. Mann et al. (2014) studied the mucosa-associated microbiota of the pig GIT and found a similar composition to that reported by Holman et al. (2017).



Figure 1.3: Diagram indicating major sections of the pig gastrointestinal tract and direction of movement of digesta in the colon. Boxes detail the differentially abundant genera in each distinct gastrointestinal section as determined by linear discriminant analysis (LDA) with effect size (LEfSe) measurements. Genera with an LDA score (log10) > 4.0 are displayed. Duodenum and jejunum mucosa and digesta samples were excluded from this analysis as sample numbers were insufficient. Adapted from Holman et al. (2017) distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
A considerable amount of research is still required to elucidate whether a core pig gut microbiome exists. Perhaps, identifying the core functionality of the microbiota, through functional metagenomic and metabolomic studies, may provide a clearer picture, as opposed to identifying the predominant taxa alone. An additional challenge in identifying the core gut microbiome of pigs is that many studies have focused primarily on faecal samples, as outlined above (Guevarra et al., 2018; Han et al., 2018; Kim et al., 2015; Kubasova et al., 2018; Motta et al., 2019) (Figure 1.3). Some of the reasons for this include the relatively high rearing cost and long growth cycle of pigs from birth to slaughter, when compared to poultry, for example, and the ease of obtaining repeated faecal samples from the same pig (De Rodas et al., 2018).

There is also considerable study-to-study variation in the deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) extraction methods used, the 16S rRNA gene hypervariable region sequenced, and the sequencing platforms employed, all of which are likely to impact the reported microbial composition. In fact, Holman et al. (2017) reported that study-level effects were the strongest predictors of microbiome structure, followed by intestinal location and age, respectively. It should be noted though, that age, among other metadata categories, was also associated with study-level effects as several studies sampled at only one time point.

1.5 Colonisation resistance

As outlined above, early microbial colonisation of the piglet GIT plays a crucial role in establishing the resident microbiome, which subsequently influences host phenotype, nutrient utilisation and immunity (Mulder et al., 2011; Mach et al., 2015; Umu et al. 2017). One of the microbiological services provided by the pig gut microbiome is colonisation resistance. This concept refers to the ability of the commensal microbiota to act as a barrier, thereby offering intestinal protection as a result of direct competition between commensals and potential pathogens, for intestinal niches and the limited nutrients available (Iacob et al., 2019; Lawley & Walker, 2013; Spees et al., 2013). A number of mechanisms of colonisation resistance exist (Fons et al., 2000; Pickard et al., 2017). These include 'bacterial antagonism', via the production of bacteriocins and other antimicrobial compounds (Fons et al., 2000; Hu et al., 2018) which will be discussed in Section 1.5. Other mechanisms include competition for nutrients and/or receptor sites along the GIT, generally referred to as 'competitive exclusion', as well as microbiota-mediated upregulation of mucin secretion by goblet cells which prevents pathogen binding (Iacob et al., 2019; Liao & Nyachoti, 2017; Sicard et al., 2017; Spees et al., 2013).

These mechanisms of colonisation resistance, among other beneficial pig gut microbiotamediated microbiological services are summarised in Figure 1.4.



Figure 1.4: Schematic diagram of mechanisms of colonisation resistance and beneficial microbiological services provided by the pig gut microbiome. Straight red arrows denote inhibitory/bactericidal activity; curved red arrows denote stimulatory activity; red crosses denote inhibition of pathogen binding (Credit: Jonathan Brazil).

It should be noted that much of the research on the mechanisms of competitive exclusion to date has been carried out in murine models and refers to the human gut microbiome. However, it is reasonable to assume that similar mechanisms of competitive exclusion occur within the pig gut microbiome, considering the physiological similarities of the GIT, and that pigs are often used as a model for humans (Zhang et al., 2013).

It is widely reported that the resident gut microbiota competitively excludes pathogens by competing for nutritive sources. As outlined by Pereira & Berry (2017), in a stable, mature gut microbiome, all available nutritional niches would be expected to be occupied. Subsequently, new potential colonisers, whether commensal or pathogenic, would have to either outcompete a resident species, colonise a new nutritional niche arising from a change in host diet or take the place of an eliminated resident species, such as in the case of dysbiosis induced through antibiotic treatment.

The metabolic pathways to which commensals have adapted are also a key factor in maintaining colonisation resistance. For instance, some strains of *Escherichia coli* have developed to utilise specific carbon sources that some commensal *E. coli* cannot metabolise. For example, in the presence of two commensal *E. coli* strains, Maltby et al. (2013) demonstrated that enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* (EHEC) failed to colonise the gut in a mouse model. They hypothesised that this occurred because the commensal *E. coli* strains occupy slightly different nutritional niches to each other, but both use five sugars determined to be necessary for EHEC colonisation, indicating that the commensal *E. coli* had competitively excluded EHEC via direct competition for specific sugars. In addition, one of the commensal *E. coli* strains (Nissle 1917) used in the study by Maltby et al. (2013) has been shown to out-compete *Salmonella* Typhimurium in mouse models due to superior iron uptake ability (Deriu et al., 2013). Maldonado-Gómez et al. (2016) demonstrated that a strain of *Bifidobacterium longum* was capable of colonising and persisting in the human gut, but only in the absence of metabolically similar competitors. If present, these competitors occupied its niche and competitively excluded *B. longum*.

One of the other key mechanisms of competitive exclusion is competition for adhesion sites along the intestinal mucosa (Fons et al., 2000; Monteagudo-Mera et al., 2019) (Figure 1.4). However, much of the research on the mechanisms of pathogen exclusion through competition for binding sites in pigs comes from probiotic studies (Liao & Nyachoti, 2017; Plaza-Diaz et al., 2019; van Tassell & Miller, 2011; Yang et al., 2015). The mucus layer of the mammalian GIT is known to protect against pathogen invasion

by preventing colonisation and aiding in the removal of bacteria by peristalsis (Singh et al., 2018). Although the mechanisms of bacterial adhesion to the gut mucosa are not well understood, it has been proposed to be mediated by a number of surface adhesion proteins such as the mucus-binding protein MUB, fibronectin-binding protein, S-layer protein, and collagen binding protein (Monteagudo-Mera et al., 2019; Singh et al., 2018).

Enterotoxigenic *E. coli* (ETEC) and several other intestinal pathogens are known to initiate colonisation through surface adhesins, which interact with various receptors on the surface of intestinal epithelial cells in order to mediate bacterial binding (Singh et al., 2018). Resident bacterial communities and pathogens compete for these cell surface receptors for colonisation of the GIT. Competitive exclusion via inhibition of adhesion was first hypothesised by Chan et al. (1985), where human *Lactobacillus* isolates were found to inhibit the adhesion of uropathogenic bacteria to uroepithelial cells *in vitro*. They suggested that lipoteichoic acid was involved in the attachment of *Lactobacillus* to the cells but that steric hindrance most likely played a role in preventing uropathogen attachment (Chan et al., 1985; Reid et al., 1985).

Competitive exclusion cultures (CECs) have been developed for use in pigs to inhibit enteropathogen colonisation. Genovese et al. (2003) administered a caecum-derived mixed bacterial CEC to piglets twice within 24 hours of birth, prior to challenge with *Salmonella* Choleraesuis 48 hours after birth. These piglets shed *Salmonella* at a lower rate and had reduced *Salmonella* counts in the GIT compared to a control group, with effects persisting for up to 10 days post-weaning.

In addition to directly competing for attachment sites, there is also *in vitro* evidence to suggest that members of the commensal microbiota can promote mucin production, thereby enhancing the barrier function of the mucous layer and preventing pathogen binding (Sicard et al., 2017) (Figure 1.4). For example, a well-studied commensal bacterium, *Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron* increased goblet cell differentiation and gene expression related to mucous production in a mouse model (Wrzosek et al., 2013). Although it is difficult to determine the exact mechanisms by which competitive exclusion occurs and there is a lack of data for pigs, it is most likely through a complex combination of competitive interactions between the resident microbiota and pathogens for nutrients and binding sites along the GIT, some of which have been outlined above. The gut microbiome also confers colonisation resistance to the host via a range of other mechanisms, one of which is the production of antimicrobial substances.

1.6 Production of antimicrobial substances

Members of the gut microbiome secrete a wide range of antimicrobial substances capable of altering the composition of the resident microbiota, amongst other functions (Figure 1.4). These bacterial metabolites may be generated either as intermediates or end products (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017) and include bacteriocins, hydrogen peroxide, lactic acid and VFAs. In fact, because of the abundance and diversity of antimicrobials produced by members of the gut microbiome, it is considered a bountiful source of novel antimicrobials for potential therapeutic applications (Garcia-Gutierrez et al., 2019).

1.6.1 Bacteriocins

Bacteriocins are classified as small, heat-stable peptides that are synthesised ribosomally and secreted by bacteria, with narrow- or broad-spectrum bactericidal activity against competing bacteria, to which the producer has "immunity" (Lawley & Walker, 2013; Umu et al., 2017). Although they differ widely in terms of chemical structure and mode of action, many bacteriocins target bacterial cell membrane phosphate groups and disrupt the structural integrity of the membrane by decreasing the potential and/or the pH gradient across the membrane, forming pores which leads to cellular leakage (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017).

Many microorganisms including both Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, as well as certain archaea, produce bacteriocins (Umu et al., 2017). Lactic acid bacteria (LAB) and members of the genus *Bacillus* are known to produce a large number of bacteriocins which have been better characterised than those produced by many other bacterial groups in light of their use as probiotics (Abriouel et al., 2011; Hu et al., 2018; Liao & Nyachoti, 2017; Plaza-Diaz et al., 2019). Therefore, many of the taxa found within the pig gut microbiota are capable of producing bacteriocins, and in fact, a number of bacteriocins produced by porcine gut-derived bacteria have been described in the literature (Barrett et al., 2007; Du Toit et al., 2000; Han et al., 2014; Lin et al., 2020a; O'Connor et al., 2015; O'Shea et al., 2009, 2011, 2013; Robredo & Torres, 2000) (Table 1.1). The range of activity of these bacteriocins can be seen from Table 1.1, with a number of significant pig pathogens (or human pathogens carried by pigs), such as *E. coli, Salmonella*, and methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA), amongst the targets. This highlights the potential microbiological service offered by bacteriocin-producing members of the pig gut microbiome.

It is important to note though that *in vitro* production of bacteriocins by gut-derived bacteria does not necessarily imply production in the gut or that they are mediators of anti-infective activity. However, a few studies to date have demonstrated production of bacteriocins *in vivo*. For example, Corr et al. (2007) showed in a mouse model of *Listeria* infection that the bacteriocin-producing strain *Lactobacillus salivarius* UCC118 protected the mice, while a non-bacteriocin-producing mutant did not, demonstrating that the anti-infective activity was mediated primarily by the bacteriocin. Following on from this, Riboulet-Bisson et al. (2012) showed, via administration of the wild-type alongside a mutant lacking bacteriocin production, that *Lb. salivarius* UCC118 had a 'significant but subtle' impact on the pig gut microbiota, including inhibition of potentially pathogenic Gram-negative taxa, mediated, at least partially, by bacteriocin production.

Strain (bacteriocin produced)	Source of strain	Bacteria inhibited	References
Lactobacillus animalis 30a-2 ¹	Pig ileal	Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (16 isolates)	
	mucosa	Bacillus cereus	
		Listeria monocytogenes	
		Acinetobacter baumannii	
		Escherichia coli K12	
		Pseudomonas aeruginosa including MDR ²	
		Salmonella Choleraesuis	
		Salmonella Enteritidis	(Lin et al., 2020)
		Salmonella Typhimurium	
		Shigella flexneri	
		Shigella sonnei	
		Yersinia enterocolitica	
		MDR Acinetobacter baumannii	
		Extended-spectrum β -lactamase <i>Escherichia coli</i>	
Lactobacillus salivarius	Pig caecum	Enterococcus faecalis	
DPC6005		Enterococcus faecium	
(Salivaricin P and		Lactobacillus casei	
Bactofencin A)		Lactobacillus helveticus	(Barrett et al., 2007;
		Lactobacillus delbrueckii subsp. bulgaricus	O'Connor et al., 2015;
		Leuconostoc sp.	O'Shea et al., 2009,
		Listeria innocua	2011, 2013)
		Pediococcus pentosaceus	
Streptococcus hyointestinalis	Pig caecum	Bacillus cereus	
DPC6484		Enterococcus faecalis	
(Nisin H)		Listeria innocua	

Table 1.1: Range of bacteriocin-producing bacteria isolated from the pig gut or faeces and their spectra of inhibition.

		T • •		
		Listeria monocytogenes		
		Staphylococcus aureus		
Enterococcus faecium BFE	Pig faeces	Lactobacillus helveticus	(Du Toit et al., 2000)	
1072		Lactobacillus acidophilus		
(Enterocin L50A and L50B)		Pediococcus pentosaceus		
		Leuconostoc cremoris		
		Enterococcus faecalis		
		Listeria monocytogenes		
		Clostridium sporogenes		
		Clostridium tyrobutyricum		
		Propionibacterium acidopropionici		
Enterococcus faecalis AP	Pig faeces	Clostridium perfringens		
45 ¹		Enterococcus faecalis		
		Lactobacillus brevis		
		Lactobacillus delbruekii		
		Lactobacillus plantarum	(Han et al., 2014)	
		Listeria monocytogenes		
<i>Enterococcus faecalis</i> AP 216 ¹	Pig faeces	Clostridium perfringens		
		Listeria monocytogenes		
Lactobacillus salivarius X13 ¹	Pig faeces	Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus	(Robredo & Torres,	
		Staphylococcus epidermidis (Methicillin-resistant and	2000)	
		susceptible)		
		Micrococcus luteus		
		Lactobacillus salivarius		
		Lactobacillus fermentum		
		Lactobacillus paracasei		
		Pediococcus acidilactici		
		Pediococcus pentosaceus		

¹ Bacteriocin responsible for antibacterial activity has not been defined/identified ² MDR - Multidrug-resistant

A study by Hu et al. (2018) highlighted the importance of gut microbiota-derived bacteriocins in maintaining gut health in pigs. They identified two bacteriocin-producing *Lactobacillus* strains, *Lb. gasseri* LA39 and *Lb. frumenti*, as mediators of the diarrhoea resistance conferred by faecal microbiota transplantation (FMT) from diarrhoea-resistant to susceptible piglets. Moreover, they demonstrated that the diarrhoea resistance was facilitated by the bacteriocin gassericin A, which was found to be essential for modulating diarrhoea-associated fluid absorption and secretion across the intestine through binding to Keratin 19 on the plasma membrane of the host's intestinal epithelial cells (Hu et al., 2018). The results also indicated that this plasma protein may mediate signal transduction from gassericin A to the cell, with the bacteriocins may act as signalling molecules, either from one bacterium to another via QS or to host cells (Dobson et al., 2012).

It is also interesting to note that many of the pig gut microbiota-derived bacteriocinproducing strains identified to date also inhibit closely related genera/species (Table 1.1). This is a common finding for bacteriocin-producers, most likely due to the fact that bacteriocins are thought to confer a competitive advantage on producing strains by enabling them to colonise a particular niche. This potentially occurs in the pig GIT, with Walsh et al. (2008) concluding that one of the strains within a 5-strain *Lactobacillus/Pediococcus* probiotic mixture predominated in the ileum, possibly due to the production of salivaricin P, a bacteriocin active against *Listeria* but also other *Lactobacillus* species (Barrett et al., 2007).

Therefore, when considering the microbiological services provided by the gut microbiota of pigs, it is not only the anti-pathogen activity of bacteriocins produced by members of the gut microbiome that is important, but also their role in aiding colonisation and their physiological activity in the gut. Overall, the findings outlined here highlight the significant contribution that bacteriocin secretion from the commensal microbiome plays in conferring colonisation resistance and promoting the health of pigs.

1.6.2 Hydrogen peroxide

Hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) which is produced by many microbes, is a reactive oxygen species (ROS) capable of creating breaks in the phosphate backbone of DNA, which leads to the release of nucleotides, thereby inhibiting DNA replication (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Finnegan et al., 2010; Gough & Cotter, 2011). Additionally, the dissociation of H_2O_2 produces other ROS such as hydroxyl radicals which can attack the methyl group

of thymine, resulting in DNA damage (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Li et al., 2020). There is a lack of information on H_2O_2 production by members of the pig gut microbiota and research into its role within the pig gut microbiome.

However, many bacterial taxa found within the pig gut microbiota, for example, members of the LAB (which are all catalase-negative), can produce H_2O_2 , leading to inhibition of pathogenic bacteria that lack catalase, the enzyme responsible for breakdown of H_2O_2 (Vieco-Saiz et al., 2019) (Figure 1.4). For example, Lin et al. (2020b) isolated a strain of *Lb. animalis* from pig ileal mucosa which had antimicrobial activity against a range of pathogens including *S. aureus*. Upon addition of catalase, *Lb. animalis* lost its *S. aureus* inhibitory activity, indicating that it was mediated, at least in part, by H_2O_2 . It should be noted that *S. aureus* usually produces catalase; however, protease was added to degrade any antimicrobial peptides and therefore most likely inactivated *S. aureus*-secreted catalase (Lin et al., 2020). However, whether this gut-derived *Lb. animalis* has any H_2O_2 -mediated anti-pathogen activity *in vivo* remains to be investigated.

Anaerobic bacteria generally lack catalase and are therefore usually more sensitive to H_2O_2 . In addition, Gram-negative bacteria are more sensitive compared to Gram-positives (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017). Bacterially produced H_2O_2 is known to act synergistically with lactic acid, the antimicrobial properties of which will be discussed in Section 1.6.3. Lactic acid disrupts the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria, rendering the cells sensitive to H_2O_2 and other antimicrobial substances (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Garcia-Gutierrez et al., 2019).

In addition to the inter-bacterial interactions mediated by ROS, the host gut epithelium plays a key role in influencing the microbiome via production of antimicrobials and ROS which may act as signalling molecules in the communication between gut microbiota and the intestinal mucosa (Berstad et al., 2016). The enzyme dual oxidase 2 (Duox2) produces H_2O_2 in the GIT, and its expression is induced by the microbiome via different signalling pathways (Sommer & Bäckhed, 2015).

However, it should be noted that some inflammatory diseases of the GIT are associated with high levels of H_2O_2 (Basu Thakur et al., 2019; Garcia-Gutierrez et al., 2019). In addition, H_2O_2 production is not limited to beneficial commensals; pathogenic bacteria such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae* are also thought to produce H_2O_2 to inhibit competing organisms (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017). In fact, Erttmann & Gekara (2019) have shown

that H₂O₂ released by *S. pneumoniae* inhibits inflammasome-dependent innate immunity, and thus may contribute to pathogen colonisation.

1.6.3 Lactic acid

Lactic acid is an organic acid and is a major metabolic end-product of carbohydrate fermentation by LAB, the group of Gram-positive aerotolerant anaerobic bacteria named as such due to their fermentative metabolism (Tannock, 2004; Yang et al., 2015). Lactic acid bacteria are classified into three different groups: obligately homofermentative which produce lactic acid as their sole metabolite (e.g. *Lb. acidophilus, Lb. delbrueckii, Lb. salivarius*), facultatively heterofermentative (e.g. *Lb. plantarum, Enterococcus, Lactococcus, Pediococcus, Streptococcus*) and obligately heterofermentative (e.g. *Leuconostoc, Weissella*), which generate less lactic acid but produce other end-products, including acetic acid, formic acid, ethanol and carbon dioxide (Du Toit et al., 2001; Endo & Dicks, 2014).

Lactobacillus alone, many species of which are homofermentative, has been reported to account for up to 15 % of the pig faecal bacterial community (Niu et al., 2015). Hence, a relatively large quantity of lactic acid can be assumed to be produced by the pig gut microbiota. For instance, in pigs fed a dry diet, lactic acid concentrations in the stomach are ~70 mmol kg⁻¹ while pigs fed fermented liquid feed can have concentrations as high as 120 mmol kg⁻¹, with a decreasing trend observed along the GIT, in both cases (Højberg et al., 2003). Lactic acid production in the stomach of suckling and newly weaned pigs is particularly relevant. At this time, the pig has a poorly developed ability to produce gastric acid and relies on the fermentation of lactose to lactate to maintain a low pH in the stomach, which is the first line of defence against ingested pathogens (Lawlor et al., 2020).

Lactic acid is known to inhibit the growth of, and also to directly kill, pathogens (Figure 1.4). Wang et al. (2015) determined, *in vitro*, that exposure to 0.5 % lactic acid for 1 hour was sufficient to completely inactivate the Gram-negative pathogens *Salmonella* Enteritidis and *E. coli*, while *L. monocytogenes* (Gram-positive) required 2 hours of exposure. However, lactic acid does not generally affect host epithelial cells due to the secretion of bicarbonate by the mucus layer, creating a pH gradient with a pH close to neutral (Allen & Flemström, 2005; Vieco-Saiz et al., 2019).

Apart from acidification of the gut, the antimicrobial effects of lactic acid produced by the gut microbiota are achieved through several mechanisms. Alakomi et al. (2000) demonstrated that lactic acid effectively permeabilises the outer membrane of Gramnegative bacterial cells, thereby inducing lipopolysaccharide (LPS) release and rendering the cell susceptible to antimicrobial substances including lactic acid itself. Lactic acid can also penetrate the cytoplasmic membrane of bacteria in its undissociated form. Once inside the cell, the higher cytosolic pH causes the acid to dissociate into lactate, releasing protons, which reduces intracellular pH, disrupting enzymatic activity, protein function and DNA structure (Stanojević-Nikolić et al., 2016; Suiryanrayna & Ramana, 2015).

In addition, in order to counteract the low pH, the cell must use adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to pump protons out of the cell, which depletes cellular energy and upon prolonged exposure to lactic acid, this can result in cell death (Suiryanrayna & Ramana, 2015). Another antimicrobial mechanism of lactic acid involves inhibition of substrate transport as a result of the aforementioned changes in membrane permeability. In addition, the changes in pH within the cell can suppress the oxidation of the co-enzyme nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) which is critical for fermentation and the electron transport chain during cellular respiration and thus can lead to death of the bacterium (Stanojević-Nikolić et al., 2016).

As mentioned in Section 1.6.2, lactic acid also acts synergistically with other antimicrobial substances including H_2O_2 and bacteriocins to inhibit the growth of pathogens (Atassi & Servin, 2010; Engevik & Versalovic, 2017). This is likely the result of the outer membrane-permeabilising activity of lactic acid which renders the cell susceptible to the antimicrobial action of H_2O_2 , which is exacerbated by the pH-associated damage mediated by lactic acid. In addition to the antimicrobial properties of lactic acid, the associated reduction in gastric pH due to the high abundance of *Lactobacillus* in the pig stomach, particularly in the *Pars oesophagea*, may also increase the activity of pepsin, thereby enhancing protein utilisation (De Witte et al., 2019; McGillivery & Cranwell, 1992; Suiryanrayna & Ramana, 2015). This is particularly important in suckling and newly weaned pigs, as they have insufficient gastric acid production, as outlined above. An additional beneficial effect of lactic acid is that lactate can be converted by members of the gut microbiota, into butyrate, the beneficial properties of which will be discussed in Sections 1.6.4 and 1.8 (Esquivel-Elizondo et al., 2017).

1.6.4 Volatile fatty acids

Short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), particularly acetate (C2), propionate (C3) and butyrate (C4), are the major VFAs produced by the gut microbiota, and therefore will be the focus of this section (Figure 1.4). They are produced primarily in the large intestine of hindgut fermenters including pigs, in which they have been estimated to contribute between 10-25 % of basal energy requirements (Agyekum, 2016; Bergman, 1990; Nakatani et al., 2018), which will be discussed in Section 1.8.1. Short-chain fatty acids are carboxylic acids, generally classified as having less than 6 carbon atoms, produced in the gut lumen by bacterial fermentation of primarily undigested dietary carbohydrates. Short-chain fatty acids concentrations are generally highest in the proximal colon, where most fermentable substrates are available, with a decline towards the distal colon (Liu et al., 2018; Venegas et al., 2019; Yoon et al., 2018).

Butyrate is mostly produced by *Firmicutes* in the colon, while acetate and propionate are produced mainly by members of the phylum *Bacteroidetes* (Iacob et al., 2019; Venegas et al., 2019). *Clostridium, Blautia,* and *Ruminococcus (Firmicutes)* typically produce butyrate from acetate through the butyryl coenzyme A (CoA): acetate CoA transferase pathway. *Prevotella (Bacteroidetes)* among other genera, produce acetate, and therefore act as an energy source for butyrate producers via a process known as cross-feeding (Holman et al., 2017). Additionally, as previously mentioned, butyrate can be formed from lactate; specifically from the conversion of lactate to pyruvate through either the butyrate kinase or butyryl-CoA: acetate-CoA transferase pathways (Esquivel-Elizondo et al., 2017). Cross-feeding also occurs here, as lactate is a major end-product of many LAB found within the pig gut, as outlined above. While SCFAs have a range of functions in the host (Sun & O'Riordan, 2014; Venegas et al., 2019) (see Section 1.8), this section will focus on their antimicrobial properties.

Short-chain fatty acids directly acidify the GIT, aiding in colonisation resistance (Iacob et al., 2019). Like lactic acid, the non-ionised form of SCFAs can exhibit antibacterial activity once inside the bacterial cytoplasm. Upon entry, dissociation of the acid leads to an accumulation of protons, resulting in pH reduction and subsequent disruption of the transmembrane proton motive force. Additionally, the dissociation of acids results in a build-up of SCFA anions which interferes with osmotic balance. The combination of these factors ultimately leads to disruption of critical cellular processes including ATP generation, resulting in death of the bacterial cell (Sun & O'Riordan, 2014).

Jacobson et al. (2018) showed that the anti-*Salmonella* activity of *Bacteroides* was mediated by propionate which directly inhibited growth *in vitro* via disruption of intracellular pH. Other pig pathogens that are susceptible to the antibacterial effects of VFAs include *E. coli*, *Salmonella* spp., *Clostridium perfringens* and *Campylobacter coli* (Beier et al., 2018; Gómez-García et al., 2019). Gómez-García et al. (2019) determined the minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) and minimum bactericidal concentrations (MBCs) of propionic acid and sodium butyrate against some of these pathogens (Table 1.2; the lower the values the more active the compound). Propionic acid had a more pronounced inhibitory and bactericidal effect on all tested pathogens compared to sodium butyrate; however, both acids were inhibitory as well as bactericidal. Gómez-García et al. (2019) reported MIC₅₀ values of 1,200 and 125,000 ppm for propionic acid and sodium butyrate, respectively, against *Salmonella* (Table 1.2), which compares well to the MIC of 3,750 ppm reported for butyric, propionic, and valeric acids against poultry-derived *Salmonella* (Lamas et al., 2019).

Table 1.2: Antimicrobial activity (MIC_{50}^{1} , MBC_{50}^{2} and MBC_{50}/MIC_{50} ratio³) of propionic acid and sodium butyrate against pig pathogens. Adapted from Gómez-García et al. (2019) distributed under the terms of the <u>Creative Commons Attribution 4.0</u> International License.

		Propionic acid (ppm)	Sodium butyrate (ppm)
E. coli	MIC ₅₀	1,200.0	50,000.0
	MBC ₅₀	9,600.0	125,000.0
	MBC ₅₀ / MIC ₅₀	8.0	2.5
Salmonella spp.	MIC ₅₀	1,200.0	125,000.0
	MBC ₅₀	2,400.0	125,000.0
	MBC ₅₀ / MIC ₅₀	2.0	1.0
C. perfringens	MIC ₅₀	2,400.0	31,250.0
	MBC ₅₀	2,400.0	62,500.0
	MBC ₅₀ / MIC ₅₀	1.0	2.0

 1 MIC₅₀ = lowest concentration that inhibited the growth of 50 % of the strains of each bacterial species tested; 2 MBC₅₀ = MBC was the lowest concentration which kills 99.9 % or more of the bacteria in the original inoculum (less than 5 colonies). Median of the MBC (MBC₅₀) was estimated for each bacterial species. 3 MBC₅₀/MIC₅₀ ratio = 3 MBC₅₀/MIC₅₀.

Interestingly, SCFAs are also known to help maintain the integrity of intestinal epithelial tight junctions. By decreasing intestinal permeability in this way, they aid in the prevention of bacterial translocation across the gut barrier, thereby preventing infection (Kelly et al., 2015). Overall, the findings outlined here indicate that the production of certain VFAs by the pig gut microbiota may have a pronounced impact on colonisation resistance via antimicrobial activity against pathogens.

1.7 Production of enzymes

The pig gut microbiome contributes to host metabolism by providing a plethora of enzymes that the host does not produce. Many of these enzymes are essential for the digestion of complex polysaccharides (Mohammed & Guda, 2015). This section will focus primarily on the enzymatic capacity of the pig gut microbiota for dietary fibre digestion. In commercial pig production, dietary carbohydrates account for 60-70 % of total energy intake (Bach Knudsen et al., 2012). Specific microbial taxa have developed specialised enzyme-catalysed metabolic pathways for nutrient digestion and energy harvest from these host-indigestible polysaccharides, thereby providing an indispensable service to the host (Wang et al., 2019). The majority of these dietary fibres, such as resistant starch, arabinoxylan and β -glucan are fermented in the proximal colon, leading to the production of SCFAs which are used as an energy source by the pig, in addition to having a range of benefits for host health (Tiwari et al., 2019) (see Sections 1.6.4 and 1.8; Figure 1.4).

Evidence of how the gut microbiome provides a service to the host via production of enzymes comes from studies comparing the microbiota of suckling versus weaned pigs. It has been widely reported that the transition from sow's milk to solid feed promotes an increase in the relative abundance of plant polysaccharide-degrading *Prevotellaceae* and *Ruminococcaceae*, with a concomitant decrease in the abundance of milk glycan-degrading *Bacteroidaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae* (Chen et al., 2017; Frese et al., 2015; Motta et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2019). This diet-associated adaptation of gut microbial enzymatic activity is also evidenced by a study which utilised 16S rRNA gene sequencing and whole-metagenome shotgun sequencing to examine compositional and functional differences within the faecal microbiome of nursing versus weaned piglets (Guevarra et al., 2018).

Through functional annotation of sequence reads, they found that genes mapped to metabolism of carbohydrates such as xylose and mannose, as well as genes for L-rhamnose utilisation were more prevalent within the gut microbiome of weaned piglets, associated with increased relative abundances of *Lactobacillus* and *Prevotella*. This was expected as these sugars are the end-products of non-starch polysaccharide (NSP) hydrolysis and are present in solid feed ingredients in post-weaning diets such as soybean meal and cereals. Conversely, the microbiome of the nursing piglets was enriched in genes associated with lactose and galactose utilisation (lactose and galactose being two

of the main sugars present in sows' milk), along with increased relative abundance of *Bacteroides* (Guevarra et al., 2018).

The degradation of simple and complex carbohydrates is generally catalysed by three broad enzyme classes: glycoside hydrolases (GHs), carbohydrate esterases (CEs) and polysaccharide lyases (PLs), collectively known as carbohydrate active enzymes (CAZymes). These CAZymes are further categorised into families and sub-families in the CAZy database (Bhattacharya et al., 2015). Wang et al. (2019) used *de novo* metagenomic binning to reconstruct 360 high-quality genomes as a metagenomic reference for the pig gut microbiome. This metagenomic reference was used against the CAZy database to predict carbohydrate metabolism within the faecal microbiome of pigs, fed six experimental diets from weaning to 21 days post-weaning. This study provided many insights into the enzymatic capacity of the pig gut microbiome in relation to carbohydrate metabolism. It showed that the microbial communities responsible for degrading starch, fructans and lactose in the post-weaning piglet are substantially different from those within the human microbiome. Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes were found to use different starch-degrading systems. Firmicutes used an extracellular 1,4-alpha-glucan branching enzyme (GlgB) and pullulanases (Amy12), with the majority carrying only the GlgB gene. Bacteroidetes, on the other hand, harboured multiple genes for extracellular and periplasmic starch degradation (Wang et al., 2019). Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes also harboured distinct enzymes for fructan hydrolysis, with the former using intracellular βfructofuranosidase and extracellular fructansucrases and the latter, fructan by β -2,6-endofructanases. Most of the bacterial genomes encoding lactose degradation within the pig gut microbiome (the majority of which are *Firmicutes* including *Lactobacillus*, Subdoligranulum and Ruminococcus) hydrolyse lactose by intracellular GH2 βgalactosidase or GH42 β-galactosidase (Wang et al., 2019).

These findings highlight the diversity of the enzymatic repertoire of the pig gut microbiome and its key role in nutrient utilisation in pigs. Other metagenomic studies of the pig gut microbiome have revealed interesting FE-associated findings, linked with the enzymatic and metabolic capacity of the pig gut microbiome. For example, unsurprisingly, Quan et al. (2020) reported that the pig caecum and colon had higher polysaccharide-metabolising capacity compared to the ileum. Additionally, taxa that were more abundant in the caecum of highly feed efficient pigs had a greater abundance of genes associated with polysaccharide and protein metabolism pathways, in agreement with the findings of Tan et al. (2017).

McCormack et al. (2017) found that some of the predicted pathways at higher relative abundance in the ilea of low RFI (high FE) pigs were related to biosynthesis of amino acids. In a more recent study they found that most of the enriched predicted pathways in the feed efficient pigs were associated with core metabolism, including carbohydrate and nucleotide metabolism (McCormack et al., 2019).

In summary, the pig gut microbiome provides the host with an indispensable contribution to the metabolism of dietary constituents, in particular fibre, providing an abundance of critical enzymes that are not expressed by the host. Members of the gut microbial community have developed specialised enzyme-catalysed metabolic pathways that are critical for the promotion and maintenance of host health and productivity.

1.8 Benefits of volatile fatty acids (apart from antimicrobial activity)

As detailed in Section 1.7, dietary fibre in the pig GIT is resistant to degradation by endogenous host enzymes but can be partially or completely fermented by the hindgut microbiota to produce VFAs that play an important role in colonisation resistance (Figure 1.4). They are also a key energy source for the host and are involved in regulation of host metabolism, immune modulation and cell proliferation (Mohammed & Guda, 2015; Wang et al., 2019; Zhao et al., 2020). These services will be discussed here.

1.8.1 Contribution to host metabolism: energy source for colonocytes

The majority of SCFAs are produced in the large intestine of pigs, and are absorbed and used as an energy source for the pig, with an estimated 95 % of those produced by the luminal microbiota absorbed by the mucosa and the remaining 5 % excreted in the faeces (den Besten et al., 2013b; Nakatani et al., 2018). Absorption of SCFAs across the apical membrane of colonocytes occurs via two main mechanisms: passive diffusion of the undissociated acid and SCFA transporter-mediated active transport of the dissociated form. Short-chain fatty acid transporters include hydrogen-coupled monocarboxylate transporter 1 (SMCT1) (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Liu et al., 2018).

Despite being the least abundant of the three aforementioned main SCFAs, butyrate is the primary energy source for colonocytes, with as much as 90 % of butyrate metabolised by these cells (Bedford & Gong, 2018; Rowland et al., 2018; Venegas et al., 2019). Colonocytes have a higher affinity for butyrate compared to acetate and propionate. A large proportion of butyrate is metabolised through the oxidation pathway resulting in the

production of acetyl co-enzyme A (CoA) following several intermediate steps. Measurements in isolated colonocytes have shown that they obtain up to 70 % of their energy supply from SCFA oxidation (Astbury & Corfe, 2012; den Besten et al., 2013b).

Donohoe et al. (2011) demonstrated *in vitro* that the colonocytes of germ-free mice exhibited an energy-deficient state characterised by decreased expression of metabolic enzymes involved in the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle, resulting in decreased oxidative phosphorylation and ATP levels. Upon introduction of the butyrate-producing strain *Butyrivibrio fibrisolvens*, mitochondrial respiration was restored, preventing autophagy, indicating that microbially-derived butyrate acted as a direct energy source for colonocytes (Donohoe et al., 2011).

den Besten et al. (2013) found that mice infused with labelled SCFAs utilised 62 % of propionate as a substrate for gluconeogenesis, with glucose synthesis from propionate accounting for almost 70 % of total glucose production, with acetate and butyrate acting as substrates for palmitate and cholesterol in the liver (den Besten et al., 2013a; LeBlanc et al., 2017). Although these data were not generated in pigs, they indicate that VFAs produced by the pig gut microbiota, particularly acetate, propionate, and butyrate, play an intrinsic role in host metabolism, particularly as an energy source for colonocytes.

1.8.2 Other beneficial effects on gut health

Volatile fatty acids also exhibit a wide range of additional intestinal health-enhancing properties in the pig gut. Literature regarding the role of acetate and propionate in pigs is less abundant compared to butyrate, for which there is a broad range of research focusing on its impacts in the GIT. These impacts include gut health-promoting properties such as anti-inflammatory and antioxidant roles and improved intestinal morphology and immunomodulatory capacity, many of which are related to regulatory effects on host gene expression (Bedford & Gong, 2018; Tugnoli et al., 2020; Xiong et al., 2016).

Butyrate and to a lesser extent, propionate, are known to function as epigenetic substances, acting as histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors and hence may modulate disease and immune homeostasis, altering the expression of many genes with diverse functions, including cell proliferation, apoptosis, and differentiation (Li et al., 2018; Marks et al., 2000; Vinolo et al., 2011). HDACs remove the acetyl groups from histones which results in condensed and transcriptionally inactive chromatin. However, HDAC inhibitors suppress this activity and can result in hyper-acetylation of histones which is

thought to increase accessibility of the transcriptional machinery to promote gene transcription, and therefore may have a profound impact on gene expression (Bedford & Gong, 2018; Koh et al., 2016).

Due to the offensive odour of butyrate and its potential absorption in the upper GIT, alternative forms, such as sodium butyrate and butyrate glycerides are often fed to pigs (Bedford & Gong, 2018). Feng et al. (2018) found that a sodium butyrate-supplemented diet alleviated diarrhoea symptoms and decreased intestinal permeability in early-weaned piglets without impacting growth. From experiments with the Caco-2 epithelial cell line, the mechanism was suggested to be due to upregulation of tight junction proteins, including claudin-3 and occludin (Feng et al., 2018).

Many other studies in pigs have reported similar improvements in gut barrier function and intestinal health as a result of butyrate supplementation (Wang et al., 2018; Zhong et al., 2019). Diao et al. (2019) showed that intra-gastric administration of a mixture of acetate, propionate and butyrate increased SCFA concentrations in both sera and digesta, and increased expression of occludin and claudin-1 genes in the duodenum and ileum, indicating improved barrier function. Moreover, intestinal morphology was also improved, with increased villus height observed in the jejunum and ileum, and increased villus height to crypt depth ratio found in the duodenum and jejunum, and this was associated with an increase in nutrient digestibility.

In summary, bacterially-derived VFAs, particularly butyrate, acetate and propionate contribute significantly to host metabolism, with butyrate serving as the primary energy source for colonocytes in the pig gut, as well as performing numerous health-promoting functions from regulation of gene expression and gut tissue development to immune modulation and disease prevention. The production of VFAs by the pig gut microbiome exemplifies the mutualistic relationship that exists between the resident gut microbiota and the host; commensals thrive on substrates provided by the host, while the host benefits from a range of microbially-derived regulatory, metabolic and immunomodulatory services.

1.9 Production of vitamins

Vitamins are essential organic micronutrients that are critical for cellular function, primarily required as co-enzymes for nutrient metabolism, most of which the host itself cannot synthesise. Pig diets are, therefore, always supplemented with vitamin premixes, although many vitamins are synthesised endogenously by the pig gut microbiome, and

therefore, may not need to be supplemented in the diet (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Gaudré & Quiniou, 2009; NRC, 2012) (Figure 1.4). Bacterially synthesised vitamins of note include fat-soluble vitamin K and water-soluble B-group vitamins including biotin (B₇, B₈ or H), cobalamin (B₁₂), folate (B₁₁, B₉ or M), niacin (B₃), panthothenate (B₅), pyridoxine (B₆), riboflavin (B₂), and thiamine (B₁) (Engevik & Versalovic, 2017; Rowland et al., 2018). This section will review the services that the pig gut microbiome provides to the host via endogenous production of vitamins.

1.9.1 Production of vitamin K

Vitamin K is a general term used for a group of fat-soluble compounds that are essential for the conversion of inactive blood clotting factors into biologically active compounds. It may also play a role in calcium metabolism, which requires vitamin K-dependent proteins (Akbari & Rasouli-Ghahroudi, 2018; National Research Council, 2012). In plants, vitamin K exists as phylloquinone (vitamin K_1), while bacteria synthesise a family of compounds known as menaquinones (vitamin K_2) which act as electron carriers during cellular respiration (Dairi, 2009; Hiratsuka et al., 2008; NRC, 2012). Synthetic forms of menadione (vitamin K_3) are often used as vitamin K supplements in pig feed (European Food Safety Authority, 2014). It has been reported that vitamins synthesised by the gut microbial community are mostly absorbed in the colon, with dietary vitamins being absorbed primarily in the small intestine (LeBlanc et al., 2013).

Rowland et al. (2018) reviewed several studies examining vitamin K deficiency in animal models including a study by Gustafsson et al. (1962) in which inoculation of germ-free vitamin K-deficient rats with either *E. coli* or a presumptive *Micrococcus* strain, both isolated from healthy rats, was found to reverse the deficiency within 48 hours, indicating that the microbiota played a key role in vitamin K production. Interestingly, Frick et al. (1967) found that humans receiving low vitamin K diets did not develop vitamin deficiency; however, treatment with a broad-spectrum antibiotic decreased plasma prothrombin levels, indicating that the gut microbial community plays an important role in supplementing low dietary vitamin K intake.

However, despite the role that gut bacteria play in synthesising menaquinone, there is evidence from germ-free rat studies to suggest that menaquinone synthesis is not fully dependent on the gut microbiota (Ravcheev & Thiele, 2016). Furthermore, a recent metagenomic analysis of vitamin synthesis pathways of the human gut microbiome revealed that the number of taxa encoding menaquinone biosynthetic pathways was fewer

compared to those encoding B-group vitamins (Das et al., 2019). The authors suggested that the host may have only a limited dependence on microbially-derived menaquinone.

However, to our knowledge there has been little research characterising vitamin K production within the pig gut microbiome but considering the similarities between the pig and human intestinal microbiome, some of the findings from humans can perhaps be extrapolated to pigs. Menaquinone-producing microorganisms that have been described in the human gut have been identified primarily by thin-layer chromatography (TLC). Ramotar et al. (1984) found that many species of *Bacteroides* produced menaquinone, as well as *E. coli, K. pneumoniae, Propionibacterium, Eubacterium* and *Veillonella*. Cooke et al. (2006) analysed lipid extracts of bacteria isolated from the human neonatal GIT and found that *Enterobacter agglomerans, Serratia marcescens* and *Enterococcus faecium* produced various forms of menaquinone. Certain LAB such as *Lactococcus lactis* and *Leuconostoc lactis* have also been found to be high-producers of menaquinone (Morishita et al., 1999). The wide range of menaquinone producing species isolated from the human GIT, which are also found in pigs, implies that the pig gut microbiota could be an abundant source of vitamin K. However, further research is needed to determine the extent to which the pig gut microbiota contributes to host vitamin K utilisation.

1.9.2 B-group vitamins

B-group vitamins act as important co-factors for a range of biological processes, including metabolism of lipids and carbohydrates and synthesis of nucleic acids. Most B-group vitamins are either not synthesised by the host or are synthesised in insufficient amounts, and therefore, must be obtained from the diet (Magnúsdóttir et al., 2015; Yoshii et al., 2019). Moreover, the intestinal microbiome is now also recognised as an important source of B vitamins. However, not all bacteria produce B vitamins, and many also require dietary or bacterially-derived B-group vitamins and therefore, competition may occur between the host and the intestinal microbiota for these essential nutrients (Yoshii et al., 2019).

The majority of B-group vitamins are directly involved in energy metabolism; the biologically active forms of the vitamins act as co-factors for key enzymes catalysing various reactions in the Krebs cycle, as outlined in Figure 1.5. Thiamine (B_1), in its active form (TPP), aids in the cleavage of pyruvate, the main product of glycolysis. Riboflavin (B_2) is phosphorylated into flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) which acts as a proton acceptor and catalyses the decarboxylation of pyruvate to acetyl-CoA and the conversion

of α -ketoglutarate to succinyl-CoA. Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) is the active form of Niacin (B₃) and acts as an electron acceptor for several important enzymatic steps of the cycle, while pantothenic acid (B₅) is required for synthesis of CoA required for multiple steps. Lastly, cobalamin (B₁₂) and biotin (B₇) both function as enzyme co-factors for the catabolism of fatty acids and some amino acids in the Krebs cycle (LeBlanc et al., 2017).



Figure 1.5: Diagram representing some of the key roles of bacterially-synthesised Bgroup vitamins (B1 - thiamine, B2 - riboflavin, B3 - niacin, B5 - panthothenic acid, B7 biotin, and B12 - cobalamin) in energy metabolism. Abbreviations in brackets refer to active forms of the co-factors necessary for each enzymatic step: FADH2 (flavin adenine dinucleotide); CoA (acetyl coenzyme A); TPP (thiamine pyrophosphate); NADH (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide). Adapted from LeBlanc et al. (2017) distributed under terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

With regard to the capacity of the pig gut microbiome to produce B vitamins, Crespo-Piazuelo et al. (2018) found that pathways related to metabolism of co-factors and vitamins, including folate, vitamin B_6 and vitamin B_2 were most abundant in the proximal colon. McCormack et al. (2017) found that the relative abundance of pathways associated with thiamine (vitamin B_1) metabolism was higher in the caecal digesta of high RFI (low FE) pigs than in low RFI (high FE) pigs, albeit relative abundances of most of the predicted pathways were low (0.001 - 0.99 %). Conversely, Quan et al. (2020) found pathways associated with the metabolism of co-factors and vitamins to be more abundant in pigs with high FE.

Although, to our knowledge, there is no information on the microbes within the pig gut that are responsible for the synthesis of B-group vitamins, some evidence exists for humans. Magnúsdóttir et al. (2015) mined the genomes of 256 common human gut microbiome inhabitants for B-group vitamin biosynthesis pathways. Overall, between 40-65 % of the genomes analysed were predicted to harbour all necessary pathways for production of the eight analysed vitamins. The proportion of each bacterial phylum predicted to synthesise each vitamin is shown in Table 1.3. Vitamins predicted to be the most abundant, in terms of the presence of the necessary genes, were vitamin B₃, with 166 predicted producers and vitamin B₅, with 162 predicted producers. For vitamins B₃ and B7, the vast majority of Bacteroidetes, Fusobacteria and Proteobacteria possessed the genes encoding the necessary synthesis pathways, with Firmicutes and Actinobacteria generally having a lower tendency for B-group vitamin biosynthesis. Regarding vitamin B₁₂, all Fusobacteria were predicted to be producers, with proportions of producers in the other four phyla ranging from ~10-50 %. However, it should be noted that fewer Fusobacteria genomes were analysed compared to the other phyla. Excluding vitamin B_{12} , in excess of 90 % of *Bacteroidetes* genomes were predicted to produce the other seven analysed B-group vitamins (Magnúsdóttir et al., 2015). Due to similarities between the human and pig gut microbiota, similar findings for pigs would be expected.

An interesting outcome of the study was the identification of organisms that had vitamin biosynthesis pathways that were complementary to other microbes, indicating that some bacteria synthesise B-group vitamins that are directly utilised by neighbouring commensals in a symbiotic relationship i.e. cross-feeding (Figure 1.4). Interestingly, for four of the analysed B-group vitamins, the gut microbiome was estimated to have the capacity to contribute more than a quarter of the recommended dietary requirements, without taking into consideration microbial utilisation. However, these estimations were based on intracellular vitamin concentrations of organisms cultured *in vitro* and hence do not necessarily reflect what is happening in the GIT where substrates may be less abundant (LeBlanc et al., 2017). Nonetheless, these results indicate that the gut microbiome is an important source of these micronutrients in humans (Magnúsdóttir et al., 2015; Rowland et al., 2018) but also in the pig gut (Crespo-Piazuelo et al., 2018;

McCormack et al., 2017; Quan et al., 2020). However, further research is required to investigate the extent of B vitamin production by bacteria within the pig gut microbiota.

Table 1.3: Proportion of bacterial phyla (%) predicted to synthesise eight B group vitamins via PubSEED subsystem gene function annotation of 256 human gut microbiome organism genomes. Adapted from data published in Magnúsdóttir et al. (2015) distributed under terms of the <u>Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License</u>.

Vitamin	Annotated subsystems	Proportion (%) of bacterial phyla predicted to synthesise B-group vitamins				
anaryseu		Bacteroidetes $(n = 51 \text{ genomes})$	Fusobacteria (n = 14 genomes)	<i>Proteobacteria</i> $(n = 38 \text{ genomes})$	<i>Firmicutes</i> $(n = 130 \text{ genomes})$	Actinobacteria $(n = 23 \text{ genomes})$
Biotin (B7 or H)	"Biotin biosynthesis"	96	100	84	5	ND
Cobalamin (B12)	"Co-enzyme B12 biosynthesis"	51	100	26	43	9
Folate (B11, B9 or M)	"Folate Biosynthesis"	92	79	71	14	26
Niacin (B3)	"NAD and NADH cofactor biosynthesis global"	98	86	76	38	65
Panthothenate (B5)	"Co-enzyme A Biosynthesis"	100	ND^1	95	32	13
Pyrodoxine (B6)	"Pyridoxin (Vitamin B6) Biosynthesis"	94	21	92	25	87
Riboflavin (B2)	"Riboflavin, FMN, and FAD metabolism Extended"	100	100	95	50	9
Thiamin (B1)	"Thiamin biosynthesis"	98	100	74	28	65

¹ND: Not detected

Overall, despite the lack of studies in pigs, human studies suggest that the pig gut microbiota is likely a valuable source of vitamins, particularly vitamin K and B-group vitamins, for both the host and the gut microbial community itself, and that dysbiosis may significantly impact vitamin requirements of the host. In addition to nutritional functions, many vitamins have also been implicated in the development and function of host immunity with a link between vitamin intermediates derived from commensal bacteria and immune cells that directly recognise these intermediates (Caballero & Pamer, 2015; LeBlanc et al., 2017; Yoshii et al., 2019). However, further research is needed into the importance of the pig gut microbiome as a source of vitamins.

1.10 Quorum sensing and manipulation

Gut microbial community structure is regulated by QS, a system of communication between bacterial cells, which relies on the production, secretion and sensing of chemical signals called auto-inducers (Jimenez & Sperandio, 2019; Xavier, 2018). It allows bacteria to sense the population density and synchronise different behaviours and expression of genes (Krzyżek, 2019), with these QS-mediated effects more efficient at high cell densities, such as those found within the GIT (Xavier, 2018). Quorum sensing is known to be involved in a range of bacterial activities including virulence factor production, toxin production and secretion, sporulation, biofilm formation, and enzyme secretion (Jimenez & Sperandio, 2019; Krzyżek, 2019). Therefore, bacterial behaviours within the gut microbiome regulated by QS can be either beneficial or detrimental.

Commensals utilise QS to ensure gut homeostasis, as signalling molecules are involved in many of their vital processes including metabolism-related gene expression, cell division and DNA repair; hence, the production of auto-inducers can be seen as a microbiological service (Iacob et al., 2019; Xavier, 2018). Quorum sensing research in the pig gut is less studied than in humans; however, Yang et al. (2018) recently isolated and characterised, for the first time, an N-acyl-homoserine lactone (AHL)-producing bacterium, *Aeromonas hydrophila* strain YZ2, from pig intestinal scrapings (AHLs are auto-inducers that mediate QS in Gram-negative bacteria).

In vitro research also suggests that pig pathogens, such as *S*. Typhimurium, ETEC and Shiga toxin-producing *E. coli* (STEC), use QS to mediate pathogenicity (Smith et al., 2011; van Parys et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2014; Zhu et al., 2011). This section will explore both the beneficial and detrimental roles of QS within the pig gut microbiome and how they may be manipulated. We will focus primarily on auto-inducer-2 (AI-2), as it is one

of the most widely studied QS signalling molecules, primarily because it is synthesised and recognised by a wide range of bacteria and is involved in inter-species signalling.

1.10.1 Control of pathogenesis and biofilm formation

The diverse microbial communities within the mammalian gut consist of both planktonic and free-living bacteria as well as exopolysaccharide-coated biofilms which allow bacteria to thrive in microhabitats and nutritional niches. An example of a gut microbial biofilm can be seen in Figure 1.6. Biofilms provide protection from antimicrobial substances and enzymes, and facilitate QS and horizontal gene transfer (HGT) (Buret et al., 2019; Macfarlane & Dillon, 2007). Hence, they can be beneficial to gut commensals. However, biofilm formation involving pathogens is often associated with chronic infections, owing to their propensity to acquire and to confer antibiotic resistance within the population (Jensen et al., 2017).



Figure 1.6: Example of a biofilm formed by the commensal colonic microbiota (red) of a healthy rat, separated from the epithelial surface (blue) by the intestinal mucus barrier (not stained). Scale bar = $50 \mu m$. Adapted from Buret et al. (2019) distributed under terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.

The role of QS in pathogenesis including expression of virulence factors, production and secretion of toxins, as well as biofilm formation, has led to the concept of anti-QS therapy, also referred to as quorum quenching (QQ), as a means of controlling pathogen proliferation. However, in a recent review, Krzyżek (2019) highlighted the need for caution with such therapies, as the same targeted signalling molecules are involved in many vital processes of commensal microbes as outlined above, and therefore disruption

of signalling may result in a disturbance of microbiota homeostasis (Krzyżek, 2019). Nonetheless, several studies have investigated the potential of QQ therapy for the disruption of pathogenesis, with some research also performed on the endogenous QQ potential of the resident gut microbiota, albeit very few QQ studies have been performed in pigs.

An *in vivo* feeding trial carried out by Kim et al. (2018) investigated the QQ effects of supplementing weaned pigs with a probiotic pig gut-derived *Lb. acidophilus* strain, shown *in vitro* to reduce AI-2 production and biofilm formation by EHEC O157:H7, albeit this is not a pig pathogen. Using traditional culturing, the authors found reduced coliform counts in the faeces, although it is difficult to attribute this to QQ activity of the administered strain as the pigs were not challenged with EHEC. Increased lactobacilli were also observed in the faeces and polymerase chain reaction-denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (PCR-DGGE) analysis showed a difference in the 16S rRNA gene products after administering the *Lb. acidophilus* strain, most of which were identified as uncultured clones, *Lactobacillus* or *Bifidobacterium*. The authors concluded that bacteria with QQ properties can beneficially modulate the composition of the pig gut microbiota.

In conclusion, although data for pigs is scarce, QS potentially plays a dichotomous role in the pig GIT. Firstly, it can serve as a mechanism for maintaining gut health by mediating gene expression related to metabolism, cell division, DNA repair and biofilm formation in commensals, although this has not been specifically shown for pigs. Conversely, QS is also a key mechanism in facilitating pathogenesis through the control of sporulation, biofilm formation and the production of virulence factors, with the latter shown for pig pathogens. Hence, there is potential to manipulate QS within the pig gut microbiome with the use of anti-QS or QQ treatments.

1.11 Antibiotic resistance genes

Antimicrobial resistance is a natural phenomenon that the gut microbiota has developed in order to survive in the presence of antimicrobial substance-producing competitors (Zeineldin et al., 2019a). Resistance to antibiotics, a broad group of naturally, as well as chemically, synthesised antimicrobial agents, is a concern due to their widespread use for the treatment and prevention of infections in both humans and animals (Sultan et al., 2018). Antibiotics have long been used in pig production for therapeutic and subtherapeutic purposes. However, there is now widespread agreement that these practices contribute to the selection of antibiotic-resistant bacteria by transfer of the associated ARGs between populations leading to both public health and environmental concerns (Liu et al., 2019; Zeineldin et al., 2019a).

The ARG profile, or 'antibiotic resistome' of the pig gut microbiome has been well characterised through high-throughput metagenomic sequencing (Hu et al., 2017). It has been shown to harbour a highly genetically diverse microbial community that facilitates HGT of ARGs between and within resident commensal organisms and pathogens (Sengupta et al., 2013; Zeineldin et al., 2019a). Focusing on ARGs, this section will discuss some of the undesirable microbiological services offered by the pig gut microbiome, namely its ability to act as a reservoir of ARGs and the transfer of these between commensal microbes and pathogens. We will also outline ways in which ARGs may offer a beneficial service to the host and possible ways in which ARG-harbouring bacteria may be excluded from the gut microbiome.

1.11.1 The gut microbiome as a reservoir of antibiotic resistance genes

Antibiotic administration has significant impacts on the pig gut microbiota and subsequently, the associated antibiotic resistome (Zeineldin et al., 2019). When an antibiotic is administered, susceptible microbial populations are eliminated, with only those harbouring resistance remaining. This selective pressure gives resistant organisms an evolutionary advantage, and ultimately allows them to evolve, divide and confer their antibiotic resistance (Zeineldin et al., 2019a). However, it should be noted that antibiotic use is not the sole driver of antibiotic resistance, as several studies have shown that the antibiotic resistome is established prior to and/or in the absence of antibiotic exposure (Joyce et al., 2019; Knöppel et al., 2017; Wright, 2007; Zeineldin et al., 2019). Joyce et al. (2019) identified 56 core (present in all samples) and 201 accessory ARGs, within healthy pigs without selective antibiotic pressure, suggesting highly diverse antibiotic resistomes. Sets of ARGs suggested by Bengtsson-Palme (2018) also correlated well with those identified by Joyce at al. (2019).

A metagenomic study by Ghanbari et al. (2019) found that 41 ARGs were significantly enriched within the faecal microbiome of weaned pigs administered therapeutic levels of in-feed oxytetracycline for 7 days (followed by 14 days on a standard starter diet) compared to the control group, fed a standard starter diet for 21 days. Increases in the relative abundances of the genera *Escherichia* and *Prevotella* were identified 7 days postantibiotic treatment, which may be attributed to their propensity to carry ARGs such as tetQ, which may, in turn, be transferred to other susceptible bacteria within the GIT. Looft et al. (2012) also reported an increase in *E. coli* abundance in weaned pigs 14 days after administering a diet supplemented with chlortetracycline, sulfamethazine and penicillin.

Another interesting finding of the study by Ghanbari et al. (2019) was that, in addition to enrichment of tetracycline resistance genes, some ARGs unrelated to oxytetracyline were also enriched. This is in agreement with the findings of Looft et al. (2012) who proposed that this may be due to co-occurrence of ARGs on mobile genetic elements (MGEs) such as plasmids and integrons. The majority of the ARGs found to be enriched by Ghanbari et al. (2019) were located on MGEs carrying at least two other resistance genes. This co-occurrence of ARGs on MGEs may facilitate HGT of ARG clusters to other commensals but also human pathogens such as *E. coli* (see Section 1.10.1), thereby explaining the importance of the pig gut microbiome as a reservoir of ARGs.

One drawback of metagenomic studies of ARGs is that the abundance of certain genes does not necessarily reflect their expression. Wang et al. (2020) performed a metatranscriptomic study of 330 ARGs identified within the gut microbiome of pigs, humans and chickens relating to 21 classes of antibiotics. This revealed that 56.6 % of the ARGs were expressed in pigs suggesting that a substantial proportion of ARGs are transcriptionally inactive. Additionally, the authors found that the β -lactam, tetracycline and aminoglycoside ARG transcripts were primarily a result of ARG acquisition.

Antibiotic resistance genes may also have other roles in the pig gut microbiome, influencing FE, for example. In a metagenomic analysis of different intestinal regions of pigs with contrasting FE, Quan et al. (2020) found that *macB* was the most abundant ARG, attributed primarily to *Prevotella* and *Treponema* in the low and high FE pigs, respectively. The authors found that the *macB* gene may affect energy metabolism of the microbiota and could be involved in regulating community composition, thereby affecting host FE (Quan et al., 2020). *Prevotella*, which was highly enriched in the caecum of pigs with poor FE, and to which *macB* abundance was linked, is associated with NSP degradation (Flint & Bayer, 2008; Wu et al., 2011). Nonetheless, it has also been suggested to be antagonistic towards some microbiota members such as *Bacteroides*, which also ferment dietary fibre but have additionally been associated with protein degradation (Chen et al., 2017; Ley, 2016).

The authors, therefore, suggested that excessive *Prevotella* abundances may impede the development of an efficient nutrient-utilising microbiota, thereby decreasing FE (Quan et al., 2020). However, likewise, the abundance of *macB* attributed to *Treponema* in highly

feed efficient pigs may implicate members of this genus as having a positive effect on FE, suggesting that some bacteria that harbour ARGs may provide a beneficial microbiological service to the host. *Treponema* has been previously associated with improved FE in pigs and has been positively correlated with digestibility and negatively correlated with fatness (He et al., 2016; McCormack et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2016; Niu et al., 2015; Yang et al., 2017). However, more extensive research is required to elucidate the potentially beneficial roles of *macB* and ARGs in general within the pig gut microbiome.

1.11.2 Transfer of ARGs between commensals and pathogens

Many studies have investigated the movement of ARGs between commensal and pathogenic bacteria in pigs and the pig farm environment, focusing on *E. coli*, as the pig gut harbours many commensal *E. coli* (Mazurek et al., 2018; Pérez Gaudio et al., 2018). A study by Reid et al. (2017) highlighted the role of commensal *E. coli* in the pig gut as contributors to the mobilisation of ARGs and the conferring of antibiotic resistance. A total of 103 *E. coli* isolates from the faeces of healthy pigs were all found to carry class 1 integrons, genetic elements capable of integrating and expressing ARGs, with 97 % of the strains found to be MDR. Moreover, most isolates carried virulence genes associated with human infection.

Pérez Gaudio et al. (2018) performed a conjugation assay to investigate HGT via class 1 integrons from a pig-derived antibiotic resistant commensal *E. coli* to pathogenic STEC O157:H7. Following 4 hours of co-culture, STEC had acquired the class 1 integron, and presumably ARGs; however, antibiotic resistance was not investigated following the transfer. Nonetheless, the study demonstrates that commensal *E. coli* may serve as an important source of ARG transfer to pathogens in a short period of time.

Blake et al. (2003) performed a similar study where MDR commensal *E. coli* and a *Salmonella* isolate from the pig ileum were assessed for their ability to confer antibiotic resistance to antibiotic-susceptible pathogenic *E. coli* strains and a *Salmonella* Poona isolate under simulated ileal conditions. A bovine-derived pathogenic *E. coli* O157 strain dominated and persisted in the system as well as an antibiotic resistant sub-population of this strain, which had obtained ARGs from a 'donor', co-inoculated resistant commensal *E. coli*. This, and the studies outlined above, demonstrate the ability of commensal bacteria to confer antibiotic resistance to pathogenic bacteria within the pig GIT.

1.11.3 Targeting the pig gut microbiome to reduce antibiotic resistance

Research on the exclusion or re-sensitisation of ARG-harbouring bacteria is mounting but is still in its infancy. Earlier, we discussed colonisation resistance via competitive exclusion as a means of inhibiting pathogen colonisation. Kim et al. (2005) performed the first study to examine the ability of a pig-derived mucosal CEC, previously shown to exclude Salmonella in pigs (Fedorka-Cray et al., 1999) to reduce antibiotic resistance in commensal E. coli in piglets. However, they found that resistance of E. coli to tetracycline and streptomycin was higher in the CEC-treated group, although streptomycin resistance returned to baseline at weaning. The authors indicated that the tetracycline resistance was most likely influenced by a combination of resistant E. coli from the sows, the environment and the CEC, all of which were found to harbour tetracycline resistance. Although mechanisms of transfer such as MGEs were not investigated, these results highlight a safety concern regarding the administration of CECs and their potential to confer resistance to the commensal gut microbiota. Consequently, guidance from the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) requires comprehensive characterisation of microbial feed additives to avoid adding to the gut antibiotic resistome and to decrease the risk of transfer of antibiotic resistance (EFSA, 2018).

A more recent study in rabbits by Achard et al. (2019) yielded more promising results. They evaluated the effect of oral delivery of a faecal suspension, or faecal pellets added to nests (both derived from three different antibiotic-naive does) on the antibiotic resistome of kits from antibiotic-exposed dams. The three different faecal inocula differed widely in their impact on the microbiome and associated antibiotic resistome, with one inoculum reducing the proportion of resistant Enterobacteriaceae from 93 to 9 % and reducing the relative abundance of eight ARGs. Conversely, the least effective inoculum had no impact on ARGs or the microbiota composition. Interestingly, the authors found that exposure to faecal pellets was more effective than oral inoculation. This suggested that coprophagy, the behaviour of consuming faeces, is important in the transmission of microbes and associated ARGs to offspring. Coprophagy has been widely reported in pigs and recently, piglets that were deprived of maternal faeces for seven days after birth, showed poorer immune function and growth performance (Aviles-Rosa et al., 2019). Further studies are required to replicate these findings in pigs and to elucidate the mechanism and components of the inocula responsible for the competitive exclusion of ARG-harbouring microbes.

Pigs are known to be reservoirs of several species of staphylococci including *Staphylococcus suis* and *S. aureus*; the former is an important pig pathogen and an emerging zoonotic pathogen, while antibiotic resistant strains of the latter, namely MRSA are considered a serious public health threat. A potential route of increasing antibiotic susceptibly of MDR-bacteria is targeting bacterial QS. For example, hamamelitannin (HAM) is a QQ molecule that affects the susceptibility of *S. aureus* biofilms to antibiotics by suppressing cell wall synthesis and extracellular DNA release; two mechanisms facilitating vancomycin resistance in *S. aureus*. There is also *in vitro* evidence to suggest that HAM increases the susceptibility of *S. aureus* to other classes of antibiotics (Brackman et al., 2016).

Several other technologies have also shown promise in tackling antibiotic resistance. One is the revolutionary genome editing tool: the clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR)-associated protein 9 (CRISPR/Cas9) system. This is a natural prokaryotic defence mechanism that acts as a nuclease and can be guided to cleave any target DNA (Goren et al., 2017). Kim et al. (2015) applied the CRISPR/Cas9 system to kill extended-spectrum β -lactamase (ESBL)-producing *E. coli* which are generally MDR and harbour plasmid-encoded ARGs which are transferred via HGT. However, the frequency of mutations on ESBL gene sequences meant that finding a target for one mutant would be therapeutically impractical. For this reason, the authors used a highly conserved sequence in ESBL mutants as a CRISPR/Cas9 target and successfully cleaved the ESBL plasmid of a clinical isolate, restoring susceptibility to both ampicillin and ceftazidime; the latter was not specifically targeted but was disarmed because it was encoded on the same plasmid. This technology has potential as an effective method for combatting plasmid-carrying MDR bacteria (Kim et al., 2015).

There are, nonetheless, significant challenges with applying such technologies to complex microbial ecosystems such as the pig gut where individual species or strains may contain lineages with highly diverse antibiotic resistomes, carrying a variety of different plasmids and MGEs. Another challenge of using genome editing tools such as CRISPR/Cas9 is the risk of undesirable knock-on effects within the microbial community. For example, like the microbiota perturbations that occur following antibiotic administration, removal of a particular strain from the ecosystem may promote the proliferation of other potentially pathogenic species. The consequences of antibiotic resistance manipulation with CRISPR/Cas9 have not been well studied to date, and must be considered for any potential therapeutic applications (Pursey et al., 2018).

1.12 Conclusions

The resident pig gut microbial community, dominated by the phyla *Firmicutes*, *Bacteroidetes* and *Proteobacteria*, is provided with a hospitable habitat that provides protection and a continuous supply of nutrients. The gut microbiota, in turn, provides a plethora of beneficial services to the host, including conferring of colonisation resistance through competitive exclusion and the production of antimicrobial substances, production of enzymes, metabolism of dietary fibre and the production of VFAs and vitamins (Figure 1.4). Quorum sensing can also be considered a beneficial service offered by the gut microbiome, as it can act as a mechanism for maintaining gut health by mediating the expression of genes controlling essential functions in commensals. However, the pig gut microbiome can also deliver negative microbiological services; for example, it can act as a reservoir of ARGs which can be transferred to pathogens and disseminated to other animals, humans, food and the environment.

Recently, the concept of a 'core' pig gut microbiome, independent of age, origin, breed and diet, has emerged. This provides insights into the most prevalent genera colonising different sections of the GIT, which may act as potential markers of gut health. As pig gut microbiome data becomes more abundant and as advances in functional metagenomics continue to provide valuable insights into the role of gut microbes, there is huge potential to identify microbial targets and mechanisms that can be exploited to improve gut health. The focus should be on enhancing the beneficial services offered by the pig gut microbiome, while reducing/eliminating services with negative impacts.

Specific approaches could include the administration of probiotic microorganisms as a means of implanting microbes that can offer beneficial services within the gut microbiome or alternatively, prebiotics or other feed additives which can increase the numbers of microbes already providing benefits. In terms of reducing/eliminating negative gut microbiome-related services, there is potential to manipulate QS within the pig gut microbiome with the use of anti-QS treatments, as QS facilitates pathogenesis in gut microbes, as well as benefitting commensals. Using microbiota-derived CECs for the exclusion of ARGs or technologies such as CRISPR/Cas to restore antibiotic susceptibility in MDR bacteria are other options. Some of these approaches are already being exploited by commercial pig producers, while the more novel strategies are only at the research stage and safety and efficacy must be demonstrated before they can be adopted commercially.

1.13 References

- Abriouel, H., Franz, C. M. A. P., Omar, N. Ben, & Galvez, A. (2011). Diversity and applications of *Bacillus* bacteriocins. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.*, 35(1), 201–232. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2010.00244.x
- Achard, C. S., Dupouy, V., Siviglia, S., Arpaillange, N., ... Zemb, O. (2019). Variability of the ability of complex microbial communities to exclude microbes carrying antibiotic resistance genes in rabbits. *Front. Microbiol.*, 10(1503), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01503
- Agyekum, A. K. (2016). Nutrient absorption and energy expenditure in growing pigs fed high-fiber diets supplemented with enzymes. PhD Thesis, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Canada.
- Akbari, S., & Rasouli-Ghahroudi, A. A. (2018). Vitamin K and Bone Metabolism: A Review of the Latest Evidence in Preclinical Studies. *Biomed Res. Int.*, 2018(4629383), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/4629383
- Alakomi, H. L., Skyttä, E., Saarela, M., Mattila-Sandholm, T., ... Helander, I. M. (2000). Lactic acid permeabilizes gram-negative bacteria by disrupting the outer membrane. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 66(5), 2001–2005. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.66.5.2001-2005.2000
- Allen, A., & Flemström, G. (2005). Gastroduodenal mucus bicarbonate barrier: Protection against acid and pepsin. Am. J. Physiol. - Cell Physiol., 288(1), C1– C19. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpcell.00102.2004
- Ardissone, A. N., De La Cruz, D. M., Davis-Richardson, A. G., Rechcigl, K. T., ... Neu, J. (2014). Meconium microbiome analysis identifies bacteria correlated with premature birth. *PLoS One*, 9(3), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0090784
- Astbury, S. M., & Corfe, B. M. (2012). Uptake and Metabolism of the Short-Chain Fatty Acid Butyrate, a Critical Review of the Literature. *Curr. Drug Metab.*, *13*(6), 815– 821. https://doi.org/10.2174/138920012800840428
- Atassi, F., & Servin, A. L. (2010). Individual and co-operative roles of lactic acid and hydrogen peroxide in the killing activity of enteric strain *Lactobacillus johnsonii* NCC933 and vaginal strain *Lactobacillus gasseri* KS120.1 against enteric, uropathogenic and vaginosis-ass. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.*, 304(1), 29–38. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2009.01887.x
- Aviles-Rosa, E. O., Rakhshandeh, A., & McGlone, J. J. (2019). Preliminary study: Depriving piglets of maternal feces for the first seven days post-partum changes piglet physiology and performance before and after weaning. *Animals*, 9(5), 1– 12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9050268
- Bach Knudsen, K. E., Hedemann, M. S., & Lærke, H. N. (2012). The role of carbohydrates in intestinal health of pigs. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 173(2012), 41–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2011.12.020
- Barrett, E., Hayes, M., O'Connor, P., Gardiner, G., ... Hill, C. (2007). Salivaricin P, one of a family of two-component antilisterial bacteriocins produced by intestinal isolates of *Lactobacillus salivarius*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 73(11), 3719– 3723. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00666-06
- Basu Thakur, P., Long, A. R., Nelson, B. J., Kumar, R., ... Gray, M. J. (2019). Complex Responses to Hydrogen Peroxide and Hypochlorous Acid by the Probiotic Bacterium Lactobacillus reuteri. MSystems, 4(5), 1–17.
https://doi.org/10.1128/mSystems.00453-19

- Bedford, A., & Gong, J. (2018). Implications of butyrate and its derivatives for gut health and animal production. *Anim. Nutr.*, 4(2), 151–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aninu.2017.08.010
- Beier, R. C., Harvey, R. B., Hernandez, C. A., Hume, M. E., ... Nisbet, D. J. (2018). Interactions of organic acids with *Campylobacter coli* from swine. *PLoS One*, 13(8), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202100
- Bengtsson-Palme, J. (2018). The diversity of uncharacterized antibiotic resistance genes can be predicted from known gene variants-but not always. *Microbiome*, 6(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-018-0508-2
- Bergman, E. N. (1990). Energy Contributions of Volatile Fatty Acids From the Gastrointestinal Tract in Various Species. *Physiol. Rev.*, 70(2), 567–590. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.1990.70.2.567
- Berstad, A., Raa, J., Midtvedt, T., & Valeur, J. (2016). Probiotic lactic acid bacteria the fledgling cuckoos of the gut? *Microb. Ecol. Heal. Dis.*, 27(31557), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.3402/mehd.v27.31557
- Bhattacharya, T., Ghosh, T. S., & Mande, S. S. (2015). Global profiling of carbohydrate active enzymes in human gut microbiome. *PLoS One*, *10*(11), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0142038
- Blake, D. P., Hillman, K., Fenlon, D. R., & Low, J. C. (2003). Transfer of antibiotic resistance between commensal and pathogenic members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* under ileal conditions. J. Appl. Microbiol., 95(3), 428–436. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2003.01988.x
- Brackman, G., Breyne, K., De Rycke, R., Vermote, A., ... Coenye, T. (2016). The Quorum Sensing Inhibitor Hamamelitannin Increases Antibiotic Susceptibility of *Staphylococcus aureus* Biofilms by Affecting Peptidoglycan Biosynthesis and eDNA Release. *Sci. Rep.*, 6(20321), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep20321
- Buret, A. G., Motta, J. P., Allain, T., Ferraz, J., & Wallace, J. L. (2019). Pathobiont release from dysbiotic gut microbiota biofilms in intestinal inflammatory diseases: A role for iron? *J. Biomed. Sci.*, 26(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12929-018-0495-4
- Caballero, S., & Pamer, E. G. (2015). Microbiota-Mediated Inflammation and Antimicrobial Defense in the Intestine. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.*, *33*(1), 227–256. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120238
- Chan, R. C. Y., Reid, G., Irvin, R. T., Bruce, A. W., & Costerton, J. W. (1985). Competitive exclusion of uropathogens from human uroepithelial cells by *Lactobacillus* whole cells and cell wall fragments. *Infect. Immun.*, 47(1), 84–89. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.47.1.84-89.1985
- Chen, L., Xu, Y., Chen, X., Fang, C., ... Chen, F. (2017). The maturing development of gut microbiota in commercial piglets during the weaning transition. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8(1688), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01688
- Chen, T., Long, W., Zhang, C., Liu, S., ... Hamaker, B. R. (2017). Fiber-utilizing capacity varies in *Prevotella*- versus *Bacteroides*-dominated gut microbiota. *Sci. Rep.*, 7(2594), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-02995-4
- Cooke, G., Behan, J., & Costello, M. (2006). Newly identified vitamin K-producing bacteria isolated from the neonatal faecal flora. *Microb. Ecol. Health Dis.*, 18(3–

4), 133–138. https://doi.org/10.1080/08910600601048894

- Corr, S. C., Li, Y., Riedel, C. U., O'Toole, P. W., ... Gahan, C. G. M. (2007). Bacteriocin production as a mechanism for the antiinfective activity of *Lactobacillus* salivarius UCC118. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A., 104(18), 7617–7621. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0700440104
- Crespo-Piazuelo, D., Estellé, J., Revilla, M., Criado-Mesas, L., ... Folch, J. M. (2018). Characterization of bacterial microbiota compositions along the intestinal tract in pigs and their interactions and functions. *Sci. Rep.*, 8(12727), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-30932-6
- Dairi, T. (2009). An alternative menaquinone biosynthetic pathway operating in microorganisms: An attractive target for drug discovery to pathogenic *Helicobacter* and *Chlamydia* strains. J. Antibiot. (Tokyo)., 62(7), 347–352. https://doi.org/10.1038/ja.2009.46
- Das, P., Babaei, P., & Nielsen, J. (2019). Metagenomic analysis of microbe-mediated vitamin metabolism in the human gut microbiome. *BMC Genomics*, 20(208), 1– 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-019-5899-3
- De Rodas, B., Youmans, B. P., Danzeisen, J. L., Tran, H., & Johnson, T. J. (2018). Microbiome profiling of commercial pigs from farrow to finish. J. Anim. Sci., 96(5), 1778–1794. https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/sky109
- De Witte, C., Demeyere, K., De Bruyckere, S., Taminiau, B., ... Haesebrouck, F. (2019). Characterization of the non-glandular gastric region microbiota in *Helicobacter* suis-infected versus non-infected pigs identifies a potential role for Fusobacterium gastrosuis in gastric ulceration. Vet. Res., 50(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13567-019-0656-9
- den Besten, G., Lange, K., Havinga, R., van Dijk, T. H., ... Reijngoud, D. J. (2013a). Gut-derived short-chain fatty acids are vividly assimilated into host carbohydrates and lipids. Am. J. Physiol. - Gastrointest. Liver Physiol., 305(12), 900–910. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpgi.00265.2013
- den Besten, G., Van Eunen, K., Groen, A. K., Venema, K., ... Bakker, B. M. (2013b). The role of short-chain fatty acids in the interplay between diet, gut microbiota, and host energy metabolism. J. Lipid Res., 54(9), 2325–2340. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.R036012
- Deriu, E., Liu, J. Z., Pezeshki, M., Edwards, R. A., ... Raffatellu, M. (2013). Probiotic bacteria reduce Salmonella Typhimurium intestinal colonization by competing for iron. Cell Host Microbe, 14(1), 26–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2013.06.007
- Diao, H., Jiao, A. R., Yu, B., Mao, X. B., & Chen, D. W. (2019). Gastric infusion of short-chain fatty acids can improve intestinal barrier function in weaned piglets. *Genes Nutr.*, 14(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12263-019-0626-x
- Dobson, A., Cotter, P. D., Paul Ross, R., & Hill, C. (2012). Bacteriocin production: A probiotic trait? *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 78(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.05576-11
- Donohoe, D. R., Garge, N., Zhang, X., Sun, W., ... Bultman, S. J. (2011). The Microbiome and Butyrate Regulate Energy Metabolism and Autophagy in the Mammalian Colon. *Cell Metab.*, 13(5), 517–526. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2011.02.018.
- Du Toit, M., Franz, C. M. A. P., Dicks, L. M. T., & Holzapfel, W. H. (2000). Preliminary

characterization of bacteriocins produced by *Enterococcus faecium* and *Enterococcus faecalis* isolated from pig faeces. J. Appl. Microbiol., 88(3), 482–494. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2000.00986.x

- Du Toit, M., Franz, C. M. A. P., Dicks, L. M. T., & Holzapfel, W. H. (2001). Taxonomy of obligately homofermentative and facultatively heterofermentative lactobacilli in pig faeces. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.*, 32(3), 199–204. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1472-765X.2001.00889.x
- EFSA. (2018). Guidance on the characterisation of microorganisms used as feed additives or as production organisms. *EFSA J.*, *16*(3), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2018.5206
- Endo, A., & Dicks, L. M. T. (2014). Physiology of the LAB. In W. H. Holzapfel & B. J.
 B. Wood (Eds.), *Lactic Acid Bacteria Biodiversity and Taxonomy* (1st ed., pp. 13–30). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.
- Engevik, M. A., & Versalovic, J. (2017). Biochemical Features of Beneficial Microbes: Foundations for Therapeutic Microbiology. *Microbiol. Spectr.*, 5(5), 3–48. https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec.bad-0012-2016
- Erttmann, S. F., & Gekara, N. O. (2019). Hydrogen peroxide release by bacteria suppresses inflammasome-dependent innate immunity. *Nat. Commun.*, *10*(3493), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11169-x
- Esquivel-Elizondo, S., Ilhan, Z. E., Garcia-Peña, E. I., & Krajmalnik-Browna, R. (2017). Insights into Butyrate Production in a Controlled Fermentation System via Gene Predictions. *MSystems*, 2(4), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1128/mSystems.00051-17
- European Food Safety Authority. (2014). Scientific Opinion on the safety and efficacy of vitamin K3 (menadione sodium bisulphite and menadione nicotinamide bisulphite) as a feed additive for all animal species. *EFSA J.*, *12*(1), 1–29. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2014.3532
- Fedorka-Cray, P. J., Bailey, J. S., Stern, N. J., Cox, N. A., ... Musgrove, M. (1999). Mucosal competitive exclusion to reduce *Salmonella* in swine. J. Food Prot., 62(12), 1376–1380. https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-62.12.1376
- Feng, W., Wu, Y., Chen, G., Fu, S., ... Liu, J. (2018). Sodium Butyrate Attenuates Diarrhea in Weaned Piglets and Promotes Tight Junction Protein Expression in Colon in a GPR109A-Dependent Manner. *Cell. Physiol. Biochem.*, 47(4), 1617– 1629. https://doi.org/10.1159/000490981
- Finnegan, M., Linley, E., Denyer, S. P., McDonnell, G., ... Maillard, J. Y. (2010). Mode of action of hydrogen peroxide and other oxidizing agents: Differences between liquid and gas forms. J. Antimicrob. Chemother., 65(10), 2108–2115. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkq308
- Flint, H. J., & Bayer, E. A. (2008). Plant cell wall breakdown by anaerobic microorganisms from the mammalian digestive tract. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci., 1125(1), 280–288. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1419.022
- Fons, M., Gomez, A., & Karjalainen, T. (2000). Mechanisms of colonisation and colonisation resistance of the digestive tract. Part 2: Bacteria/bacteria interactions. *Microb. Ecol. Health Dis.*, 12(2), 240–246. https://doi.org/10.1080/089106000750060495
- Fouhse, J. M., Zijlstra, R. T., & Willing, B. P. (2016). The role of gut microbiota in the health and disease of pigs. *Anim. Front.*, 6(3), 30–36. https://doi.org/10.2527/af.2016-0031

- Frese, S. A., Parker, K., Calvert, C. C., & Mills, D. A. (2015). Diet shapes the gut microbiome of pigs during nursing and weaning. *Microbiome*, 3(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-015-0091-8
- Frick, P. G., Riedler, G., & Brögli, H. (1967). Dose response and minimal daily requirement for vitamin K in man. J. Appl. Physiol., 23(3), 387–389. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1967.23.3.387
- Garcia-Gutierrez, E., Mayer, M. J., Cotter, P. D., & Narbad, A. (2019). Gut microbiota as a source of novel antimicrobials. *Gut Microbes*, 10(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/19490976.2018.1455790
- Gaskins, H. R., Collier, C. T., & Anderson, D. B. (2002). Antibiotics as growth promotants: Mode of action. *Anim. Biotechnol.*, 13(1), 29–42. https://doi.org/10.1081/ABIO-120005768
- Gaudré, D., & Quiniou, N. (2009). What mineral and vitamin levels to recommend in swine diets? *Rev. Bras. Zootec.*, *38*(Special issue), 190–200. https://doi.org/10.1590/s1516-35982009001300019
- Ghanbari, M., Klose, V., Crispie, F., & Cotter, P. D. (2019). The dynamics of the antibiotic resistome in the feces of freshly weaned pigs following therapeutic administration of oxytetracycline. Sci. Rep., 9(4062), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-40496-8
- Gómez-García, M., Sol, C., De Nova, P. J. G., Puyalto, M., ... Carvajal, A. (2019). Antimicrobial activity of a selection of organic acids, their salts and essential oils against swine enteropathogenic bacteria. *Porc. Heal. Manag.*, 5(32), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40813-019-0139-4
- Goren, M., Yosef, I., & Qimron, U. (2017). Sensitizing pathogens to antibiotics using the CRISPR-Cas system. *Drug Resist. Updat.*, 30(2017), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drup.2016.11.001
- Gough, D. R., & Cotter, T. G. (2011). Hydrogen peroxide: A Jekyll and Hyde signalling molecule. *Cell Death Dis.*, 2(10), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/cddis.2011.96
- Guevarra, R. B., Hong, S. H., Cho, J. H., Kim, B. R., ... Kim, H. B. (2018). The dynamics of the piglet gut microbiome during the weaning transition in association with health and nutrition. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 9(54), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-018-0269-6
- Guevarra, R. B., Lee, J. H., Lee, S. H., Seok, M. J., ... Kim, H. B. (2019). Piglet gut microbial shifts early in life: Causes and effects. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 10(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-018-0308-3
- Gustafsson, B. E., Daft, F. S., McDaniel, E. G., Smith, J. C., & Fitzgerald, R. J. (1962). Effects of Vitamin K-Active Compounds and Intestinal Microorganisms in Vitamin K-Deficient Germfree Rats. J. Nutr., 78(4), 461–468. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/78.4.461
- Han, G. G., Lee, J. Y., Jin, G. D., Park, J., ... Choi, Y. J. (2018). Tracing of the fecal microbiota of commercial pigs at five growth stages from birth to shipment. *Sci. Rep.*, 8(6012), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-24508-7
- Han, S. K., Shin, M. S., Park, H. E., Kim, S. Y., & Lee, W. K. (2014). Screening of bacteriocin-producing *Enterococcus faecalis* strains for antagonistic activities against *Clostridium perfringens*. *Korean J. Food Sci. Anim. Resour.*, 34(5), 614– 621. https://doi.org/10.5851/kosfa.2014.34.5.614

- He, M., Fang, S., Huang, X., Zhao, Y., ... Huang, L. (2016). Evaluating the contribution of gut microbiota to the variation of porcine fatness with the cecum and fecal samples. *Front. Microbiol.*, 7(2108), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.02108
- Hiratsuka, T., Furihata, K., Ishikawa, J., Yamashita, H., ... Dairi, T. (2008). An alternative menaquinone biosynthetic pathway operating in microorganisms. *Science*, *321*(5896), 1670–1673. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1160446
- Højberg, O., Canibe, N., Knudsen, B., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Potential rates of fermentation in digesta from the gastrointestinal tract of pigs: Effect of feeding fermented liquid feed. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 69(1), 408–418. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.69.1.408-418.2003
- Holman, D. B., Brunelle, B. W., Trachsel, J., & Allen, H. K. (2017). Meta-analysis To Define a Core Microbiota in the Swine Gut. *MSystems*, 2(3), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00004-17
- Hu, J., Ma, L., Nie, Y., Chen, J., ... Yan, X. (2018). A Microbiota-Derived Bacteriocin Targets the Host to Confer Diarrhea Resistance in Early-Weaned Piglets. *Cell Host Microbe*, 24(6), 817-832.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2018.11.006
- Hu, Y., Gao, G. F., & Zhu, B. (2017). The antibiotic resistome: gene flow in environments, animals and human beings. *Front. Med.*, 11(2), 161–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11684-017-0531-x
- Iacob, S., Iacob, D. G., & Luminos, L. M. (2019). Intestinal microbiota as a host defense mechanism to infectious threats. *Front. Microbiol.*, 9(3328), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.03328
- Ilhan, N. (2018). Gut Microbiota and Metabolism. *Int. J. Med. Biochem.*, 1(3), 115–128. https://doi.org/10.14744/ijmb.2018.92400
- Isaacson, R., & Kim, H. B. (2012). The intestinal microbiome of the pig. *Anim. Health Res. Rev.*, *13*(1), 100–109. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252312000084
- Jacobson, A., Lam, L., Rajendram, M., Tamburini, F., ... Monack, D. (2018). A Gut Commensal-Produced Metabolite Mediates Colonization Resistance to Salmonella Infection. Cell Host Microbe, 24(2), 296-307.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2018.07.002
- Jensen, L. K., Johansen, A. S. B., & Jensen, H. E. (2017). Porcine models of biofilm infections with focus on pathomorphology. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8(1961), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01961
- Jimenez, A. G., & Sperandio, V. (2019). Quorum Sensing and the Gut Microbiome. In Quorum Sensing: Molecular Mechanism and Biotechnological Application. Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-814905-8.00006-X
- Jiménez, E., Marín, M. L., Martín, R., Odriozola, J. M., ... Rodríguez, J. M. (2008). Is meconium from healthy newborns actually sterile? *Res. Microbiol.*, 159(3), 187– 193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resmic.2007.12.007
- Joyce, A., McCarthy, C. G. P., Murphy, S., & Walsh, F. (2019). Antibiotic resistomes of healthy pig faecal metagenomes. *Microb. Genomics*, 5(5), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1099/mgen.0.000272
- Kelly, C. J., Zheng, L., Campbell, E. L., Saeedi, B., ... Colgan, S. P. (2015). Crosstalk between microbiota-derived short-chain fatty acids and intestinal epithelial HIF augments tissue barrier function. *Cell Host Microbe*, 17(5), 662–671.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2015.03.005

- Kelly, J., Daly, K., Moran, A. W., Ryan, S., ... Shirazi-Beechey, S. P. (2017). Composition and diversity of mucosa-associated microbiota along the entire length of the pig gastrointestinal tract; dietary influences. *Environ. Microbiol.*, 19(4), 1425–1438. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13619
- Kim, J. J., Kim, J. J., Kim, Y., Oh, S. S. S., ... Oh, S. S. S. (2018). Influences of quorumquenching probiotic bacteria on the gut microbial community and immune function in weaning pigs. *Anim. Sci. J.*, 89(2), 412–422. https://doi.org/10.1111/asj.12954
- Kim, J., Nguyen, S. G., Guevarra, R. B., Lee, I., & Unno, T. (2015). Analysis of swine fecal microbiota at various growth stages. Arch. Microbiol., 197(6), 753–759. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-015-1108-1
- Kim, J. S., Cho, D. H., Park, M., Chung, W. J., ... Kweon, D. H. (2015). Crispr/cas9mediated re-sensitization of antibiotic-resistant *Escherichia coli* harboring extended-spectrum β-lactamases. *J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*, 26(2), 394–401. https://doi.org/10.4014/jmb.1508.08080
- Kim, L. M., Gray, J. T., Bailey, J. S., Jones, R. D., & Fedorka-Cray, P. J. (2005). Effect of porcine-derived mucosal competitive exclusion culture on antimicrobial resistance in *Escherichia coli* from growing piglets. *Foodborne Pathog. Dis.*, 2(4), 317–329. https://doi.org/10.1089/fpd.2005.2.317
- Knöppel, A., Näsvall, J., & Andersson, D. I. (2017). Evolution of antibiotic resistance without antibiotic exposure. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother., 61(11), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.01495-17
- Koh, A., De Vadder, F., Kovatcheva-Datchary, P., & Bäckhed, F. (2016). From dietary fiber to host physiology: Short-chain fatty acids as key bacterial metabolites. *Cell*, 165(6), 1332–1345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2016.05.041
- Krzyżek, P. (2019). Challenges and limitations of anti-quorum sensing therapies. *Front. Microbiol.*, *10*(2473), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.02473
- Kubasova, T., Davidova-Gerzova, L., Babak, V., Cejkova, D., ... Rychlik, I. (2018). Effects of host genetics and environmental conditions on fecal microbiota composition of pigs. *PLoS One*, 13(8), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0201901
- Lamas, A., Regal, P., Vázquez, B., Cepeda, A., & Franco, C. M. (2019). Short chain fatty acids commonly produced by gut microbiota influence *Salmonella enterica* motility, biofilm formation, and gene expression. *Antibiotics*, 8(4). https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics8040265
- Lawley, T. D., & Walker, A. W. (2013). Intestinal colonization resistance. *Immunology*, *138*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2567.2012.03616.x
- Lawlor, P. G., Gardiner, G. E., & Goodband, R. D. (2020). Feeding the weaned piglet. In C. Farmer (Ed.), *The suckling and weaned piglet* (pp. 251–275). Wageningen Academic Publishers.
- LeBlanc, J. G., Chain, F., Martín, R., Bermúdez-Humarán, L. G., ... Langella, P. (2017). Beneficial effects on host energy metabolism of short-chain fatty acids and vitamins produced by commensal and probiotic bacteria. *Microb. Cell Fact.*, *16*(79), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12934-017-0691-z
- LeBlanc, J. G., Milani, C., de Giori, G. S., Sesma, F., ... Ventura, M. (2013). Bacteria as

vitamin suppliers to their host: A gut microbiota perspective. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.*, 24(2), 160–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2012.08.005

- Levine, U. Y., Looft, T., Allen, H. K., & Stanton, T. B. (2013). Butyrate-producing bacteria, including mucin degraders, from the swine intestinal tract. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 79(12), 3879–3881. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00589-13
- Ley, R. E. (2016). Gut microbiota in 2015: Prevotella in the gut: Choose carefully. *Nat. Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.*, *13*(2), 69. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrgastro.2016.4
- Li, M., van Esch, B. C. A. M., Henricks, P. A. J., Folkerts, G., & Garssen, J. (2018). The anti-inflammatory effects of short chain fatty acids on lipopolysaccharide- or tumor necrosis factor α-stimulated endothelial cells via activation of GPR41/43 and inhibition of HDACs. *Front. Pharmacol.*, 9(533), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.00533
- Li, Y., Zhao, X., Zhang, L., Zhan, X., ... Wu, D. (2020). Effects of a diet supplemented with exogenous catalase from *Penicillium notatum* on intestinal development and microbiota in weaned piglets. *Microorganisms*, 8(3). https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8030391
- Liao, S. F., & Nyachoti, M. (2017). Using probiotics to improve swine gut health and nutrient utilization. *Anim. Nutr.*, *3*(4), 331–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aninu.2017.06.007
- Lin, C. N. C. F. C. N., Lin, M. Y., Lin, C. N. C. F. C. N., Chiou, M. T., ... Wu, M. C. (2020). Potential probiotic of *Lactobacillus* strains isolated from the intestinal tracts of pigs and feces of dogs with antibacterial activity against multidrugresistant pathogenic bacteria. *Arch. Microbiol.*, 202(7), 1849–1860. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-020-01908-w
- Liu, H., Wang, J., He, T., Becker, S., ... Ma, X. (2018). Butyrate: A double-edged sword for health? *Adv. Nutr.*, *9*(21), 21–29. https://doi.org/10.1093/advances/nmx009
- Liu, Z., Klümper, U., Shi, L., Ye, L., & Li, M. (2019). From pig breeding environment to subsequently produced pork: Comparative analysis of antibiotic resistance genes and bacterial community composition. *Front. Microbiol.*, 10(43), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00043
- Looft, T., Johnson, T. A., Allen, H. K., Bayles, D. O., ... Stanton, T. B. (2012). In-feed antibiotic effects on the swine intestinal microbiome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.*, 109(5), 1691–1696. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1120238109
- Macfarlane, S., & Dillon, J. F. (2007). Microbial biofilms in the human gastrointestinal tract. J. Appl. Microbiol., 102(5), 1187–1196. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2007.03287.x
- Mach, N., Berri, M., Estellé, J., Levenez, F., ... Lepage, P. (2015). Early-life establishment of the swine gut microbiome and impact on host phenotypes. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.*, 7(3), 554–569. https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-2229.12285
- Magnúsdóttir, S., Ravcheev, D., De Crécy-Lagard, V., & Thiele, I. (2015). Systematic genome assessment of B-vitamin biosynthesis suggests cooperation among gut microbes. *Front. Genet.*, 6(148), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2015.00148
- Maldonado-Gómez, M. X., Martínez, I., Bottacini, F., O'Callaghan, A., ... Walter, J. (2016). Stable Engraftment of *Bifidobacterium longum* AH1206 in the Human Gut Depends on Individualized Features of the Resident Microbiome. *Cell Host Microbe*, 20(4), 515–526. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2016.09.001

- Maltby, R., Leatham-Jensen, M. P., Gibson, T., Cohen, P. S., & Conway, T. (2013). Nutritional Basis for Colonization Resistance by Human Commensal *Escherichia coli* Strains HS and Nissle 1917 against *E. coli* O157:H7 in the Mouse Intestine. *PLoS One*, 8(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0053957
- Mann, E., Schmitz-Esser, S., Zebeli, Q., Wagner, M., … Metzler-Zebeli, B. U. (2014). Mucosa-associated bacterial microbiome of the gastrointestinal tract of weaned pigs and dynamics linked to dietary calcium-phosphorus. *PLoS One*, 9(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0086950
- Marks, P. A., Richon, V. M., & Rifkind, R. A. (2000). Histone deacetylase inhibitors: Inducers of differentiation or apoptosis of transformed cells. J. Natl. Cancer Inst., 92(15), 1210–1216. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/92.15.1210
- Mazurek, J., Bok, E., & Baldy-Chudzik, K. (2018). Complexity of antibiotic resistance in commensal *Escherichia coli* derived from pigs from an intensive-production farm. *Microbes Environ.*, 33(3), 242–248. https://doi.org/10.1264/jsme2.ME17041
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Buzoianu, S. G., Prieto, M. L., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2017).
 Exploring a possible link between the intestinal microbiota and feed efficiency in pigs. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 83(15), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00380-17
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., Magowan, E., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2019). Porcine Feed Efficiency-Associated Intestinal Microbiota and Physiological Traits: Finding Consistent Cross-Locational Biomarkers for Residual Feed Intake. *MSystems*, 4(4), e00324-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00324-18
- McGillivery, D. J., & Cranwell, P. D. (1992). Anaerobic microflora associated with the pars oesophagea of the pig. *Res. Vet. Sci.*, *53*(1), 110–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/0034-5288(92)90094-I
- Mohammed, A., & Guda, C. (2015). Application of a hierarchical enzyme classification method reveals the role of gut microbiome in human metabolism. *BMC Genomics*, *16*(7), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-16-S7-S16
- Monteagudo-Mera, A., Rastall, R. A., Gibson, G. R., Charalampopoulos, D., & Chatzifragkou, A. (2019). Adhesion mechanisms mediated by probiotics and prebiotics and their potential impact on human health. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*, 103(16), 6463–6472. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-019-09978-7
- Morishita, T., Tamura, N., Makino, T., & Kudo, S. (1999). Production of menaquinones by lactic acid bacteria. J. Dairy Sci., 82(9), 1897–1903. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(99)75424-X
- Motta, V., Luise, D., Bosi, P., & Trevisi, P. (2019). Faecal microbiota shift during weaning transition in piglets and evaluation of AO blood types as shaping factor for the bacterial community profile. *PLoS One*, 14(5), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0217001
- Mulder, I. E., Schmidt, B., Lewis, M., Delday, M., ... Kelly, D. (2011). Restricting microbial exposure in early life negates the immune benefits associated with gut colonization in environments of high microbial diversity. *PLoS One*, 6(12), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0028279
- Nakatani, M., Inoue, R., Tomonaga, S., Fukuta, K., & Tsukahara, T. (2018). Production, absorption, and blood flow dynamics of short-chain fatty acids produced by

fermentation in piglet hindgut during the suckling–Weaning period. *Nutrients*, *10*(9). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10091220

- National Research Council. (2012). Vitamins. In *Nutrient Requirements of Swine*: Eleventh Revised Edition (pp. 104–126). National Academies Press.
- Niu, Q., Li, P., Hao, S., Zhang, Y., ... Huang, R. (2015). Dynamic distribution of the gut microbiota and the relationship with apparent crude fiber digestibility and growth stages in pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 5(9938), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep09938
- Nowland, T. L., Plush, K. J., Barton, M., & Kirkwood, R. N. (2019). Development and function of the intestinal microbiome and potential implications for pig production. *Animals*, 9(3), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9030076
- O'Connor, P. M., O'Shea, E. F., Guinane, C. M., O'Sullivan, O., ... Hill, C. (2015). Nisin H is a new nisin variant produced by the gut-derived strain streptococcus hyointestinalis DPC6484. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 81(12), 3953–3960. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00212-15
- O'Shea, E. F., Gardiner, G. E., O'Sonnor, P. M., Mills, S., ... Hill, C. (2009). Characterization of enterocin- and salivaricin-producing lactic acid bacteria from the mammalian gastrointestinal tract. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.*, 291(1), 24–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2008.01427.x
- O'Shea, E. F., O'Connor, P. M., O'Sullivan, O., Cotter, P. D., ... Hill, C. (2013). Bactofencin A, a new type of cationic bacteriocin with unusual Immunity. *MBio*, 4(6), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.00498-13
- O'Shea, E. F., O'Connor, P. M., Raftis, E. J., O'Toole, P. W., ... Hill, C. (2011). Production of multiple bacteriocins from a single locus by gastrointestinal strains of *Lactobacillus salivarius*. J. Bacteriol., 193(24), 6973–6982. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.06221-11
- Patil, Y., Gooneratne, R., & Ju, X. H. (2019). Interactions between host and gut microbiota in domestic pigs: a review. *Gut Microbes*, 11(3), 310–334. https://doi.org/10.1080/19490976.2019.1690363
- Pereira, F. C., & Berry, D. (2017). Microbial nutrient niches in the gut. *Environ. Microbiol.*, 19(4), 1366–1378. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13659
- Pérez Gaudio, D. S., Colello, R., Fernández, D., Mozo, J., ... Soraci, A. L. (2018). Horizontal Transference of Antimicrobial Resistance Genes between a Non Pathogenic *Escherichia coli* and a Pathogenic ShigaToxin-Producing *E. coli* Strain. *EC Vet. Sci.*, 3(2), 293–299.
- Pickard, J. M., Zeng, M. Y., Caruso, R., & Núñez, G. (2017). Gut Microbiota: Role in Pathogen Colonization, Immune Responses and Inflammatory Disease. *Immunol. Rev.*, 279(1), 70–89. https://doi.org/10.1111/imr.12567
- Plaza-Diaz, J., Ruiz-Ojeda, F. J., Gil-Campos, M., & Gil, A. (2019). Mechanisms of Action of Probiotics. Adv. Nutr., 10(Suppl 1), S49–S66. https://doi.org/10.1093/advances/nmy063
- Pursey, E., Sünderhauf, D., Gaze, W. H., Westra, E. R., & van Houte, S. (2018). CRISPR-Cas antimicrobials : Challenges and future prospects. *PLoS Pathog.*, *14*(6), 1–8. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006990
- Quan, J., Cai, G., Ye, J., Yang, M., ... Wu, Z. (2018). A global comparison of the microbiome compositions of three gut locations in commercial pigs with extreme feed conversion ratios. *Sci. Rep.*, 8(4536), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-

018-22692-0

- Quan, J., Wu, Z., Ye, Y., Peng, L., ... Yang, J. (2020). Metagenomic Characterization of Intestinal Regions in Pigs With Contrasting Feed Efficiency. *Front. Microbiol.*, 11(32), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00032
- Ramayo-Caldas, Y., Prenafeta, F., Zingaretti, L. M., Gonzales, O., ... Ballester, M. (2020). Gut eukaryotic communities in pigs: diversity, composition and host genetics contribution. *Anim. Microbiome*, 2(18), 1–12. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1186/s42523-020-00038-4
- Ramotar, K., Conly, J. M., Chubb, H., & Louie, T. J. (1984). Production of Menaquinones by Intestinal Anaerobes. J. Infect. Dis., 150(2), 213–218. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/150.2.213
- Ravcheev, D. A., & Thiele, I. (2016). Genomic analysis of the human gut microbiome suggests novel enzymes involved in quinone biosynthesis. *Front. Microbiol.*, 7(128), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.00128
- Reid, C. J., Wyrsch, E. R., Chowdhury, P. R., Zingali, T., ... Djordjevic, S. P. (2017).
 Porcine commensal *Escherichia coli*: A reservoir for class 1 integrons associated with IS26. *Microb. Genomics*, 3(12), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1099/mgen.0.000143
- Reid, G., Chan, R. C. Y., Bruce, A. W., & Costerton, J. W. (1985). Prevention of urinary tract infection in rats with an indigenous *Lactobacillus casei* strain. *Infect. Immun.*, 49(2), 320–324. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.49.2.320-324.1985
- Riboulet-Bisson, E., Sturme, M. H. J., Jeffery, I. B., O'Donnell, M. M., ... Ross, R. P. (2012). Effect of *Lactobacillus salivarius* bacteriocin ABP118 on the mouse and pig intestinal microbiota. *PLoS One*, 7(2), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0031113
- Robredo, B., & Torres, C. (2000). Bacteriocin production by Lactobacillus salivarius of animal origin. J. Clin. Microbiol., 38(10), 3908–3909. https://doi.org/10.1128/jcm.38.10.3908-3909.2000
- Rowland, I., Gibson, G., Heinken, A., Scott, K., ... Tuohy, K. (2018). Gut microbiota functions: metabolism of nutrients and other food components. *Eur. J. Nutr.*, 57(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-017-1445-8
- Schmidt, B., Mulder, I. E., Musk, C. C., Aminov, R. I., ... Kelly, D. (2011). Establishment of normal gut microbiota is compromised under excessive hygiene conditions. *PLoS One*, 6(12), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0028284
- Sengupta, S., Chattopadhyay, M. K., & Grossart, H. P. (2013). The multifaceted roles of antibiotics and antibiotic resistance in nature. *Front. Microbiol.*, 4(47), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00047
- Sicard, J. F., Bihan, G. Le, Vogeleer, P., Jacques, M., & Harel, J. (2017). Interactions of intestinal bacteria with components of the intestinal mucus. *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.*, 7(387), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2017.00387
- Singh, K. S., Kumar, S., Mohanty, A. K., Grover, S., & Kaushik, J. K. (2018). Mechanistic insights into the host-microbe interaction and pathogen exclusion mediated by the Mucus-binding protein of Lactobacillus plantarum. *Sci. Rep.*, 8(14198), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-32417-y
- Smith, J. L., Fratamico, P. M., & Yan, X. (2011). Eavesdropping by bacteria: The role of SdiA in *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium quorum

sensing. *Foodborne Pathog. Dis.*, 8(2), 169–178. https://doi.org/10.1089/fpd.2010.0651

- Sol, C., Castillejos, L., López-Vergé, S., Muns, R., & Gasa, J. (2019). Effects of the feed: Water mixing proportion on diet digestibility of growing pigs. *Animals*, 9(791), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9100791
- Sommer, F., & Bäckhed, F. (2015). The gut microbiota engages different signaling pathways to induce Duox2 expression in the ileum and colon epithelium. *Mucosal Immunol.*, 8(2), 372–379. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2014.74
- Spees, A. M., Lopez, C. A., Kingsbury, D. D., Winter, S. E., & Bäumler, A. J. (2013). Colonization Resistance: Battle of the Bugs or Ménage à Trois with the Host? *PLoS Pathog.*, 9(11), 9–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1003730
- Stanojević-Nikolić, S., Dimić, G., Mojović, L., Pejin, J., ... Kocić-Tanackov, S. (2016). Antimicrobial Activity of Lactic Acid Against Pathogen and Spoilage Microorganisms. J. Food Process. Preserv., 40(5), 990–998. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.12679
- Suiryanrayna, M. V. A. N., & Ramana, J. V. (2015). A review of the effects of dietary organic acids fed to swine. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 6(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-015-0042-z
- Sultan, I., Rahman, S., Jan, A. T., Siddiqui, M. T., ... Haq, Q. M. R. (2018). Antibiotics, resistome and resistance mechanisms: A bacterial perspective. *Front. Microbiol.*, 9(2066), 1--16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.02066
- Sun, J., Du, L., Li, X. L., Zhong, H., ... Ge, L. (2019). Identification of the core bacteria in rectums of diarrheic and non-diarrheic piglets. *Sci. Rep.*, 9(18675), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-55328-y
- Sun, Y., & O'Riordan, M. X. D. (2014). Regulation of Bacterial Pathogenesis by Intestinal Short-Chain Fatty Acids. Adv. Appl. Microbiol., 85(1), 93–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-407672-3.00003-4.
- Tan, Z., Yang, T., Wang, Y., Xing, K., ... Wang, C. (2017). Metagenomic analysis of cecal microbiome identified microbiota and functional capacities associated with feed efficiency in landrace finishing pigs. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8(1546), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01546
- Tannock, G. W. (2004). Minireviews A Special Fondness for Lactobacilli. Appl. Environ. Microbiol., 70(6), 3189–3194. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.70.6.3189
- Tiwari, U. P., Singh, A. K., & Jha, R. (2019). Fermentation characteristics of resistant starch, arabinoxylan, and β-glucan and their effects on the gut microbial ecology of pigs: A review. *Anim. Nutr.*, 5(3), 217–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aninu.2019.04.003
- Tugnoli, B., Giovagnoni, G., Piva, A., & Grilli, E. (2020). From acidifiers to intestinal health enhancers: How organic acids can improve growth efficiency of pigs. *Animals*, 10(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10010134
- Umu, Ö. C. O., Rudi, K., & Diep, D. B. (2017). Modulation of the gut microbiota by prebiotic fibres and bacteriocins. *Microb. Ecol. Health Dis.*, 28(1), 1348886. https://doi.org/10.1080/16512235.2017.1348886
- van Parys, A., Boyen, F., Leyman, B., Verbrugghe, E., ... Pasmans, F. (2011). Tissuespecific Salmonella Typhimurium gene expression during persistence in pigs. *PLoS One*, 6(8), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0024120

- van Tassell, M. L., & Miller, M. J. (2011). *Lactobacillus* adhesion to mucus. *Nutrients*, 3(5), 613–636. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu3050613
- Venegas, D. P., De La Fuente, M. K., Landskron, G., González, M. J., ... Hermoso, M. A. (2019). Short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) mediated gut epithelial and immune regulation and its relevance for inflammatory bowel diseases. *Front. Immunol.*, 10(277), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.00277
- Vieco-Saiz, N., Belguesmia, Y., Raspoet, R., Auclair, E., ... Drider, D. (2019). Benefits and inputs from lactic acid bacteria and their bacteriocins as alternatives to antibiotic growth promoters during food-animal production. *Front. Microbiol.*, 10(57), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00057
- Vinolo, M. A. R., Rodrigues, H. G., Nachbar, R. T., & Curi, R. (2011). Regulation of inflammation by short chain fatty acids. *Nutrients*, 3(10), 858–876. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu3100858
- Wang, C. C., Wu, H., Lin, F. H., Gong, R., ... Hu, C. H. (2018). Sodium butyrate enhances intestinal integrity, inhibits mast cell activation, inflammatory mediator production and JNK signaling pathway in weaned pigs. *Innate Immun.*, 24(1), 40– 46. https://doi.org/10.1177/1753425917741970
- Wang, C., Chang, T., Yang, H., & Cui, M. (2015). Antibacterial mechanism of lactic acid on physiological and morphological properties of *Salmonella* Enteritidis, *Escherichia coli* and *Listeria monocytogenes*. *Food Control*, 47(1), 231–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2014.06.034
- Wang, W., Hu, H., Zijlstra, R. T., Zheng, J., & Gänzle, M. G. (2019). Metagenomic reconstructions of gut microbial metabolism in weanling pigs. *Microbiome*, 7(48), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-019-0662-1
- Wang, X., Tsai, T., Deng, F., Wei, X., ... Zhao, J. (2019). Longitudinal investigation of the swine gut microbiome from birth to market reveals stage and growth performance associated bacteria. *Microbiome*, 7(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-019-0721-7
- Wang, Y., Hu, Y., Liu, F., Cao, J., ... Gao, G. F. (2020). Integrated metagenomic and metatranscriptomic profiling reveals differentially expressed resistomes in human, chicken, and pig gut microbiomes. *Environ. Int.*, 138(105649), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.105649
- Wright, G. D. (2007). The antibiotic resistome: The nexus of chemical and genetic diversity. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.*, 5(3), 175–186. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro1614
- Wrzosek, L., Miquel, S., Noordine, M.-L., Bouet, S., ... Thomas, M. (2013). Bacteroides Thetaiotaomicron and Faecalibacterium prausnitzii Shape the Mucus Production and Mucin O-Glycosylation in Colon Epithelium. BMC Biol., 11(61), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0016-5085(13)60210-3
- Wu, G. D., Chen, J., Hoffmann, C., Bittinger, K., ... Lewis, J. D. (2011). Linking longterm dietary patterns with gut microbial enterotypes. *Science*, 334(6052), 105– 108. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1208344
- Xavier, K. B. (2018). Bacterial interspecies quorum sensing in the mammalian gut microbiota. *Comptes Rendus Biol.*, 341(5), 297–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crvi.2018.03.006
- Xiong, H., Guo, B., Gan, Z., Song, D., ... Du, H. (2016). Butyrate upregulates endogenous host defense peptides to enhance disease resistance in piglets via

histone deacetylase inhibition. *Sci. Rep.*, 6(27070), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27070

- Yang, F., Hou, C., Zeng, X., & Qiao, S. (2015). The use of lactic acid bacteria as a probiotic in swine diets. *Pathogens*, 4(1), 34–45. https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens4010034
- Yang, H., Huang, X., Fang, S., He, M., ... Huang, L. (2017). Unraveling the fecal microbiota and metagenomic functional capacity associated with feed efficiency in pigs. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8(1555), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01555
- Yang, H., Huang, X., Fang, S., Xin, W., ... Chen, C. (2016). Uncovering the composition of microbial community structure and metagenomics among three gut locations in pigs with distinct fatness. *Sci. Rep.*, 6(27427), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27427
- Yang, Q., Huang, X., Wang, P., Yan, Z., ... Gun, S. (2019). Longitudinal development of the gut microbiota in healthy and diarrheic piglets induced by age-related dietary changes. *Microbiologyopen*, 8(12), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1002/mbo3.923
- Yang, Y., Zhou, M., Hardwidge, P. R., Cui, H., & Zhu, G. (2018). Isolation and characterization of N-acyl homoserine lactone-producing bacteria from cattle rumen and swine intestines. *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.*, 8(155), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2018.00155
- Yang, Y., Zhou, M., Hou, H., Zhu, J., ... Zhu, G. (2014). Quorum-sensing gene luxS regulates flagella expression and shiga-like toxin production in F18ab *Escherichia coli. Can. J. Microbiol.*, 60(6), 355–361. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjm-2014-0178
- Yoon, B. K., Jackman, J. A., Valle-González, E. R., & Cho, N. J. (2018). Antibacterial free fatty acids and monoglycerides: Biological activities, experimental testing, and therapeutic applications. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*, 19(1114), 1–40. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms19041114
- Yoshii, K., Hosomi, K., Sawane, K., & Kunisawa, J. (2019). Metabolism of dietary and microbial vitamin b family in the regulation of host immunity. *Front. Nutr.*, *6*(48), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2019.00048
- Zeineldin, M., Aldridge, B., & Lowe, J. (2019). Antimicrobial effects on swine gastrointestinal microbiota and their accompanying antibiotic resistome. *Front. Microbiol.*, 10(1035), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.01035
- Zhang, Q., Widmer, G., & Tzipori, S. (2013). A pig model of the human gastrointestinal tract. *Gut Microbes*, 4(3), 193–200. https://doi.org/10.4161/gmic.23867
- Zhao, J., Bai, Y., Zhang, G., Liu, L., & Lai, C. (2020). Relationship between dietary fiber fermentation and volatile fatty acids' concentration in growing pigs. *Animals*, 10(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10020263
- Zhao, W., Wang, Y., Liu, S., Huang, J., ... Meng, H. (2015). The dynamic distribution of porcine microbiota across different ages and gastrointestinal tract segments. *PLoS One*, 10(2), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0117441
- Zhong, X., Zhang, Z., Wang, S., Cao, L., ... Nabben, M. (2019). Microbial-driven butyrate regulates jejunal homeostasis in piglets during the weaning stage. *Front. Microbiol.*, 9(3335), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2018.03335
- Zhu, J., Yin, X., Yu, H., Zhao, L., ... Gong, J. (2011). Involvement of quorum sensing

and heat-stable enterotoxin a in cell damage caused by a porcine enterotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* strain. *Infect. Immun.*, 79(4), 1688–1695. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01281-10 Chapter 1: Literature Review (Part 2): Microbial quality of liquid feed for pigs and its impact on the pig gut microbiome

Adapted from: Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P. G., Cormican, P., & Gardiner, G. E. (2021). Microbial quality of liquid feed for pigs and its impact on the porcine gut microbiome. *Animals*, 11, 2983. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ani11102983</u>.

1.14 Introduction to liquid feeding

In this review, liquid (or wet) feed refers to a mixture of dry feed components (cereals, protein sources and pre-mixes containing vitamins, minerals, synthetic amino acids and other feed additives) combined with either water and/or liquid food industry co-products (e.g., dairy and distillery co-products), in a mixing tank to a pre-defined water:feed ratio, prior to feed-out. The homogenised liquid feed is pumped from the mixing tank to troughs located in pig pens via a network of pipes (Brooks et al., 2001; Sol et al., 2019). Such feeding systems are computer-controlled and frequently referred to as automated liquid feeding systems.

Liquid feeding is generally carried out using either long or short troughs. The former allows all pigs in the pen to eat simultaneously and because of this, the feed allowance to pigs can be restricted. However, with the latter, only a portion of the pigs in a pen (normally 30–40 %) can eat at any one time and so pigs must be provided with *ad libitum* access to feed which is controlled by readings from sensor(s) or probe(s) within the trough to maintain a reservoir of feed within the trough (de Lange & Zhu, 2012). Figure 1.7 illustrates a typical modern liquid feeding system. The distinction between liquid feeding and wet/dry feeding should be noted; with wet/dry feeding, dry feed and water remain separate before entering the trough, where the pig can then mix them at its desired water:feed ratio (Hurst et al., 2008).



Figure 1.7: Diagram of an automated liquid feeding system demonstrating how dry feed/dry feed ingredients from feed bins (Area A) and water and/or liquid co-products (Area B) are delivered to a central mixing tank (Area C) and agitated, followed by the delivery of liquid feed to pens via a series of pipes for consumption by pigs (Area D). On farms where fermentation is practiced, an additional fermentation tank may be included before the mixing tank, where the whole diet or the cereal fraction of the diet are fermented for a period of time prior to pumping to the mixing tank for delivery to the pens (Credit: Jonathan Brazil).

Liquid feeding is common in many parts of the world, most notably in western Europe (de Lange & Zhu, 2012). However, there is a lack of up-to-date accurate information regarding the number of liquid-fed pigs in Europe. Approximate figures from Best (2009) indicate that > 60 % of Danish and Swedish finishers, as well as the majority of sows, are liquid-fed. Best (2009) also reported that approximately one third of grow-finisher pigs in the Netherlands and France are liquid-fed, but in the main pig regions this figure is between 50–60 %; however, Martineau et al. (2008) reported that ~70 % of finishers in France are liquid-fed. About 40 % of grow-finishers in Germany receive liquid diets but the figure is much lower for sows (Best, 2009). Data collected from a survey of 56 Irish farrow-to-finish pig farms found that 37.5 % of these fed a liquid diet from weaning to slaughter (Rodrigues da Costa, 2018). However, it should be noted that in Ireland it is on the farms with large herd sizes that liquid feeding is most prevalent. Therefore, in order to obtain a truer picture of the prevalence of liquid feeding, rather than basing it on the number of herds/farms using the practice, it should be calculated based on the number of

pigs that are liquid-fed. In Ireland, this figure is estimated to be ~70 % (Lawlor & O'Meara, 2018). Liquid feeding is less popular in North America, compared to Europe. However, an exception to this is Ontario, Canada, where in 2012, 20 % of grow-finishers were fed liquid diets, but with the difference being that these are primarily corn-based, compared to the mainly wheat- and barley-based diets fed in Europe (de Lange & Zhu, 2012). Liquid feeding has been adopted more readily in Europe due to the widespread availability of inexpensive nutrient-rich co-products from the food, beverage and biofuel industries, which aid in reducing feed costs by up to 17 % compared to dry feed (Canibe & Jensen, 2012; de Lange & Zhu, 2012; Scholten et al., 1999). These will be discussed in more detail in Section 1.17.2.

1.15 Types of liquid feed

The two main types of liquid feed (LF) are fresh LF and fermented LF (FLF). Liquid feed is characterised as fresh when the whole diet is mixed with water/liquid co-products, usually at a ratio of 1:1.5 to 1:4, immediately prior to feeding. It has been well documented, however, that some degree of unintentional 'spontaneous' fermentation occurs in fresh LF once mixing begins. This may have a negative impact on the microbial quality of the feed as a result of malfermentation. This occurs due to the selection for, and proliferation of, undesirable microbes and subsequent microbial degradation of crystalline amino acids in the diet, leading to the production of undesirable metabolites such as biogenic amines (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Missotten et al., 2010; O'Meara et al., 2020a). On the other hand, FLF, is deliberately fermented, either with/without the use of a microbial inoculant. Water/liquid co-products are mixed with the whole diet (or the cereal fraction alone), at a similar ratio to fresh LF, and the mixture is allowed to ferment for a period of time prior to feeding, with the addition of the remaining dietary components just prior to feed-out in the case of fermentation of the cereal fraction (Brooks, 2008; Missotten et al., 2010).

A common method of producing FLF is the mixing of fresh feed and liquid with a proportion of a previously successful fermentation; a process known as 'backslopping'. The production of organic acids, such as lactic acid, produced by lactic acid bacteria (LAB) fermentation is considered one of the key benefits of FLF, as it reduces the pH of the feed and the pig gastrointestinal tract (GIT), resulting in a reduction in the levels of *Enterobacteriaceae* (Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Van Winsen et al., 2001). An alternative to microbial fermentation of LF is the direct addition of organic acids to fresh LF to produce acidified LF (ALF). The potential benefits and disadvantages of the

aforementioned LF types will be discussed in detail throughout this review, along with their microbial quality, and their impact on the pig gut microbiome and pig growth.

1.16 Desirable characteristics of liquid feed

The widely accepted desirable characteristics of FLF include low pH (generally <4.5), high numbers of LAB, low numbers of *Enterobacteriaceae*, high concentrations of lactic acid and low concentrations of acetic acid (Canibe et al., 2007b; Dujardin et al., 2014; Plumed-Ferrer et al., 2004). Fungal communities are also an important component of LF, with positive or negative impacts on feed quality, depending on the species dominating (Missotten et al., 2015a); however, excessive yeast fermentation is generally undesirable as high levels can impact feed palatability due to the production of acetic acid and ethanol in addition to a loss of energy from the feed (Brooks, 2008; Brooks et al., 2001). Olstorpe et al. (2010) suggested adding a desirable yeast strain to LF starter cultures that could dominate the feed without reducing feed microbial and nutritional quality. Certain fungal species have potential benefits in LF including acting as a protein source (Olstorpe et al., 2008; Urubschurov et al., 2018) and inhibiting moulds and Enterobacteriaceae (Druvefors & Schnürer, 2005; Olstorpe et al., 2012). The potential benefits of fungi need to be further explored as there is evidence to suggest that yeast species such as Kazachstania slooffiae are beneficial to pig gut health, providing amino acids for microbial as well as pig growth and exhibiting a potential symbiotic relationship with Lactobacillus (Arfken et al., 2019, 2020; Summers et al., 2021).

Van Winsen et al., (2001) described a successful batch of FLF as having: pH < 4.5; lactic acid > 150 mmol/L; acetic acid < 40 mmol/L; butyric acid < 5 mmol/L; ethanol < 0.8 mmol/L; total lactobacilli > 9 log₁₀ CFU/mL; *Lactobacillus plantarum* > 9 log₁₀ CFU/mL; *Enterobacteriaceae* < 1.8 log₁₀ CFU/mL; and no detectable *Salmonella*/25 mL. Standard microbiological and physicochemical properties of 'residue-free' and 'residue-containing' LF can be seen in Table 1.4. The former refers to a situation where the pipelines are rinsed with water prior to delivery of the new batch and is akin to fresh LF. The latter refers to a situation where residual feed from a previous batch remains in the pipelines and is recirculated with the new batch of feed, thus acting as an inoculum for fermentation (in a similar fashion to backslopping). Therefore, it is essentially FLF, as evidenced by its properties (Table 1.4). However, in practice, farms operating both of these systems will likely consider that they are both feeding fresh LF as neither intentionally sets out to produce FLF.

Liquid Feed	Residue-Free Liquid Feed	Residue-Containing	
Characteristic/Component	(Fresh LF) ¹	Liquid Feed (FLF) ²	
pH	5.0-6.0	4.5–5.0	
Lactic acid bacteria (CFU/g)	$10^{6} - 10^{8}$	$10^{8} - 10^{9}$	
Yeast (CFU/g)	$10^4 - 10^6$	$10^{6} - 10^{7}$	
Enterobacteria (CFU/g)	$10^4 - 10^5$	$< 10^{3} - 10^{4}$	
Fungi (CFU/g)	$10^{3}-10^{4}$	<10 ³	
Clostridium perfringens (CFU/g)	$< 10^3 - 10^4$	$< 10^{2}$	
Lactic acid (mmol/kg)	0–10	40–150	
Acetic acid (mmol/kg)	0–10	10–50	
Formic acid (mmol/kg)	0–10	0–40	
Ethanol (g/kg)	0–0.5	0.1–4	

Table 1.4: Standard pH values, microbiological parameters and organic acid levels in residue-free and residue-containing liquid feed (Fisker & Jørgensen, 2010; Vils et al., 2018).

¹ Residue-free liquid feed refers to fresh LF that is delivered to troughs immediately after the mixing of feed and water, following rinsing of the pipes. ² Residue-containing liquid feed refers to fresh LF that is delivered to troughs immediately after the mixing of feed and water; however, feed from the previous batch remaining in the pipes acts as a fermentation inoculum (essentially producing FLF but differing from feed that is deliberately fermented).

1.17 Potential benefits of liquid feed for pigs

Liquid feeding has several potential advantages compared to conventional dry feeding of pigs. These include improved gut health, utilisation of inexpensive industry co-products, flexibility and ease of delivery, and the ability to optimise microbial and nutritional quality via the addition of feed additives such as microbial inoculants for controlled fermentation and enzyme preparations to improve nutrient digestibility (de Lange & Zhu, 2012; Jakobsen et al., 2015; Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a, 2020b). These advantages can improve the growth and feed efficiency (FE) of pigs, while different liquid feeding strategies may also act as suitable alternatives to the traditional inclusion of sub-therapeutic levels of in-feed antibiotics and pharmacological levels of zinc oxide (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Missotten et al., 2015a).

1.17.1 Improved gut health and pathogen inhibition

As outlined earlier, the mixing of feed and water during LF preparation allows for the proliferation of naturally occurring fermentative LAB and yeast present in feed ingredients. The phase of fermentation at which FLF is fed is important, as during the initial phase, conditions are conducive to a rapid surge in coliforms and other potential pathogens (Canibe & Jensen, 2012). Optimal conditions are achieved once the fermentation reaches 'steady state' at the end of the second phase and into the third phase

of fermentation, when there are high levels of LAB and lactic acid, moderate levels of yeast, low pH, and low numbers of enterobacteria (Brooks, 2008; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Jakobsen et al., 2015). At this stage, the production of lactic acid, acetic acid and ethanol by the dominant microbiota, has reduced the pH, preventing pathogens such as *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* from proliferating (Missotten et al., 2015a). During the third phase, however, yeasts can continue to proliferate in the feed (Brooks, 2008). There is also evidence that when fed to pigs, low pH liquid feed can increase lactic acid concentrations in the stomach, reduce gastric pH, and reduce enterobacteria along the GIT (Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Mikkelsen & Jensen, 1998). The effect of liquid feeding on the pig gut microbiota will be discussed in Section 1.22. The health benefits for liquid-fed pigs have been reviewed by Brooks (2008; 2003) and include reduced *Salmonella* prevalence, reduced diarrhoea incidence and a reduction in antibiotic-resistant *E. coli*.

1.17.2 Use of industry co-products

The inclusion of inexpensive food and beverage industry co-products in animal diets has traditionally been used as a means of decreasing feed cost and as an alternative to disposal, which has an associated economic, as well as environmental impact (Canibe et al., 2010; Scholten et al., 1999). The use of industry co-products, however, requires careful management of diet formulation as co-products such as whey can be high in salt, and may also increase water requirements of pigs (de Lange & Zhu, 2012). Another challenge of co-product inclusion is the variability in microbial and nutritional composition between different products and indeed batches of the same co-product (Sol et al., 2016). Nonetheless, depending on availability, continuity and consistency in supply and proximity of co-products to a given farm, it can be a viable means of reducing feed costs. Another potential benefit of liquid co-product inclusion is that many sugar-rich food and beverage industry co-products have undergone fermentation by LAB and/or yeast and, therefore, have a pH of \sim 3.5–4.5 resulting from the formation of organic acids. The resultant lactic acid, and to a lesser extent acetic acid, are known to exhibit antimicrobial activity against pathogenic and spoilage microorganisms (Brooks, 2008; Scholten et al., 1999). In a survey of liquid feeding practices in the finisher section of commercial Irish pig units, O'Meara et al., (2020a) found that 3 of the 8 units surveyed included either pot-ale syrup and/or liquid whey in their diets. The study found that on these pig units, Enterobacteriaceae counts in LF delivered freshly to troughs tended to be lower compared to units that did not use co-products. Additionally, E. coli counts were reduced in residual LF remaining in troughs just prior to the next feed-out on the units that used liquid co-products. Dietary co-product inclusion also reduced mould counts in the mixing tanks, as well as in fresh and residual LF in troughs, while also reducing the pH of the feed in the mixing tanks and of the fresh feed in the troughs (O'Meara et al., 2020a).

1.18 Other benefits of liquid feed

1.18.1 Reduced feed costs

Recently, Lawlor (2021) examined the effect of different feeding systems on margin over feed per pig during the growing finishing stage. This analysis was based on finisher feed price and pig meat price in Ireland in August 2021 (Teagasc feed and pig-meat price monitor, 2021) and data from O'Meara et al. (2020d). It was found that in order to reach a target slaughter weight of 105 kg, where finisher space is not limited, dry and wet/dry feeding resulted in a higher margin over feed than liquid feeding because of superior FE in the former. However, where farms are limited by space and, therefore, maximising growth rate is essential to reach a target slaughter weight, as is the case on many finisher units, then liquid feeding is as cost-effective as dry and wet/dry feeding, due to the increased growth rate observed with liquid feeding. These results are in agreement with a similar analysis performed in 2018 (Lawlor & O'Meara, 2018). The real benefit of liquid feeding over dry and wet/dry feeding, however, is that it allows the inclusion of low to medium dry matter (DM) co-products in the diet which can greatly reduce feed cost.

1.18.2 Practical benefits

In addition to the improved DM intake and growth rates observed with liquid feeding (Brooks, 2003; Missotten et al., 2015a; Moran, 2001), there are a number of practical benefits over dry feeding which include the ability to optimise microbial and nutritional quality via addition of feed additives such as starter cultures for controlled fermentation, enzyme preparations to improve nutrient digestibility, and direct acidification of feed using organic acids (Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Rudbäck, 2013). Liquid feeding systems also allow for increased accuracy of feeding, as more appropriate feeding curves can be achieved (Brooks, 2003) while different diets can also be fed to different pens allowing for phase feeding (Missotten et al., 2010; Moran, 2001). If home compounding, ingredients can be mixed to form a diet prior to feeding, and thus the liquid feeding system acts as both a feed mixing and distribution system (Moran, 2001). Liquid feeding also reduces dust during handling and feeding compared to dry feeding, resulting in less feed

loss and a healthier environment for the stockperson and the pigs (Brooks, 2003; Missotten et al., 2010).

1.18.3 Environmental benefits

As mentioned in Section 1.17.2, one of the environmental benefits of liquid feeding is the ability to include food and beverage industry co-products in pig diets. Firstly, it avoids unnecessary disposal of these products but also due to their nutritive value, it improves sustainability by reducing reliance on ingredients such as soybean meal (Brooks, 2001). The high growth rates achievable with liquid feeding (as outlined in Section 1.18.1) are also an environmental benefit, as the number of days to slaughter is reduced, thereby reducing the environmental footprint of pig production. Phase feeding, mentioned earlier, also allows for the protein requirements of pigs to be met more accurately based on growth stage, i.e. reducing nitrogen output in effluent (Missotten et al., 2010; Brooks, 2001).

1.19 Disadvantages of liquid feed for pigs

1.19.1 Formation of biogenic amines/loss of nutritional value

Concerns over biogenic amines in LF include decreased nutritional value of feed due to microbial decarboxylation of free amino acids as well as toxicity and reduced feed palatability with a subsequent reduction in feed intake (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe et al., 2007a; Niven et al., 2006). However, the only relevant EU legislation is concerned with histamine content of food, and no clear guidance exists on acceptable levels of biogenic amines in LF (EFSA., 2011). A recent cytotoxicity study by del Rio et al. (2019) found that the highest levels of putrescine and cadaverine that elicited no adverse effects on an intestinal cell line were 440.75 and 255.45 mg/kg body weight/day, respectively. A French survey of 33 finishing units reported 310 and 1182 ppm (mg/kg) as the maximum detected levels of putrescine and cadaverine, may be a concern. They also suggested that biogenic amine levels in LF are highly variable and linked to individual farms, with the use of industry co-products, for example, being a risk factor for high levels (Le Treut, 2012).

The microbial decarboxylation of free lysine, which is usually added to pig diets as lysinehydrochloride (lysine HCl) to fulfil nutritional requirements, results in the formation of cadaverine, with some cadaverine formation also occurring due to ornithine decarboxylation (Özogul & Özogul, 2019). Putrescine is also formed from the decarboxylation of ornithine and/or arginine (Barbieri et al., 2019). The amino acid decarboxylase enzymes required for biogenic amine formation are widely distributed among different bacterial groups including undesirable and spoilage-associated microbes such as members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* family. However, they are also produced by many desirable microorganisms such as LAB which are naturally present in feed, or may be intentionally added as an inoculum; however, this characteristic is strain-specific (Barbieri et al., 2019; EFSA., 2011; Yazgan et al., 2021). This highlights the need for careful consideration when choosing a microbial inoculum for FLF.

1.19.2 Bile salt hydrolase activity

Bile salt hydrolases are enzymes produced by gut bacteria that result in the deconjugation of conjugated bile acids. Hence, they have a major influence on host lipid metabolism, energy harvest, and body weight (Negga, 2015). In fact, evidence has linked reduced bile salt hydrolase activity associated with reductions of intestinal *Lactobacillus* with the growth-promoting effect of antibiotics in livestock (Geng & Lin, 2016). As such, the proliferation of *Lactobacillus* and other bacteria in LF as a result of spontaneous fermentation may result in negative effects on the health of liquid-fed pigs due to seeding of the gut with bile salt hydrolase-producing bacteria and hence increased bile salt hydrolase activity in the gut. For example, He et al. (2017) found that feeding *Bacillus subtilis*-fermented liquid feed to piglets during the pre- and early post-weaning period promoted the growth of LAB and other bile salt hydrolase-active bacteria in the gut, leading to higher concentrations of unconjugated bile acids and greater diarrhoea incidence. Although research is lacking on the impact of increased bile salt hydrolase activity on growth and feed efficiency in pigs, its association with poorer lipid absorption and energy harvest may contribute to the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs.

1.20 Environmental implications

Some environmental drawbacks to liquid feeding include the fact that water usage and subsequently manure volume is typically higher compared to dry feeding, especially so with older liquid feeding systems where high water to feed ratios are often required to push liquid feed through the systems. Undesirable fermentation in feed can also have negative environmental effects; for example, heterofermentative LAB and yeast fermentation results in CO₂ production, adding to greenhouse gas emissions. This also reduces the energy content of the diet, potentially contributing to poorer feed efficiency.

1.21 Microbial quality of feed

1.21.1 Dry feed: meal versus pellets

Liquid feed is generally prepared using meal, while pellets are often used when dry feeding in order to optimise FE. However, pelleting can reduce particle size, and it is important that the proportion of particles < 400 μ m is minimised to prevent ulceration (Patience et al., 2015; Vukmirović et al., 2017). There are also distinct microbiological differences between feed forms, and their impact on pig gut microbial communities. For example, O'Meara et al. (2020d) found that LAB, *Enterobacteriaceae*, yeast, and mould counts were lower in a pelleted compared to a meal diet while Burns et al. (2015) also found that *Enterobacteriaceae* counts were lower in pelleted feed than in meal (Table 1.5). This is likely due to the high temperatures and pressure used during the pelleting process. Mikkelsen et al. (2004) also reported lower counts of total anaerobic bacteria, coliforms and yeast in pelleted compared to non-pelleted diets; however, there were no significant differences in LAB counts (Table 1.5).

,								
Reference	(O'Me 2020d)	ara et al)	"(Mikke	lsen et	(Canibe et al., 2005)			
Feed Form/Diet	Meal	Pellet	F-NP ^a	F-P	C-NP	C-P	F-NP	C-NP
Lactic acid bacteria	3.30	2.29	3.29	3.31	3.76	3.42	<3.81	^c <3.00
Enterobacteriaceae	5.24	3.26	NM	NM	NM	NM	<3.00	5.28
Yeast	3.92	3.12	4.33	4.43	3.30	3.14	<3.49	3.76
Mould	3.75	3.00	NM	NM	NM	NM	NM	NM
Total anaerobic bacteria	NM ^b	NM	5.64	5.66	4.64	4.07	NM	NM
Total aerobic bacteria	NM	NM	NM	NM	NM	NM	4.74	6.08
Coliforms	NM	NM	5.10	4.88	3.45	3.14	NM	NM

Table 1.5: Microbiological data (\log_{10} CFU/g) from experimental meal and pelleted diets (finely or coarsely ground) (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004; O'Meara et al., 2020d).

^a F-NP = Fine non-pelleted diet; F-P = Fine pelleted diet; C-NP = Coarse non-pelleted diet; C-P = Coarse pelleted diet. ^b NM = Not measured. ^c The less than symbol (<) denotes that some observations from which the mean was calculated had values less than the detection level of 3 \log_{10} CFU/g or had no colonies detected, in which case the detection limit was used as the value to calculate the mean.

Canibe et al. (2005) reported higher levels of enterobacteria, yeast, and total aerobic bacteria in a coarsely ground meal diet compared to a finely ground pelleted diet (Table 1.5). Mikkelsen et al. (2004) also investigated fine and coarse grinding of the feed and found that feeding coarsely ground meal to pigs reduced the pH and increased the lactic acid concentration in the gastric content, and consequently decreased the survival of *Salmonella* Typhimurium in the stomach (Mikkelsen et al., 2004). A systematic review

of the effect of feed characteristics and management practices on *Salmonella* prevalence in finisher pigs also associated non-pelleted diets with reduced *Salmonella* prevalence, albeit with a low degree of confidence (O'Connor et al., 2008). Increased viscosity of the gastric content, and the associated slower gastric passage rate of coarsely ground meal is thought to facilitate the proliferation of LAB in the stomach and small intestine, along with the subsequent increase in lactic acid concentration and decrease in pH. This lower pH then exerts a barrier effect against pathogens i.e., conferring colonisation resistance (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004; Vukmirović et al., 2017).

It is also important to consider the impact of feed form on the microbial communities present in the pig GIT. Interestingly, using quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR), Lebel et al. (2017) found that only *Bifidobacterium* (a genus used as a probiotic) was enriched in the faeces of pigs fed a meal diet and/or a diet with a large particle size (Lebel et al., 2017). Mikkelsen et al. (2004) observed a decline in coliform counts in the distal small intestine, caecum and colon of pigs fed a coarsely ground as opposed to finely ground feed, with the lowest counts observed in pigs fed coarsely ground meal (Table 1.6). Canibe et al. (2005) also found benefits in feeding a coarse meal diet, with higher counts of total anaerobic bacteria and LAB in the stomach and small intestine and lower enterobacteria counts in the caecum and colon compared to feeding a finely ground pelleted diet (Canibe et al., 2005) (Table 1.6).

	Reference		(Mikkelsen	(Canibe e	et al., 2005)							
		Microbial Counts (Log ₁₀ CFU/g)										
GI Section	Microbial Group	Diet ^a										
	-	F-NP	F-P	C-NP	C-P	F-NP	C-NP					
Stomach	Lactic acid bacteria	6.81	6.98	7.88	7.39	<6.6 ^c	8.3					
	Enterobacteria	NM ^b	NM	NM	NM	<3.7	<3.7					
	Coliforms	4.98	4.55	4.35	4.73	NM	NM					
	Yeast	4.57	3.95	4.60	4.02	<4.1	<4.6					
	Total anaerobic bacteria	7.06	7.16	8.53	7.59	<6.6	8.5					
Distal small intestine	Lactic acid bacteria	7.89	8.42	8.50	8.31	8.4	8.9					
	Enterobacteria	NM	NM	NM	NM	<6.3	<5.8					
	Coliforms	6.65	6.46	6.01	6.05	NM	NM					
	Yeast	5.54	4.89	5.20	5.12	<5.1	<5.3					
	Total anaerobic bacteria	8.39	8.64	8.67	8.24	8.5	8.9					
Caecum	Lactic acid bacteria	8.43	9.10	9.05	8.64	9.1	9.2					
	Enterobacteria	NM	NM	NM	NM	7.1	6.4					
	Coliforms	6.84	7.25	5.92	6.33	NM	NM					
	Yeast	5.61	5.80	5.82	5.29	5.2	<5.2					
	Total anaerobic bacteria	9.69	9.95	9.63	9.69	9.5	9.5					
Mid-colon	Lactic acid bacteria	8.88	8.85	9.42	8.94	9.5	9.4					
	Enterobacteria	NM	NM	NM	NM	6.8	<6.3					
	Coliforms	7.53	6.44	5.87	6.45	NM	NM					
	Yeast	5.39	4.65	5.58	5.48	5.2	<5.0					
	Total anaerobic bacteria	9.66	10.22	9.91	9.91	9.9	<9.7					

Table 1.6: Microbiological counts (\log_{10} CFU/g) in the gastrointestinal contents of pigs fed either meal or pelleted diets (finely or coarsely ground) (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004).

^a F-NP = Fine non-pelleted diet; F-P = Fine pelleted diet; C-NP = Coarse non-pelleted diet; C-P = Coarse pelleted diet. ^b NM = Not measured. ^c The less than symbol (<) denotes that some observations from which the mean was calculated had values less than the detection level of $3 \log_{10} CFU/g$ or had no colonies detected, in which case the detection limit was used as the value to calculate the mean.

These studies indicate that coarsely ground meal is beneficial for gut health, facilitating the proliferation of LAB, production of lactic acid, and a subsequent decrease in pH, and inhibiting the growth of potentially pathogenic bacteria and their transit through the GIT. These results, however, are in conflict with pig growth and nutritional data. Smaller feed particle size is known to improve pig growth due to increased digestibility, and pelleted diets (which usually have smaller particle sizes) are generally preferred due to the improved feed conversion ratio (FCR) observed (Jong et al., 2016; O'Meara et al., 2020d; Vukmirović et al., 2017). Considering that meal has generally higher microbial counts compared to pellets, and that meal is the usual starting material for producing LF, it is reasonable to assume that its higher microbial load contributes to the spontaneous fermentation observed in LF. Differences in LF produced with meal or pellets may also impact on the gut microbiota of pigs fed these diets. The microbiota of liquid-fed pigs will be discussed in Section 2.10.

1.21.2 Fresh and fermented liquid feed

As outlined earlier, the two main types of LF are fresh LF and FLF. The microbiology of FLF has been studied more extensively than that of fresh LF. However, due to the occurrence of unintentional spontaneous fermentation, it is likely that many farmers intending to feed fresh LF are in practice feeding a diet in which some degree of fermentation has occurred along the feed circuit. This is particularly the case with short trough ad libitum feeding, where feed remaining in troughs continues to ferment and acts as an inoculum for freshly delivered feed (O'Meara et al., 2020a; Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Russell et al., 1996). The degree of fermentation occurring in fresh LF is exemplified in a study by O'Meara et al. (2020a) which sampled finisher feed on commercial pig units feeding 'fresh' LF. They found that LAB, yeast and E. coli counts increased from the mixing tank to the residual feed remaining in the troughs, resulting in reduced pH, indicating the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation (Figure 1.8). The negative impact of this fermentation on the nutritional quality of the feed was evidenced by reduced levels of lysine, methionine, threonine and gross energy in the residual feed (O'Meara et al., 2020a). Canibe & Jensen (2003) reported similar findings in fresh LF, with spontaneous fermentation evidenced by a loss of low molecular weight sugars and increases in LAB, yeasts and total anaerobes compared to dry feed, although they did not sample at different locations. High levels of Enterobacteriaceae and a pH of ~6 in the fresh LF, compared to dry feed and FLF, also indicated that the fresh LF was in the first phase of fermentation (Canibe & Jensen, 2003). This spontaneous fermentation was likely

accelerated by inoculation from residual feed remaining from the previous batch of feed. Additionally, the time lag between feeding and actual consumption of the feed likely contributed to the poor microbial quality, similar to the decline in the quality of residual feed in troughs reported by O'Meara et al. (2020a).



Figure 1.8: Mean (\pm SEM) counts of (blue) lactic acid bacteria; (orange) *Enterobacteriaceae*; (green) *Escherichia coli*; (brown) yeast and (purple) mould; and (grey line) feed pH[‡] in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank, fresh feed from troughs and residual feed from troughs on eight Irish commercial finisher pig units. * Detection limit for lactic acid bacteria, *Enterobacteriaceae* and *E. coli* ($2 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$). † Detection limit for yeast and mould ($3 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$). ‡ Sample pH is displayed on the secondary *y*-axis. [§] Mix Tank sample temperature = mean of data from eight samples. [¶] Fresh sample temperature = mean of data from 21 samples. ^{a,b,c} Within each bar colour and the line representing pH, bars and data points, respectively, that do not share a common letter are significantly different (*p* < 0.05). Adapted from O'Meara et al. (2020a).

As a result of the potential for malfermentation and the subsequent issues with microbial and nutritional quality, different strategies have been employed to control and optimise the quality of LF for pigs. These range from simply backslopping (mixing fresh feed and liquid with a proportion of a previously successful fermentation as described in Section 1.15) to inoculation with a suitable LAB starter culture and can include whole diet fermentation, fermentation, or soaking of only the cereal component of the diet and/or enzyme supplementation. Physicochemical and microbiological data from studies examining the impact of these strategies on the microbial quality of LF are summarised in Table 1.7. Strategies are often combined. For example, Olstorpe et al. (2010) investigated the effect of adding a four-strain LAB silage starter culture to cereal and wet wheat distillers' grain in addition to 80 % backslopping daily for 5 days, inoculating either

at the start of the fermentation only, or at the start as well as daily at each backslopping. The latter appeared to be preferable as higher numbers of Lactobacillus plantarum (a component of the inoculant) were found; however, even with this approach, levels of acetic acid were high and lactic acid levels did not reach the desired concentration to completely exclude Enterobacteriaceae (Beal et al., 2002; Olstorpe et al., 2010). One reason for this was that the dominant organisms in the feed were L. plantarum (from the starter culture) and Lactobacillus panis (likely from the wet wheat distillers' grain). Both of these species are heterofermentative and therefore likely responsible for the lower lactic acid and increased acetic acid production. Canibe et al. (2010) surveyed 'naturally produced' FLF (where microbial inoculants were not used) on 40 Danish piglet farms. Despite LAB counts in the FLF being > $8 \log_{10}$ CFU/g, average lactic acid concentrations were ~90 mmol/kg, which is less than the desired concentration for successful fermentation (> 150 mmol/L). This may be explained by the prevalence of four Lactobacillus phylotypes in the FLF, which were predominantly heterofermentative. Nonetheless, van Winsen et al. (2001) achieved a lactic acid concentration of 261 ± 20 mmol/L with a L. plantarum starter (Table 1.7).

Type/Description of Liquid		Microbia	l Counts (log ₁₀ Cl	FU/g)			
Feed [Microbial Inoculant if Applicable]	pН	LAB	Enterobacteria / Coliforms ^h	Yeast	Moulds	Organic Acids, Biogenic Amines and Other Microbial Metabolites	References
						Acetate: $13.00 \pm 1.40 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Lactate: $40.00 \pm 5.70 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
	5.00	0.00	<2 10 +	7.00		Ethanol: $26.00 \pm 4.10 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
FLC ^a	$5.00 \pm$ 0.18	8.90 ±	$< 3.10 \pm$	/.80 ±	NM	Tyramine: $95.00 \pm 13.00 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
	0.10	0.55	0.30	0.21		Putrescine: $75.00 \pm 8.50 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
						Cadaverine: $153.00 \pm 18.70 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
						Histamine: $<11.00 \pm 0.50$ mg/kg DM	(Canibe et al.,
			<3.50 ±			Acetate: $24.00 \pm 2.40 \text{ mmol/kg}$	2007a)
		9.30 ±				Lactate: $160.00 \pm 16.00 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
	$4.45 \pm$			7.00		Ethanol: $17.00 \pm 5.00 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
FLF ^b				7.20 ± 0.24	NM	Tyramine: $40.00 \pm 8.40 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
	0.11	0.20	0.71	0.24		Putrescine: $199.00 \pm 123.30 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
						Cadaverine: $890.00 \pm 151.30 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	[
						Histamine: $57.00 \pm 2.20 \text{ mg/kg DM}$	
						Acetate: 34.60 ppm	
						Butyrate: 0.32 ppm	
Fresh LF ^c (ENZ –) ^d	4.50	8.50	5.50	6.60	<3.00	Propionate: 0.42 ppm	(Torres-Pitarch et al 2020a)
						Cadaverine: 18.50 ppm	et al., 2020a)
						Tyramine: <5.00 ppm	

Table 1.7: Microbial and physicochemical properties of fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only fermented, soaked, acidified, and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed.

						Putrescine: 27.80 ppm
						Spermine: <5.00 ppm
						Spermidine: 34.90 ppm
						Histamine: <5.00 ppm
						Acetate: 39.30 ppm
						Butyrate: 0.40 ppm
						Propionate: 0.55 ppm
						Cadaverine: 19.30 ppm
Fresh LF (ENZ +)	4.70	8.80	5.60	7.50	<3.00	Tyramine: <5.00 ppm
						Putrescine: 62.10 ppm
						Spermine: 7.30 ppm
						Spermidine: 31.20 ppm
						Histamine: 36.00 ppm
						Acetate: 34.60 ppm
						Butyrate: 0.28 ppm
FLC (ENZ –)						Propionate: 0.56 ppm
[Lactobacillus plantarum						Cadaverine: 186.60 ppm
DSMZ16627 and	4.50	9.10	5.10	7.20	<3.00	Tyramine: <5.00 ppm
Pediococcus acidilactici						Putrescine: 156.00 ppm
NCIMB3005]						Spermine: <5.00 ppm
						Spermidine: 31.60 ppm
						Histamine: 89.90 ppm
FLC (ENZ +)	4.40	8.70	4.60	7.60	<3.00	Acetate: 65.40 ppm

[Lactobacillus plantarum						Butyrate: 0.32 ppm	
DSMZ16627 and						Propionate: 0.65 ppm	
NCIMB30051						Cadaverine: 6.50 ppm	
						Tyramine: <5.00 ppm	
						Putrescine: 20.70 ppm	
						Spermine: <5.00 ppm	
						Spermidine: 36.00 ppm	
						Histamine: 86.10 ppm	
						Acetate: 22.50 ppm	
						Butyrate: 0.30 ppm	
						Propionate: 0.30 ppm	
						Putrescine: <5 ppm	
Fresh LF (ENZ –)	5.70	5.70 8.80	6.90	5.60	<3.00	Histamine: <5 ppm	
						Cadaverine: 41.00 ppm	
						Spermidine: 26.00 ppm	
						Tyramine: <5 ppm	(1 orres-Pitarch et al 2020b)
						Spermine: <5 ppm	et ul., 20200)
						Acetate: 29.70 ppm	
						Butyrate: 0.40 ppm	
Erech I E $(EN7 +)$	5.00	8 70	6.00	6 10	<3.00	Propionate: 0.80 ppm	
$\Gamma I = S I L \Gamma (L I \times Z +)$	5.00	0 8.70	6.90	0.10	<3.00	Putrescine: 6.00 ppm	
						Histamine: <5.00 ppm	
						Cadaverine: 89.00 ppm	

						Spermidine: 8.00 ppm	
						Tyramine: <5.00 ppm	
						Spermine: <5.00 ppm	
						Acetate: 31.90 ppm	
						Butyrate: 0.80 ppm	
						Propionate: 0.40 ppm	
						Putrescine: <5.00 ppm	
SLC ^e (ENZ –)	5.70	8.90	6.40	6.60	<3.00	Histamine: <5.00 ppm	
						Cadaverine: 46.00 ppm	
						Spermidine: 13.00 ppm	
						Tyramine: <5.00 ppm	
						Spermine: <5.00 ppm	
						Acetate: 28.60 ppm	
						Butyrate: 0.30 ppm	
						Propionate: 0.30 ppm	
						Putrescine: 18.00 ppm	
SLC (ENZ +)	5.30	9.00	6.70	6.50	<3.00	Histamine: <5.00 ppm	
						Cadaverine: 122.00 ppm	
						Spermidine: 10.00 ppm	
						Tyramine: <5.00 ppm	
					Spermine: <5.00 ppm		
Eroch I E	$5.98 \pm$	<6.90 ±	$6.20 \pm$	$5.00 \pm$		Acetate: $2.30 \pm 2.37 \text{ mmol/kg}$	(Canibe &
Fresh LF	0.18	0.71 0.59 0.6	0.65	0.65 ^{NM}	Lactic acid: $1.20 \pm 2.31 \text{ mmol/kg}$	Jensen, 2003)	

	4.36 ±	9.40 ±	<3.20	6.90 ±		Acetate: $25.80 \pm 6.32 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
FLF	0.17	0.23	± 0.56	0.69	NM	Lactate: 168.60 ± 17.07 mmol/kg	
						Acetate: $20.90 \pm 6.21 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Lactate: $91.20 \pm 27.66 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Butyric acid: $0.20 \pm 0.07 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
БГБ	1 90	$9.50 \pm$	6.70	$3.70 \pm$	NINT	Ethanol: $15.50 \pm 1.31 \text{ mmol/kg}$	(Canibe et al.,
FLF	4.80	0.34	± 0.87	0.95	5 NM	Tyramine: <10.00 mg/kg DM	2007b)
						Cadaverine: <10.00 mg/kg DM	
						Putrescine: <10.00 mg/kg DM	
						Histamine: <10.00 mg/kg DM	
		2 8.56		1 6.62	3.41	Acetate: 18.50 mmol/kg	
						Lactate: 93.20 mmol/kg	
						Ethanol: 18.90 mmol/kg	
FLF (High feed intake group)	4.82		3.41			Agmatine + Cadaverine + Histamine +	
						Phenylethylamine + Putrescine +	
						552 mg/kg DM	(Canibe et al.,
						Acetate: 17.70 mmol/kg	2010)
					3.45	Lactate: 90.50 mmol/kg	
		8.45				Ethanol: 19.30 mmol/kg	
FLF (Low feed intake group)	4.70		3.26	6.14		Agmatine + Cadaverine + Histamine + Phenylethylamine + Putrescine + Spermidine + Tryptamine + Tyramine: 528 mg/kg DM	

						<i>L. plantarum</i> : $9.40 \pm 0.26 \log CFU/g$	
						Salmonella spp.: ND	
FLF	4 10	NM		NM	NM	Lactate: $261.00 \pm 20.00 \text{ mmol/L}$	(Van Winsen et
[Lactobacillus plantarum]	4.10	1111	< DL			Acetate: $25.00 \pm 13.00 \text{ mmol/L}$	al., 2001)
						Butyrate: $2.30 \pm 1.50 \text{ mmol/L}$	
						Propionate and Ethanol: <dl< td=""><td></td></dl<>	
FLF (Diet 3) ^f	4 1 4	0.12	1 33	5 60 1	2.94		
[Lactococcus lactis subsp. cremoris 303]	4.14 ± 0.28	9.12 ± 0.23	$\pm 0.58 *$	0.26 ±	5.84 ± 0.66		
EIE(Diot 1)	4.17 ±	9.39 ±	1.49	$5.60 \pm$	2.73 ±		
FLF (Diet 4)	0.32	0.13	± 0.56 *	0.26	0.60		
ELE (Dist 5)	$4.10 \pm$	$\pm 9.24 \pm < 1.00$	< 1.00 *	$7.07 \pm$	$3.42 \pm$		(Lowlog et al
	0.20	0.03	< 1.00	0.26	0.57	NM	(Lawior et al., 2002)
ALF ^g (Diet 3)	$4.07 \pm$	5.44 ±	$2.28 \pm$	4.2 ±	2.71 ±		
	0.17	0.67	1.15 *	0.46	0.63		
ALF (Diet 4)	$4.09~\pm$	$5.94 \pm$	$1.55 \pm$	$4.54 \pm$	$2.32 \pm$		
	0.20	1.30	0.65 *	0.84	0.58		
ALF (Diet 5)	$\begin{array}{c} 3.94 \pm \\ 0.28 \end{array}$	6.39	<1.00 *	<1.00	5.40		
						Acetate: $20.9 \pm 6.21 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
		0.50	6 70 +	2 70 +		Lactate: $91.2 \pm 27.66 \text{ mmol/kg}$	(Canibe et al., 2007b)
Dry feed (control)	4.80	9.50 ± 0.34	0.70 ±	0.95	NM	Ethanol: $15.5 \pm 1.31 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
		0.01	0.07	0.70		Butyrate: $0.2 \pm 0.07 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Formic acid: <dl< td=""></dl<>	
ALF (Boliflor [®] FA 2300S)			2 20 .			Acetate: 4.9 ± 0.33 mmol/kg	
--------------------------------------	------	--------------------	------------	-------------------	----	--	
				2.00		Lactate: <dl< td=""></dl<>	
ALF (Boliflor® FA 2300S)	5.60	$6.00 \pm$ 0.63	$5.30 \pm$	$< 3.00 \pm 0.00$	NM	Ethanol: $1.7 \pm 0.28 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
		0.05	0.00	0.00		Butyrate: $0.4 \pm 0.05 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Formic acid: $34.2 \pm 0.55 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
						Acetate: 4.6 ± 0.16 mmol/kg	
		4.00	5 20 1	2.20		Lactate: <dl< td=""></dl<>	
ALF (Formic acid)	5.30	$<4.00 \pm$	$5.20 \pm$	$< 3.30 \pm 0.43$	NM	Ethanol: $0.4 \pm 0.32 \text{ mmol/kg}$	
		0.00	0.92	0.75		Butyrate: <dl< td=""></dl<>	
						Formic acid: 41.3 ± 0.67 mmol/kg	

^a FLC = Fermented liquid cereal: only the cereal fraction of the diet is fermented, with the remaining dietary ingredients added prior to feeding. ^b FLF = Fermented liquid feed: all dietary ingredients are fermented for a specific period of time prior to feeding. ^c Fresh LF = Fresh liquid feed: all dietary ingredients are mixed with water and fed out immediately. ^d ENZ = Xylanase and β -glucanase enzyme complex (Rovabio Excel AP, Adisseo France SAS, Antony, France). +/- indicates whether the diets were supplemented (+) or not (-) with ENZ. ^e SLC = Soaked liquid cereal: cereal fraction of the diet soaked in water for 3 h prior to mixing with balancer fraction (soybean meal, synthetic amino acids, minerals and vitamins) immediately prior to feeding. ^f Diets 3, 4 and 5 refer to different diets as per Table 1 in Lawlor et al. (2002). ^g ALF = Acidified liquid feed. ^h Either *Enterobacteriaceae* or coliform counts are reported. Coliform counts are denoted with an asterisk, counts without an asterisk represent *Enterobacteriaceae* counts. < DL = Less than detection limit. NM = Not measured. The less than symbol (<) denotes that some observations from which the mean was calculated had values less than the detection level of 3 log₁₀ CFU/g or had no colonies detected, in which case the detection limit was used as the value to calculate the mean.

The use of a homofermentative LAB inoculant is preferable in order to maximise lactic acid production for pathogen inhibition and to minimise the production of undesirable metabolites from heterofermentative LAB. *Pediococcus pentosaceus*, a homofermentative LAB was present in the starter culture used in the study by Olstorpe et al. (2010) but was only detected when the diet was inoculated daily, suggesting that conditions were not suitable for the strain to grow and produce lactic acid and that it was outcompeted by resident microbiota. This indicates that strains already adapted to LF conditions should be isolated and used as starter cultures (Olstorpe et al., 2010).

Missotten et al. (2009) screened a bank of LAB isolated from FLF and the porcine GIT for their ability to produce good quality FLF (acetic acid < 40 mmol/L, lactic acid > 150mmol/L, pH < 4.5). Three strains of *Lactobacillus*: *Lactobacillus johnsonii*, *Lactobacillus* salivarius and L. plantarum were found to be very effective in the laboratory, meeting the organic acid and pH requirements and also exhibiting antimicrobial activity against Salmonella spp. (Missotten et al., 2009). Another strategy is to use a probiotic starter culture; for example, in two separate experiments, Missotten et al. (2015b) produced FLF with a commercial probiotic *Pediococcus acidilactici* (Bactocell[®]), with daily backslopping. However, at the end of both 28-day trials, Lactobacillus spp., not the probiotic P. acidilactici, dominated the fermentation, when the LF was either inoculated with the probiotic on days 0-2 and 24-26 or when the probiotic was added to the dry feed (Missotten et al., 2015b). It is possible that the probiotic may have failed to dominate because the diet was fermented continuously with daily backslopping; therefore, batch fermentation may be a more suitable approach (Brooks, 2008). Nonetheless, fermenting LF with probiotic starter cultures may be an effective means of simultaneously improving the microbial quality of feed while delivering probiotics to the gut to improve pig health (Kenny et al., 2011; Missotten et al., 2015a).

Although backslopping is a commonly used fermentation strategy, in practice, many farms feeding LF backslop unintentionally due to the impracticality of sanitising the liquid feeding system before a new batch of feed (Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009) (see Section 1.21). Moran et al. (2006) found that for wheat fermentation, there was no advantage to increasing the backslopping proportion above 20 % (up to 42 % was trialled), in agreement with the findings of Dujardin et al. (2014). The 20 % backslopping treatment reduced coliforms to the greatest extent and yielded the highest lactate concentrations and the lowest pH. The authors also agreed with the consensus that high lactic acid concentrations and low pH are the key factors in coliform exclusion in LF.

However, they noted that the time of exposure to these conditions is critical for coliform exclusion suggesting a minimum period of 24 h with a pH < 4.0, coupled with high lactic acid concentrations (Moran et al., 2006), while Dujardin et al. (2014) reported that coliforms were still not eliminated after 48 h under similar experimental conditions.

Fermentation of the cereal component of the complete diet (typically with LAB inoculants), followed by mixing with the remaining feed components prior to feeding has been used as a strategy, primarily to minimise the loss of synthetic amino acids due to microbial decarboxylation during the fermentation process (Brooks, 2008; Canibe et al., 2007a). Some other benefits of this strategy include a more rapid reduction in pH due to the lower buffering capacity of cereals compared to the whole diet (Canibe et al., 2007a; O'Meara et al., 2020c). A practical advantage is that a fermented cereal can be used as a component in multiple diets, as opposed to fermenting multiple whole diets separately, reducing the need for multiple fermentation tanks (Brooks, 2008; Moran et al., 2006). Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a) compared fresh LF and LF in which the cereal fraction was fermented (fermented liquid cereal; FLC), both with and without carbohydrase supplementation. The cereal fraction was inoculated with a L. plantarum-P. acidilactici starter culture and fermented without adding or removing feed for an initial 52 h. This produced a fermented cereal fraction with desirable microbial characteristics: a pH of 3.7, LAB counts of 9.2 log₁₀ CFU/g, undetectable *Enterobacteriaceae* and yeast counts of 6.8 log₁₀ CFU/g. The use of high-throughput 16S ribosomal ribonucleic acid (rRNA) gene amplicon sequencing revealed the complete bacterial profile of a diet containing a fermented cereal fraction for the first time. Interestingly, both inoculated bacterial strains, although not specifically tracked during the fermentation, did not appear to predominate after the initial fermentation period, as P. acidilactici was undetectable after 52 h and L. plantarum was at a relative abundance of < 2 %. This was likely because the starter culture was a silage inoculant, highlighting the importance of selecting feed-specific starter cultures, as outlined above.

Pantoea and *Pseudomonas*, two potentially pathogenic bacterial genera, predominated in the dry cereal and at the start of the fermentation period. After the initial 52 h fermentation, LAB dominated the fermented cereal, with *Lactobacillus*, *Leuconostoc* and *Lactococcus* the most prevalent genera, in order of decreasing abundance. After the initial fermentation period, backslopping was performed and on day 10, *Lactobacillus* was still the predominant genus in both fermentation tanks (FLC and enzyme-supplemented FLC). However, by day 51, *Pediococcus parvulus* and several species of *Lactobacillus* dominated the FLC, but only *Lactobacillus* dominated the enzyme-supplemented FLC. The inability of *P. parvulus* to metabolise xylose (a sugar released by the xylanase present in the enzyme complex) was suggested to be the reason that *Pediococcus* did not dominate the enzyme-supplemented FLC (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a). Similar microbial profiles were observed in the mixing tanks, with a lower proportion of *Firmicutes* and a higher proportion of Proteobacteria in the fresh LF compared to the fermented cereal diets. At day 10, the mixing tanks of the enzyme-supplemented diets were dominated by Lactobacillus while the diets without enzyme supplementation were dominated by Lactobacillus and Leuconostoc. The microbial composition in the unsupplemented diets shifted at day 51 in that Lactobacillus and Pediococcus became the dominant genera, while Lactobacillus was still the dominant genus in the enzyme-supplemented diets, but at a higher relative abundance. However, the composition of the diets in the troughs, as opposed to the tanks, is most relevant as this is what the pigs consume. Interestingly, these showed the least differences among treatments, indicating that the fresh diets had undergone spontaneous fermentation, thereby becoming similar in microbial composition to the fermented cereal diets (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a) (Table 1.7). As mentioned earlier, fermenting the cereal fraction of the diet is a strategy to minimise decarboxylation of synthetic amino acids. In fresh LF, lysine losses of > 35 % have been reported between the mixing tank and residual feed in troughs (O'Meara et al., 2020a). Lysine losses from the mixing tank to the troughs were < 9 % for the FLC diets, compared to 12 % for the fresh LF diets in the study by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a), in agreement with other studies that also found lysine losses to be higher in FLF compared to FLC diets (Canibe et al., 2007a; O'Meara et al., 2020c). Canibe et al. (2007a) and Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a) also detected lower levels of putrescine and cadaverine when the cereal fraction alone was fermented, with comparable concentrations across studies (Table 1.7), indicating that cereal fraction fermentation is a suitable strategy for minimising amino acid loss in LF.

In another study, Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020b) investigated the microbiota of LF where the cereal component of the diet (with or without a carbohydrase complex) was soaked for 3 h prior to mixing with the remaining dietary components immediately before feeding. Like the previous study, *Pseudomonas* and *Pantoea* were the predominant genera in the mixing tank, while in the troughs there was a shift to *Firmicutes*, primarily LAB including *Lactobacillus*, *Leuconostoc*, *Weisseilla* and *Lactococcus*, hence the high LAB counts obtained from the culture-dependent data (Table 1.7). This provides further evidence of spontaneous fermentation in residual LF remaining in short *ad libitum* troughs. There were less obvious differences in the microbiota between treatments; however, *Lactobacillus* was more abundant in all soaked diets, indicating that the enzyme complex released carbohydrates suitable for LAB fermentation during the enzyme soaking period. Additionally, similar to fermenting the cereal fraction of the diet alone, soaking the cereal fraction of the diet prior to mixing with the remainder of the diet resulted in lysine losses of < 4 % from the mixing tank to the troughs, while reductions of 12 % were observed for the fresh LF diets, owing to the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation in the troughs (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020b).

Overall, the literature suggests that uncontrolled spontaneous fermentation of fresh LF contributes to decreased microbial and nutritional quality, with a need to implement strategies to improve feed quality. However, with deliberate fermentation, careful consideration should be given to the choice of microbial inoculant. The strain should be a homofermentative LAB isolated from feed and shown to be capable of dominating the fermentation and producing sufficient lactic acid. The inclusion of a suitable yeast strain that can dominate without contributing to off-flavours and significant energy loss in the diet should also be pursued. Cereal fraction fermentation or soaking also appear to be suitable strategies to improve the microbial and nutritional quality of LF, particularly in terms of minimising the loss of synthetic lysine. Nonetheless, analysis of the feed alone is not sufficient to justify use of these strategies. Section 1.22 will discuss how these strategies impact the pig gut microbiota, growth and FE.

1.21.3 Acidified liquid feed

One of the key benefits of fermenting LF is the increased production of organic acids from LAB fermentation, mainly lactic acid. Therefore, direct addition of organic acids to fresh LF is an alternative to intentional or spontaneous fermentation. As discussed, fermentation of LF can result in undesirable effects including decarboxylation of added synthetic amino acids, which has, at least in part, been attributed to *E. coli* and other members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* family (Niven et al., 2006). Rapid acidification of LF may therefore minimise free amino acid loss as *Enterobacteriaceae* are at their highest levels during the first phase of fermentation, when the pH is high and levels of LAB (and thus lactic acid concentrations) are low (Brooks, 2008). Therefore, adding acid to LF during preparation should rapidly decrease the pH and inhibit the proliferation of enterobacteria. This approach has a similar aim to that of fermenting the cereal fraction.

Geary et al. (1999) assessed the microbial profile of a fermented liquid weaner diet that was either supplemented with lactic acid or inoculated with P. acidilactici at the start of each new batch of feed. For the first 4 days of the experiment, coliforms increased in the P. acidilactici-inoculated FLF (pH 4.5) but then declined to become undetectable, while in the lactic acid-supplemented diet (pH 4) coliforms were eliminated after only 2 days. However, considering that both treatments were effective at inhibiting coliform growth, albeit at different rates, and there were no differences in the growth or FE of the pigs fed these diets, the authors suggested that fermentation with *P. acidilactici* is more practical. This is because to achieve the same drop in pH the cost of the inoculant was significantly lower compared to that of lactic acid. Lawlor et al. (2002) also used lactic acid to acidify a liquid diet for weaned pigs. However, it should be noted that they prepared fresh diets daily, while Geary et al. (1999) added lactic acid to each new batch of feed with residual feed from the previous batch remaining in the tank i.e., the diet was FLF supplemented with lactic acid. This difference in feed preparation was reflected by Lawlor et al. (2002) reporting LAB counts ~2 log₁₀ CFU/g lower than Geary et al. (1999), along with lower yeast counts. However, Lawlor et al. (2002) also reported higher coliform counts compared to the aforementioned study, which may have been a consequence of the lower LAB population.

Canibe et al. (2007b) performed an *in vitro* study to investigate acidification of a liquid grower diet with either formic acid or a commercial acid blend (Boliflor[®] FA 2300S). The diets were fermented for 2 days with no feed or water removed or added, and thereafter the diets were backslopped with 10 % retained after 48, 55, 72, 79, and 96 h of fermentation. The control diet showed a typical LAB fermentation pattern; after ~24 h LAB counts were ~8 log₁₀ CFU/g, at which point the lactic acid concentration increased, the pH decreased and Enterobacteriaceae began to decline, although counts were still relatively high after day 2. In contrast, in the acidified diets, Enterobacteriaceae began to decline immediately due to the bactericidal effect of the acids already present, and LAB populations were much lower (Canibe et al., 2007b). The authors also measured amino acid losses throughout fermentation. For all diets, at between 96 and 108 h of fermentation, losses were 26-34 %, 31-38 %, and 31-42 % for free lysine, threonine, and methionine, respectively. Dietary acidification prior to fermentation was effective in reducing Enterobacteriaceae counts, albeit not to the desired extent, which likely contributed to this amino acid degradation. Unexpectedly, however, levels of putrescine, cadaverine, tyramine and histamine were below the detection limit of 10 mg/kg DM. The pH of the acidified diets rose during the first 48 h of fermentation, to ~5.5 in the case of Boliflor[®] FA 2300S-supplemented feed. This may have been a factor in reducing the antibacterial activity of the organic acids as they are more effective at a lower pH i.e., the lower the external pH, the more undissociated acid can cross the cell membrane (depending on the pK_a of the individual acids) and reduce intracellular pH, ultimately leading to cell death (Bearson et al., 1997). Therefore, it is advisable to add acid to the diet to achieve a pH of 4 as performed by Lawlor et al. (2002) and Geary et al. (1999) with lactic acid. Further research is required to identify the microbes in LF that are responsible for amino acid degradation and to investigate the contribution of LAB (Barbieri et al., 2019; Tavaria et al., 2002).

Benzoic acid is another organic acid that has been used to control fermentation. It is used as a food and feed preservative, owing to its antibacterial and antifungal properties (Mao et al., 2019; Tugnoli et al., 2020). O'Meara et al. (2020b) examined the microbial quality of LF supplemented with benzoic acid (VevoVitall[®]) at inclusion levels of 0, 2.5, 5 and 10 kg/t. As in other studies, spontaneous fermentation of the control diet was observed in the troughs, as evidenced by reduced pH and higher LAB counts and ethanol concentrations compared to the mixing tank. Inclusion of 10 kg/t (1 %) benzoic acid, however, appeared to control spontaneous fermentation to some extent, as evidenced by lower LAB counts and a higher pH in the troughs, compared to the control. However, yeast and Enterobacteriaceae counts were not affected by treatment, which like the previous study by Canibe et al. (2007b) may be due to an insufficient decrease in feed pH, albeit they did see reductions in *Enterobacteriaceae*. Interestingly, in the O'Meara et al. (2020b) study, the benzoic acid used did, however, appear to be more effective than the formic acid used by Canibe et al. (2007b) in preventing amino acid degradation, as the highest amino acid losses occurred in the control diet. In order to achieve a pH of 4 in the diet (so as to reduce Enterobacteriaceae effectively), the inclusion rate of benzoic acid would need to be 64.3 kg/t which would likely negatively affect growth and FE (van der Peet-Schwering et al., 1999) in addition to being too costly. However, considering that many organic acids are either more effective for pH reduction or bactericidal activity, depending on their pK_a value and the pH of the feed, it is typically recommended to use a blend of acids in order to maximise both effects (Nguyen et al., 2020). Although there appears to be some benefits associated with the addition of organic acids to LF, controlled microbial acidification with homofermentative strains may be a more appropriate and less expensive strategy to improve LF microbial quality. The impact on gut microbiota, growth and FE of ALF-fed pigs will be discussed in Section 1.22.

1.21.4 Other disadvantages of liquid feed

Despite the higher DM intake of pigs fed LF compared to dry feed, feed conversion efficiency (FCE) is usually poorer, primarily due to feed wastage, especially with short trough/ad libitum liquid feeding (L'Anson et al., 2012; Russell et al., 1996). Issues with feed palatability and thus feed refusals can also occur with LF, usually due to the formation of acetic acid and ethanol resulting from yeast blooms (Brooks et al., 2001; Moran, 2001). The DM content of LF is limited by the capacity of the liquid feeding system to pump the mixture through the pipelines (Sol et al., 2019). Older liquid feeding systems with less efficient pumps and more bends in the piping may require the use of excessive water: feed ratios to reduce the viscosity of LF mixtures. This results in reduced growth and poorer FE due to reduced feed intake (which is limited by the intake capacity of the pigs) as well as energy being expended to excrete excess water (Sol et al., 2019). Additionally, this results in increased manure production and therefore higher manure transport and storage costs due to a more dilute nutrient content (Brooks et al., 2001; Russell et al., 1996). The use of liquid co-products also requires on-farm storage, which incurs an extra cost. There is also the risk of spoilage during storage, with the potential for deterioration of nutritional quality and energy loss, thereby requiring a high level of quality control and management when formulating diets (de Lange & Zhu, 2012; Scholten et al., 2001).

1.22 Liquid feed system sanitisation and impact on the microbial profile of liquid feed

As discussed in Section 1.15, mixing of dry feed with water and/or co-products should lead to the development of a stable feed microbiota with desirable characteristics. However, malfermentation can occur resulting in undesirable metabolites, palatability issues, and loss of synthetic amino acids and energy (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe et al., 2007b; Missotten et al., 2010; Niven et al., 2006). This could suggest that greater attention should be paid to the sanitisation of liquid feeding systems to prevent carryover between feeds. However, it remains unclear whether routine cleaning and disinfection of liquid feeding systems is beneficial or detrimental to the quality of LF, and clear guidelines for farmers are lacking. Frequent cleaning of liquid feeding systems is generally not recommended, unless analysis of the LF has revealed that it is of poor microbial quality, in which case the system should be completely cleaned between batches of pigs using acids and/or bases (Brooks et al., 2001; de Lange & Zhu, 2012; Fisker & Jørgensen, 2010; Meat and Livestock Commission, 2003). Sanitisation practices used for liquid feeding

systems on commercial farms are highly variable. For example, O'Meara et al. (2020a) surveyed cleaning practices on eight commercial pig farms in Ireland and found that mixing tanks were either not cleaned at all or were washed only with water, with the frequency of cleaning ranging from weekly to after every batch of pigs (Table 1.8).

References	(O'Meara et a	al., 2020a	a)						(Heller et al., 20	017)
	Unit A	Unit B	Unit C	Unit D	Unit E	Unit F	Unit G	Unit H	Antibiotic (+) farms	Antibiotic (–) farms
									$(n = 13)^{A}$	(<i>n</i> = 14)
Cleaning frequency MT *	$2\times/month$ [†]	Never	Never	4×/day	$1 \times /month$	Never	1×/week	1×/10weeks	N/A	N/A
Cleaning agent MT	Water	N/A‡	N/A	Formic acid §	Water	N/A	Water	Water	N/A	N/A
										1×/week
									1×6 10 days	(<i>n</i> = 2)
	s 2×/month	Never	Never	4×/day ¶	1×/month	Never	Never	lever 4 to 5×/day	(n = 4)	$1 \times /3$ months
Cleaning frequency pipes									$1 \times /3$ months	(<i>n</i> = 5)
									(<i>n</i> = 13)	$1 \times 6-12$ months (<i>n</i> = 3)
									farms $(n = 13)^{A}$ $(n = 13)^{A}$ $(n = 13)^{A}$ $(n = 4)$ $(n = 4)$ ay $1 \times /3 \text{ months}$ $(n = 13)$ Organic acid $(n = 4)^{B}$ Caustic soda and/or sodium hypochlorite $(n = 8)$ Never $(n = 1)$	Never $(n = 4)$
									Organic acid	Organic acid
									$(n-4)^{B}$	(<i>n</i> = 4)
Cleaning agent pipes	Water N	N/A	N/A	Formic acid **	Water	N/A	N/A N/A	V/A Air ^{††}	Caustic soda and/or sodium hypochlorite (n = 8)	Caustic soda and/or sodium hypochlorite (n = 4)
									Never $(n = 1)$	Other $(n = 2)$
										Never $(n = 4)$

Table 1.8: Liquid feed system cleaning and sanitisation regimes and dietary co-product inclusion for finisher feed on eight Irish, and 27 Swiss pig farms.

Cleaning frequency troughs	Never	Never	Never	$1 \times /12$ wks	2-3x/year ‡‡	Never	3×/year ^{‡‡}	1×/10wks	N/A	N/A
Cleaning agent troughs	N/A	N/A	N/A	Water	Water and lime ^{§§}	N/A	Water and detergent	Water and disinfectant ***	N/A	N/A
Co-product inclusion	Pot ale syrup (14 %) and Liquid whey (21 %)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	Pot ale syrup (10 %)	Pot ale syrup (15 %)	N/A	Whey $(n = 3)$ Acidified whey (n = 2 of 3)	Whey $(n = 5)$ Acidified whey (n = 2 of 5)

* MT: Mix tank; [†]Twice per month; [‡]N/A: Not performed; [§]85 % Formic acid (Water Technology Limited, Cork, Ireland) at a 1 % inclusion rate with water; [¶]4x/day represents once after each feed daily; ^{**}85 % Formic acid (Water Technology Limited, Cork, Ireland) at a 1 % inclusion rate with water and mix sits in the feed pipes between feeds; ^{††} Hydro Air liquid feeding system; ^{‡‡} Except during the winter months; ^{§§} Water followed by lime; ^{¶¶} Water followed by detergent (Top FoamTM, MS Schippers, Bladel, The Netherlands); ^{***} Water followed by disinfectant (Hyperox, Du Pont, Sudbury, United Kingdom). ^A Antibiotic (+) farms were administering in-feed antibiotics to finisher pigs. Antibiotic (−) farms had not administered in-feed antibiotics for at least 2 years. ^B Cleaning agents for pipes for Heller et al. (2017) were either added to water for circuit pipeline cleaning or flushing after cleaning.

In the Irish survey, cleaning of troughs varied from once or twice a year to after each batch of pigs. One farm used a detergent for cleaning troughs, one used lime after washing troughs with water, and only one farm used a disinfectant (O'Meara et al., 2020a). Despite the highly variable cleaning practices used on Irish farms, O'Meara et al. (2020a) found that these practices had no significant impact on microbial counts or pH of the LF, although a larger scale study is warranted.

The surface of the mixing tanks, feed lines and troughs of liquid feeding systems are coated with biofilms (Heller et al., 2017). These are complex structures composed of a mucous-like extracellular polymeric matrix secreted by the enclosed microbes, which protects them from the environment (Boe-Hansen et al., 2003; Brooks et al., 2001; de Lange & Zhu, 2012) (Figure 1.9). In fact, recently, Heller et al. (2017) found that administration of antibiotics via liquid feeding systems selects for antibiotic resistant bacteria within these biofilms that may potentially confer resistance to the feed microbiota and the pig gut microbiome. In a similar manner, biofilms in the pipelines may act as an inoculum for feed passing through the pipes and, therefore, the microbial community within the biofilm will likely affect the composition of the LF microbial community i.e., biofilms may act as a reservoir of LAB, yeast or potential pathogens. Biofilms are difficult to remove and are highly resistant to cleaning and, therefore, if the microbial composition of biofilms in the liquid feeding system is unfavourable, this may warrant intensive cleaning (Puligundla & Mok, 2017). Conversely, if the pipeline is dominated by potentially beneficial LAB biofilms, cleaning may have a detrimental impact on feed quality. However, most likely due to the difficulty associated with sampling inside feedlines and mixing tanks, to our knowledge no studies to date have examined the impact of microbial biofilms on feed quality in LF systems.



Figure 1.9: Scanning electron micrograph (×25,000 magnification) of bacterial cells in a biofilm (immersed in the extracellular polymeric substance matrix) on the surface of a high-density polyethylene pipe in a model drinking water distribution system [from Rożej et al. (2015)], distributed under the terms of the <u>Creative Commons CC BY</u> license).

Relatively few studies have explored the impact of cleaning on the microbiological quality of LF. The SEGES Danish Pig Research Centre reported that it took several days following cleaning and/or disinfection of liquid feeding systems for LAB fermentation to become re-established in the feed, allowing for the proliferation of coliforms in the days following cleaning, likely contributing to diarrhoea in the herds they studied (Hansen, 1987). They also recommended the addition of 2 % formic acid to LF to control coliforms after cleaning. In addition, they highlighted that drop pipes in particular are of concern in terms of mould growth and mycotoxin contamination, and may require weekly high-pressure cleaning (Hansen, 1987). However, in a study conducted by Royer et al. (2004) on nine finisher farms in France, four of which were termed 'problematic', with a high mortality rate associated with gastrointestinal issues, no clear association between cleaning and disinfection of the feeding systems and pig mortality was made. The authors suggested that the origin of the problem was likely multi-factorial but was possibly related to the inconsistent impact of the cleaning/disinfection regime on the microbial quality of the LF (Royer et al., 2004).

Royer et al. (2005) also performed a study to investigate the extent of microbial contamination in different parts of a liquid feeding system. They sampled 'contact water' that was passed through the system before and after an extensive cleaning and disinfection regime, to simulate the microbial load that a fresh batch of feed would acquire on passing

through. Microbial counts, ATP readings (an indicator of hygiene) and pH measurements of contact water sampled before, immediately after, and 14 days after cleaning, at different points of the liquid feeding systems are presented in Table 1.9. They found that the microbial load increased from the mixing tank to the drop pipes. This is in agreement with O'Meara et al. (2020a), who showed that LAB and yeast counts increased in LF from the mixing tank to fresh feed in the troughs, with further increases in residual feed in the trough just prior to the next feed-out, coupled with decreased pH and higher organic acid concentrations, indicating the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation (O'Meara et al., 2020a). Hence, the drop pipes were identified as a concern (Royer et al., 2005), as was the case in the SEGES study outlined above (Hansen, 1987). The general trend found by Royer et al. (2005) was that the cleaning and disinfection protocol resulted in a 2-3log₁₀ reduction in the bacterial load, but that within two weeks it had returned to precleaning levels (Table 1.9). This possibly explains why O'Meara et al. (2020a) found no significant differences between farms that used different cleaning protocols. From this, Royer et al. (2005) suggested that cleaning of the mixing tank alone will likely have little impact unless other parts of the system i.e., the drop pipes and troughs are also cleaned. They noted, however, that this extent of cleaning and disinfection may not be justifiable due to a lack of evidence linking LF system hygiene with a significant risk to pig health. However, recently another French group established a relationship between a decrease in the LAB: Enterobacteriaceae ratio (i.e., a deterioration of LF quality) and the occurrence of digestive problems including diarrhoea, torsion and oedema in liquid-fed finisher pigs across 49 farms (Brunon et al., 2020).

Table 1.9: Microbiological counts (\log_{10} CFU/g), ATP readings (relative light units) and pH (\pm SD) of contact water sampled at different locations on nine pig farms before, immediately after and 14 days after extensive cleaning of the liquid feeding systems [adapted from Royer et al. (2005)].

	Group		Time of	Samplin	g ^b	Samplin	g Locatio	on ^c
Microbial Groups	Dh a	Dh	Pafora	Aftor	D14	Mixing	Main	Drop
and Other Parameters	FU +	r v = 45	Define	Alter	D14	Tank	Circuit	Pipes
	(n = 30)	(n = 45)	(n = 27)	(n = 27)	(n = 27)	(<i>n</i> = 27)	(n = 27)	(n = 27)
pH	7.35 ±	7.18 ±	$7.05 \pm$	7.66 ±	7.07 ±	7.31 ±	7.34 ±	7.13 ±
(<i>n</i> = 81)	0.46	0.62	0.59	0.42	0.42	0.46	0.48	0.69
ATP	3.54 ±	3.67 ±	4.03 ±	3.23 ±	3.55 ±	2.90 ±	3.60 ±	4.31 ±
(<i>n</i> = 81)	0.73	0.86	0.76	0.54	0.88	0.61	0.48	0.61
Total bacteria	4.79 ±	4.70 ±	$6.04 \pm$	3.06 ±	5.19 ±	3.56 ±	4.75 ±	5.86 ±
(n = 79)	1.63	2.18	1.60	1.61	1.35	1.67	1.90	1.61
Lactic acid bacteria	4.16 ±	4.00 ±	5.28 ±	2.29 ±	4.71 ±	2.91 ±	4.03 ±	5.30 ±
(n = 79)	1.82	2.28	1.68	1.67	1.60	1.80	1.90	1.89
Coliforms	2.13 ±	2.19 ±	2.70 ±	1.24 ±	2.55 ±	1.57 ±	2.09 ±	2.83 ±
(n = 80)	1.27	1.31	1.32	0.85	1.22	1.07	1.17	1.30

^a Pb + and Pb - groups are four and five problematic and non-problematic farms in southwestern France, respectively. Pb + refers to a mortality rate associated with gastrointestinal issues >4 % during the finisher stage, while Pb – farms did not have issues with mortality. ^b Time of sampling: values before cleaning (Before), immediately after cleaning (After), and 14 days after cleaning (D14) for Pb + and Pb - farms. ^c Sampling location: samples of rinse water taken from the mixing tank where the diets are prepared (mixing tank), from lines of the main circuit (main circuit), and from drop pipes above the troughs (drop pipes). Values are means of all sampling times (before, immediately after, and 14 days after cleaning for Pb + and Pb - farms).

The design of liquid feeding systems on individual farms must also be taken into account when considering sanitisation protocols. For example, in some feeding systems, particularly older ones, residual feed is allowed to sit in the feed lines between feeds (described as 'residue-containing LF' in Section 1.16). Brunon et al. (2020) reported higher yeast and mould counts when residual LF remained stagnant in the feeding circuit compared to when pipes were rinsed with water and returned to a rinse tank, as is the case with 'residue-free' LF. It should be noted that for feeding systems where feed remains in the pipes between feeds, organic acids are often added to the feed to control fermentation in the pipes. Royer et al. (2005) reported that in the case of rinse water remaining in the feeding circuit for several hours, natural acidification occurred but was not sufficient to inhibit coliforms. Nonetheless, coliform counts in the rinse water remaining in the pipes were reduced 14 days post-cleaning and disinfection (Royer et al., 2005), potentially due to disruption of biofilms. An alternative to rinse water is the use of high-pressure air to clean feed lines.

Residue-free liquid feeding can result in lower concentrations of organic acids and biogenic amines in LF (Jørgensen et al., 2011). Fisker & Jørgensen (2010) suggested that extensive cleaning and disinfection of liquid feeding systems and regular weekly cleaning may have an effect similar to that of residue-free liquid feeding but by killing and/or inhibiting (rather than preventing proliferation of) undesirable microbes that produce fermentation products that can affect the pigs' appetite and health. They investigated four groups of lactating sows receiving LF and experiencing issues with appetite, diarrhoea, low weaning weight and piglet mortality. Details of the cleaning and disinfection procedure used can be found in Fisker & Jørgensen (2010) but, briefly, it involved filling, soaking, recirculating and rinsing the entire system with detergent and hot water (alkaline solution) followed by the same procedure with disinfectant (acidic solution). Liquid feed was sampled at 2-week intervals for 6 weeks before and 6 weeks after the cleaning and disinfection regime. No significant differences were observed in the pH, microbial counts and organic acid/biogenic amine concentrations between pre- and post-cleaning feed samples (Table 1.10). Therefore, the quality of the feed was unlikely to have been the cause of the sow health issues. However, the authors noted that the majority of the samples taken before cleaning were within the normal microbiological ranges for LF and this may explain why there was no significant difference in the quality of the feed following cleaning of the feeding system. They recommended that the entire system should be emptied and thoroughly cleaned if the Enterobacteriaceae count exceeds 7 log₁₀ CFU/g in the feed. However, where *Enterobacteriaceae* counts are between 4 and 7 \log_{10} CFU/g or if the mould counts are above 3 \log_{10} CFU/g, the focus of cleaning should be on the mixing tank and supply pipes, not on emptying and cleaning the whole system (Fisker & Jørgensen, 2010)

				Microbial con	unts (log ₁₀ CF	U/g) and pH		
Farm No.		рН	Enterobacteria	Lactic Acid Bacteria	Yeast	Mould	Clostrid	ium perfringens
1	Before ^a	4.6	<3.5 °	9.1	7.0	<3.1		<2.2
1	After	4.5	<3.5	9.0	6.6	<3.0		<2.4
2	Before	4.8	<3.7	8.9	6.6	<3.0		<2.0
	After	5.0	4.0	9.0	6.7	<3.0		<2.0
2	Before	4.9	5.4	9.1	6.0	<3.0		<2.0
3	After	5.0	4.9	9.1	6.5	<3.0		<2.0
4	Before	5.1	4.9	8.9	6.5	<3.8		<2.0
4	After	4.9	<3.2	9.0	6.6	<3.0		<2.0
				Organic acid	ls and ethanol	(mmol/kg)		
		Formic	Acetic	Propionic	Lactic	Succinic	Butyric	Ethanol
		Acid	Acid	Acid	Acid	Acid	Acid	
1	Before	21.1	15.3	3.9	81.5	1.5	ND	21.0
1	After	20.8	12.2	1.4	81.7	ND	2.7	16.7
2	Before	9.1	18.4	ND	103.7	ND	0.6	22.4
Z	After	4.2	14.5	ND	83.1	ND	0.6	15.3

Table 1.10: Microbiological counts and organic acid and biogenic amine concentrations in liquid feed sampled from valves mid-way along the circuit of four farms before and after cleaning and disinfection of the entire liquid feeding system [adapted from Fisker & Jørgensen (2010)].

2	Before	2.8	12.6	4.0	88.4	1.2	2.3	6.4	
3	After	ND ^b	13.8	1.1	81.7	1.1	1.4	13.0)
4	Before	ND	10.8	0.5	56.2	0.5	4.4	8.7	
4	4 After	5.3	14.2	1.6	82.6	ND	1.2	14.4	-
				Biogenic A	mines ^d (mg/kg	dry matter)			
		Phe	Cad	His	Put	Spd	Spr	Try	Tyr
Befor	Before	1	729	5	115	54	19	118	4
1	After	1	983	2	172	61	17	136	3
2	Before	1	564	35	127	48	17	64	4
Z	After	1	811	44	129	50	20	10	4
2	Before	1	126	30	44	47	20	13	4
3	After	1	267	44	64	47	20	40	4
4	Before	1	582	23	90	46	17	6	2
4	After	1	471	20	67	43	14	18	3

^a Before = Mean of values from liquid feed sampled at 2-week intervals for 6 weeks before the cleaning and disinfection regime. After = Mean of values from liquid feed sampled at 2-week intervals for 6 weeks after the cleaning and disinfection regime. For each farm, three samples were taken before (for farm 1, four samples were taken before cleaning) and three samples after the liquid feeding system had been cleaned and disinfected. All samples were taken during a normal feeding from a valve in the middle of the feeding circuit. ^bND = Not detected. ^c The less than symbol (<) denotes that one or more observations from which the mean was calculated had values less than the detection limit (3 log₁₀ CFU/g for enterobacteria and mould; 2 log₁₀ CFU/g for *Clostridium perfringens*). ^d Phe = phenylethylamine; Cad = cadaverine; His = histamine; Put = putrescine; Spd = spermidine; Spr = spermine; Try = tryptamine; Tyr = tyramine.

In summary, studies investigating the impact of feed system sanitisation on the microbial quality of LF and/or the hygiene of feeding systems have yielded conflicting results, with more research required. However, in general, it does appear that intensive cleaning and disinfection of the entire system can improve the microbial quality of feed temporarily, but a quick return to pre-cleaning values occurs, with some studies showing no effect at all. In addition, immediately following cleaning, as at the beginning of fermentation, LAB counts are low, the pH is high and coliform blooms can occur in the LF (Hansen, 1987; Heller et al., 2017), which may be mitigated by the use of microbial inoculants immediately after cleaning and/or by acidification of feed with organic acids. Farms should be assessed on an individual basis before implementation of any cleaning protocol. First of all, if the microbial quality of the feed is in question due to poor growth, appetite or health of the pigs, a review of the liquid feeding system should be carried out to eliminate any obvious issues.

The type of liquid feeding system must also be considered e.g., a residue-containing liquid feeding system where feed or rinse water is sitting in the pipes between feeds, may benefit from regular intensive cleaning. The microbial quality of feed prior to cleaning must also be assessed before implementing an intensive cleaning protocol, as these cleaning regimes are costly as well as being time- and labour-intensive. Therefore, if microbial quality parameters are within the normal range, there is likely no benefit to cleaning the feed system. Further research is warranted to investigate alternative cleaning protocols in addition to the composition of biofilms in liquid feeding systems and their influence on feed microbial quality and the harbouring of antibiotic resistance genes. Access to biofilms in feedlines is challenging; however, it may be possible to remove a small section of piping from the feeding circuit for analysis. Alternatively, studies on water distribution systems have used 'test-plugs' or disks which are mounted inside pipes and can be removed for analysis (Boe-Hansen et al., 2003). The literature also indicates that the drop pipes and troughs should be key areas for cleaning; firstly, due to the inflow of air to the drop pipes, promoting fungal growth, and secondly, if stale feed remains in the troughs it may reduce the quality of freshly delivered feed, even if the mixing tank and pipelines have been cleaned.

1.23 Impact of liquid feed on the pig gut microbiome and influence on pig growth performance

Thus far we have discussed the microbiology of LF and ways to optimise microbial quality with the aim of improving gut health and growth of liquid-fed pigs. This section will discuss how LF and the aforementioned strategies to optimise feed microbial quality impact the gut microbiome of pigs, and their growth and FE. Research on the link between the pig gut microbiome, growth and FE has been growing in recent years, with some evidence of an association between taxa including Lactobacillus and Ruminococcus, for example, and growth and FE. However, there are conflicting reports and it can be difficult to determine cause and effect (Gardiner et al., 2020; McCormack et al., 2017, 2019; Si et al., 2020; Yang et al., 2017). Nonetheless, liquid feeding may be an effective means of targeting these beneficial microbes. It is well established that one of the key benefits of feeding a fermented liquid diet to pigs, in terms of gut microbial ecology, is a reduction in pathogen numbers along the GIT, provided that the pH and lactic acid concentration in the LF are at the desired levels (Brooks, 2003; Missotten et al., 2015a; Van Winsen et al., 2001). Many of the studies that have examined the impact of different liquid feeding strategies on the GIT of pigs have focused on key microbial groups via traditional culturing and molecular methods. However, an increasing number of studies are reporting high-throughput sequencing data, which is important in determining the full microbial profile of the GIT of liquid-fed pigs and the impact of liquid feeding on these microbial communities.

1.23.1 Suckling and weaned pigs

Many liquid feeding studies have focused on suckling and weaned piglets. Liquid feeding of weaned pigs promotes higher feed intake, helping to avoid the post-weaning lag in growth normally observed after weaning, as well as facilitating the transition from sow's milk to solid feed (Jiang et al., 2000; Missotten et al., 2015a). Additionally, during weaning, the ability of pigs to produce sufficient gastric acid is under-developed and, therefore, they depend on the fermentation of lactose to lactate in order to maintain a low pH in the stomach (Brooks, 2008; Lawlor et al., 2020). The stomach is the first line of defence against pathogens and therefore, the provision of LF with a low pH enhances this barrier effect. For these reasons, the benefits of LF tend to be more pronounced in suckling and weaned pigs compared to grow-finishers (Missotten et al., 2010, 2015a). Liquid feeding, however, is often associated with poorer FE compared to dry feeding as it can lead to increased feed wastage and sedimentation of solids in the trough (Han et al.,

2006; L'Anson et al., 2012; Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Russell et al., 1996). Improvements in trough design can however, minimise wastage and improve FCR (Russell et al., 1996).

Tables 1.11 and 1.12 summarise the impact of various types of liquid feeding on the gut microbiota of suckling and weaned pigs, and the growth performance of piglets fed liquid diets, respectively. Mikkelsen & Jensen (1998) fed naturally fermented FLF or fresh LF to weaners for a period of 4 weeks and found no differences in growth or FE between treatments, although average daily gain (ADG) and FCR were marginally improved for fresh LF. However, gastric pH and coliforms along the entire GIT were lower in pigs fed FLF, while yeast counts were higher. Lawlor et al. (2002) performed a series of experiments in pigs from weaning to slaughter, comparing growth performance after feeding fresh LF, lactic acid-ALF, FLF (*Lactococcus lactis*) or dry pellets for a period of 27 days, after which pigs were given dry pellets to 35 kg and a liquid finisher diet to slaughter. In the first two experiments, ADG and FE were poorer for fresh LF-fed pigs from weaning to 27 days post-weaning.

Details of Pigs, Initial Age/Weight If Applicable (No. of Pigs)	Type of Liquid Feed	Methodology	GI Section/Sample Type (No. of Samples)	Differences in Gut Microbial Taxa/Diversity (and pH if Applicable) between Treatments	Reference	
Suckling and we	eaned pigs					
$28 \text{ days}/7.9 \pm 1.0 \text{ kg}$ (<i>n</i> = 30)	FLF ^a (Bactocell [®] added to water and feed)		Faeces	NSD ^j between coliform and <i>Lactobacillus</i> counts between pigs fed FLF or dry diet	(Missotten et	
$27 \text{ days/6.3} \pm 1.2 \text{ kg}$ (<i>n</i> = 45)	FLF (Bactocell [®] already added to dry diet before mixing)	Plate counts	(<i>n</i> = 3)	NSD between coliform and <i>Lactobacillus</i> counts between pigs fed FLF, dry diet or dry diet with Bactocell [®] , except ↓ <i>Lactobacillus</i> spp. in FLF vs. dry diet with Bactocell [®] (day 8 of the trial)	al., 2015b)	
$24 \text{ days/6.98} \pm 0.15 \text{ kg}$ (<i>n</i> = 360)	Fresh LF ^b	qPCR ^h	Caecum $(n = 6)$	↑ total bacteria vs. dry feed	(Jiang et al., 2019)	
			Ileum	Consistence dans for d		
28 days	FLF (Lactobacillus	16S rRNA gene	(<i>n</i> = 3)	\downarrow <i>Sarcina</i> vs. dry leed	(Tajima et al.,	
(<i>n</i> = 25)	plantarum LQ80)	sequencing	Caecum	↑ Dorea, Lachnospiraceae Incertae Sedis vs. dry feed	2010)	
		sequencing	(<i>n</i> = 3)	↓ Lactobacillus vs. dry feed		
$\frac{28\pm1\text{ days/8}\pm1.1\text{ kg}}{1.1\text{ kg}}$	FLF	Plate counts	Stomach $(n = 8)$	↑ LAB ^k (20 °C) vs. dry, ↓ yeast (37 °C) vs. FLC, ↓ yeast (20 °C) vs. FLC, ↑ yeast (20 °C) vs. dry	(Canibe et al., 2007a)	

Table 1.11: The impact of feeding fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only fermented, soaked and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed on the gut microbiota of suckling, weaned and grow-finishing pigs.

(<i>n</i> = 120)				\downarrow LAB (37 °C), \uparrow LAB (20 °C), \uparrow yeast (20 °C) vs. dry, \downarrow	
			(<i>n</i> = 8)	yeast (37°C) vs. FLC	
			Caecum	Lycost (27 °C) vg ELC and dry	_
				\downarrow yeast (37°C) vs. FLC and dry	
			Mid-colon	\uparrow LAB (37 °C), \uparrow LAB (20 °C) vs. dry, \downarrow yeast (37 °C) vs	
			(<i>n</i> = 8)	FLC	
		_	Stomach	↑ LAB (20 °C) vs. dry, ↑ yeast (37 °C and 20 °C) vs. FLF	
			(<i>n</i> = 8)	and dry	
			Caudal small intestine	↑ LAB (20 °C), ↑ yeast (20 °C) vs. dry, ↑ yeast (37 °C) vs.	
	FLC ^c		(<i>n</i> = 8)	FLF and dry	
				\uparrow yeast (27 °C) \uparrow yeast (20 °C) vg ELE	
				yeast (37 C), yeast (20 C) vs. I'LI'	
				\uparrow yeast (37 °C) vs ELE \downarrow LAB (37 °C) vs dry	_
			(<i>n</i> = 8)	$ yeast (57 C) vs. TET, \downarrow EAD (57 C) vs. ury$	
			Stomach	↑ nH vs. FI F	
29.4			(<i>n</i> = 10)		
$28 \text{ days} / 1.9 \pm 1.1$	Fresh I F	Plate counts	Small intestine	h nH ve FI F	(Mikkelsen &
(n = 20)		T fate counts	(<i>n</i> = 10)	↓ p11 v3. 1 L1	Jensen, 1998)
()			Entire tract	veast ↑ coliforms vs. FI F	
			(<i>n</i> = 10)		

34.3 ± 2.2 days/9.1 ± 1.7 kg (n = 48)	Fresh LF vs. fresh LF (+ WWDG ^d) vs. dry	Plate counts and 16S rRNA gene sequencing of individual isolates	Faeces $(n = 4)$	NSD in diversity of coliforms or lactobacilli between diets. Similar composition of lactobacilli on day 1. On day 36, pigs fed fresh LF (+WWDG) were dominated by obligate heterofermentative lactobacilli (74 %) vs. 35 % and 49 % for dry and fresh LF, respectively	(Pedersen et al., 2005)
Farrowing sows $(n = 18)$ and their piglets	FLF (Lactobacillus plantarum)	Plate counts	Faeces (NR)	 ↓ coliforms in sows fed FLF vs. fresh LF and dry (7 days after parturition) ↓ LAB in sows fed fresh LF and dry after farrowing ↑ LAB in piglets (7 days old) when sows were fed FLF and fresh LF vs. dry ↓ coliforms in piglets (7 days old) when sows were fed 	(Demecková et al., 2002)
			Jejunum	↓ Observed OTUs ¹ , Chao1 and Shannon diversity in FLF vs. dry pellets	
7 days/~2.8 kg	FLF (<i>Bacillus</i> subtilis) vs. dry	Pyrosequencing of	(<i>n</i> = 6)	↓ Streptococcus, Clostridium sensu stricto, Bacteroides and Flavobacterium in FLF vs. dry pellets	(He et al.,
(n = 110) 10 weeks (n = 48)	pellets (<i>Bacillus</i> <i>subtilis</i>) FLF (<i>Lactobacillus</i> <i>plantarum</i>) vs. dry feed in <i>Salmonella</i> - challenged pigs	V1–V3 region of the 16S rRNA gene	Colon $(n = 6)$	 ↑ Observed OTUs, Chao1 in FLF vs. dry pellets ↑ Pseudobutyrivibrio, Lachnospiraceae unclassified, Erysipelotrichaceae unclassified, Ruminococcus, Clostridiales unclassified and Lachnospiraceae uncultured in FLF vs. dry pellets 	2017)
			Stomach (<i>n</i> = 10)	\downarrow pH, \uparrow lactobacilli, \downarrow <i>Enterobacteriaceae</i>	(XI XI'
		Plate counts	Ileum (<i>n</i> = 10)	\downarrow Lactobacillus plantarum, \downarrow Enterobacteriaceae	et al., 2001)
	_	-	Caecum	\downarrow Enterobacteriaceae	-

			(<i>n</i> = 10)		
			Colon	Fritarobastariasaa	-
			(<i>n</i> = 10)	↓ Enterobacteriaceae	
			Rectum	↑ nU Entonobastaniassas	-
			Rectum $(n = 10)$ \uparrow pH, \downarrow EnterobacteriaceaeStomach $(n = 5)$ \downarrow pH, \downarrow total anaerobes, \uparrow LAB (20°C), \downarrow enterobacteria, \uparrow yeast (20°C and 37°C) for FLF vs. fresh LF and dryMid-small intestine $(n = 5)$ \downarrow pH for fresh LF vs. FLF and dryDistal small intestine $(n = 5)$ \downarrow pH for fresh LF vs. dry, \uparrow LAB (20 °C), \downarrow enterobacteria for FLF, \uparrow yeast (20 °C) vs. fresh LF and dry		
Grow-finisher	r pigs				
			Stomach	\downarrow pH, \downarrow total anaerobes, \uparrow LAB (20°C), \downarrow enterobacteria, \uparrow	
			(<i>n</i> = 5)	yeast (20°C and 37°C) for FLF vs. fresh LF and dry	
			Mid-small		-
			intestine	\downarrow pH for fresh LF vs. FLF and dry	
		Plata counts	(<i>n</i> = 5)		_
			Distal small	mall → hH for fresh LF vs. drv. ↑ LAB (20 °C). ↓ enterobacter	
$31 \pm 3.5 \text{ kg}$	FLF vs. fresh LF vs.		intestine	for FLF. ↑ veast (20 °C) vs. fresh LF and drv	(Canibe &
(<i>n</i> = 60)	dry	Plate counts	(<i>n</i> = 5)		Jensen, 2003)
			Caecum	\downarrow LAB (37 °C) in FLF vs. fresh LF, \downarrow enterobacteria in	
			(<i>n</i> = 5)	FLF vs. fresh LF and dry	
			Mid-colon	\downarrow total anaerobes, \downarrow LAB (37 °C), \downarrow enterobacteria for	-
			(<i>n</i> = 5)	FLF, \uparrow yeast (20 °C) vs. fresh LF and dry	
			Distal colon	Let I for fresh I E ve ELE	-
			(<i>n</i> = 5)	↓ pri for fresh LF vs. FLF	
16 weeks/54	FLF (Lactobacillus			↓ coliforms for FLF (Stabisil [™]) vs. other treatments, NSD	
6.3 kg	<i>s = salivarius</i>) vs.	Plate counts	Faeces	in LAB counts between treatments, † LAB:coliform ratio	(Brooks et al.,
6.3 kg $(n = 32)$	FLF (Bactocell [®]) vs.	i inte counts	(<i>n</i> = 8)	of FLF (<i>Lactobacillus salivarius</i>) and FLF (Stabisil [™]) vs.	2005)
(n - 52)	FLF (Stabisil TM) vs.			tresh LF and FLF (Bactocell [®])	

	fresh LF				
		250 bp ⁱ paired-end Illumina amplicon sequencing of V3-V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene	Ileum (<i>n</i> = 6)	↑ <i>Cellulolysiticum</i> (negatively correlated with ADG ^m) in SLC + ENZ vs. SLC	
				↑ Leuconostoc mesenteroides, Lactococcus and Lactococcus raffinolactis (taxa negatively correlated with carcass weight) in SLC + ENZ vs. fresh LF + ENZ	
				↓ <i>Megasphaera elsdenni</i> (positively correlated with carcass weight and butyrate) in fresh LF + ENZ vs. fresh LF	•
	Fresh LF vs. fresh LF + ENZ ^e vs SLC ^f vs SLC + ENZ			↑ <i>Prevotellaceae NK3B31</i> sp., <i>Oscillibacter</i> sp. and <i>Rikenellaceaceae RC9</i> (negatively correlated with growth parameters and butyrate) in fresh LF + ENZ vs. fresh LF	(Torres- Pitarch et al., 2020b)
33.4 ± 0.88 kg (<i>n</i> = 392)			Caecum	\downarrow Selenomonas (positively correlated with ADG) in SLC + ENZ vs. SLC	
				↑ Escherichia/Shigella/Brenneria (negatively correlated with ADG) in SLC + ENZ vs. fresh LF + ENZ	
			(n=6)	↑ Prevotellaceae NKB31 group sp. and Clostridium saudiense/disporicum (negatively correlated with carcass weight, ADG, and butyrate) in SLC + ENZ vs. SLC	
				↓ <i>Roseburia faecis/intestinalis/hominis</i> (positively correlated with ADG and butyrate) in soaked diets vs. fresh diets	
				↑ <i>Rikenellaceae RC9</i> (positively correlated with butyrate concentration) in soaked diets vs. fresh diets	
$40.6 \pm 0.50 \text{ kg}$ (<i>n</i> = 252)	Fresh LF vs	250 bp paired-end	Ileum	↑ <i>Pediococcus</i> in FLC (17 % relative abundance vs. 1–3 % for other treatments	(Torres-
	FLC (Sweetsile [®]) vs	sequencing of V3-V4	(<i>n</i> = 6)	↑ Lactobacillus kisonensis in fresh LF + ENZ, FLC and FLC + ENZ (positively correlated with ADG)	2020a)

	FLC + ENZ (Sweetsile [®])	region of the 16S rRNA gene		↓ <i>Megasphaera</i> (negatively correlated with carcass weight) in fresh LF + ENZ	
				↑ Bifidobacterium (negatively correlated with ADG) and Howardella (positively correlated with butyrate and negatively correlated with ADG) in fresh LF + ENZ	
				\uparrow Streptococcus (negatively correlated with ADG) in FLC + ENZ	
				↓ Megasphaera, Bifidobacterium, Streptococcus, Howardella and Streptococcus pasteurianus/alactolyticus/macedonicus (negatively correlated with either carcass weight or growth) in fermented cereal diets	
		-	Caecum	\uparrow pH for FLC + ENZ vs. other treatments	-
			(n=6)	↑ Roseburia faecis in LF + ENZ and FLC + ENZ (positively correlated with ADG)	
	FLF (Lactobacillus plantarum,		Small intestine $(n = 20)$	\downarrow pH, \downarrow Shannon diversity in pigs fed FLF vs. fresh LF	
61 ± 2	Pediococcus		Colon	↑ pH, Numeric ↑ in Shannon diversity in FLF vs. fresh LF	-
$davs/20.8 \pm$	pentosaceus and	Amplicon sequencing	(<i>n</i> = 20)	(NSD)	(Bunte et al
2.06 kg	Lactococcus lactis)	of the V4 region of	Faeces	↑ Observed species, Chao1 and Shannon diversity in FLF	2020)
(<i>n</i> = 20)	vs. nesn Li	the 165 rKNA gene	(n = 20)	vs. fresh LF	
	PFLF ^g (with non- fermented coarse cereals) vs. fresh LF		Small intestine $(n = 20)$	↑ Lactobacillus, ↑ Bifidobacterium, ↓ pH, ↓ Observed species, Chao1 and Shannon diversity in PFLF vs. fresh LF, ↑ Leuconostoc in fresh LF vs. PFLF	-

Colon $(n = 20)$	↑ Lactobacillus, ↑ Bifidobacterium, numeric ↑ in Shannon diversity in PFLF vs. fresh LF (NSD), ↑ Leuconostoc in fresh LF vs. PFLF
Faeces	↑ <i>Lactobacillus</i> , ↑ <i>Bifidobacterium</i> , ↑ Shannon diversity in
(n = 20)	PFLF vs. fresh LF

^a FLF = Fermented liquid feed: all dietary ingredients are fermented for a specific period of time prior to feeding. ^b Fresh LF = Fresh liquid feed: all dietary ingredients are mixed with water and fed out immediately. ^c FLC = Fermented liquid cereal: only the cereal fraction of the diet is fermented, with the remaining dietary ingredients added prior to feeding. ^d WWDG = Wet wheat distillers' grain. ^e ENZ = Xylanase and β -glucanase enzyme complex (Rovabio Excel AP, Adisseo France SAS, Antony, France); +/- indicates whether diets were supplemented (+) or not (-) with ENZ. ^f SLC = Soaked liquid cereal: cereal fraction of the diet soaked in water for 3 h prior to mixing with balancer fraction (soybean meal, synthetic amino acids, minerals and vitamins) immediately prior to feeding. ^g PFLF = Partially fermented liquid feed: rapeseed extracted meal and part of the rye (60 % of the whole diet) were fermented while the remaining cereal components were not fermented. ^h qPCR = Quantitative polymerase chain reaction. ⁱ bp = Base pairs. ^j NSD = No statistical difference. ^k LAB = Lactic acid bacteria. ¹OTUs = Operational taxonomic units. ^m ADG = Average daily gain.

Initial Age/Weight of Pigs (Number of Pigs)	Type of Liquid Feed	Water:Feed Ratio	Performance ⁱ	Notes	Reference
Suckling and we	aned pigs				
$24 \text{ days/6.98} \pm 0.15 \text{ kg}$ (<i>n</i> = 360)	Fresh LF ^a	4:1	↑ BW, ↑ ADFI, ↑ ADG, same G:F vs. dry meal	Piglets weaned at 24 ± 1 days fed fresh liquid feed for 7 days	(Jiang et al., 2019)
32 days/19.3 kg (<i>n</i> = 280)	Fresh LF	2.15–2.23:1	Similar ADG, FCE and carcass weight vs. dry feed	Piglets were weaned at 32 days with access to dry creep feed from 10 days of age until the trial began. Water:feed ratio of fresh LF was 2.15: 1 (up to 70 kg LW) and 2.23: 1 (from 70–115 kg LW)	(Zoric et al., 2015)
26 days/8.4 kg (<i>n</i> = 192)	Fresh LF	2:1	↑ DMI, ↓ G:F vs. dry pellets (d 0 to slaughter)		
26 days/8.4 kg (<i>n</i> = 150)	Fresh LF	_	↓ LW and carcass weight, ↓ G:F, ↑ lean meat % vs. dry pellets (d 0 to slaughter)	Length of each experiment was 27 days. After	
26 days vs. 7.7 kg (<i>n</i> = 112)	Fresh LF	_	NSD in performance vs. dry pellets and ALF (d 0 to slaughter)	and liquid finisher diet (3:1 water:meal) to slaughter (95 kg)	(Lawlor et al., 2002)
26 days vs. 8.0 kg (n = 112)	FLF ^b (Lactococcus lactis subsp. cremoris 303)	5	↓ carcass weight, ↓ DMI vs. dry pelleted feed (d 0 to slaughter)	-	

Table 1.12: Growth performance, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality of suckling, weaned and grow-finishing pigs fed fresh, fermented, cereal fraction only fermented, soaked and enzyme-supplemented liquid feed.

22.56 ± 2.55 days (n = 48)	Fresh LF	2.5:1	↑ ADFI, ↑ ADG, ↓ FCR vs. dry pellets	Pigs were fed the treatments for 28 days in the two feeding trials	(Russell et al., 1996)
22.56 ± 2.55 days (n = 98)	Fresh LF		↑ ADFI, ↑ ADG, ↓ FCR vs. dry pellets		
28 days vs. 7.9 \pm 1.0 kg ($n = 30$)	FLF (Bactocell [®] added to water and feed)	2.5:1	↓ BWG during week 4 of the trial vs. dry feed	FLF was produced with Bactocell [®] with 50 % daily backslopping. The experimental period was 4 weeks. The diet in the second trial	(Missotten et
27 days vs. 6.3 ± 1.2 kg (n = 45)	FLF (Bactocell [®] already added to dry diet before mixing)		↑ DM intake, ↑ BWG, ↑ F:G vs. dry feed and dry feed with Bactocell [®]	contained 10 g/kg sepiolite to improve homogeneity of the liquid feed and avoid sedimentation	al., 2015b)
28 ± 1 days vs.	FLF		\downarrow ADG, \downarrow ADFI, \downarrow G:F vs. dry meal (d 1 to 42)	FLF and FLC were fermented at 20°C with 50 % backslopping 3 times daily. The	(Canibe et al
$8 \pm 1.1 \text{ kg}$ ($n = 120$)	FLC ^c	2.5:1	\downarrow ADG, \downarrow ADFI, \downarrow G:F vs. dry meal (d 1 to 42)	experimental period began after 5 days of fermentation and lasted for a period of 6 weeks	2007a)
28 days vs. 7.9 ± 1.1 (n = 20)	Fresh LF	2.75:1	Numerical ↑ ADG and FCR vs. FLF (NSD)	FLF was fermented for 8 h with 50 % backslopping. The experimental period lasted for a period of 4 weeks	(Mikkelsen & Jensen, 1998)
21.0 ± 2.8 days vs. 5.7 ± 0.7 kg ($n = 72$)	Fresh LF-10 d	3: 1	↑ ADG, ↑ ADFI vs. dry feed (up to d 40)	Fresh LF-10 d was fed for 10 days followed by dry feed for 30 days vs. control (dry feed for 40 days)	(Han et al.,
	Fresh LF-20 d		 ↑ ADFI vs. dry feed, ↓ FCE vs. dry feed and Fresh LF-10 d (up to d 40) 	Fresh LF-20 d was fed for 20 days followed by dry feed for 20 days vs. control (dry feed for 40 days)	2006)

28 days vs. 7.3 ± 0.3 kg (n = 136)	FLF	2.5:1	↑ BW, ↑ ADG, ↑ ADFI, ↓ FCR vs. dry feeding	FLF was mixed and then soaked for 15 h before feeding. No backslopping was performed with a new batch prepared for feeding the next day. The experimental period was 26 days	(L'Anson et al., 2012)
24 ± 4 days vs. 7 ± 1 kg ($n = 48$)	FLF (Bactocell®)	2.5:1	NSD in ADFI, ADG, FCR vs. control (on d 28) vs. control (but numerically improved for FLF)	Control diet was lactic acid-supplemented FLF. The experimental period lasted 28 days	(Geary et al., 1999)
28 days vs. 7.4 ± 0.4 kg (n = 72)	SLF ^d	2.5:1	↑ ADFI, ↑ ADG, ↑ FCR vs. dry feed	Feed was soaked for 1 h before feeding. Soaking for 24 h did not improve performance and supplementation with 300 ppm xylanase reduced feed intake. The experimental period lasted 26 days	(L'Anson et al., 2013)
Grow-finisher p	igs				
31 + 3.5 kg	Fresh LF		↑ ADG vs. FLF, ↑ ADFI vs. FLF and dry feed	FLF was fermented at 20°C for 4 days before the trial with 50 % backslopping at each	(Canibe &
(n = 60)	FLF	2.5:1	↓ ADG vs. fresh LF and dry feed, ↓ ADFI vs. fresh LF	feeding. G:F was similar for all diets. Performance parameters were recorded fortnightly up to final BW of 101 ± 4.0 kg	Jensen, 2003)
49.2 ± 0.68 kg (<i>n</i> = 64)	Fresh LF	3:1	↑ Final LW, ↑ ADG, ↑ Lean tissue growth rate vs. dry pellets	Trial period was 6 weeks of unrestricted feeding	(Hurst et al.,
$\overline{47.1 \pm 1.55}$ kg (<i>n</i> = 64)	Fresh LF	3:1	↑ Final LW, ↑ ADG,↑ ADFI, ↑ FCR vs. dry pellets	Trial period was 6 weeks of restricted feeding (5 % to 10 % below <i>ad libitum</i> intake).	2008)
16 weeks vs. 54.3 ± 6.3 kg	Fresh LF	2.5:1	NSD between treatments for FLF was inoculated with <i>Lactobic</i> salivarius, Bactocell TM or Stabisil	FLF was inoculated with <i>Lactobacillus</i> salivarius, Bactocell [™] or Stabisil [™] and	(Brooks et al.,
(<i>n</i> = 32)	FLF			fermented for 24 h at 30 °C	2005)

	(Lactobacillus salivarius)				
	FLF (Bactocell [®])	_			
	FLF (Stabisil [™])	_			
9-11 weeks vs. 18.3–29.6 kg (n=122)	Fresh LF	1.5, 2.5, 4:1	↑ ADG, ↑ FCR vs. dry diet	Treatments of fresh liquid feed with water:feed ratios of 1.5, 2.5, 4:1 were compared to dry feeding, where 2.5:1 resulted in better ADG and FCR	(Braude & Rowell, 1967)
32.7 kg (<i>n</i> = 432)	Fresh LF (meal)	- 2.5:1 -	↑ BW, ↑ ADG, ↓ G:F vs. dry and wet/dry meal	Two experiments were carried out with batches of 216 pigs. Both experimental periods lasted 64 days from 32.7 to 100 kg	(O'Meara et al., 2020d)
	Fresh LF (pellets)		↑ BW, ↑ ADG vs. dry pellets, ↓ G:F vs. dry and wet/dry pellets		
	Fresh LF		↑ ADG vs. FLF, similar FCE to wet/dry (lowest)	The experimental period lasted 68 days prior to slaughter $(29.8 \pm 0.92 \text{ kg to } 102.3 \pm 0.76 \text{ kg})$	
29.8 ± 0.92 (<i>n</i> = 216)	FLF (Sweetsile [®])	2.5:1	↓ BW, ↓ ADG, ↓ FCE vs. fresh LF, FLC and wet/dry, ↑ ADFI vs. wet/dry	kg). For FLF the whole diet was fermented prior to feeding, while for FLC only the cerea component of the diet was fermented and ther mixed with the balancer and water prior to feeding	1
	FLC (Sweetsile [®])		↑ ADFI vs. wet/dry, ↑ ADG, ↑ FCE vs. FLF		
	Fresh LF		↑ BW, ↑ ADG vs. wet/dry		-
85.3 ± 1.69 kg (<i>n</i> = 160)	FLF (Sweetsile [®])	2.5:1	↓ BW, ↓ ADG vs. FLC, ↓ ADFI vs. FLC and wet/dry, ↓ FCR vs. wet/dry	The experimental period lasted 26 days prior to slaughter (85.3 ± 1.69 kg to 117.5 ± 0.72 kg). Diets were prepared as above	(O'Meara et al., 2020c)
	FLC (Sweetsile [®])		↑ BW, ↑ ADFI vs. FLF and wet/dry, ↑ ADG vs. fresh LF, FLC and wet/dry		

33.4 ± 0.88kg (<i>n</i> = 392)	Fresh LF (ENZ ^e –) Fresh LF (ENZ +) SLC ^f (ENZ –) SLC (ENZ +)	2.5:1	Interaction between ENZ and soaking for ADG (d 21), \uparrow LW (0.8 kg) for SLC vs. fresh LF (d 21), \uparrow fat depth and lower lean meat % for ENZ + vs. ENZ (d 70), \uparrow ADG for SLC (ENZ +) vs. fresh LF (ENZ +) at d 21	For fresh LF, the whole diet (including ENZ for ENZ +) was mixed with water and fed after 5 min mixing. For SLC diets, the cereal component of the diet (including ENZ for ENZ +) was mixed with water and agitated for 3 h, mixed with the balancer fraction for 5 min and fed out. The experimental period lasted 71 days	(Torres- Pitarch et al., 2020b)
40.6 ± 0.50 kg (<i>n</i> = 252)	Fresh LF (ENZ -) Fresh LF (ENZ +) FLC (Sweetsile [®] , ENZ -) FLC (Sweetsile [®] , ENZ +)	2.5:1	Interaction between FLC and ENZ for LW (d 28 and d 55), ↑ LW for FLC (ENZ –), ↑ ADG for FLC (4.1 %) vs. fresh LF, ↑ FCR for ENZ + diets (3.8 % lower), ↑ carcass weight (2.0 kg) and ↓ (1.0 %) lean meat % for FLC diets (d 55)	The experimental period lasted 55 days. Fresh LF diets were prepared as above. For FLC diets the cereal component of the diet (including ENZ for ENZ +) was mixed with water, inoculated with Sweetsile [®] , and fermented for 52 h, with daily backslopping. The balancer fraction was added to the fermented cereal and mixed for 5 min before feed out	(Torres- Pitarch et al., 2020a)
61 ± 2 days vs. 20.8 ± 2.06 kg ($n = 20$)	FLF (<i>Lactobacillus</i> <i>plantarum</i> , <i>Pediococcus</i> <i>pentosaceus</i> and <i>Lactococcus lactis</i>) vs. fresh LF PFLF ^g (with non- fermented course cereals) vs. fresh LF	NR ^h	Numerical ↑ ADFI in FLF (NSD), Numerical ↓ FCR in FLF (NSD)	Fresh LF was mixed with water immediately before feeding, while for FLF the whole diet was fermented with <i>Lactobacillus plantarum</i> , <i>Pediococcus pentosaceus</i> and <i>Lactococcus</i> <i>lactis</i> for 24 h. The experimental period lasted 28 days For PFLF, rapeseed extracted meal and part of the rye (60 % of the whole diet) were fermented as above while the remaining cereal components were not fermented. Phytases and the mineral supplement were added after fermentation. Fresh LF was prepared as above	(Bunte et al., 2020)

but with phytases added. The experimental period lasted 28 days

 \uparrow denotes an improvement in a parameter compared to the specified treatment group; \downarrow denotes poorer performance in the parameter compared to the specified treatment group. ^a Fresh LF = Fersh liquid feed: all dietary ingredients are fermented for a specific period of time prior to feeding. ^c FLC = Fermented liquid cereal: only the cereal fraction of the diet is fermented, with the remaining dietary ingredients added prior to feeding. ^d SLF = Soaked liquid feed: The whole diet was soaked for 1 h before feeding. ^e ENZ = Xylanase and β-glucanase enzyme complex (Rovabio Excel AP, Adisseo France SAS, Antony, France); +/- indicates whether diets were supplemented (+) or not (-) with ENZ. ^f SLC = Soaked liquid cereal: cereal fraction of the diet soaked in water for 3 h prior to mixing with balancer fraction (soybean meal, synthetic amino acids, minerals and vitamins) immediately prior to feeding. ^g PFLF = Partially fermented liquid feed: rapeseed extracted meal and part of the rye (60 % of the whole diet) were fermented while the remaining cereal components were not fermented. ^h NR: Not reported. ⁱ Performance parameters: BW: Body weight; ADFI: Average daily feed intake; ADG: Average daily gain; G:F: Gain to feed ratio; FCE: Feed conversion efficiency; DMI: Dry matter intake; LW: live weight; Lean meat %: Lean meat percentage; NSD: No statistical difference; ALF: Acidified liquid feed; FCR: Feed conversion ratio; BWG: Body weight gain; F:G: Feed to gain ratio.

During the third and fourth experiments, pigs fed ALF had the highest ADG, while the dry pellet-fed pigs had the best FE. The authors suggested that feeding ALF may be beneficial for the first 27 days post-weaning; however, the benefit was not sustained beyond that period. On the other hand, Geary et al. (1999) reported no growth benefit in pigs fed lactic acid-ALF for 28 days post-weaning. Nonetheless, other studies have shown much more promising results for liquid-fed weaned pigs (Han et al., 2006; L'Anson et al., 2012, 2013; Missotten et al., 2015b; Russell et al., 1996). Despite the improved growth rates often observed with liquid feeding, FCR is generally poorer than with dry feed, but there are exceptions, for example, a study by Missotten et al. (2015b) where sepiolite was added to a diet fermented with Bactocell[®] to help prevent sedimentation of solids. Additionally, L'Anson et al. (2013) found that soaking feed (i.e., mixing the dry feed with water and allowing it to steep for 1 h prior to feeding) improved feed intake, ADG and FCR compared to dry feeding weaners.

van Winsen et al. (2001) investigated the impact of L. plantarum-FLF on selected microbial groups of 10-week-old pigs challenged with Salmonella and found that FLF reduced Enterobacteriaceae counts along the entirety of the GIT, with lower pH and higher Lactobacillus counts in the stomach. Similar findings were reported by Demecková et al. (2002) who fed either L. plantarum-FLF, fresh LF or dry pellets to sows 2 weeks before farrowing, and for 3 weeks after. They found that coliform counts were lower, and LAB counts were higher in the faeces of sows fed FLF. Interestingly, coliforms were also lower in the faeces of piglets born to the sows fed FLF, while LAB counts were higher in piglets from sows fed either of the liquid diets compared to dry feed. Unfortunately, the growth of these piglets was not measured during the experimental period. The sow diet, microbiota and the microbes present in the environment (including the sow's faeces) are known to be key influences on microbial colonisation of the piglet GIT (Fouhse et al., 2016; Guevarra et al., 2019); therefore, liquid feeding a diet of desirable microbial quality to sows prior to farrowing may be an effective means of promoting gut health of the offspring. Tajima et al. (2010) fed weaned piglets L. plantarum-FLF and reported that the abundance of lactobacilli in the caecum decreased to ~30 %; however, a number of beneficial butyrate-producing genera within the Firmicutes phylum including Coprococcus, Roseburia and Faecalibacterium increased in abundance and therefore improved caecal bacterial diversity.

Canibe et al. (2007a) fed weaners (28 days old) FLF or FLC (LF where the cereal fraction alone was fermented) and found no difference between feed intake or FE between treatments but ADG was increased for the pigs fed FLC 2 and 6 weeks post-weaning. Yeast counts along the GIT of the pigs fed the FLC were consistently higher than when the whole diet was fermented. Additionally, terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (TRFLP) analysis of digesta samples found fragments most likely representing L. fermentum to be dominant in the gut of pigs fed the FLF. This same fragment was also detected more frequently in the diet itself, and therefore it likely originated from the FLF. Similar to this, Pedersen et al. (2005) found that heterofermentative lactobacilli increased in the faeces of weaned piglets fed fresh LF with wet wheat distillers' grain compared to dry-fed and fresh LF-fed piglets, likely due to higher proportions of these strains in the wet wheat distillers' grain. It should be noted that in the Canibe et al. (2007a) study, comparisons were not possible for dry-fed pigs because the fermented liquid diets were fed restrictively to avoid further fermentation in the troughs, while dry feed was fed ad libitum. The authors suggested that the restricted feeding of the liquid diets may have limited the growth potential of these pigs (Canibe et al., 2007a). In the Pedersen et al. (2005) study, the pigs fed dry pelleted diets had improved growth and FE compared to those fed liquid diets at 5 weeks post-weaning. The LF with wet wheat distillers' grain reduced diarrhoea compared to the dry-fed and fresh LF-fed piglets during the same period (Pedersen et al., 2005).

Although growth performance was not investigated, He et al. (2017) studied the impact of feeding a liquid diet fermented with a probiotic *Bacillus subtilis* strain to 7-day-old piglets for 25 days compared to feeding the same probiotic in a dry pelleted diet. Cruz Ramos et al. (2000) identified lactate, acetate, and 2,3-butanediol to be the main products of *B. subtilis* fermentation. Additionally, *B. subtilis* can secrete a range of extracellular carbohydrases and proteases to release simple sugars, organic acids and amino acids (He et al., 2016). High-throughput 16S rRNA gene sequencing revealed that the pigs fed the *B. subtilis*-FLF had lower bacterial diversity but higher fungal diversity along the GIT. The former may be a result of the influx of *Lactobacillus* into the GIT of the pigs fed *B. subtilis*-FLF, while the latter may be a result of the introduction of LF-associated fungal taxa not normally resident in the GIT. Whether these fungi colonise the gut or are only temporarily present is a matter of debate. The authors reported that during suckling and early post-weaning, *B. subtilis*-FLF promoted the growth of LAB; however, diarrhoea
incidence was higher in this group, potentially due to the decreased bacterial diversity (He et al., 2017). In the jejunum of pigs fed the *B. subtilis*-FLF the relative abundance of Streptococcus, Clostridium sensu stricto, Bacteroides and Flavobacterium was decreased. while Pseudobutyrivibrio, in the colon. Lachnospiraceae, Erysipelotrichaceae, Ruminococcus and Clostridiales were at higher relative abundances compared to pigs fed the pelleted diet. Elevated levels of primary and secondary bile acids were also found in the colon of pigs fed the *B. subtilis*-FLF and it was suggested that this was a result of an increase in bile acid-metabolising bacteria, which include some members of Lachnospiraceae, Erysipelotrichaceae, Ruminococcus and Clostridiales which were found in the colon. This may have contributed to increased diarrhoea in these piglets (He et al., 2017; McJunkin et al., 1981). It is broadly known that bile acids are important for solubilising lipids and promoting their digestion and absorption (Burrin et al., 2013). These results indicate that further studies are required to better understand the effects of LF on intestinal microbiota composition and its potentially positive or negative health/production effects.

1.23.2 Grow-finishing pigs

Tables 1.11 and 1.12 summarise studies that investigated the impact of various types of liquid feeding on the gut microbiota of grow-finisher pigs, and the growth performance of pigs fed liquid diets, respectively. DNA sequence-based information on the microbial profile of the GIT of liquid-fed grow-finishers is still rather limited, although there are more data available compared to liquid-fed piglets. O'Meara et al. (2020d) investigated the optimal feed delivery method, as well as the optimal feed form for grow-finishers. They found that liquid-fed meal increased body weight and ADG, but worsened FE compared to feeding dry meal or wet/dry feeding meal (O'Meara et al., 2020d). Similar results were found for pigs fed a liquid pelleted diet compared to those fed dry and wet/dry-fed pelleted diets. Additionally, they found no advantage to liquid feeding a pelleted diet compared to a meal diet. The poorer FE of liquid-fed pigs was likely due to feed wastage as reported by others (Han et al., 2006; L'Anson et al., 2012; Russell et al., 1996). Additionally, the liquid diets in the O'Meara et al. (2020d) study were offered ad libitum, and considering that restricted feeding can improve FE compared to ad libitum feeding, this approach could mitigate against the negative effect on FE found in the study. However, restricted feeding will likely result in poorer growth as occurred in the study with weaned pigs by Canibe et al. (2007a). Zoric et al. (2015) found no differences

between ADG, FE or carcass weight in pigs fed fresh LF compared to dry feed up until slaughter.

Canibe & Jensen (2003) reported higher feed intake and ADG for growing pigs fed fresh LF compared to naturally fermented FLF and dry feed. However, similar to what has been observed in piglets fed FLF, the gastric pH and levels of enterobacteria along the GIT of growing pigs fed FLF decreased compared to those fed fresh LF, while lactic acid concentrations were also numerically higher in FLF-fed pigs. Brooks et al. (2005) compared fresh LF to three FLF diets that were inoculated with either *L. salivarius* (FLF-SAL), *P. acidilactici* (FLF-BAC), or a mixture of *P. acidilactici*, *P. pentosaceus*, *L. lactis*, and *L. plantarum* (FLF-STAB) to finisher pigs. There were no differences in ADG or FCR between treatments; however, coliform counts in the faeces of pigs fed the FLF-SAL diet were lower than in those fed fresh LF. Additionally, although LAB counts did not differ between treatments, the ratio of LAB:coliforms was higher in FLF-SAL and FLF-STAB compared to fresh LF.

Hurst et al. (2008) fed grow-finishers fresh LF or lactic acid-ALF at different water:feed ratios using either restricted or *ad libitum* feeding compared to dry feeding. Ad libitum feeding of fresh LF (water:feed ratio of 3:1) improved ADG and lean tissue growth rate compared to ad libitum dry feeding. Both the fresh LF and lactic acid-ALF, when offered on a restricted basis, resulted in improved ADG, lower feed intake, and hence improved FE, compared to restricted dry feeding (Hurst et al., 2008). Braude & Rowell (1967) also reported improvements in FE and ADG of growing pigs fed fresh LF, but at a water:feed ratio of 2.5:1. Benzoic acid has also been investigated as a means of improving growth in liquid-fed grow-finishers. Although 1% benzoic acid appeared to control spontaneous fermentation and minimise synthetic amino acid loss in LF (O'Meara et al., 2020b; Vils et al., 2018), O'Meara et al. (2020b) found no impact on growth, FE or carcass quality as a result of dietary benzoic acid inclusion. However, management of the liquid feeding system was excellent compared to other studies and therefore, feed wastage was minimal even with *ad libitum* feeding, resulting in exceptionally good growth rates and FE for all treatments. The authors noted that this likely made it difficult to observe a significant improvement in these parameters in benzoic-acid supplemented pigs.

In another study by O'Meara et al. (2020c) fresh LF, FLF, LF with FLC and wet/dry feeding were compared in grow-finishers. In the first experiment, pigs fed the FLF

(inoculated with Sweetsile[®] which contains *L. plantarum* and *P. acidilactici*) had lower ADG and FE, and were lighter at slaughter than pigs on the other treatments, while feed intake was higher in pigs fed the fermented diets. Carcass quality measures were also poorer for the FLF-fed pigs. At slaughter, during the second experiment, pigs fed FLC weighed more than FLF- and wet/dry-fed pigs with similar weights to those fed fresh LF, while FE in wet/dry fed pigs was better than for FLF-fed pigs. Overall, fermenting the whole diet (FLF) resulted in poorer growth and FE, likely due to a loss of dietary energy as well as amino acid decarboxylation (O'Meara et al., 2020c).

Although O'Meara et al. (2020d) did not investigate the gut microbiota of liquid-fed pigs in the aforementioned studies, Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a, 2020b) examined the intestinal microbiota as well as the growth performance of grow-finishers fed fresh LF, FLF, or LF where the cereal fraction alone was either fermented i.e., FLC (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a) or soaked (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020b), with or without enzyme supplementation. Fermenting the diet increased ADG and total tract nutrient digestibility, while supplementation with a xylanase and β -glucanase complex improved FE as well as ileal and total tract nutrient digestibility (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a). The gut microbiota composition of the pigs fed these diets provided an insight into why these improvements may have occurred. Beneficial bacteria correlated with improved growth, including Lactobacillus kisonensis and Roseburia faecis, were more abundant in the ileum and caecum of the enzyme-supplemented pigs, while fermentation of the cereal component of the diet decreased the abundance of gut bacteria including Megasphaera and Streptococcus, which were correlated with poorer growth. Considering that the inoculum strains did not dominate the feed, it is not surprising that they were not found in the gut of the pigs. However, interestingly, P. parvulus which was found to be dominant in the un-supplemented diets, was more abundant in the ileal digesta of pigs fed the unsupplemented-FLC diet.

Bunte et al. (2020) fermented 60 % of the whole diet, which was then supplemented with 40 % non-fermented coarse cereals (referred to as partially fermented LF; PFLF). This was compared with fresh LF in one experiment and in a separate experiment fresh LF was compared to the fully fermented diet (FLF). There were no effects of either partial or whole diet fermentation on feed intake, body weight or FE, although both of the fermented diets marginally improved feed intake and FE compared to the fresh LF. The FLF, however, decreased pH and bacterial alpha diversity in the small intestine, but

increased alpha diversity in the faeces (Bunte et al., 2020). The PFLF had a similar impact on bacterial alpha diversity compared to fresh LF (both diets in this experiment had phytase added) in that alpha diversity was decreased in the small intestine and increased further down the GIT. Additionally, principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) of Bray–Curtis distances, in both experiments, demonstrated that the faecal microbiota of pigs fed the same diets clustered together and had higher dissimilarity to pigs fed the other diets. This was supported by permutational multivariate ANOVA of Bray–Curtis distances, which found that 23.7 % of the variability in microbial composition was attributed to the diet. Beneficial taxa assigned to *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* were at higher relative abundances in the GIT of the pigs fed the PFLF. The authors suggested that supplementation of the diet with non-fermented coarse cereals (large particle size) may have promoted proliferation of these bacteria due to the presence of undigested carbohydrates in the large intestine that were then available for fermentation. As discussed in Section 1.20.1, coarse meal can also increase the viscosity and slow the passage of the GI content, facilitating the proliferation of LAB (Bunte et al., 2020).

The study that focused on cereal fraction soaking by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020b) was designed in a similar fashion to the fermentation experiment discussed earlier (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a), except that the cereal fraction of the diets were soaked in water for 3 h instead of being fermented. Pigs fed the enzyme-supplemented soaked diet had higher ADG than pigs fed the enzyme-supplemented fresh LF (between day 0 and 21 of the experiment) with no other effects on ADG reported throughout the trial. Enzyme supplementation increased total tract nutrient digestibility; however, growth and FE were not improved. In contrast to the previous fermentation study by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a), cereal soaking and enzyme-supplementation appeared to reduce the relative abundance of taxa that were positively correlated with good performance parameters, while those that were negatively correlated with desirable traits/physiological measures were more abundant (Table 1.11). This may explain the limited improvement in growth and the lack of improvement in FE in pigs fed these diets. The intention of soaking the diet for 3 h was to improve nutrient digestibility by increasing the time the cereals are exposed to the enzyme complex. However, during the soaking period the feed was likely in the first phase of fermentation and, therefore, the less favourable gut microbiota and lack of growth and FE improvements may have been related to the prevalence of less favourable bacteria in the feed during this period. It should also be noted that these

correlations should be interpreted with caution as they are merely associations between taxa and physiological data. Indeed, one of the biggest drawbacks of culture-independent methods, particularly using marker genes such as the 16S rRNA gene, is that taxa that have been associated with improved growth and FE often may not have been cultured previously, and therefore isolation from the pig GIT is necessary to validate any *in vivo* claims by identifying the mechanisms by which these microbes may improve growth and/or FE. Equally, although compositional studies of the microbiota provide useful information, studies on the functionality of the microbiota using functional metagenomics and metabolomics, would provide greater insight as to how liquid feeding alters the functionality of the gut microbiome as opposed to identifying changes in the predominant taxa alone (Gardiner et al., 2020).

1.24 Conclusions

The negative impacts of spontaneous fermentation in fresh LF are evident from the literature, affecting both the microbial and nutritional quality of feed, resulting in poorer pig health and growth performance, which ultimately leads to economic losses for pig producers. However, if managed correctly, liquid feeding can be an effective strategy for improving pig growth and reducing feed costs, particularly if farmers have access to liquid co-products. Also, if finisher accommodation is limited on-farm, faster growth rates to reach a target slaughter weight can be achieved with liquid feeding. The strategies to improve the microbial and nutritional quality of LF discussed throughout this review provide opportunities to select for a desirable feed and gut microbiome to maintain the nutritional quality of the feed and to maximise the health and growth of liquid-fed pigs. However, there are some conflicting reports regarding the precise microbial taxa that play roles in improving growth and FE. The increasing availability and decreasing costs of shotgun sequencing and other omics technologies will enable us to gain useful insights into the functionality of the LF microbiome and the liquid-fed pig gut microbiome as opposed to relying on compositional data alone. However, even compositional cultureindependent data from LF and liquid-fed pigs are limited, as mentioned earlier, particularly regarding the mycobiome.

There is also scope for improving LF microbial and nutritional quality through more practical approaches associated with cleaning and sanitisation of liquid feeding systems, which may limit spontaneous fermentation and its associated negative effects. Although the available data indicate that extensive cleaning may have short-lived benefits or no benefit at all, there is an opportunity to improve microbial quality by maintaining liquid feed system hygiene after cleaning. This may involve more frequent cleaning of the system after a less frequent intensive cleaning to limit a reversion to poor hygiene conditions, potentially with the use of organic acid blends. However, this will depend on the health status and performance of the pigs and the pre-cleaning microbial quality of the feed on a particular farm. Finally, the FE of liquid-fed pigs can be improved by better management of liquid feeding systems in order to reduce feed wastage; however, further improvements in FE can also be achieved using the aforementioned strategies to minimise the negative effects of uncontrolled fermentation, which include losses of amino acids and energy in the diet that could otherwise be utilised by pigs.

1.25 References

- Ådel Druvefors, U., & Schnürer, J. (2005). Mold-inhibitory activity of different yeast species during airtight storage of wheat grain. *FEMS Yeast Res.*, 5(4–5), 373–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsyr.2004.10.006
- Arfken, A. M., Frey, J. F., Ramsay, T. G., & Summers, K. L. (2019). Yeasts of Burden: Exploring the Mycobiome–Bacteriome of the Piglet GI Tract. *Front. Microbiol.*, 10(October), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.02286
- Arfken, A. M., Frey, J. F., & Summers, K. L. (2020). Temporal Dynamics of the Gut Bacteriome and Mycobiome in the Weanling Pig. *Microorganisms*, 8, 868. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8060868
- Barbieri, F., Montanari, C., Gardini, F., & Tabanelli, G. (2019). Biogenic amine production by lactic acid bacteria: A review. *Foods*, 8(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods8010017
- Beal, J. D., Niven, S. J., Campbell, A., & Brooks, P. H. (2002). The effect of temperature on the growth and persistence of *Salmonella* in fermented liquid pig feed. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.*, 79(1–2), 99–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1605(02)00183-6
- Bearson, S., Bearson, B., & Foster, J. W. (1997). Acid stress responses in enterobacteria. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.*, 147(2), 173–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1097(96)00503-4
- Best, P. (2009). Fresh surge of interest in liquid feeding. 2009. Wattagnet.Com. https://www.wattagnet.com/articles/970-fresh-surge-of-interest-in-liquid-feeding
- Boe-Hansen, R., Martiny, A. C., Arvin, E., & Albrechtsen, H. J. (2003). Monitoring biofilm formation and activity in drinking water distribution networks under oligotrophic conditions. *Water Sci. Technol.*, 47(5), 91–97. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2003.0289
- Braude, R., & Rowell, J. G. (1967). Comparison of dry and wet feeding of growing pigs. *J. Agric. Sci.*, 68(3), 325–330. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021859600012818
- Brooks, P. H. (2008). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. CAB Rev. Perspect. Agric. Vet. Sci. Nutr. Nat. Resour., 3(073), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1079/PAVSNNR20083073
- Brooks, P. H. (2003). Liquid feeding as a means to promote pig health. 2003 London Swine Conf. April 9-10, April, 83–104.
- Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Niven, S. (2001). Liquid feeding of pigs: potential for reducing environmental impact and for improving productivity and food safety. *Recent Adv. Anim. Nutr. Aust.*, 13(December 2015), 49–63.
- Brooks, P. H., Sofronidou, S., & Beal, J. (2005). The effect on biological performance and faecal microbiology of feeding finishing pigs on liquid diets fermented with lactic acid bacteria. *Proc. 6th Int. Symp. Epidemiol. Control Foodborne Pathog. Pork, Sept. 6-9*, 149–152. https://doi.org/10.31274/safepork-180809-737
- Brunon, M., Trombani, C., Ropars, M., Le Roux, M., & Launay, S. (2020). Factors determining microbiological flora in liquid feed and its consequences on fattening pigs. *52nd Swine Res. Day, Febr. 4-5*, *52*, 147–152.
- Bunte, S., Grone, R., Keller, B., Keller, C., ... Hankel, J. (2020). Intestinal Microbiota of

Fattening Pigs Offered Non-Fermented and Fermented Liquid Feed with and without the Supplementation of Non-Fermented Coarse Cereals. *Microorganisms*, 8(638). https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8050638

- Burns, A. M., Lawlor, P. G., Gardiner, G. E., McCabe, E. M., ... Duffy, G. (2015). Salmonella occurrence and Enterobacteriaceae counts in pig feed ingredients and compound feed from feed mills in Ireland. Prev. Vet. Med., 121(3–4), 231–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prevetmed.2015.07.002
- Burrin, D., Stoll, B., & Moore, D. (2013). Digestive Physiology Of The Pig Symposium: Intestinal bile acid sensing is linked to key endocrine and metabolic signaling pathways. J. Anim. Sci., 91(5), 1991–2000. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas.2013-6331.DIGESTIVE
- Canibe, N., Højberg, O., Badsberg, J. H., & Jensen, B. B. (2007a). Effect of feeding fermented liquid feed and fermented grain on gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance in piglets. J. Anim. Sci., 85(11), 2959–2971. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas.2006-744
- Canibe, N., Højberg, O., Højsgaard, S., & Jensen, B. B. (2005). Feed physical form and formic acid addition to the feed affect the gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance of growing pigs. J. Anim. Sci., 83(6), 1287–1302. https://doi.org/10.2527/2005.8361287x
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Fermented and nonfermented liquid feed to growing pigs: Effect on aspects of gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance. J. Anim. Sci., 81(8), 2019–2031. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8182019x
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2012). Fermented liquid feed-Microbial and nutritional aspects and impact on enteric diseases in pigs. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 173(1– 2), 17–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2011.12.021
- Canibe, N., Pedersen, A. Ø., Jensen, B. B., & Jespersen, L. (2010). Microbiological and biochemical characterization of fermented liquid feed samples from 40 Danish farms. *Livest. Sci.*, 134(1–3), 158–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2010.06.125
- Canibe, N., Virtanen, E., & Jensen, B. B. (2007b). Microbial and nutritional characteristics of pig liquid feed during fermentation. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 134(1–2), 108–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2006.05.005
- Cruz Ramos, H., Hoffmann, T., Marino, M., Nedjari, H., ... Jahn, D. (2000). Fermentative metabolism of *Bacillus subtilis*: Physiology and regulation of gene expression. J. *Bacteriol.*, 182(11), 3072–3080. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.182.11.3072-3080.2000
- de Lange, C. F. M., & Zhu, C. H. (2012). 3. Liquid feeding corn-based diets to growing pigs: practical considerations and use of co-products. In J. F. Patience (Ed.), *Feed Efficiency in Swine* (1ST ed., pp. 63–80). Wageningen Academic Publishers. https://doi.org/10.3920/978-90-8686-756-1
- del Rio, B., Redruello, B., Linares, D. M., Ladero, V., ... Alvarez, M. A. (2019). The biogenic amines putrescine and cadaverine show *in vitro* cytotoxicity at concentrations that can be found in foods. *Sci. Rep.*, 9(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-36239-w

Demecková, V., Kelly, D., Coutts, A. G. P., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (2002). The

effect of fermented liquid feeding on the faecal microbiology and colostrum quality of farrowing sows. *Int. J. Food Microbiol.*, 79(1–2), 85–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1605(02)00182-4

- Dujardin, M., Elain, A., Lendormi, T., Le Fellic, M., ... Sire, O. (2014). Keeping under control a liquid feed fermentation process for pigs: A reality scale pilot based study. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 194, 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2014.04.017
- EFSA. (2011). Scientific Opinion on risk based control of biogenic amine formation in fermented foods. *EFSA J.*, 9(10), 1–93. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2011.2393
- Fisker, B. N., & Jørgensen, L. (2010). Cleaning wet feed systems does not change the
quality of wet feed. 2010.
https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_erfa/2010/1016
- Fouhse, J. M., Zijlstra, R. T., & Willing, B. P. (2016). The role of gut microbiota in the health and disease of pigs. *Anim. Front.*, 6(3), 30–36. https://doi.org/10.2527/af.2016-0031
- Gardiner, G. E., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Impact of intestinal microbiota on growth and feed efficiency in pigs: A review. *Microorganisms*, 8(12), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8121886
- Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Campbell, A. (1999). Effect on weaner pig performance and diet microbiology of feeding a liquid diet acidified to pH 4 with either lactic acid or through fermentation with *Pediococcus acidilactici*. J. Sci. Food Agric., 79(4), 633–640. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-0010(19990315)79:4<633::aid-jsfa231>3.0.co;2-1
- Geng, W., & Lin, J. (2016). Bacterial bile salt hydrolase: An intestinal microbiome target for enhanced animal health. In *Animal Health Research Reviews* (Vol. 17, Issue 2, pp. 148–158). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252316000153
- Guevarra, R. B., Lee, J. H., Lee, S. H., Seok, M. J., ... Kim, H. B. (2019). Piglet gut microbial shifts early in life: Causes and effects. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 10(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-018-0308-3
- Han, Y. K., Thacker, P. A., & Yang, J. S. (2006). Effects of the duration of liquid feeding on performance and nutrient digestibility in weaned pigs. *Asian-Australasian J. Anim. Sci.*, 19(3), 396–401. https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2006.396
- Hansen, I. D. (1987). *The microbiological quality of wet feed for pigs*. Report No. 139. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/biotek/8708
- He, Y., Mao, C., Chen, Z., Wen, H., ... Wu, H. (2016). Identification of differential metabolites in liquid diet fermented with *Bacillus subtilis* using gas chromatography time of flight mass spectrometry. *Anim. Nutr.*, 2(4), 351–356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aninu.2016.07.007
- He, Y., Mao, C., Wen, H., Chen, Z., ... Wu, H. (2017). Influence of *ad Libitum* Feeding of Piglets With *Bacillus subtilis* Fermented Liquid Feed on Gut Flora, Luminal Contents and Health. *Nat. Publ. Gr.*, 7(44553). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep44553
- Heller, O., Stephan, R., Thanner, S., Hässig, M., ... Sidler, X. (2017). Effect of antimicrobials administered via liquid feed on the occurrence of sulphonamide

and trimethoprim resistant *Enterobacteriaceae*: Case-control study. *Porc. Heal. Manag.*, *3*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40813-017-0067-0

- Hurst, D., Clarke, L., & Lean, I. J. (2008). Effect of liquid feeding at different water-tofeed ratios on the growth performance of growing-finishing pigs. *Animal*, 2(9), 1297–1302. https://doi.org/10.1017/S175173110800253X
- Jakobsen, G. V., Jensen, B. B., Knudsen, K. E. B., & Canibe, N. (2015). Improving the nutritional value of rapeseed cake and wheat dried distillers grains with solubles by addition of enzymes during liquid fermentation. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 208, 198–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2015.07.015
- Jiang, J., Chen, D., Yu, B., He, J., ... Zheng, P. (2019). Improvement of growth performance and parameters of intestinal function in liquid fed early weanling pigs. J. Anim. Sci., 97(7), 2725–2738. https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skz134
- Jong, J. A. De, Derouchey, J. M., Tokach, M. D., Dritz, S. S., ... Allerson, M. W. (2016). Evaluating pellet and meal feeding regimens on finishing pig performance, stomach morphology, and carcass characteristics. J. Anim. Sci., 94(11), 4781– 4788. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas2016-0461
- Jørgensen, L., Fisker, B. N., & Jensen, R. L. (2011). Ordinary versus residue-free wet feeding feed quality changes in residue-free plants. 2011. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_erfa/2011/1106
- Kenny, M., Smidt, H., Mengheri, E., & Miller, B. (2011). Probiotics-do they have a role in the pig industry? *Animal*, 5(3), 462–470. https://doi.org/10.1017/S175173111000193X
- L'Anson, K. A., Choct, M., & Brooks, P. H. (2012). The influence of particle size and processing method for wheat-based diets, offered in dry or liquid form, on growth performance and diet digestibility in male weaner pigs. *Anim. Prod. Sci.*, 52(10), 899–904. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN12082
- L'Anson, K. A., Choct, M., & Brooks, P. H. (2013). Effect of xylanase supplementation of wheat-based liquid diets, for weaner pigs, steeped for 1 or 24 h before feeding. *Anim. Prod. Sci.*, *53*(6), 540–547. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN12306
- Lawlor, P. G. (2021). Update on liquid feeding; Recent research findings. Soc. Feed Technol. Pig Live Virtual Conf. Novemb. 4th.
- Lawlor, P. G., Gardiner, G. E., & Goodband, R. D. (2020). Feeding the weaned piglet. In C. Farmer (Ed.), *The suckling and weaned piglet* (pp. 251–275). Wageningen Academic Publishers.
- Lawlor, P. G., Lynch, P. B., Gardiner, G. E., Caffrey, P. J., & O'Doherty, J. V. (2002). Effect of liquid feeding weaned pigs on growth performance to harvest. *J. Anim. Sci.*, 80(7), 1725–1735. https://doi.org/10.2527/2002.8071725x
- Lawlor, P. G., & O'Meara, F. M. (2018). Comparison of dry, wet/dry and wet feeding for finisher pigs. 2018. Irish Farmers Monthly. https://www.teagasc.ie/publications/2018/comparison-of-dry-wetdry-and-wetfeeding-for-finisher-pigs.php
- Le Treut, Y. (2012). *Biogenic Amines in Swine Liquid Feed: Myth or Reality? 2012*. Pig Progress. https://www.pigprogress.net/Breeding/Sow-Feeding/2012/3/Biogenicamines-in-pig-liquid-feed-Myth-or-reality-PP008449W/

- Lebel, P., Letellier, A., Longpré, J., Laplante, B., ... Fravalo, P. (2017). Feed presentation options in Swine early fattening mitigates *Salmonella* shedding and specifically modulates the faecal microbiota. *J. Appl. Microbiol.*, 122(1), 30–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13305
- Mao, X., Yang, Q., Chen, D., Yu, B., & He, J. (2019). Benzoic Acid Used as Food and Feed Additives Can Regulate Gut Functions. *Biomed Res. Int.*, 2019(5721585), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/5721585%0A
- Martineau GP., Morvan H., & Decoux M. (2008). Porcine Intestinal Distension Syndrome (PIDS) ("enterotoxemia"). 40th Swine Res. Day, Febr. 5-6, 40, 33-42.
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Buzoianu, S. G., Prieto, M. L., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2017).
 Exploring a possible link between the intestinal microbiota and feed efficiency in pigs. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 83(15), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00380-17
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., Magowan, E., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2019). Porcine Feed Efficiency-Associated Intestinal Microbiota and Physiological Traits: Finding Consistent Cross-Locational Biomarkers for Residual Feed Intake. *MSystems*, 4(4), e00324-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00324-18
- McJunkin, B., Fromm, H., Sarva, R. P., & Amin, P. (1981). Factors in the mechanism of diarrhea in bile acid malabsorption: Fecal pH-A key determinant. *Gastroenterology*, 80(6), 1454–1464. https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-5085(81)90257-2
- Meat and Livestock Commission. (2003). *General guidelines on liquid feeding for pigs*. 2003. https://www.thepigsite.com/articles/general-guidelines-on-liquid-feeding-for-pigs
- Mikkelsen, L., & Jensen, B. (1998). Performance and microbial activity in the gastrointestinal tract of piglets fed fermented liquid feed at weaning. *J. Anim. Feed Sci.*, 7(Suppl. 1), 211–215. https://doi.org/10.22358/jafs/69978/1998
- Mikkelsen, L., Naughton, P., Hedemann, M., & Jensen, B. (2004). Effects of physical properties of feed on microbial ecology and survival of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium in the pig gastrointestinal tract. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 70(6), 3485–3492. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.70.6.3485-3492.2004
- Missotten, J. A. M., Goris, J., Michiels, J., Van Coillie, E., ... Heyndrickx, M. (2009). Screening of isolated lactic acid bacteria as potential beneficial strains for fermented liquid pig feed production. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 150(1–2), 122– 138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2008.08.002
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Degroote, J., & De Smet, S. (2015a). Fermented liquid feed for pigs: An ancient technique for the future. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 6(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2049-1891-6-4
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Ovyn, A., de Smet, S., & Dierick, N. A. (2010). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. *Arch. Anim. Nutr.*, *64*(6), 437–466. https://doi.org/10.1080/1745039X.2010.512725
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Ovyn, A., De Smet, S., & Dierick, N. A. (2015b). Fermented liquid feed for weaned piglets: Impact of sedimentation in the feed slurry on performance and gut parameters. *Czech J. Anim. Sci.*, 60(5), 195–207.

https://doi.org/10.17221/8169-CJAS

- Moran, C. A. (2001). Developments and benefits of liquid feeding through fermentation for the post-weaned pig. PhD Thesis. University of Plymouth, UK.
- Moran, C. A., Scholten, R. H. J., Tricarico, J. M., Brooks, P. H., & Verstegen, M. W. A. (2006). Fermentation of wheat: Effects of backslopping different proportions of pre-fermented wheat on the microbial and chemical composition. *Arch. Anim. Nutr.*, 60(2), 158–169. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450390600562700
- Negga, R. (2015). Bile Salt Hydrolase: A Microbiome Target for Enhanced Animal Health. Master's Thesis. University of Tennessee, USA.
- Nguyen, D. H., Seok, W. J., & Kim, I. H. (2020). Organic acids mixture as a dietary additive for pigs—a review. *Animals*, 10(6). https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10060952
- Niven, S. J., Beal, J. D., & Brooks, P. H. (2006). The effect of controlled fermentation on the fate of synthetic lysine in liquid diets for pigs. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 129(3–4), 304–315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2005.12.016
- O'Connor, A. M., Denagamage, T., Sargeant, J. M., Rajić, A., & McKean, J. (2008). Feeding management practices and feed characteristics associated with *Salmonella* prevalence in live and slaughtered market-weight finisher swine: A systematic review and summation of evidence from 1950 to 2005. *Prev. Vet. Med.*, 87(3–4), 213–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PREVETMED.2008.06.017
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. J. Appl. Microbiol., 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Doherty, J. V. O., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of dietary inclusion of benzoic acid (VevoVitall®) on the microbial quality of liquid feed and the growth and carcass quality of grow-finisher pigs. *Livest. Sci.*, 237(104043). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2020.104043
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., Clarke, D., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020c). Effect of wet/dry, fresh liquid, fermented whole diet liquid and fermented cereal liquid feeding on feed microbial quality and growth in grow-finisher pigs. J. Anim. Sci., 98(6), 1–36. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa166
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020d). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. J. Anim. Sci., 98(3), 1–37. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021
- Olstorpe, M., Axelsson, L., Schnürer, J., & Passoth, V. (2010). Effect of starter culture inoculation on feed hygiene and microbial population development in fermented pig feed composed of a cereal grain mix with wet wheat distillers' grain. J. Appl. Microbiol., 108(1), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04399.x
- Olstorpe, Matilda, Lyberg, K., Lindberg, J. E., Schnürer, J., & Passoth, V. (2008). Population diversity of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria in pig feed fermented with whey, wet wheat distillers' grains, or water at different temperatures. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 74(6), 1696–1703. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02231-07
- Olstorpe, Matilda, Schnürer, J., & Passoth, V. (2012). Growth inhibition of various *Enterobacteriaceae* species by the yeast *Hansenula anomala* during storage of

moist cereal grain. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 78(1), 292–294. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.06024-11

- Özogul, Y., & Özogul, F. (2019). Biogenic Amines Formation, Toxicity, Regulations in Food. In S. Bahruddin & R. Tofalo (Eds.), *Biogenic Amines in Food: Analysis, Occurrence and Toxicity* (pp. 1–17). The Royal Society of Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1039/9781788015813-00001
- Patience, J. F., Rossoni-Serão, M. C., & Gutiérrez, N. A. (2015). A review of feed efficiency in swine: Biology and application. J. Anim. Sci. Biotechnol., 6(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40104-015-0031-2
- Pedersen, C., Roos, S., Jonsson, H., & Erik, J. (2005). Performance, feeding behaviour and microbial diversity in weaned piglets fed liquid diets based on water or wet wheat-distillers grain. Arch. Anim. Nutr., 59(3), 165–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450390500147875
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., Llopis, M., Hyvönen, P., & Von Wright, A. (2004). Characterization of the microbial community and its changes in liquid piglet feed formulations. J. Sci. Food Agric., 84(11), 1315–1318. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.1818
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & Von Wright, A. (2009). Fermented pig liquid feed: Nutritional, safety and regulatory aspects. J. Appl. Microbiol., 106(2), 351–368. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008.03938.x
- Puligundla, P., & Mok, C. (2017). Potential applications of nonthermal plasmas against biofilm-associated micro-organisms *in vitro*. J. Appl. Microbiol., 122(5), 1134– 1148. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13404
- Rodrigues da Costa, M. (2018). Evaluation of current feeding and management practices in Irish pig production and future strategies for improvement. PhD Thesis, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Spain.
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2004). Preliminary results of the impact of cleaning - disinfection of liquid feeding systems on the intestinal distension syndrome of finishing pigs. *Rev. Med. Vet. (Toulouse).*, 155(11), 523– 529.
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2005). Descriptive study of the microbiological contamination load of the liquid feeding system in nine pig farms.
 2 : Effect of residual liquids and feeds. *Rev. Med. Vet. (Toulouse).*, 156(1), 23–28.
- Rożej, A., Cydzik-Kwiatkowska, A., Kowalska, B., & Kowalski, D. (2015). Structure and microbial diversity of biofilms on different pipe materials of a model drinking water distribution systems. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 31(1), 37–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-014-1761-6
- Rudbäck, L. (2013). Organic acids in liquid feed for pigs palatability and feed intake. Master's thesis. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Russell, P. J., Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (1996). Performance, water use and effluent output of weaner pigs fed *ad libitum* with either dry pellets or liquid feed and the role of microbial activity in the liquid feed. *J. Sci. Food Agric.*, 72(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199609)72:1<8::AID-JSFA646>3.0.CO;2-K

- Scholten, R. H. J., Rijnen, M. M., Schrama, J. W., Boer, H., ... Verstegen, M. W. (2001). Fermentation of liquid co-products and liquid compound diets: Part 1. Effects on chemical composition during a 6-day storage period. J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr. (Berl)., 85(5–6), 111–123.
- Scholten, R. H. J., Van Der Peet-Schwering, C. M. C., Verstegen, M. W. A., Den Hartog, L. A., ... Vesseur, P. C. (1999). Fermented co-products and fermented compound diets for pigs: A review. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 82(1–2), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0377-8401(99)00096-6
- Si, J., Feng, L., Gao, J., Huang, Y., ... Lan, G. (2020). Evaluating the association between feed efficiency and the fecal microbiota of early-life Duroc pigs using 16S rRNA sequencing. AMB Express, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13568-020-01050-2
- Sol, C., Castillejos, L., & Gasa, J. (2016). Digestibility of some conventional and nonconventional feedstuff and co-products to be used in liquid feed growing-finishing pigs. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 222, 168–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2016.10.013
- Sol, C., Castillejos, L., López-Vergé, S., Muns, R., & Gasa, J. (2019). Effects of the feed: Water mixing proportion on diet digestibility of growing pigs. *Animals*, 9(791), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani9100791
- Summers, K. L., Frey, J. F., & Arfken, A. M. (2021). Characterization of *Kazachstania* slooffiae, a proposed commensal in the porcine gut. J. Fungi, 7(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof7020146
- Tajima, K., Ohmori, H., Aminov, R. I., Kobashi, Y., & Kawashima, T. (2010). Fermented liquid feed enhances bacterial diversity in piglet intestine. *Anaerobe*, 16(1), 6–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2009.04.002
- Tavaria, F. K., Dahl, S., Carballo, F. J., & Malcata, F. X. (2002). Amino acid catabolism and generation of volatiles by lactic acid bacteria. J. Dairy Sci., 85(10), 2462– 2470. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(02)74328-2
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 10, 13716. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of cereal soaking and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 10, 1023. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57668-6
- Tugnoli, B., Giovagnoni, G., Piva, A., & Grilli, E. (2020). From acidifiers to intestinal health enhancers: How organic acids can improve growth efficiency of pigs. *Animals*, 10(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10010134
- Urubschurov, V., Büsing, K., Souffrant, W. B., Schauer, N., & Zeyner, A. (2018). Porcine intestinal yeast species, *Kazachstania slooffiae*, a new potential protein source with favourable amino acid composition for animals. *J. Anim. Physiol. Anim. Nutr.* (*Berl*)., 102(2), e892–e901. https://doi.org/10.1111/jpn.12853
- van der Peet-Schwering, C. M. C., Verdoes, N., & Plagge, J. G. (1999). Influence of benzoic acid in the diet on performance and urine pH of growing-finishing pigs. Research Institute for Pig Husbandry, Raalte, The Netherlands.

https://library.wur.nl/WebQuery/wurpubs/fulltext/120585

- Van Winsen, R. L., Urlings, B. A. P., Lipman, L. J. A., Snijders, J. M. A., ... Van Knapen, F. (2001). Effect of Fermented Feed on the Microbial Population of the Gastrointestinal Tracts of Pigs. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.*, 67(7), 3071–3076. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.67.7.3071-3076.2001
- Vils, E., Canibe, N., & Sommer, H. M. (2018). Benzoic Acid Inhibits The Degradation of Free Amino Acids in Liquid Feed. 2018. SEGES Danish Pig Research Centre. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_medd/2018/1156
- Vukmirović, Čolović, R., Rakita, S., Brlek, T., ... Solà-Oriol, D. (2017). Importance of feed structure (particle size) and feed form (mash vs. pellets) in pig nutrition A review. *Anim. Feed Sci. Technol.*, 233, 133–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ANIFEEDSCI.2017.06.016
- Yang, H., Huang, X., Fang, S., He, M., ... Huang, L. (2017). Unraveling the fecal microbiota and metagenomic functional capacity associated with feed efficiency in pigs. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8(1555), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01555
- Yazgan, H., Kuley, E., Güven Gökmen, T., Regenstein, J. M., & Özogul, F. (2021). The antimicrobial properties and biogenic amine production of lactic acid bacteria isolated from various fermented food products. J. Food Process. Preserv., 45(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.15085
- Zoric, M., Johansson, S. E., & Wallgren, P. (2015). Behaviour of fattening pigs fed with liquid feed and dry feed. *Porc. Heal. Manag.*, *1*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40813-015-0009-7

1.26 Rationale and objectives of the research

The preceding literature review has highlighted the fact that a number of studies have investigated the microbial quality of liquid feed and strategies to improve it. However, it has also identified gaps in the area. For example, very few on-farm surveys of liquid feed quality have been conducted on commercial pig units, especially so on farms where liquid feed is not deliberately fermented. Moreover, the majority of studies to date have used culture-based methods to investigate a limited number of microbial groups within feed samples, with the focus often limited to bacteria as opposed to a more holistic cataloguing of the resident microbiome to include fungal and archaeal communities, for example. Similarly, many of the studies that have investigated the impact of liquid feed on the pig gut microbiome are also culture-based or use molecular methods that are now outdated. This highlights the need for the development and optimisation of suitable nextgeneration-sequencing workflows to profile the microbiome of liquid feed and the gut microbiome of liquid-fed pigs. Additional studies are also required to investigate the impact of different feed forms (meal versus pellets) and feed delivery methods (dry, liquid and wet/dry feeding) on the feed and pig gut microbiome, and whether differences in the microbiome may be responsible for any variances observed in growth, feed efficiency and/or carcass quality parameters in pigs. Furthermore, the limited number of studies in the area indicate that cleaning of liquid feeding systems may have short-lived benefits or none at all in terms of both system hygiene and feed quality. Consequently, there is an opportunity to improve liquid feed quality by developing an effective sanitisation programme that maintains liquid feeding system hygiene after cleaning.

Therefore, the objectives and hypotheses of this thesis are:

- To develop an optimal methodology for simultaneously extracting bacterial and fungal DNA from liquid feed and pig faecal samples for 16S rRNA gene and ITS2 library preparation and amplicon sequencing. The hypothesis was that by increasing the homogenisation (bead-beating) duration the recovery of DNA from difficult-to-lyse microbes in faeces and liquid feed would be improved by minimising lysis bias.
- To profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed from the finisher section of commercial pig production units, using high-throughput 16S rRNA and ITS2

amplicon sequencing, and to determine biogenic amine concentrations as an indication of the level of spontaneous fermentation. The hypothesis was that genera of lactic acid bacteria and yeast would predominate in liquid feed as a result of spontaneous fermentation, and that relatively high concentrations of biogenic amines would be present due to amino acid decarboxylation.

- To investigate the impact of feeding dry, liquid or wet/dry feed, in meal or pelleted form, on both the feed bacteriome and the faecal and gut bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs and to correlate findings with previously obtained pig growth, feed efficiency and carcass quality data. The hypothesis was that spontaneous fermentation in liquid diets is linked with poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs due to proliferation of lactic acid bacteria in feed and the subsequent increased abundance of lactic acid bacteria within the gut bacteriome of liquid-fed pigs.
- To develop and implement an intensive sanitisation programme in a grow-finisher liquid feeding system in order to maintain system hygiene and improve the microbiological and nutritional quality of liquid feed. The hypothesis was that implementing an intensive sanitisation programme and maintaining hygiene post-cleaning would reduce spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed and therefore reduce energy and amino acid losses and the production of undesirable microbial metabolites in liquid feed.
- To investigate the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and liquid feeding system surfaces, before and after implementation of the intensive sanitisation programme. The hypothesis was that a DNA-sequence based approach would reveal specific bacterial and fungal taxa associated with the pre- and post-cleaning microbial communities in feed and on the feeding system surfaces.

Chapter 2: Optimisation of a bead-beating procedure for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA from pig faeces and liquid feed for 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing

<sup>Adapted from: Cullen, J.T., Lawlor, P.G., Cormican, P., Crispie. F., & Gardiner, G.E. (2022).
Optimisation of a bead-beating procedure for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal
DNA from pig faeces and liquid feed for 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing.</sup> *Animal – open space*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anopes.2022.100012

2.1 Abstract

Efficient cell lysis is critical for extraction of DNA from difficult-to-lyse microorganisms such as Gram-positive bacteria and filamentous fungi. A bead-beating step is usually included in DNA extraction protocols to improve cell lysis. However, there is no consensus on the duration of bead-beating that is necessary for complete lysis of the microbial communities present in complex microbial ecosystems, but which will still maintain the integrity of DNA released from easy-to-lyse microbes. Another consideration is that most protocols are tailored to one particular target group of microbes, typically either bacteria or fungi, in a given sample matrix. In this study, we investigated the impact of five bead-beating durations (0, 3, 10, 15 and 20 minutes) during DNA extraction with the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini Kit, on the bacterial and fungal communities of pig faeces and liquid feed, with the objective of determining a suitable 'catch-all' method. Both sample types were subjected to the bead-beating durations in triplicate, followed by 16S (bacterial) and ITS2 (fungal) rDNA amplicon sequencing. The performance of the different bead-beating durations was assessed based on the quantity of total DNA extracted, alpha and beta-diversity analyses of the resultant microbial communities and differential abundance of bacterial and fungal taxa. Our results suggest that 20 minutes of bead-beating was most appropriate for maximising the lysis of difficult-to-lyse bacteria and fungi in both pig faeces and liquid feed, while minimising the negative impact on easier-to-lyse microbes. Total DNA yield increased with beadbeating duration for both sample types; however, the yield from faeces decreased after 20 minutes of bead-beating. Despite this, DESeq2 analysis indicated that changes in the differential abundances of the dominant taxa at this point were limited, which was supported by the Shannon diversity results. Maximising the bead-beating duration appeared to be necessary in order to obtain a representative profile of the Gram-positive bacteria, particularly in liquid feed, and of the filamentous fungi present in both sample types. However, considering the small sample size, along with the reliance on differential as opposed to absolute abundances to validate increases or decreases in taxa, a largerscale study is necessary to verify the findings of the present study. Finally, although 20 minutes of bead-beating was suitable for amplicon sequencing, potential shearing of DNA due to excessive homogenisation could be problematic for metagenomic and transcriptomic analysis.

2.2 Implications

Considering the variability of bead-beating duration and intensity used in sequence-based microbiome studies, this study highlights the impact of bead-beating on the DNA recovery from difficult-to-lyse bacterial and fungal taxa present in pig faeces and liquid feed. Although additional studies are warranted, our results will inform the optimisation and standardisation of DNA extraction procedures so as to obtain a representative profile of liquid feed and porcine gut microbiota in future studies. By demonstrating the practicality of using a single DNA extract for simultaneous bacterial and fungal amplicon sequencing, the findings could also improve the cost- and time-effectiveness of microbiome studies.

2.3 Introduction

Bias can be introduced via a number of sources during sequencing workflows: from DNA extraction to library preparation, sequencing and bioinformatic analysis. During DNA extraction, efficient lysis of the microbial cell wall is critical for obtaining a representative yield of good quality DNA from both easy- and difficult-to-lyse microbes. Gram-positive bacteria in particular pose a challenge for complete lysis due to their thick cell walls, while fungal cell walls are more complex and can also be very difficult to lyse. Cell lysis methods include mechanical, chemical and enzymatic disruption of the microbial cell wall, and different methods are often combined (Frau et al., 2019; Islam et al., 2017). Although mechanical disruption methods such as bead-beating (BB) can enhance nucleic acid yield, excessive mechanical lysis may also shear microbial DNA into smaller fragments, which may impact success in subsequent downstream applications.

The most appropriate duration of BB necessary for complete lysis of the microbial communities present in complex microbial ecosystems, while also preserving the DNA integrity for downstream applications, remains open to debate. Most protocols are tailored to one particular target group of microbes, typically either bacteria or fungi, in a given sample matrix, although some studies have investigated procedures for simultaneous lysis of both bacteria and fungi (Fiedorová et al., 2019; Pérez-Brocal et al., 2020). This study aims to find the most appropriate BB duration, used in conjunction with the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini kit (Qiagen, Helden, Germany), to simultaneously extract both bacterial and fungal DNA from two different sample types: pig faeces and liquid feed. The performance of five different BB durations, often used across sequence-based

microbiome studies, was assessed on the basis of the quantity of total DNA extracted, alpha and beta-diversity estimates of the resultant microbial communities and the differential abundance of bacterial and fungal taxa across BB durations following 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing.

2.4 Material and methods

2.4.1 Experimental design

This study investigated the impact of four BB durations, compared to no BB, on the simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA from both pig faeces and liquid feed. A faecal sample from an individual finisher pig as well as a single liquid feed sample were used throughout this study in order to avoid variability between individual pigs or different liquid feed batches to accommodate comparison of the BB durations. Differences between BB durations were evaluated based on the quantity of total DNA extracted, microbial diversity estimates and whether bacterial and fungal taxa were differentially abundant between BB durations following 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing. A gut microbiome mock community standard was also used to investigate the potential lysis bias of each BB duration.

2.4.2 Sample collection and storage

Freshly voided faeces was sampled from an individual finisher pig (~ 120 kg live weight) on the day prior to slaughter. A wheat, barley and soya bean-based liquid pig diet, prepared and fed using a liquid feeding system (HydroMix, BigDutchman, Vechta, Germany) was sampled from a trough in the finisher section. Both samples were immediately put on ice and stored at -80°C until DNA extraction.

2.4.3 Bead-beating procedures and DNA extraction

Four different BB durations selected from the literature are detailed in Table 2.1 (BB3, BB10, BB15 and BB20). They were compared to no BB (BB0) using the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini kit, following the 'Isolation of DNA from Stool for Pathogen Detection' protocol as per McCormack et al. (2019) with modifications to the following steps:

Steps 5-7: 540 μ L of supernatant was added to 37.5 μ L of proteinase K, followed by 500 μ L of buffer AL for protein digestion.

Step 9: 500 µL of ethanol was added for DNA precipitation.

Step 10: 750 μ L of lysate was applied to the spin column, followed by centrifugation for 2 min at 10,000 x g.

Step 11: Centrifugation performed at 10,000 x g for 2 min.

Step 13: Centrifugation performed at full speed for 5 min.

Step 14: 30 μ L of Buffer ATE was applied to the membrane, incubated at room temperature for 5 min and centrifuged for 2 min at 10,000 x g to increase DNA yield.

The sample (0.25 g) was added to a 2-mL screw-cap tube containing 0.25 g of sterile zirconia beads (0.125 g of 0.1 mm and 0.125 g of 1.0 mm, a single bead of 2.5 mm; Stratech Scientific, Ely, UK). InhibitEX[®] buffer was then added (Step 2) and the relevant BB duration was used. All BB was performed using a Mini-Beadbeater-24 (BioSpec Products, Bartlesville, OK, U.S.A.) at 3,000 rpm and samples were stored on ice between BB cycles. Triplicate DNA extractions were performed on the faecal and liquid feed samples for each BB duration, along with negative controls (tubes containing only the beads and no sample). As a positive control, a mock community standard, ZymoBIOMICS[®] Gut Microbiome Standard (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA, U.S.A.) was also extracted in triplicate for each respective BB duration.

2.4.4 Library preparation and amplicon sequencing

2.4.4.1. 16S rDNA

Bacterial communities were profiled via amplicon sequencing of the V3-V4 hypervariable region of the 16S rRNA gene on the Illumina MiSeq platform, according to the Illumina 16S Metagenomic Sequencing Library Preparation Guide, with some modifications. The procedure was performed as described by Fouhy et al. (2015), except that 25 ng of input DNA was used (or 5 μ L of neat extracts for the mock community standard and negative controls) for the initial amplicon PCR, and 30 cycles were used instead of 25. The cleaned indexed PCR products were quantified on a Qubit[®] 3.0 Fluorometer using the Qubit[®] dsDNA HS Assay Kit (Bio-Sciences, Dublin, Ireland) and were pooled in an eqimolar fashion.

2.4.4.2. ITS2 rDNA

Fungal profiling was carried out by amplifying the nuclear ribosomal ITS2 region with the following locus-specific primers (in bold) containing Illumina overhang adapters at the 5' forward ITS3 (5'ends: primer TCGTCGGCAGCGTCAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGGCATCGATGAAGAACGC **AGC-**3') and reverse primer ITS4 (5'-GTCTCGTGGGGCTCGGAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGTCCTCCGCTTATTGATA TGC-3') (White et al., 1990). Each reaction contained either 50 ng or 100 ng of DNA template for liquid feed and faeces, respectively (amounts of the mock community and control extracts were as described for the 16S rDNA protocol), 1 µL forward primer (7.5 μ M), 1 μ L reverse primer (7.5 μ M), 5 μ L 5x HiFi buffer, 0.75 μ L 1 mM dNTPs and 0.5 µL 1U/µL KAPA HiFi HotStart DNA polymerase (KAPA HiFi HotStart + dNTPs kit; Roche Diagnostics, West Sussex, U.K.) and nuclease-free PCR grade water in a final reaction volume of 25 µL. PCR parameters were as follows: 95 °C x 3 min, 35 cycles of 98 °C x 30 s, 65 °C x 30 s, 72 °C x 30 s, then 72 °C x 5 min and held at 4 °C.

PCR products were visualised and cleaned as described above for the 16S rDNA protocol and 5 μ L of the cleaned PCR product was dual indexed via a limited cycle PCR (using the same parameters as the ITS2 amplicon PCR except that the number of amplification cycles was reduced from 35 to 8). The index PCR reactions contained 5 μ L cleaned PCR product, 5 μ L index 1 primer (N7xx), 5 μ L index 2 primer (S5xx), 10 μ L 5x HiFi buffer, 1.5 μ L 1 mM dNTPs and 1 μ L 1U/ μ L KAPA HiFi HotStart DNA polymerase (KAPA HiFi HotStart + dNTPs kit; Roche Diagnostics, West Sussex, U.K.) and nuclease-free PCR grade water in a final reaction volume of 50 μ L. Indexed ITS2 PCR products were visualised, cleaned, quantified and pooled as described above. The final library was quantified by qPCR, diluted, denatured and sequenced using a 2 x 300 cycle V3 kit in the Teagasc sequencing facility as described by Fouhy et al. (2015) in accordance with standard Illumina sequencing protocols.

2.4.5 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

Demultiplexed paired-end 16S and ITS2 rDNA sequences (available at: https://www.ebi.ac.uk/ena/browser/view/PRJEB49004) were imported (in Casava 1.8 demultiplexed paired-end format) into QIIME2 v.2020.8.0 (Bolyen et al., 2019), which was installed on a virtual machine (VirtualBox 6.0). Forward and reverse reads were

quality assessed using the 'qiime demux summarize' command, FastQC v.0.11.5 and MultiQC v.1.9. The 16S and ITS2 primers were removed from reads using the cutadapt plugin (Martin, 2011). The QIIME2 DADA2 (Callahan et al., 2016) plugin was used for filtering and dereplication, chimera removal, merging paired-end reads and to infer amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) in each sample after truncating reads to remove low quality bases. Read 1 and read 2 of the 16S rDNA sequences were truncated at 267 and 183 bp, respectively, while ITS2 sequences were truncated at 266 and 187 bp, respectively. For bacterial sequences, taxonomy was assigned to each ASV using a Naive Bayes classifier trained on 16S V3-V4 sequences from the SILVA database (Version 138) with the 'q2-feature-classifier' plugin, while taxonomy was assigned to fungal ASVs using a Naive Bayes classifier trained on full-length ITS sequences from the UNITE v.8.3 database (Kõljalg et al., 2013).

QIIME artefacts (taxonomy, ASV, metadata and phylogenetic tree) were imported into R v.4.0.2 as a phyloseq (McMurdie & Holmes, 2013) object with the qza_to_phyloseq() function in the qiime2r package (Bisanz, 2018). Contaminant bacterial and fungal ASVs identified using the decontam package (Davis et al., 2018) were removed prior to further analysis. For the 16S rDNA sequences, one liquid feed sample (BB3) replicate with a low number of reads compared to the other two replicates (n = 11,006) was excluded from the analysis, while one liquid feed sample (BB10) was excluded from the ITS analysis for the same reason (n = 9,507 reads). Alpha-diversity indices (Shannon diversity) and betadiversity (Bray-Curtis), based on unrarefied sequences, were calculated using the phyloseq package (McMurdie & Holmes, 2013) in R. Shannon diversity was subsequently plotted using the alpha boxplot function in the 'amplicon' package in R which performs an analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Tukey's honestly significant difference (HSD) test (Liu et al., 2021), while PCoA plots were plotted using the ggplot2 package (Wickham, 2016). Differential abundance testing was performed using the DESeq2 package (Love et al., 2014) in R. Bacterial and fungal genera that were present at < 1 % mean relative abundance for each BB duration across either faecal or liquid feed samples were filtered from the unrarefied read counts prior to DESeq2 analysis. Log2 fold changes between BB durations with an adjusted p-value < 0.05 were considered significant.

2.5 Results

2.5.1 Impact of bead-beating on DNA yield

Figure 2.1 shows the concentrations of total DNA extracted from faeces, liquid feed and the mock community standard. DNA concentrations were highest for faeces. All samples, except for one BB0 replicate, had > 100 ng/ μ L total DNA. After 3 min BB, the mean total faecal DNA concentration increased substantially from ~100 ng/ μ L without BB to ~350 ng/ μ L, with a similar yield after 10 min and a further increase after BB15. There was a notable drop in the total DNA yield with BB20; however, the concentration was still higher compared to no BB. It should be noted that the total DNA concentration is not fully representative of microbial DNA as this figure will also include any host or plant DNA extracted.

The total DNA yields for liquid feed were lower compared to those obtained from faeces. Interestingly, BB did not appear to have an impact on the DNA yield until after 15 min. At BB15, the DNA concentration increased from ~35 ng/µL (for BB0, BB3 and BB10) to ~50 ng/µL, and further increased to ~60 ng/µL at BB20, albeit these increases were not as large as those observed in the pig faeces. The DNA yields from the mock community are much lower than the faecal and liquid feed samples because it contains only a mixture of 18 bacterial strains, 2 fungal strains, and 1 archaeal strain. Although yields were variable between BB durations, the most notable difference is that all samples processed with BB resulted in a higher total DNA yield compared to no BB, indicating improved lysis efficiency of the mock community with BB.

2.5.2 Alpha-diversity estimation

The Shannon diversity of the pig faecal and liquid feed microbiota and mycobiota are displayed in Figure 2.2. The microbial communities in liquid feed were much less diverse compared to those in the faeces. In faeces, the bacterial Shannon diversity decreased after BB10 (p < 0.05) but remained similar thereafter up to 20 min of BB (p > 0.05). Conversely, the diversity of fungi in the faeces increased after 3 min of BB compared to the samples with no BB (p < 0.05), with additional numerical increases up to BB20. Alpha-diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities in liquid feed were almost the inverse of those in faeces. Bacterial Shannon diversity was the same for BB0 and BB3 but was higher after BB10 (p < 0.05), although there were no further increases after 15

and 20 min. Despite the samples that were bead beaten for 10 min appearing to be outliers in the data, the fungal diversity in liquid feed showed a general decrease with increased BB, with BB15 and BB20 having lower diversity than samples that were not bead beaten (p < 0.05).

2.5.3 Beta-diversity

The bacterial and fungal beta-diversity was assessed using Principal coordinate analyses (PCoA) based on Bray-Curtis distances at the genus level to evaluate the between-sample dissimilarities for faeces and liquid feed (Figure 2.3). For bacterial beta-diversity in faeces, the samples generally clustered by BB duration, except for BB15 where the triplicate extracts were more dissimilar. The faecal samples that were bead beaten for 10 min or more clustered away from BB0 and BB3, indicating differences in the faecal microbiota composition at BB10 and beyond, which was supported by the decreased bacterial alpha-diversity observed in faeces after BB10. A similar trend was observed for the bacterial diversity of liquid feed, where after 10 min of BB, samples generally clustered together, indicating similar bacterial compositions for BB10, BB15 and BB20. In contrast to faeces, the liquid feed bacteriome differed between BB0 and BB3, indicating that even 3 min of BB had a dramatic effect on bacterial composition of the liquid feed.

The impact of BB on the fungal communities in faeces is apparent from Fig. 2.3 where all BB durations clustered distinctly away from the samples with no BB. Although the other BB durations were distinctly different from BB0, they also displayed distinct clustering from each other, suggesting that the fungal communities in faeces differed at each of the BB durations. The mycobiota in liquid feed showed a similar situation, although there was more inter-replicate variability between these samples. Nonetheless, the fungal composition of faeces and liquid feed appeared to be highly influenced by the different durations of BB.

2.5.4 Differential abundance analysis

In order to investigate whether specific bacterial or fungal taxa in pig faeces and liquid feed were differentially abundant between the different BB durations, differential abundance testing was performed using DESeq2. In order to focus on the microbes that predominated in the samples, only the taxa present at > 1 % mean relative abundance at

each BB duration in either faecal or liquid feed samples were analysed. Log2 fold changes (adjusted *p*-value < 0.05) between BB durations in faeces and liquid feed for the most abundant bacterial and fungal genera are presented in Tables 2.2 and 2.3, respectively.

The results for the differentially abundant bacterial genera in faeces were variable, with a similar number of tested taxa being differentially increased and decreased between the different BB durations. It was noted however, that fewer taxa were impacted by the increased BB time at BB20, compared to the other durations. This may suggest that at BB20 the faecal bacteriome is sufficiently lysed, and importantly, moving to BB20 did not show a large degree of decreased differential abundance of taxa, as might be expected due to the excessive heat generation and potential shearing of DNA. For liquid feed, which was dominated by only 5 genera, BB3 decreased the abundance of *Lactobacillus* and *Weissella* compared to BB0 (adjusted *p*-value < 0.05), while *Pediococcus* was enriched at BB10 compared to BB3 (adjusted *p*-value < 0.05).

A number of fungal genera were enriched at BB3 compared to BB0, which included the difficult-to-lyse moulds *Mucor* and *Monascus* (Scharf et al., 2020). However, differential abundance data must be interpreted with caution. For example, the results show that *Debaryomyces* had a log2 fold change of -26.30. This suggests that BB had a negative impact on the abundance of *Debaryomyces*; however, the large fold change was because this genus was present in the BB0 samples, but not in the BB3 faecal samples. However, *Debaryomyces* was detected again in the BB10, 15 and 20 samples, with increasing mean relative abundance, and therefore it is difficult to say based on these data that BB was responsible for the initial decrease in differential abundance.

Another surprising result was that *Malassezia*, a genus of difficult-to-lyse yeast (Diaz et al., 2017), appeared to be less abundant after BB20 compared to BB15. The relative abundance data supports this as the relative abundance of *Malassezia* from BB0 to BB15 decreased from 2.8 % to 0.1 %, and the genus was not present after BB20 (data not shown). Despite this, inferring changes in abundance based on relative abundance data can be problematic as the decreased relative abundance of *Malassezia* may be a result of an increase in the absolute abundance of a different fungal taxon with increasing BB (Morton et al., 2019). For this reason, it may be more appropriate to quantify absolute abundances of taxa of interest using real-time PCR to determine the impact of BB on their

lysis efficiency. However, this method is also subject to bias based on the amount of DNA extracted and the amount of input DNA in the reaction.

2.6 Author's points of view

Based on the aim of this study, which was to optimise a 'catch-all' workflow incorporating BB for optimal bacterial and fungal DNA recovery from both pig faeces and liquid feed, we recommend that 20 min BB (BB20) be used for pig faeces and liquid feed samples. Following an increase in total DNA yield from faeces with increasing BB time, the decrease in yield after BB20 indicated that a loss of DNA from easy-to-lyse microbes may have occurred. The fragile nature of the mammalian cell membrane compared to that of bacteria and fungi may also, at least in part, be responsible for the lower yield from BB20, as host DNA that was released early on may have been degraded, possibly in addition to DNA from easier-to-lyse microbes.

Despite this, DESeq2 analysis suggested that there were few changes in the differential abundances of the dominant taxa between BB15 and BB20. This was supported by the similar bacterial alpha-diversity in BB10 compared to BB20 for faeces. Despite a decrease in bacterial alpha-diversity after BB10, increasing the BB time is justified to increase the alpha-diversity of fungi in faeces, which increased with more BB. Additionally, beta-diversity analysis indicated a distinct microbiota and mycobiota associated with each BB duration and although differential abundance analysis suggested that one yeast genus was under-represented at BB20, we conclude that BB20 maximises the lysis of difficult-to-lyse microbes and does not appear to negatively impact easier-to-lyse microorganisms in faeces to a large extent.

Total DNA recovery from liquid feed was optimal at BB20; however, similar to the situation with host DNA in the faeces, it is also possible that plant DNA released from the cereal components of the liquid feed by excessive BB contributed to the increased total DNA yields. Nonetheless, the liquid feed samples were dominated by Gram-positive lactic acid bacteria, which are more difficult to lyse. Therefore, considering that species richness was quite low for bacteria in liquid feed, the increased Shannon diversity may be explained by increased evenness in the samples i.e. with BB, a greater proportion of DNA was released from some previously under-represented difficult-to-lyse bacteria. Despite a lower fungal alpha-diversity in liquid feed with increased BB, several taxa appeared to benefit from increased BB. A decrease in the evenness of fungi may have

been responsible for decreased Shannon diversity in liquid feed. While the yeast communities may have been sufficiently lysed, increased lysis of filamentous fungi, which are more difficult to lyse than yeast, may have influenced this.

For these reasons, we propose that maximising the BB duration at 20 min generates a more accurate representation of the true bacterial and fungal communities in pig faeces and liquid feed. This method development work will inform the optimisation and standardisation of DNA extraction procedures to help minimise lysis bias in future liquid feed and pig gut microbiota studies. By demonstrating the practicality of using a single DNA extract for simultaneous bacterial and fungal amplicon sequencing, the findings could also improve the cost- and time-effectiveness of microbiome studies. Nonetheless, the limitations to this study, which include a small sample size and a lack of absolute abundance data to validate increases or decreases in abundance, justify a larger-scale study which would complement the dataset from this study and provide further insights into lysis bias within these communities. Finally, although 20 minutes of bead-beating was suitable for amplicon sequencing, potential shearing of DNA due to excessive homogenisation could be problematic for metagenomic and transcriptomic analysis.

In conclusion, to optimise simultaneous bacterial and fungal DNA extraction from pig faeces and liquid feed with the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini kit, our results suggest that BB for 20 min is the most appropriate duration to minimise lysis bias of Grampositive bacteria and filamentous fungi. However, a larger-scale study is necessary to validate these findings considering the small number of samples used in this study, in addition to the fact that we performed differential abundance testing as opposed to quantification of absolute abundances of relevant taxa.

2.7 Tables and figures

Table 2.1: Details of the bead-beating durations implemented during DNA extraction from pig faeces, liquid feed and a mock community standard using the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini Kit.

Bead-	Bead-beating	Total time		
beating	time, frequency	required	Description/Reference	
duration	and rest	(min)		
BB0	0 mins	0	Control (no bead-beating)	
	1 min (3 cycles);			
	1 min rest		Scanlan and Marchesi (2008); Huseyin	
BB3	between	5	et al. (2017)	
	3 min (2 cycles)			
	+ 4 min (1 cycle);			
	1 min rest		McCormack et al. (2019);	
BB10	between	12	Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020)	
			ZymoBIOMICS® Gut Microbiome	
	5 min (3 cycles);		Standard (Catalog No. D6331)	
	5 min rest		Protocol (Zymo Research	
BB15	between	25	Corporation., 2021)	
			ZymoBIOMICS® Gut Microbiome	
	5 min (4 cycles);		Standard (Catalog No. D6331)	
	5 min rest		Protocol (Zymo Research	
BB20	between	35	Corporation., 2021)	

	Log2 fold changes at the genus level between different bead-beating durations			
Genus	BB3 vs BB0	BB10 vs BB3	BB15 vs BB10	BB20 vs BB15
		Faeces		
Prevotella	-0.18	-	0.12	-
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	0.63	-	-0.70	-
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	0.21	2.61	-	-
Muribaculaceae	_4	0.62	-0.23	-
Lactobacillus	-	2.00	-0.48	-
Treponema	-	-1.03	0.66	-0.24
Alloprevotella	-	0.76	-0.41	-
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	0.45	-	-0.19	-
Phascolarctobacterium	-0.67	1.51	-0.59	-
Oscillospiraceae UCG-005	-	-	-	0.29
Oscillospiraceae UCG-010	-0.23	-0.54	-	-0.36
Anaerovibrio	-0.45	-0.45	0.35	-
Terrisporobacter	0.59	1.63	-0.50	-
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	-	0.68	-0.50	-
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	-0.61	-1.70	0.88	-0.44
Streptococcus	0.43	2.02	-0.54	0.40
Blautia	-0.37	-0.52	0.68	-
Succinivibrio	-	-1.10	1.05	-
Clostridia UCG-014	-	-0.23	-	-
WCHB1-41	-0.56	-1.68	0.98	-
Oscillospiraceae UCG-002	-0.22	-	-0.24	-0.30
Faecalibacterium	-0.36	-0.36	0.38	-

Table 2.2: Differential abundance $(\log 2 \text{ fold changes})^1$ of bacterial genera, present at > 1 % mean relative abundance across each bead-beating duration² for pig faecal or liquid feed samples³.

Oscillospiraceae NK4A214 group	_	-0.46	0.24	-
Campylobacter	-	-1.48	1.08	-0.39
Ruminococcus	-0.21	-0.39	0.34	-
Subdoligranulum	_	0.28	-	0.39
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	0.47	0.34	-0.34	-
Gastranaerophilales	-0.49	-1.55	0.80	-
Megasphaera	1.13	2.42	-0.75	0.34
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes group	-	0.52	-0.36	-
Parabacteroides	-	0.25	-0.40	-
		Liquid feed		
Lactobacillus	-0.81	-1.18	-	-
Weissella	-0.61	-0.50	-	-
Pediococcus	-	0.40	-	-

¹The adjusted *p*-value cut-off for Log2 fold changes was set at 0.05. ²Bead-beating durations during DNA extraction: no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min bead-beating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20).

³ For DESeq2 analysis of each respective sample type, each bead-beating duration represented triplicate samples (n = 3), except that one liquid feed sample (BB3) was excluded from the analysis (n = 2).

⁴ Dash (–) indicates that the log fold change of the genus between the two bead-beating durations was not statistically significant (adjusted p-value > 0.05).

	Log2 fold changes at the genus level between different bead-beating durations			
Genus	BB3 vs BB0	BB10 vs BB3	BB15 vs BB10	BB20 vs BB15
		Faeces		
Mucor	6.43	-	-	-
Peniophora	-11.87	-	-	-
Trichosporon	22.29	-	-	-
Debaryomyces	-26.30	22.16	-	-
Kazachstania	-2.08	-1.26	-	-
Gamsia	4.09	-	-	-
Scopulariopsis	4.22	-	-	-
Monascus	11.04	-	-	-
Pichia	_4	-1.43	-	-
Cladosporium	-	-2.90	-	-
Alternaria	-	-1.99	-	-
Malassezia	-	-	-	-22.20
		Liquid feed		
Pichia	-	2.23	-1.18	-
Kazachstania	1.97	2.50	-1.25	-
Saccharomyces	-	2.33	-1.63	0.58
Fusarium	-	-0.56	0.59	-
Gibberella	-	-0.81	-	-
Monographella	-	-0.76	0.67	-

Table 2.3: Differential abundance $(\log 2 \text{ fold changes})^1$ of fungal genera, present at > 1 % mean relative abundance across each bead-beating duration² for pig faecal or liquid feed samples³.

¹The adjusted *p*-value cut-off for Log2 fold changes was set at 0.05. ²Bead-beating durations during DNA extraction: no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min bead-beating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20).

³ For DESeq2 analysis of each respective sample type, each bead-beating duration represented triplicate samples (n = 3), except that one liquid feed sample (BB10) was excluded from the analysis (n = 2). ⁴ Dash (–) indicates that the log fold change of the genus between the two bead-beating durations was not statistically significant (adjusted *p*-value > 0.05).



Figure 2.1: Boxplots displaying total DNA concentration $(ng/\mu L; y-axis)$ from pig faeces, liquid feed and a mock community after DNA extraction using five different beadbeating durations [no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min beadbeating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20); x-axis]. For each respective sample type, each bead-beating duration represents triplicate DNA extractions (n = 3). The black dot in each box represents the mean DNA concentration for each bead-beating duration.



Figure 2.2: Boxplots displaying mean bacterial and fungal Shannon diversity estimates (y-axis) for pig faeces and liquid feed after DNA extraction using five different beadbeating durations [no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min beadbeating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20); x-axis]. For each respective plot, each bead-beating duration represents the mean Shannon diversity of triplicate samples (n = 3), except that one liquid feed sample (BB3) was excluded from the bacterial alpha-diversity analysis (n = 2) and one liquid feed sample (BB10) was excluded from the fungal alpha-diversity analysis (n = 2). a-d: For each respective plot, bead-beating durations that do not share a common letter are significantly different (p < 0.05).


Figure 2.3: Beta-diversity of bacterial and fungal communities in pig faeces and liquid feed after DNA extraction using five different bead-beating durations [no bead-beating (BB0); 3 min bead-beating (BB3); 10 min bead-beating (BB10); 15 min bead-beating (BB15); 20 min bead-beating (BB20)]. Principal coordinate analyses (PCoA) plots display beta-diversity based on Bray-Curtis distances at the genus level. For each respective plot, each bead-beating duration (coloured) represents triplicate samples (n = 3), except that one liquid feed sample (BB3) was excluded from the bacterial beta-diversity analysis (n = 2) and one liquid feed sample (BB10) was excluded from the fungal beta-diversity analysis (n = 2).

2.8 References

- Bisanz, J. E. (2018). *qiime2R: Importing QIIME2 artifacts and associated data into R sessions.* https://github.com/jbisanz/qiime2R.
- Bolyen, E., Rideout, J. R., Dillon, M. R., Bokulich, N. A., ... Caporaso, J. G. (2019). Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible microbiome data science using QIIME 2. Nat. Biotechnol., 37(8), 852–857. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9
- Callahan, B. J., McMurdie, P. J., Rosen, M. J., Han, A. W., ... Holmes, S. P. (2016). DADA2: High resolution sample inference from Illumina amplicon data. *Nat. Methods*, *13*(7), 581–583. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-9209-2_118-1
- Davis, N. M., Proctor, D. M., Holmes, S. P., Relman, D. A., & Callahan, B. J. (2018). Simple statistical identification and removal of contaminant sequences in markergene and metagenomics data. *Simple Stat. Identif. Remov. Contam. Seq. Marker-Gene Metagenomics Data*, 6, 226. https://doi.org/10.1101/221499
- Diaz, P. I., Hong, B. Y., Dupuy, A. K., & Strausbaugh, L. D. (2017). Mining the oral mycobiome: Methods, components, and meaning. *Virulence*, 8(3), 313–323. https://doi.org/10.1080/21505594.2016.1252015
- Fiedorová, K., Radvanský, M., Němcová, E., Grombiříková, H., ... Freiberger, T. (2019).
 The impact of DNA extraction methods on stool bacterial and fungal microbiota community recovery. *Front. Physiol.*, 10, 821. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00821
- Fouhy, F., Deane, J., Rea, M. C., O'Sullivan, Ó., ... Stanton, C. (2015). The effects of freezing on faecal microbiota as determined using miseq sequencing and culturebased investigations. *PLoS One*, 10(3), e0119355. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0119355
- Frau, A., Kenny, J. G., Lenzi, L., Campbell, B. J., ... Probert, C. S. J. (2019). DNA extraction and amplicon production strategies deeply inf luence the outcome of gut mycobiome studies. *Sci. Rep.*, 9, 9328. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-44974-x
- Huseyin, C. E., Rubio, R. C., O'Sullivan, O., Cotter, P. D., & Scanlan, P. D. (2017). The fungal frontier: A comparative analysis of methods used in the study of the human gut mycobiome. *Front. Microbiol.*, 8, 1432. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01432
- Islam, M. S., Aryasomayajula, A., & Selvaganapathy, P. R. (2017). A review on macroscale and microscale cell lysis methods. *Micromachines*, 8, 83. https://doi.org/10.3390/mi8030083
- Kõljalg, U., Nilsson, R. H., Abarenkov, K., Tedersoo, L., ... Larsson, K. H. (2013). Towards a unified paradigm for sequence-based identification of fungi. *Mol. Ecol.*, 22(21), 5271–5277. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12481
- Liu, Y. X., Qin, Y., Chen, T., Lu, M., ... Bai, Y. (2021). A practical guide to amplicon and metagenomic analysis of microbiome data. *Protein Cell*, 12(5), 315–330. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13238-020-00724-8
- Love, M. I., Huber, W., & Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. *Genome Biol.*, 15(12), 1–21.

https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-014-0550-8

- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet.Journal*, 17(1), 10. https://doi.org/10.14806/ej.17.1.200
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., Magowan, E., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2019). Porcine Feed Efficiency-Associated Intestinal Microbiota and Physiological Traits: Finding Consistent Cross-Locational Biomarkers for Residual Feed Intake. *MSystems*, 4(4), e00324-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00324-18
- McMurdie, P. J., & Holmes, S. (2013). Phyloseq: An R Package for Reproducible Interactive Analysis and Graphics of Microbiome Census Data. *PLoS One*, 8(4), e61217. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0061217
- Morton, J. T., Marotz, C., Washburne, A., Silverman, J., ... Knight, R. (2019). Establishing microbial composition measurement standards with reference frames. *Nat. Commun.*, 10, 2719. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-10656-5
- Pérez-Brocal, V., Magne, F., Ruiz-Ruiz, S., Ponce, C. A., ... Moya, A. (2020). Optimized DNA extraction and purification method for characterization of bacterial and fungal communities in lung tissue samples. *Sci. Rep.*, 10, 17377. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-74137-2
- Scanlan, P. D., & Marchesi, J. R. (2008). Micro-eukaryotic diversity of the human distal gut microbiota: Qualitative assessment using culture-dependent and -independent analysis of faeces. *ISME J.*, 2(12), 1183–1193. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2008.76
- Scharf, S., Bartels, A., Kondakci, M., Pfeffer, K., ... Haas, R. (2020). Introduction of a bead beating step improves fungal DNA extraction from selected patient specimens. *Int. J. Med. Microbiol.*, 310(6), 151443. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmm.2020.151443
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 10, 13716. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x
- White, T. J., Bruns, T., Lee, S., & Taylor, J. (1990). Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. In M. A. Innis, D. H. Gelfand, J. J. Sninsky, & T. J. White (Eds.), *PCR Protocols* (Vol. 2, Issue 3, pp. 315–322). Academic Press, Inc. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-372180-8.50042-1
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis, 2nd edition (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24277-4
- Zymo Research Corporation. (2021). ZymoBIOMICS ® Gut Microbiome Standard Instruction Manual. https://files.zymoresearch.com/protocols/_d6331_zymobiomics_gut_microbiom e_standard.pdf

Chapter 3: Bacteriome and mycobiome profiling of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig production farms

J. T. Cullen, P. G. Lawlor, P. Cormican, F. Crispie, H. Slattery, G. E. Gardiner. 2024. Bacteriome and mycobiome profiling of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig production farms.

(Submitted to Scientific Reports)

3.1 Abstract

Liquid-fed pigs typically have poorer feed efficiency compared to those fed dry feed. This may, in part, be due to spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed which reduces feed nutritional quality. The aim of this study was to assess the quality of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs across a number of commercial pig farms by profiling the bacteriome and mycobiome of samples and determining biogenic amine concentrations. Amplicon sequencing of liquid feed samples revealed that bacterial and fungal community structures were influenced by the farm of origin and the sampling location (mixing tank and troughs) on a given farm. Decreases in alphadiversity of liquid feed between the mixing tank and the troughs corresponded with increased relative abundances of bacteria, particularly Lactobacillus, Weissella and Leuconostoc, as well as yeasts, including Kazachstania and Dipodascus, indicative of spontaneous fermentation. The concentration of biogenic amines, resulting from amino acid loss from the feed, which likely plays a role in poorer FE, also increased between the mixing tank and the troughs. The highest concentrations of biogenic amines in the feed were found on the farm that had the highest lactic acid bacteria (LAB) and yeast counts. This highlights the unexplored role that LAB and yeast may play in amino acid decarboxylation and biogenic amine formation in liquid feed. Factors including the use of liquid co-products in diets also impacted the liquid feed microbiome.

3.2 Introduction

Considering that ~70 % of pigs in Ireland are fed liquid feed as opposed to dry feed (Lawlor & O'Meara, 2018), it is important that both the microbial and nutritional quality of liquid feed are optimised to improve growth and feed efficiency (FE). The need to optimise liquid feed quality stems primarily from the observation of unintentional 'spontaneous' fermentation occurring in fresh liquid feed, which can have negative impacts. For example, amino acid and gross energy losses from the diet have been attributed to spontaneous fermentation in fresh (not deliberately fermented) liquid feed (Canibe & Jensen, 2003; O'Meara et al., 2020a). This may, at least in part, explain the poorer feed conversion efficiency (FCE) observed in liquid-fed pigs, especially with *ad libitum* liquid feeding where residual feed remains in the trough for relatively long periods of time (L'Anson et al., 2012; Russell et al., 1996).

Additionally, microbial decarboxylation of amino acids can lead to the production of biogenic amines, which may impact feed palatability and potentially pig health (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Missotten et al., 2010). A survey of French finisher farms feeding liquid feed found that concentrations of biogenic amines in liquid feed may be of concern, particularly cadaverine, which is a product of lysine decarboxylation (Le Treut, 2012; Özogul & Özogul, 2019). Another potential negative impact of feed fermentation is decreased lipid absorption and energy harvest in pigs due to overgrowth of bile salt hydrolase-producing bacteria (e.g. strains of Lactobacillus and Clostridium) in the feed and hence potentially in the intestine (He et al., 2017; Geng & Lin, 2016). Although the microbial communities of liquid feed have been quite well-documented, studies to date have almost exclusively been culture-based. Therefore, the objectives of this study were: (1) to profile the bacteriome and (for the first time) mycobiome of liquid feed from the finisher section of commercial pig farms, using high-throughput 16S rRNA and ITS2 amplicon sequencing, respectively; and (2) to determine biogenic amine concentrations as an indication of the level of spontaneous fermentation occurring and to assess feed safety.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Sample collection

Sampling of liquid feed was performed by O'Meara et al. (2020a) in the finisher section of eight commercial pig farms in Ireland. Details of liquid feeding practices

on each surveyed farm are provided in Table S3.1. A detailed description of the sampling procedures is provided in the O'Meara et al. publication. Briefly, liquid feed was sampled from the mixing tanks and feed troughs on seven pig farms (Farms A to G) on one sampling occasion, while one farm (Farm H, a research farm) was sampled on seven different occasions. Seven liquid feed samples were collected from three sampling locations on each farm. Firstly, freshly prepared feed was collected from the mixing tank after agitation (n = 1), samples of fresh liquid feed were then collected immediately after delivery to different troughs (n = 3), and lastly, samples of residual liquid feed, remaining in the different troughs, were taken just before the next feedout (n = 3). On Farm D, the troughs did not contain residual feed and therefore, only mixing tank and fresh trough samples were taken on this farm (O'Meara et al., 2020a). In addition, on four of the seven sampling occasions on Farm H, only two fresh and residual trough samples could be collected, in addition to the one mixing tank sample. Liquid feed samples for bacteriome and mycobiome analysis were transferred aseptically into 1.5 mL sterile Eppendorf tubes on-farm. Samples were transported to the laboratory on dry ice, snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen upon arrival and stored at -80 °C until DNA extraction. Liquid feed sub-samples (~20 g) from the three sampling locations of 6 of the farms (Farms B, C, E, F, G and H) were also collected and stored at -20 °C for biogenic amine analysis by O'Meara et al. (2020a) as described in their study for lactate, ethanol and volatile fatty acid analysis.

3.3.2 Bacteriome and mycobiome analysis of liquid feed samples

3.3.2.1. DNA extraction

DNA extraction from liquid feed samples was performed using the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini kit, following the 'Isolation of DNA from Stool for Pathogen Detection' protocol. Previously described modifications to this procedure were followed, which included a 20 minute bead-beating step for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA as optimised in Chapter 2.

3.3.2.2. Library preparation and amplicon sequencing

Bacterial communities were profiled via amplicon sequencing of the V3-V4 hypervariable region of the 16S rRNA gene on the Illumina MiSeq platform, according to the Illumina 16S Metagenomic Sequencing Library Preparation Guide, with some modifications, as described in Chapter 2. Fungal profiling was performed by

amplifying the nuclear ribosomal ITS2 region with the ITS3 and ITS4 primer set from White et al. (1990). Each PCR reaction contained 50 ng of DNA template extracted from feed samples. The reaction volume, components and PCR conditions were the same as those described in Chapter 2. The 16S and ITS2 PCR products were quality checked and purified as described in Chapter 2. Final libraries were quantified by qPCR, diluted, denatured and sequenced using 2 x 250 cycle V2 kits in the Teagasc sequencing facility as described by Fouhy et al. (2015) in accordance with standard Illumina sequencing protocols.

3.3.3 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

Raw FASTQ files for this study have been deposited in the European Nucleotide Archive (ENA) at EMBL-EBI under project accession number PRJEB72728 (https://www.ebi.ac.uk/ena/browser/view/PRJEB72728). Demultiplexed paired-end 16S and ITS2 rDNA sequences were imported (in Casava 1.8 demultiplexed pairedend format) into QIIME2 v.2020.8.0 (Bolyen et al., 2019). Sequence quality assessment and initial pre-processing including primer trimming, filtering, dereplication, chimera removal, and merging of paired-end reads were performed in QIIME2 as described in Chapter 2. Taxonomic assignment for bacterial and fungal ASVs was performed using classifiers previously trained in Chapter 2 on sequences from the SILVA (Quast et al., 2013) and UNITE (Kõljalg et al., 2013) databases, respectively.

QIIME artefacts (taxonomy, ASV table, metadata and phylogenetic tree) were imported into R (version 4.2.1) as a phyloseq (McMurdie & Holmes, 2013) object with the qza_to_phyloseq function in the qiime2r package (Bisanz, 2018). Contaminant bacterial and fungal ASVs, identified using the 'prevalence' method in the decontam package (Davis et al., 2018), were removed prior to further analysis. Further pre-processing included removal of ASVs that were not assigned to the kingdoms *Bacteria* and *Fungi*, for each respective dataset, and removal of ASVs that phylum-level taxonomy was not assigned to. Finally, the filter_taxa function in phyloseq was used to remove ASVs that were not observed more than 3 times in at least 20 % of the samples, for each respective dataset.

Alpha-diversity (Observed ASVs, Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity) and betadiversity, based on unrarefied filtered sequences, were calculated using the phyloseq package. Differences in alpha-diversity metrics were analysed using a linear mixedeffects model using the lmer function in the lme4 package (Bates et al., 2015), with farm as a random effect. Statistical significance between sampling locations was tested using the ANOVA function in the car package, followed by pairwise comparisons using Tukey's HSD test with the emmeans package (Lenth, 2020). Alpha-diversity was plotted using the ggpubr package (Kassambara, 2020). Beta-diversity was measured using non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) of Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distances, and was plotted using the ggplot2 package (Wickham, 2016). Permutational multivariate analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) with 10,000 permutations was performed to test for differences between samples using the adonis2 function in the vegan package (Oksanen et al., 2020).

The ancombc2 function in the ANCOMBC package (Lin & Peddada, 2020) was used to identify differentially abundant bacterial and fungal genera between sampling locations. Differential abundance was expressed as log-fold changes, which represent the difference in bias-corrected abundances between groups. Default ancombc2 settings were used unless otherwise specified. In order to avoid spurious results, 'prv_cut' was set to 0.65 and 0.60 for the bacterial and fungal datasets, respectively. Therefore, genera that were present in less than 65 and 60 % of samples for the bacterial and fungal datasets, respectively, were removed prior to analysis. Pairwise comparisons between sampling locations were tested using the pairwise directional test, with farm included in the model as a random effect using the 'rand_formula' option. Genera with an adjusted *p*-value of ≤ 0.05 were considered differentially abundant and log-fold changes of pairwise comparisons were plotted using ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016).

3.3.4 Extraction, derivatisation and HPLC analysis of biogenic amines

Extraction of biogenic amines from the liquid feed samples taken from the mixing tank and troughs was performed based on the method of Yoon et al. (2015) with modifications. Liquid feed samples, which had been stored at -20 °C, were defrosted at room temperature and ~20 g was homogenised for 3 minutes using a DI 25 Basic homogeniser (IKA, Königswinter, Germany) at 13,500 rpm. Briefly, 5 g of liquid feed homogenate was weighed and 3 mL of 2 % trichloroacetic acid (TCA) (Sigma-Aldrich, Wicklow, Ireland) was added, followed by homogenisation for 30 seconds at

13,500 rpm. Samples were reacted at 4 °C for 2 hours with shaking, followed by centrifugation (4,000 rpm) at 4 °C for 20 minutes. The supernatant was added to a 10 mL volumetric flask. The residue was then re-extracted with another 3 mL of 2 % TCA, following the same procedure, except that the second extract was reacted at 4 °C for 1 hour. Both supernatants were then pooled and diluted to a final volume of 10 mL with 2 % TCA and stored at -20 °C until derivatisation and HPLC analysis.

Benzoyl chloride derivatisation of biogenic amines and HPLC analysis were performed as described by O'Sullivan et al. (2015), with minor modifications, as follows. A Waters[®] Alliance 2695 HPLC System equipped with a 2487 Dual Absorbance Detector (Waters Chromatography, Dublin, Ireland) was employed with an injection volume of 10 μ L used for samples and standards. Biogenic amines were quantified using calibration curves generated from 5 standard solution mixtures containing histamine (2.5 - 50 μ g/mL), putrescine (1.25 - 5 μ g/mL), cadaverine (1.25 - 25 μ g/mL), tyramine (2.5 - 50 μ g/mL) and tryptamine (2.5 - 50 μ g/mL) (Sigma-Aldrich) (Table S3.2).

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Diversity of bacteria and fungi in liquid feed

The alpha-diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities in the liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in the fresh and residual liquid feed samples from the troughs across the commercial pig farms is summarised in Figure 3.1 (a) and (b), respectively. The number of observed bacterial ASVs did not differ between sampling locations (p > 0.05), indicating that bacterial species richness (the number of species present) was similar. However, Pielou's evenness (the distribution of abundances, with high evenness indicating that all species are present in similar proportions) and Shannon diversity (a measure of both richness and evenness, with greater weighting given to richness) both decreased between the mixing tank and residual trough samples ($p \le$ 0.001) and between the fresh and residual trough samples (Pielou's evenness: $p \le$ 0.001; Shannon diversity: $p \le 0.01$). In addition, evenness also decreased between the mixing tank and fresh trough feed ($p \le 0.01$). The number of observed ASVs assigned to fungi decreased from both the mixing tank and the fresh trough feed to the residual trough feed ($p \le 0.001$), indicating that species richness decreased across the sampling locations. Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity of the fungal communities also decreased from the mixing tank (Pielou's evenness: $p \le 0.01$, Shannon diversity: ≤ 0.001) and fresh trough feed (Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity: $p \le 0.001$) to the residual trough feed.

Figures S3.1-S3.6 show the bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity of the liquid feed sampled on each of the farms at each of the sampling locations. The liquid feed sampled from Farm H (research unit) had numerically higher bacterial alpha-diversity values compared to the commercial pig farms. In order to determine if the high microbial diversity on Farm H was the driver of the differences observed across all farms, differences in bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity between sampling locations on the commercial farms only (Farms A-G) was investigated and the data are shown in Figure S3.7. The results were generally in agreement with the alpha-diversity results from when the Farm H sample data were included in the analysis, with significant decreases in alpha-diversity observed between when the feed was mixed to when it was collected from the troughs. One notable difference when the Farm H data were excluded was that the observed bacterial ASVs increased between the fresh and residual feed ($p \le 0.05$), whereas no differences were found between sampling locations when Farm H data were included.

Non-metric multidimensional scaling plots of Bray-Curtis dissimilarities indicated significant differences in microbial community structure between sampling locations. Clustering was observed for both the bacteriome and mycobiome at each sampling location [Figure 3.2 (a) and (b)], respectively. The bacteriome in the mixing tank feed was more similar to that of the fresh liquid feed, while the residual samples were more dissimilar. The mycobiome was less dissimilar between sampling locations compared to the bacteriome, and the residual feed had greater variability between samples, as indicated by greater distances between points. Samples from the same farm generally clustered together, with the mycobiome being generally more similar between farms, compared to the bacteriome, as indicated by a greater degree of clustering [Figure 3.2 (c) and (d)]. In addition, as observed across the entire dataset, within-farm samples also clustered based on sampling location. Notably, the majority of samples from the different sampling occasions on Farm H (research farm) formed a distinct cluster away from the commercial farms with respect to both bacterial and fungal communities. For this reason, NMDS plots of Bray-Curtis dissimilarities between sampling location and farm were also prepared without data from the Farm H samples (Figure S3.8). These

showed that the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed from the commercial farms still formed distinct clusters based on sampling location and farm.

Permutational analysis of variance revealed that the variable farm explained ~58 % (p < 0.001) of the variation in bacterial community structure, while sampling location (mixing tank vs fresh vs residual trough samples) was responsible for ~17 % (p < 0.001). The variation of the fungal community structure was also influenced by farm, which explained ~61 % (p < 0.001) of variation, with sampling location accounting for ~9 % (p < 0.001) of variation. Due to the distinct clustering of the Farm H samples, PERMANOVA was also performed without the Farm H sample data in order to assess whether the farm variable effect was mainly driven by Farm H. This analysis confirmed that on the 7 commercial farms, bacterial and fungal community structure were still significantly influenced by both farm (~67 % and ~66 % of variation, respectively; p < 0.001) and sampling location (~12 % and ~8 % of variation, respectively; p < 0.001).

3.4.2 Comparison of bacterial and fungal taxa in liquid feed between sampling locations

The relative abundances of bacterial and fungal taxa > 1 % RA in liquid feed, on average, across all farms at the phylum and genus-level are available in Tables S3.3 and S3.4. *Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteriota* were the dominant bacterial phyla detected in the liquid feed (Table S3.3). The mean relative abundance (RA) of *Firmicutes* across all farms, increased from the mixing tank feed (43.6 %) to the fresh feed (70.5 %), and further increased in the residual feed (89.9 %). Conversely, *Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes* and *Actinobacteriota* decreased from the mixing tank feed (31.8, 10.7 and 6.5 %, respectively) to the fresh feed (18.5, 7.6 and 2.7 %, respectively) down to 4.6, 4.6 and 0.5 % mean RA in the residual feed (Table S3.3).

At the genus-level, the dominant liquid feed bacteriome consisted of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) i.e. *Lactobacillus*, *Weissella* and *Leuconostoc* (Figure 3.3). The mean RA of the most dominant genus, *Lactobacillus*, across all farms, increased from 26.3 % in the mixing tank, up to 44.6 % and 48.5 % in the fresh and residual troughs, respectively. Similar trends were observed for *Weissella* and *Leuconostoc*; their RA increased from the mixing tank (2.9 and 6.3 %, respectively), to the fresh feed (9.4

and 8.5 %, respectively), with maximum abundances in the residual feed (16.9 and 10.4 %, respectively). The opposite trend was observed for most Gram-negative bacterial genera. For example, *Pantoea*, *Pseudomonas* and *Sphingomonas* were present in the mixing tank feed at 10.9, 9.1 and 6.3 % mean RA but decreased to 0.5, 0.1 and 0.3 % in the residual feed, respectively (Figure 3.3).

At the phylum-level, the mycobiome of liquid feed was dominated mainly by Ascomycota and Basidiomycota (Table S3.3). The former increased from the mixing tank feed (75.7 %) to the fresh feed (79.6 %), up to a mean RA of 87.5 % in the residual feed across all farms. The latter decreased in mean RA between the mixing tank feed (24.2 %), the fresh feed (20.4 %), and the residual feed (12.4 %), while *Mucoromycota* remained below 0.1 % mean RA at all sampling locations, across all farms. At the genus-level, a number of known cereal pathogens including the genera Alternaria (also a mycotoxin producer), Neoascochyta and Microdochium dominated the liquid feed. These genera were most prevalent in the mixing tank (15.8, 14.3 and 13.9 % RA, respectively) and although they decreased somewhat in the residual trough-sampled feed (12.7, 12.0 and 10.0 %, respectively), they remained a substantial component of the residual feed mycobiome. This was also the case for *Cladosporium*, which showed a similar decrease in RA from the mixing tank feed (11.8 % RA) to the residual feed in the troughs (6.1% RA). Yeasts, including Kazachstania and Dipodascus increased in RA between the mixing tank (1.5 and 2.3 %), fresh (8.6 and 4.4 %) and residual (15.9 and 13.7 %) trough-sampled liquid feed, while others such as Vishniacozyma and Sporobolomyces decreased (Figure 3.3).

3.4.3 Differentially abundant bacterial and fungal genera between sampling locations

In order to assess which bacterial and fungal genera were significantly differentially abundant between the different sampling locations ANCOMBC was used (Figure 3.4). The results were largely in agreement with the compositional data (Figure 3.2). In terms of the bacteriome [Figure 3.4 (a)] of the residual trough-sampled feed, compared to that of the mixing tank, the LAB *Weissella* and *Lactobacillus* were enriched, along with genera including *Terrisporobacter, Clostridium sensu stricto 1* and *Aerococcus* (p < 0.05). The majority of these genera also increased in differential abundance

between the fresh and residual feed, while *Acetobacter* was enriched in the fresh trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank.

Many of the bacterial genera outlined above whose RA decreased in the troughs compared to the mixing tank, including *Pseudomonas, Sphingomonas* and *Pantoea*, also exhibited log-fold decreases (p < 0.05). The majority of the fungi [Figure 3.4 (b)] found to be differentially abundant between the sampling locations were yeasts; all of these were enriched between the mixing tank and residual feed, except *Bullera* which decreased (p < 0.05). *Wickerhamiella, Diutina* and *Apiotrichum* had the highest log-fold increases between the mixing tank and residual trough-sampled feed (p < 0.05). Two genera of filamentous basidiomycetes were differentially abundant (p < 0.05); *Itersonilia* decreased in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed, while *Alternaria* increased.

3.4.4 Comparison of bacterial and fungal taxa in liquid feed between farms

There was considerable farm-to-farm variation in the bacteriome found at each sampling location (Figure 3.5). Lactobacillus was the predominant bacterial genus detected in the mixing tank feed on the majority of farms (A, B, D, E, G, H3 and H5), ranging from 13.2 to 89.8 % RA, and was highest on Farm B. On the other hand, Pantoea was the most abundant genus in the mixing tank on Farms C, H1, H2, H4 and H6, ranging from 9.8 to 17.8 % RA. Lastly, Sphingomonas (19.6 % RA) and *Chryseobacterium* (14 % RA) were the predominant bacterial taxa in the mixing tank feed on Farms F and H7, respectively. In the fresh liquid feed sampled from the troughs, Lactobacillus became the predominant genus on all farms (23.8 - 95.1 % RA), except on Farm C, where it was Weissella (33.8 %). Lactobacillus remained predominant in the residual trough-sampled feed on most farms. However, Weissella still had the highest RA on Farm C, and also became the most abundant genus in the residual feed on Farm H7. In addition, as mentioned earlier, it was noted that the samples from Farm H, which is a research farm, had higher bacterial alpha-diversity compared to the commercial farms (Figures S3.1-S3.3). This is supported by the data in Figure 3.4, which show that ~ 20 % of the total bacterial reads in the Farm H mixing tank samples were from genera other than the 25 most abundant, indicating that the Farm H feed had a more diverse bacteriome, compared to the commercial farms. Other

results of note, include the high RA of some bacterial taxa in the fresh trough feed on Farm H, e.g. *Acetobacter* but only on two sampling occasions (H4 and H5) and *Pediococcus* on one occasion (H1). This highlights the variation across sampling time points that is evident for some taxa on this farm. Finally, *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* was notably more prevalent on Farm F, with a RA of 19.6 % in the residual trough feed, while its RA was < 5 % on all other farms.

The mycobiome of the mixing tank feed also varied across farms (Figure 3.6). *Neoascochyta* was the most abundant genus in the mixing tank feed of farms A, C, D and F (14.8 - 24.1 % RA). *Alternaria* predominated on Farms B, E, H4 and H5 (14.2-38.2 % RA), while the yeast *Saccharomyces* predominated on Farm G (16.7 % RA). In fact, the only farms on which *Saccharomyces* was detected in the mixing tank were Farms G and F. As with the bacteriome, the most abundant genus in the mixing tank feed varied across time points on Farm H, with *Microdochium* most abundant in the H1, H2 and H3 samples (25.4 - 27.4 % RA), and *Cladosporium* predominating in H6 (15.2 % RA) and H7 (13.8 % RA).

Two yeast genera became dominant in the fresh trough-sampled feed on some farms; *Kazachstania* was most abundant on Farms A, B and E (ranging from 31.7 to 39.5 % RA), while *Dipodascus* predominated in the H4 (19.3 %) and H5 (20.3 % RA) samples. Meanwhile, cereal-associated filamentous fungi predominated in the fresh liquid feed on the remaining farms; *Alternaria* on Farms C, H6 and H7 (13.6 to 16.8 % RA); *Microdochium* on Farms G, H1, H2 and H3 (18.1 to 28.2 % RA); and *Neoascochyta* on Farms D (21.8 % RA) and F (21.3 % RA).

Between the fresh and residual trough-sampled liquid feed, the predominant genera remained the same on the majority of the farms/samples from the same farm (Farms A, B, C, E, F, H2, H3, H4, H5 and H7). Some of the farms where yeasts were already predominant in the fresh feed showed further increases in the residual feed. *Kazachstania* increased up to 55.7 % RA on Farm E, while its RA in the residual feed on Farm B reached 91 %. Similarly, *Dipodascus* increased dramatically in RA between the fresh and residual liquid feed in the H4 (from 19.3 to 70.7 % RA) and H5 (from 20.3 to 60.2 % RA) samples. *Neoascochyta* became the most abundant genus in the residual feed on Farm G (17.9 % RA), while *Dipodascus* predominated in the H1

(20 % RA) and H6 (24.6 % RA) samples. Interestingly, as for the mixing tank samples, *Saccharomyces* was only detected at > 1 % RA in the troughs on Farms F and G.

3.4.5 Biogenic amine concentrations in liquid feed sampled from the mixing tanks and troughs

The concentrations of cadaverine and putrescine detected in the liquid feed sampled from the mixing tank and troughs are shown in Figure 3.7. Concentrations were generally low across farms, except for Farms B and G which had relatively high levels compared to the others. Although histamine and tyramine were quantified for each farm, concentrations were below the detection limit on all farms. Additionally, the only samples in which tryptamine was found above the detection limit were the residual trough samples on Farm B (6.1 ppm; n = 2). Concentrations of putrescine and cadaverine, however, were notably higher compared to the other amines, particularly in the residual trough-sampled feed. Although concentrations of putrescine in the mixing tank samples from Farms G and B were low, they were marginally higher for Farm B. In both the fresh and residual trough-sampled feed, however, putrescine and cadaverine levels were highest on Farm B, with levels of putrescine and cadaverine at ~17 and ~84 ppm in the residual trough samples, respectively. Farms C, E, F and H, all had relatively low levels of all biogenic amines, although Farm E had cadaverine concentrations of ~3 ppm in fresh trough samples, which increased to just below 7 ppm in the residual samples.

3.5 Discussion

This study profiled the bacterial and fungal communities, and the biogenic amine concentrations, of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs on a selection of commercial pig farms. Despite its widespread adoption, there are a number of disadvantages of liquid feeding, most notably the poorer FCE observed in liquid-fed pigs (Han et al., 2006; L'Anson et al., 2012; O'Meara et al., 2020b; Russell et al., 1996). One potential reason for this is the unintentional spontaneous fermentation observed in liquid feed which can lead to the depletion of dietary energy and amino acids, as well as the production of undesirable concentrations of ethanol and acetic acid (Brooks, 2008; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Missotten et al., 2010; Niven et al., 2006; O'Meara et al., 2020a; Plumed-Ferrer et al., 2004; Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Russell et al., 1996). Liquid feed provides a source of fermentable carbohydrate for LAB and yeast, and

hence, the occurrence of LAB and yeast fermentation in liquid feed is welldocumented (Brooks, 2003; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; Geary et al., 1999; Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009; Russell et al., 1996). However, many studies to date have focused on the microbial communities of deliberately fermented liquid feed, (fermented either via native feed microbiome or LAB inoculants), while the farms in the current study all practiced 'fresh' liquid feeding, i.e. the feed was not deliberately fermented. Additionally, since much of the research investigating the liquid feed microbiome has used only culture-based methods, this study is fundamental in establishing the complete bacterial and fungal profile of fresh liquid feed using culture-independent methods, and in determining the extent of biogenic amine production in liquid feed on commercial pig farms.

Decreases in the alpha-diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities in the feed were found between the mixing tank, and delivery to the troughs. However, the greatest decreases in alpha-diversity were observed in the feed that resided in the troughs until just before the next meal was fed. Although this was the case for both the bacteriome and mycobiome, the decreased alpha-diversity appears to have been influenced differently in each case. Since the bacterial species richness (Observed ASVs) did not decrease between sampling locations, it is likely that the decrease in evenness (Pielou's evenness), i.e. the distribution of abundances, was the main driver of decreased bacterial diversity in the residual feed. This is most likely a result of the proliferation and predominance of fermentative LAB. On the other hand, fungal richness (Observed ASVs) was lower in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank and the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed, indicating that a number of fungal taxa were no longer present in the residual feed. Fungal diversity was also impacted by changes in abundance of certain taxa, as evidenced by a decrease in evenness in the residual feed, compared to the mixing tank. The loss in fungal diversity can be attributed to fermentation by yeast such as Kazachstania, Dipodascus and Diutina which were highly abundant in the residual feed across several farms. These differences in the bacterial and fungal diversity in liquid feed between sampling locations indicate underlying changes in the functions of the bacteriome and mycobiome, although this study focuses primarily on community composition.

Beta-diversity analysis revealed distinct clustering of the bacteriome and mycobiome at each sampling location. This is in agreement with the fact that sampling location was found to be a significant determinant of bacterial and fungal composition. However, microbial community structure was influenced to a greater extent by the farm of origin, which explained ~60 % of the variance between samples. This is perhaps unsurprising as each surveyed farm had different diet composition, liquid feeding systems and feeding practices (O'Meara et al., 2020a).

The decreased microbial diversity in the feed after mixing is likely a result of spontaneous fermentation by LAB and yeast, as reported by O'Meara et al. (2020a) on these farms. This finding was evidenced in the same samples as those analysed in the present study by decreased pH and increased LAB and yeast counts in fresh and residual trough-sampled feed compared with the mixing tank, as well as amino acid and gross energy losses (O'Meara et al., 2020a). The compositional data from the present study backs this up, as it shows that the LAB Lactobacillus, Weissella and Leuconostoc predominated in the liquid feed, with Lactobacillus and Weissella increasing sequentially in differential abundance from the mixing tank to the freshly delivered feed in the troughs to the residual feed sampled just before the next feedout. A concurrent decrease in the RA of Gram-negative bacteria including Pantoea and Pseudomonas also occurred. This is in line with the second phase of feed fermentation where low pH and increasing levels of lactic acid, and other metabolites, produced by LAB fermentation, inhibit the proliferation of pathogenic and spoilage bacteria (Brooks, 2008; Dujardin et al., 2014; Russell et al., 1996). Hence, this bacterial shift could be considered beneficial. It should be noted, however, that although it was not possible in this study, species-level assignment is necessary to determine whether LAB are homofermentative or heterofermentative. The former is desirable as lactic acid is produced as the sole fermentation product, while the latter results in the production of lactic acid, CO₂, ethanol and/or acetic acid (Bintsis, 2018).

The mixing tank feed had a similar bacterial composition at the phylum level compared to that previously reported for fresh liquid feed. Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020a) reported 39.9 % RA of *Firmicutes* in fresh liquid feed (compared to 43.6 % on average across all farms in this study), and 33.2 % *Proteobacteria* (38.1 % in this study). It should be noted, however, that in the current study there were substantial differences between farms; *Firmicutes* was the predominant phylum in the mixing tank on Farms C, F and all of the Farm H sampling occasions except H5, with *Proteobacteria* predominating on the rest of the farms. At the genus level, *Lactobacillus, Pantoea* and

Pseudomonas were the most abundant bacteria in the mixing tanks, on average, across the surveyed farms. However, considering that the mixing tank feed had the most diverse bacteriome of all sampling locations, the aforementioned genera only accounted for ~50 % of the bacterial composition, on average, across the farms, with relatively high prevalence of several other genera that later became less abundant in the troughs during fermentation.

Despite the differences in the mixing tank bacteriome between farms, once the feed was delivered to the troughs, LAB (primarily *Lactobacillus* but also *Weissella* and *Leuconostoc*) predominated across all farms. Variability of spontaneous fermentation, however, was also evident on a number of farms. For example, *Acetobacter*, which was well below 1 % RA in the mixing tank samples from H4 and H5, increased in RA to reach 18.9 and 24.8 % RA, respectively, in the fresh trough-sampled feed. However, in the troughs, LAB fermentation appeared to outcompete that of *Acetobacter*, which fell to 6.1 and 4.3 % RA in the H4 and H5 residual feed samples respectively. The residual feed from Farm F was also notable because *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* occurred at a RA of ~20 %. Clostridial fermentation is undesirable in silage, for example, potentially resulting in excessive butyric acid, ammonia and biogenic amine production, leading to feed palatability issues and health concerns (Li et al., 2020). However, biogenic amines were not detected in the feed from Farm F.

Although the reason for the high proportion of *Clostridium* on Farm F is unclear, several factors may have contributed. For example, the pot ale syrup included in the diet may have been of poor microbiological quality. Additionally, this was one of the farms that performed no cleaning of the liquid feeding system and it operated a short trough system which can allow residual feed to remain in the troughs for longer, facilitating more feed fermentation (O'Meara et al., 2020a). Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020) found no differences in bacterial composition at the phylum or genus level in residual trough-sampled 'fresh' liquid feed or deliberately fermented feed. Our study, however, demonstrates that although LAB predominate in residual trough-sampled 'fresh' liquid feed formentation, there are dramatic between-farm differences in the genera that predominate and in their RA. The differences between farms appear to be determined by the initial microbiome of the feed. However, once the feed is mixed, a similar pattern occurs; the mixing tank and freshly

sampled trough liquid feed remain relatively similar in composition, while the residual feed in the troughs differs substantially.

Despite only analysing a relatively small number of samples for biogenic amines on 6 of the 8 farms surveyed by O'Meara et al. (2020a) the present study revealed the formation of biogenic amines in 'fresh' liquid feed on commercial pig farms. The only farms on which appreciable concentrations of biogenic amines were detected were Farms B and G, providing further evidence of uncontrolled spontaneous fermentation in fresh liquid feed, particularly so when residual feed remains in the troughs between feeds. It was not surprising to find biogenic amines in liquid feed on these farms as O'Meara et al. (unpublished) measured a 35.6 % loss of lysine between the feed sampled in the mixing tank and the feed sampled in residual troughs, on average, on the 8 farms surveyed. Farm B, which had the highest levels of putrescine and cadaverine in this study, had a 34.8 % loss of lysine between the feed in the mixing tank and the residual liquid feed (O'Meara et al., unpublished).

The concentrations of putrescine and cadaverine in residual trough-sampled feed on Farm B were ~17 and ~84 ppm, respectively (on a fresh matter basis). Although not directly comparable due to being expressed on a dry matter basis, the average putrescine and cadaverine concentrations in troughs were 7 and 57 ppm in a survey of French finisher pig liquid feed (Le Treut, 2012). The putrescine concentrations found in the current study were also similar to those observed in residual liquid feed sampled from troughs by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020) who detected 27.8 ppm (on a fresh matter basis). However, the concentrations of cadaverine were higher on Farm B in the current study [~84 ppm versus 18.5 ppm detected by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020)]. The latter most likely explains the high degree of lysine degradation previously found in liquid feed on Farm B. However, it should be noted that there was substantial variation between the residual trough samples collected on Farm B (as indicated by the large standard deviation), likely resulting from varying degrees of fermentation in individual troughs. In contrast to Farm B, biogenic amine concentrations on Farm G were lower than in the aforementioned studies. The detection of substantial concentrations of biogenic amines in liquid feed can be used as an indicator of spontaneous fermentation and amino acid decarboxylation. There may also be implications for pig health; however, no data are available regarding acceptable concentrations of biogenic amines in liquid feed. Histamine, which was not detected

in this study, is considered the biogenic amine of greatest health concern, with a 50 mg/kg limit in food set by the US Food and Drug Administration (Ruiz-Capillas & Herrero, 2019). The European Food Safety Authority reported that there is insufficient information available to determine concentrations of putrescine and cadaverine associated with adverse health effects (EFSA., 2011); however, concentrations above 440.75 and 255.45 mg/kg, respectively, have been shown to be toxic to intestinal cells *in vitro* (del Rio et al., 2019). Additionally, these amines are known to enhance the toxicity of histamine (Ruiz-Capillas & Herrero, 2019; Tabanelli, 2020). Therefore, it is unlikely that the concentrations observed in this study are of concern. However, the maximum concentrations of putrescine and cadaverine reported by Le Treut (2012) were 310 and 1,182 ppm, respectively, highlighting that biogenic amine formation in liquid can reach levels of concern.

It is worth noting that Le Treut (2012) found that biogenic amine concentrations were much higher for farms using liquid co-products or pre-fermented high moisture corn in their diets, with putrescine and cadaverine concentrations of 101-141 and 211-616 ppm (on a dry matter basis), respectively, found on these farms. Interestingly, two of the farms surveyed for biogenic amines in the current study, Farms F and G, included pot ale syrup in their diets, which may have contributed to the higher concentrations of biogenic amines on Farm G compared to the other farms. Although there is limited research regarding the microbiology of pot ale syrup, it has a low pH and is dominated by yeast and lactobacilli (White et al., 2020). Farm B, however, did not use liquid coproducts in their diet; nonetheless, LAB and yeast counts in residual trough-sampled liquid feed were highest on Farm B (O'Meara et al., unpublished). This helps to explain the higher concentrations of biogenic amines found on this farm, particularly in the residual trough samples. Niven et al. (2006) demonstrated in vitro that E. coli was primarily responsible for lysine metabolism, and thus cadaverine formation, in liquid feed. However, numerous LAB strains including members of Lactobacillus, Leuconostoc and Pediococcus are well-known to produce biogenic amines under acid stress conditions in fermented foods (Barbieri et al., 2019). Furthermore, there is evidence of decarboxylation of amino acids by yeasts (Nielsen, 2019; Siesto et al., 2022). Despite this, research into the role of LAB and yeast in amino acid metabolism and resultant biogenic amine production in liquid feed is lacking. Although not investigated in this study, another potential issue with LAB proliferation in liquid feed

that warrants further investigation is bile salt hydrolase activity of LAB strains. Overgrowth of bile salt hydrolase-positive bacteria in liquid feed and hence potentially in the small intestine of liquid-fed pigs can result in poorer lipid absorption and energy harvest in these animals (He et al., 2017; Geng & Lin, 2016).

Information regarding the fungal communities in fresh liquid feed is relatively scarce, with the majority of studies to-date focusing primarily on culturing yeasts from deliberately fermented liquid feed (Canibe et al., 2007, 2010; Gori et al., 2011; Mikkelsen & Jensen, 1998; Olstorpe et al., 2010; Plumed-Ferrer & von Wright, 2011), hence the value of the current study. For example, while O'Meara et al. (2020a) reported that mould counts were similar across the same mixing tank and trough samples analysed in the current study, the culture-independent methods used here identified the prevalence of certain moulds in fresh liquid feed and variations between sampling locations. For example, some of the moulds most commonly associated with mycotoxin production, including Alternaria, Cladosporium, Aspergillus and Fusarium were detected on all surveyed farms (Bryden, 2012; Holanda & Kim, 2021). Alternaria and Cladosporium in particular, were highly abundant on many farms, most especially in the mixing tank, with their RA generally decreasing in the troughs. Farm B, another farm that performed no cleaning of the liquid feeding system (O'Meara et al., 2020a), had a particularly high prevalence of moulds; the mixing tank feed contained Alternaria, Cladosporium, Aspergillus and Fusarium at 38.2, 10.7, 2.7 and 4.4 % RA, respectively. However, between the mixing tank feed and the fresh feed in the troughs, the yeast Kazachstania had increased to reach 31.7 % RA, and subsequently almost completely dominated the residual feed (91 % RA). Yeast fermentation on Farm B was evidenced by an ethanol concentration of 24.8 mmol/kg in the residual trough-sampled feed (O'Meara et al., unpublished), compared to an average of 15.8 mmol/kg across all farms (O'Meara et al., 2020a).

The predominance of *Kazachstania* in the residual trough-sampled feed on Farm B was likely due to its already high RA in the mixing tank feed (10.6 %). *Kazachstania* was also present in the mixing tank feed of Farm A at high RA (8.6 %). However, it was not as abundant in the residual feed compared to Farm B, likely due to competition from other yeasts including *Diutina* which was present at 17 % RA in the residual trough-sampled feed on Farm A. Yeast-dominated fermentation is generally considered undesirable in liquid feed because excessive ethanol production may

reduce feed palatability, and result in dry matter and energy losses from the diet (Brooks, 2008; Brooks et al., 2001; Missotten et al., 2015). Previous culture-based analysis of the samples from this study by O'Meara et al. (2020a) provided evidence of yeast fermentation across all farms, with yeast counts and ethanol concentrations increasing between the mixing tank and the troughs. In general, in the present study, *Kazachstania* and *Dipodascus* were the two most dominant yeasts that proliferated in the feed across all farms, with the highest RA found in the residual feed, again indicative of yeast fermentation. *Kazachstania* has previously been identified in deliberately fermented liquid feed (Gori et al., 2011; Plumed-Ferrer & von Wright, 2011); however, to our knowledge *Dipodascus* has not been previously reported in liquid feed.

O'Meara et al. (2020a) also reported that liquid feed sampled from the mixing tank and fresh from the troughs on farms that incorporated liquid co-products into their diets had a lower pH. Interestingly, the farms that included pot ale syrup, a co-product from whiskey production, in their diets (Farms A, F and G) were the only farms where *Saccharomyces* was detected in the feed. Although the species was not identified, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* is used in whiskey production and therefore, pot ale syrup is likely the source of these yeasts (Walker & Hill, 2016). Furthermore, Farm A, which used liquid whey, a by-product of cheese-making, had the highest RA of *Diutina* in the residual feed. This yeast genus (formerly classified within the genus *Candida*) contains a number of species which are associated with dairy products, including cheese (Cogan et al., 2014; O'Brien et al., 2018). This highlights the impact that the initial microbial composition of the diet has on the subsequent progression of the bacteriome and mycobiome in the troughs.

3.6 Conclusion

This study supports the current evidence that spontaneous fermentation occurs in 'fresh' liquid feed on commercial pig farms and provides insight into the bacterial and, for the first time, the fungal populations of liquid feed using high-throughput amplicon sequencing. The bacterial and fungal community structures in liquid feed were influenced, not only by the sampling location on a given farm (i.e. mixing tank versus troughs), but in fact more so by the particular farm from which the feed was sampled. This highlights the unpredictable nature and the between-farm variability of spontaneous fermentation. The inclusion of liquid co-products in diets also influenced

the microbial community in the liquid feed considerably, with yeasts associated with co-products from whiskey production and cheese-making proliferating in liquid feed in the troughs. The decreases in alpha-diversity of liquid feed between the mixing tank and the troughs corresponded with increased RA of bacteria, particularly *Lactobacillus, Weissella* and *Leuconostoc*, as well as yeasts including *Kazachstania* and *Dipodascus*. The concentration of biogenic amines also increased between the liquid feed in the mixing tank and the troughs, as a result of amino acid decarboxylation, particularly so on certain farms. Biogenic amines can be toxic to humans and animals. Although there are no data on acceptable concentrations in liquid feed, the levels observed in the current study are likely not of concern based on *in vitro* cytotoxicity data and food regulatory guidance. Nonetheless, the concomitant amino acid losses likely play a role in the poorer FE previously observed in liquid-fed pigs. Targeted interventions such as dietary acidification and improved feeding system hygiene could potentially limit spontaneous fermentation in fresh liquid feed and additional research is needed in these areas.

3.7 Tables and figures



Figure 3.1: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity of bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs on eight commercial pig farms. ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Fresh trough (Fresh): n = 38, Residual trough (Residual): n = 35.



Figure 3.2: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in liquid feed collected at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1/farm), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3/farm), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3/farm) on eight commercial pig farms for bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities, and between farms for bacterial (c) and fungal (d) communities.

(a) Relative abundance (%) Relative abundance (%) (b) 0.1 1.0 10.0]	
Lactobacillus -	26.3	44.6	48.5	Alternaria -	15.8	15	12.7
Weissella -	2.9	94	16.9		14.2	12.5	12.7
Leuconostoc -	6.3	85	10.4	Microdochium -	13.0	12.5	12
Pantoea -	10.9	37	0.5	Kazachstania -	1.5	8.6	15.9
Prevotella -	3.4	27	2.3	Cladosporium =	11.8	0.0	6.1
Pseudomonas -	9.1	2.5	0.1	Dipodascus -	2.2	4.8	12.7
Acetobacter -	0.3	4 1	16	Vishniacozyma -	8.1	6.2	3.4
Clostridium sensu stricto 1 -	11	18	3.8	Sporobolomyces -	6.7	4.6	1.8
Lactococcus -	23	12	3	Gibberella -	4.2	4.0	2.2
Chryseobacterium -	4.9	2.4	0.7	unidentified -	9.2	2.4	2.4
Pediococcus -	1	2.9	16	Papiliotrema -	3	2.4	13
Sphingomonas -	6.3	2	0.3	Dioszegia -	33	2.1	0.8
Stenotrophomonas -	2.4	1.2	0.2	Asperaillus -	21	1.9	13
Paenibacillus -	2.9	0.9	0.1	Saccharomyces -	16	13	17
Curtobacterium -	2.1	0.7	0.1	Candida -	0.2	1.1	2.1
Staphylococcus -	2.4	0.6	0.1	Diutina -	0	0.2	2.7
Terrisporobacter -	0	0.4	1.1	Cutaneotrichosporon -	0.1	1.1	1.1
Uruburuella -	0.1	1	0.4	Fusarium -	1.3	1.1	0.6
Aerococcus -	0	0.1	1	Parastagonospora -	0.9	0.8	0.8
Flavobacterium -	0.3	0.7	0.2	Wallemia -	1.2	0.9	0.3
Selenomonas -	0.7	0.5	0.2	Apiotrichum -	0.1	0.2	1.4
Massilia -	1.2	0.4	0	Diaporthe -	0.6	0.6	0.6
Megasphaera -	0.1	0.4	0.4	Saprochaete -	0.2	0.5	0.9
Acinetobacter -	0.4	0.3	0.3	Pichia -	0.2	0.3	1
Arcobacter -	0.2	0.5	0.3	Wickerhamiella -	0	0.7	0.7
Remaining taxa (108) -	12.2	6.4	6	Remaining taxa (37) -	5.7	4.1	2.6
	ent.	Fresh	Residual		kit.	Fresh	Residual

Figure 3.3: Heatmap displaying mean relative abundance (%) of the 25 most abundant bacterial (a) and fungal (b) genera in liquid feed between sampling locations. Data are the mean of values from all farms for each sampling location; mixing tank (Mix): n = 14; fresh feed from the trough (Fresh): n = 38, residual feed from the troughs (Residual): n = 35.



Figure 3.4: Heatmaps of log-fold changes of differentially abundant bacterial (a) and fungal (b) genera after pairwise comparisons between different liquid feed sampling locations. Log-fold changes of taxa between sampling locations with an adjusted *p*-value ≤ 0.05 were considered significant.



Figure 3.5: Heatmap displaying relative abundance (%) of the 25 most abundant bacterial genera in liquid feed sampled on each farm from the mixing tank (Mix: n = 1/farm), and from the troughs, immediately after delivery (Fresh: $n = 3/\text{farm}^*$) and just before the next feed-out (Residual: $n = 3/\text{farm}^*$). *No residual trough samples were collected on Farm D. On four of the seven sampling occasions on Farm H, only two fresh and residual trough samples were collected.



Figure 3.6: Heatmap displaying relative abundance (%) of the top 25 most abundant fungal genera in liquid feed on each farm in the mixing tank (Mix: n = 1/farm), and from the troughs, immediately after delivery (Fresh: $n = 3/\text{farm}^*$) and just before the next feed-out (Residual: $n = 3/\text{farm}^*$). *No residual trough samples were collected on Farm D. On four of the seven sampling occasions on Farm H, only two fresh and residual trough samples were collected.



Figure 3.7: Biogenic amine concentrations in liquid feed sampled from mixing tanks (Mix) and troughs (Fresh and Residual) on six commercial pig production farms. Biogenic amine concentrations are presented as ppm, on a fresh matter basis i.e. in the liquid sample. The limit of detection (LOD; dotted horizontal line on plots) for putrescine and cadaverine was 1.25 ppm and for tryptamine, histamine and tyramine it was 2.5 ppm; values below the LOD were recorded as being at the LOD. For the mixing tank, values are the mean of duplicate extractions of one sample (n = 1) and for fresh and residual trough-sampled feed, values are the mean of duplicate extractions of two samples (n = 2) except for the fresh trough samples for Farm B where values are the mean of duplicate extracts from 1 sample (n = 1). Standard deviations of duplicate extractions per sample are indicated by error bars.

3.8 Supplementary Information

Table S 3.1: Summary of survey results on liquid feeding practices used in the finisher section on eight commercial pig production units (O'Meara et al. 2020a).

	Unit*							
	Α	В	С	D	Ε	F	G	\mathbf{H}^{\dagger}
Model of feed system	Funki	Funki	Funki	Funki	Datamix	BD‡	BD	BD
Trough type	Long	Long	Long [§]	Long	Short	Short	Short	Short
Age of feed system (yrs [¶])	4	10	0.167	10	3	20	10	4
Feed splits (feeds/day)	5	4	4	4	10	12	4	4 or 5
Water to meal ratio (FM**)	2.1:1	2.4:1	3.5:1	3:1	2.6:1	3.4:1	3.1:1	2.5:1
Volume in mix tank (kg)	2,632	1529	11,000	1,500	3,000	3,000	11,000	~150
Agitation time (min)	23	20	10	$2^{\dagger\dagger}$	8 to 10	$6^{\dagger\dagger}$	30	5 to 20
Time for feed-out (min)	45	10	20	15	120	5	30	60
Pigs fed per trough	50	24	28	26	56	45	64	6
Pens on feed circuit	56	36	300	14	24	17	23	36
Pump method	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Hydraulic	Pneumatic
Co-product inclusion	LW ^{‡‡} , PAS ^{§§}					PAS	PAS	

*All units were home milling, feeding at night-time (i.e. feeding between 18:00 and 06:00) and feeding equal percentages of the daily feed allowance at each feed time. †Unit H: Research unit where feeds/day, volume in mixing tank, agitation time and time for feed-out varied depending on experimental criteria. This unit was investigated on seven occasions; whereas all other units were investigated on one occasion.

‡BigDutchman.

§Although this unit had a long trough feeding system, a large volume of feed was mixed and fed continuously over a period of time. ¶Years. **On a fresh matter basis.

††Units D and F both had a satellite tank. Feed goes to the satellite tank after the mixing tank prior to being fed out. On unit D feed resided there for a very short period prior to feed out so the 2 min agitation is in the mixing tank. On unit F, agitation time was 3 min in the mixing tank and 3 min in the satellite tank.

‡‡Liquid whey.

§§Pot-ale syrup.

Mixture No.	Histamine	Putrescine	Cadaverine	Tyramine	Tryptamine
1	2.5	1.25	1.25	2.5	2.5
2	5	2.5	2.5	5	5
3	10	5	5	10	10
4	25	12.5	12.5	25	25
5	50	25	25	50	50

Table S 3.2: Concentration of individual biogenic amines (μ g/mL) in standard mixes used for HPLC quantification of biogenic amines in liquid feed.

Table S 3.3: Mean relative abundance (RA, %) of bacterial and fungal phyla > 1 % RA in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs across all eight commercial pig farms. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Fresh trough (Fresh): n = 38, Residual trough (Residual): n = 35.

Sampling location ¹	Kingdom	Phylum	Mean RA
Residual	Bacteria	Firmicutes	89.88
Fresh	Bacteria	Firmicutes	70.50
Mix	Bacteria	Firmicutes	43.61
Mix	Bacteria	Proteobacteria	38.11
Fresh	Bacteria	Proteobacteria	18.46
Mix	Bacteria	Bacteroidota	10.72
Fresh	Bacteria	Bacteroidota	7.58
Mix	Bacteria	Actinobacteriota	6.54
Residual	Bacteria	Proteobacteria	4.60
Residual	Bacteria	Bacteroidota	4.59
Fresh	Bacteria	Actinobacteriota	2.66
Mix	Fungi	Ascomycota	75.75
Fresh	Fungi	Ascomycota	79.56
Residual	Fungi	Ascomycota	87.52
Mix	Fungi	Basidiomycota	24.19
Fresh	Fungi	Basidiomycota	20.38
Residual	Fungi	Basidiomycota	12.41

Table S 3.4: Mean relative abundance (RA, %) of bacterial and fungal genera > 1 % RA in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs across all eight commercial pig farms. Mixing tank (Mix): n = 14, Fresh trough (Fresh): n = 38, Residual trough (Residual): n = 35.

Sampling	Kingdom	Genus	Mean RA
location			
Residual	Bacteria	Lactobacillus	48.55
Fresh	Bacteria	Lactobacillus	44.63
Mix	Bacteria	Lactobacillus	26.29
Residual	Bacteria	Weissella	16.91
Mix	Bacteria	Pantoea	10.90
Residual	Bacteria	Leuconostoc	10.40
Fresh	Bacteria	Weissella	9.44
Mix	Bacteria	Pseudomonas	9.10
Fresh	Bacteria	Leuconostoc	8.54
Mix	Bacteria	Leuconostoc	6.34
Mix	Bacteria	Sphingomonas	6.32
Mix	Bacteria	Chryseobacterium	4.91
Fresh	Bacteria	Acetobacter	4.13
Residual	Bacteria	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	3.78
Fresh	Bacteria	Pantoea	3.70

Mix	Bacteria	Prevotella	3.42
Residual	Bacteria	Lactococcus	2.99
Fresh	Bacteria	Pediococcus	2.94
Mix	Bacteria	Weissella	2.89
Mix	Bacteria	Paenibacillus	2.87
Fresh	Bacteria	Prevotella	2.70
Fresh	Bacteria	Pseudomonas	2.53
Mix	Bacteria	Staphylococcus	2.45
Mix	Bacteria	Stenotrophomonas	2.40
Fresh	Bacteria	Chryseobacterium	2.40
Mix	Bacteria	Lactococcus	2.33
Residual	Bacteria	Prevotella	2.27
Mix	Bacteria	Curtobacterium	2.09
Fresh	Bacteria	Sphingomonas	1.96
Fresh	Bacteria	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	1.82
Residual	Bacteria	Acetobacter	1.62
Residual	Bacteria	Pediococcus	1.57
Fresh	Bacteria	Lactococcus	1.23
Mix	Bacteria	Massilia	1.23
Fresh	Bacteria	Stenotrophomonas	1.18
Residual	Bacteria	Terrisporobacter	1.12
Mix	Bacteria	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	1.08
Fresh	Bacteria	Uruburuella	1.03
Residual	Bacteria	Aerococcus	1.00
Residual	Fungi	Kazachstania	15.94
Mix	Fungi	Alternaria	15.83
Fresh	Fungi	Alternaria	14.99
Mix	Fungi	Neoascochyta	14.27
Mix	Fungi	Microdochium	13.90
Residual	Fungi	Dipodascus	13.67
Fresh	Fungi	Microdochium	13.13
Residual	Fungi	Alternaria	12.75
Fresh	Fungi	Neoascochyta	12.53
Residual	Fungi	Neoascochyta	11.99
Mix	Fungi	Cladosporium	11.84
Residual	Fungi	Microdochium	9.99
Fresh	Fungi	Cladosporium	9.89
Fresh	Fungi	Kazachstania	8.60
Mix	Fungi	Vishniacozyma	8.09
Mix		C 1 1	6.70
	Fungi	Sporobolomyces	0.70
Fresh	Fungi Fungi	Sporobolomyces Vishniacozyma	6.22
Fresh Residual	Fungi Fungi Fungi	Sporobolomyces Vishniacozyma Cladosporium	6.22 6.09
Fresh Residual Fresh	Fungi Fungi Fungi Fungi	Sporobolomyces Vishniacozyma Cladosporium Dipodascus	6.22 6.09 4.81
Mix	Fungi	Gibberella	4.25
----------	-------	---------------------	------
Residual	Fungi	Vishniacozyma	3.43
Fresh	Fungi	Gibberella	3.32
Mix	Fungi	Dioszegia	3.27
Mix	Fungi	Papiliotrema	3.01
Residual	Fungi	Diutina	2.66
Fresh	Fungi	Papiliotrema	2.37
Mix	Fungi	Dipodascus	2.30
Residual	Fungi	Gibberella	2.22
Fresh	Fungi	Dioszegia	2.12
Mix	Fungi	Aspergillus	2.11
Residual	Fungi	Candida	2.06
Fresh	Fungi	Aspergillus	1.92
Residual	Fungi	Sporobolomyces	1.84
Residual	Fungi	Saccharomyces	1.65
Mix	Fungi	Saccharomyces	1.65
Mix	Fungi	Kazachstania	1.52
Residual	Fungi	Apiotrichum	1.36
Fresh	Fungi	Saccharomyces	1.35
Residual	Fungi	Aspergillus	1.31
Mix	Fungi	Fusarium	1.29
Residual	Fungi	Papiliotrema	1.25
Mix	Fungi	Wallemia	1.24
Fresh	Fungi	unidentified	1.22
Residual	Fungi	unidentified	1.18
Residual	Fungi	Cutaneotrichosporon	1.13
Fresh	Fungi	Cutaneotrichosporon	1.11
Fresh	Fungi	Candida	1.10
Fresh	Fungi	Fusarium	1.09
Residual	Fungi	Pichia	1.03



Figure S 3.1: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) for bacterial taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.2: Boxplots displaying Pielou's evenness of bacterial taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.3: Boxplots displaying Shannon diversity of bacterial taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.4: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) for fungal taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.5: Boxplots displaying Pielou's evenness of fungal taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.6: Boxplots displaying Shannon diversity of fungal taxa in liquid feed collected from each farm (A-H) at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3). No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. H1-H7 indicate the seven occasions on which Farm H was sampled; on sampling occasions H4-H7 only two Fresh and two Residual samples were collected.



Figure S 3.7: Boxplots displaying observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity of bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities in liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and in fresh and residual liquid feed samples from troughs on seven commercial pig production units; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 7), Fresh trough (Fresh; n = 21), Residual trough (Residual; n = 18). Data from Farm H has been omitted. No Residual samples were collected on Farm D. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$.



Figure S 3.8: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in liquid feed collected at each respective sampling location; Mixing tank (Mix; n = 1), liquid feed sampled immediately after delivery to the troughs (Fresh; n = 3), liquid feed sampled prior to the next feed (Residual; n = 3) on seven commercial pig units (data from Farm H has been omitted) for bacterial (a) and fungal (b) communities, and between farms for bacterial (c) and fungal (d) communities (excluding Farm H).

3.9 References

- Barbieri, F., Montanari, C., Gardini, F., & Tabanelli, G. (2019). Biogenic amine production by lactic acid bacteria: A review. *Foods*, 8(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods8010017
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. M., & Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J Stat Softw, 67(1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Bintsis, T. (2018). Lactic acid bacteria as starter cultures: An update in their metabolism and genetics. *AIMS Microbiol*, 4(4), 665–684. https://doi.org/10.3934/microbiol.2018.4.665
- Bisanz, J. E. (2018). *qiime2R: Importing QIIME2 artifacts and associated data into R sessions*. https://github.com/jbisanz/qiime2R.
- Bolyen, E., Rideout, J. R., Dillon, M. R., Bokulich, N. A., ... Caporaso, J. G. (2019).
 Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible microbiome data science using QIIME 2. *Nat Biotechnol*, 37(8), 852–857. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9
- Brooks, P. H. (2008). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. *CAB Reviews: Perspectives in Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources, 3*(073), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1079/PAVSNNR20083073
- Brooks, P. H. (2003). Liquid feeding as a means to promote pig health. 2003 London Swine Conference, April 9-10, April, 83–104.
- Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Niven, S. (2001). Liquid feeding of pigs: potential for reducing environmental impact and for improving productivity and food safety. *Recent Advances in Animal Nutrition in Australia*, 13(December 2015), 49–63.
- Bryden, W. L. (2012). Mycotoxin contamination of the feed supply chain: Implications for animal productivity and feed security. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, 173(1–2), 134–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2011.12.014
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Fermented and nonfermented liquid feed to growing pigs: Effect on aspects of gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance. J Anim Sci, 81(8), 2019–2031. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8182019x
- Canibe, N., Pedersen, A. Ø., Jensen, B. B., & Jespersen, L. (2010). Microbiological and biochemical characterization of fermented liquid feed samples from 40 Danish farms. *Livest Sci*, 134(1–3), 158–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2010.06.125
- Canibe, N., Virtanen, E., & Jensen, B. B. (2007). Microbial and nutritional characteristics of pig liquid feed during fermentation. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, 134(1–2), 108–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2006.05.005
- Cogan, T. M., Goerges, S., Gelsomino, R., Larpin, S., ... Scherer, S. (2014). Biodiversity of the Surface Microbial Consortia from Limburger, Reblochon, Livarot, Tilsit, and Gubbeen Cheeses. *Microbiol Spectr*, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec.cm-0010-2012
- Davis, N. M., Proctor, D. M., Holmes, S. P., Relman, D. A., & Callahan, B. J. (2018). Simple statistical identification and removal of contaminant sequences in marker-gene and metagenomics data. *Microbiome*, 6, 226. https://doi.org/10.1101/221499

- del Rio, B., Redruello, B., Linares, D. M., Ladero, V., ... Alvarez, M. A. (2019). The biogenic amines putrescine and cadaverine show *in vitro* cytotoxicity at concentrations that can be found in foods. *Sci Rep*, *9*(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-36239-w
- Dujardin, M., Elain, A., Lendormi, T., Le Fellic, M., ... Sire, O. (2014). Keeping under control a liquid feed fermentation process for pigs: A reality scale pilot based study. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, 194, 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2014.04.017
- EFSA. (2011). Scientific Opinion on risk based control of biogenic amine formation in fermented foods. *EFSA Journal*, 9(10), 1–93. https://doi.org/10.2903/j.efsa.2011.2393
- Fouhy, F., Deane, J., Rea, M. C., O'Sullivan, Ó., ... Stanton, C. (2015). The effects of freezing on faecal microbiota as determined using miseq sequencing and culture-based investigations. *PLoS One*, 10(3), e0119355. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0119355
- Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Campbell, A. (1999). Effect on weaner pig performance and diet microbiology of feeding a liquid diet acidified to pH 4 with either lactic acid or through fermentation with *Pediococcus acidilactici*. J Sci Food Agric, 79(4), 633–640. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-0010(19990315)79:4<633::aid-jsfa231>3.0.co;2-1
- Geng, W., & Lin, J. (2016). Bacterial bile salt hydrolase: An intestinal microbiome target for enhanced animal health. In *Animal Health Research Reviews* (Vol. 17, Issue 2, pp. 148–158). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252316000153
- Gori, K., Bjørklund, M. K., Canibe, N., Pedersen, A. Ø., & Jespersen, L. (2011). Occurrence and Identification of Yeast Species in Fermented Liquid Feed for Piglets. *Microb Ecol*, 61(1), 146–153. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-010-9706-6
- Han, Y. K., Thacker, P. A., & Yang, J. S. (2006). Effects of the duration of liquid feeding on performance and nutrient digestibility in weaned pigs. *Asian-Australas J Anim Sci*, 19(3), 396–401. https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2006.396
- He, Y., Mao, C., Wen, H., Chen, Z., ... Wu, H. (2017). Influence of *ad Libitum* Feeding of Piglets With *Bacillus subtilis* Fermented Liquid Feed on Gut Flora, Luminal Contents and Health. *Nat. Publ. Gr.*, 7(44553). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep44553
- Holanda, D. M., & Kim, S. W. (2021). Mycotoxin Occurrence, Toxicity, and Detoxifying Agents in Pig Production with an Emphasis on Deoxynivalenol. *Toxins (Basel)*, 13(2). https://doi.org/10.3390/TOXINS13020171
- Kassambara, A. (2020). ggpubr: 'ggplot2' Based Publication Ready Plots. R package version 0.6.0. https://cran.r-project.org/package=ggpubr
- Kõljalg, U., Nilsson, R. H., Abarenkov, K., Tedersoo, L., ... Larsson, K. H. (2013). Towards a unified paradigm for sequence-based identification of fungi. *Mol Ecol*, 22(21), 5271–5277. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12481
- L'Anson, K. A., Choct, M., & Brooks, P. H. (2012). The influence of particle size and processing method for wheat-based diets, offered in dry or liquid form, on growth performance and diet digestibility in male weaner pigs. *Anim Prod Sci*, 52(10), 899– 904. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN12082
- Lawlor, P. G., & O'Meara, F. M. (2018). Comparison of dry, wet/dry and wet feeding for
finisher pigs. 2018. Irish Farmers Monthly.

https://www.teagasc.ie/publications/2018/comparison-of-dry-wetdry-and-wet-feeding-for-finisher-pigs.php

- Le Treut, Y. (2012). *Biogenic Amines in Swine Liquid Feed: Myth or Reality? 2012*. Pig Progress. https://www.pigprogress.net/Breeding/Sow-Feeding/2012/3/Biogenicamines-in-pig-liquid-feed-Myth-or-reality-PP008449W/
- Lenth, R. V. (2020). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R* package version 1.8.4-1. https://cran.r-project.org/package=emmeans
- Li, R., Jiang, D., Zheng, M., Tian, P., ... Xu, C. (2020). Microbial community dynamics during alfalfa silage with or without clostridial fermentation. *Sci Rep*, 10(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-74958-1
- Lin, H., & Peddada, S. Das. (2020). Analysis of compositions of microbiomes with bias correction. *Nat Commun*, 11(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17041-7
- McMurdie, P. J., & Holmes, S. (2013). Phyloseq: An R Package for Reproducible Interactive Analysis and Graphics of Microbiome Census Data. *PLoS One*, 8(4), e61217. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0061217
- Mikkelsen, L., & Jensen, B. (1998). Performance and microbial activity in the gastrointestinal tract of piglets fed fermented liquid feed at weaning. *J Anim Feed Sci*, 7(Suppl. 1), 211–215. https://doi.org/10.22358/jafs/69978/1998
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Degroote, J., & De Smet, S. (2015). Fermented liquid feed for pigs: An ancient technique for the future. J Anim Sci Biotechnol, 6(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2049-1891-6-4
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Ovyn, A., de Smet, S., & Dierick, N. A. (2010). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. *Arch Anim Nutr*, 64(6), 437–466. https://doi.org/10.1080/1745039X.2010.512725
- Nielsen, J. (2019). Yeast cells handle stress by reprogramming their metabolism. *Nature*, 572(7768), 184–185. https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-02288-y
- Niven, S. J., Beal, J. D., & Brooks, P. H. (2006). The effect of controlled fermentation on the fate of synthetic lysine in liquid diets for pigs. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, *129*(3–4), 304–315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2005.12.016
- O'Brien, C. E., McCarthy, C. G. P., Walshe, A. E., Shaw, D. R., ... Butler, G. (2018). Genome analysis of the yeast *Diutina catenulata*, a member of the *Debaryomycetaceae/Metschnikowiaceae* (CTG-Ser) clade. *PLoS One*, 13(6), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198957
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., ... Wagner, H. (2020). Vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.6-4. https://cran.rproject.org/package=vegan
- Olstorpe, M., Axelsson, L., Schnürer, J., & Passoth, V. (2010). Effect of starter culture inoculation on feed hygiene and microbial population development in fermented pig feed composed of a cereal grain mix with wet wheat distillers' grain. *J Appl Microbiol*, *108*(1), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04399.x
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. J Appl Microbiol, 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785

- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. J Anim Sci, 98(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021
- O'Sullivan, D. J., Fallico, V., O'Sullivan, O., McSweeney, P. L. H., ... Giblin, L. (2015). High-throughput DNA sequencing to survey bacterial histidine and tyrosine decarboxylases in raw milk cheeses. *BMC Microbiol*, 15(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12866-015-0596-0
- Özogul, Y., & Özogul, F. (2019). Biogenic Amines Formation, Toxicity, Regulations in Food. In S. Bahruddin & R. Tofalo (Eds.), *Biogenic Amines in Food: Analysis, Occurrence and Toxicity* (pp. 1–17). The Royal Society of Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1039/9781788015813-00001
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., Llopis, M., Hyvönen, P., & Von Wright, A. (2004). Characterization of the microbial community and its changes in liquid piglet feed formulations. J Sci Food Agric, 84(11), 1315–1318. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.1818
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & Von Wright, A. (2009). Fermented pig liquid feed: Nutritional, safety and regulatory aspects. *J Appl Microbiol*, *106*(2), 351–368. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008.03938.x
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & von Wright, A. (2011). Antimicrobial activity of weak acids in liquid feed fermentations, and its effects on yeasts and lactic acid bacteria. J Sci Food Agric, 91(6), 1032–1040. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.4278
- Quast, C., Pruesse, E., Yilmaz, P., Gerken, J., ... Glöckner, F. O. (2013). The SILVA ribosomal RNA gene database project: Improved data processing and web-based tools. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 41(D1). https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks1219
- Ruiz-Capillas, C., & Herrero, A. M. (2019). Impact of biogenic amines on food quality and safety. In *Foods* (Vol. 8, Issue 2). MDPI Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods8020062
- Russell, P. J., Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (1996). Performance, water use and effluent output of weaner pigs fed *ad libitum* with either dry pellets or liquid feed and the role of microbial activity in the liquid feed. *J Sci Food Agric*, 72(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199609)72:1<8::AID-JSFA646>3.0.CO;2-K
- Siesto, G., Corbo, M. R., Pietrafesa, R., Sinigaglia, M., ... Bevilacqua, A. (2022). Screening of Saccharomyces and Non-Saccharomyces Wine Yeasts for Their Decarboxylase Activity of Amino Acids. Foods, 11(22), 3587. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11223587
- Tabanelli, G. (2020). Biogenic Amines and Food Quality: Emerging Challenges and Public Health Concerns. In *Foods* (Vol. 9, Issue 7). MDPI Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9070859
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, *10*, 13716. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x

- Walker, G. M., & Hill, A. E. (2016). Saccharomyces cerevisiae in the production of whisk(e)y. Beverages, 2(38). https://doi.org/10.3390/beverages2040038
- White, J. S., Stewart, K. L., Maskell, D. L., Diallo, A., ... Willoughby, N. A. (2020).
 Characterization of Pot Ale from a Scottish Malt Whisky Distillery and Potential Applications. ACS Omega, 5(12), 6429–6440.
 https://doi.org/10.1021/acsomega.9b04023
- White, T. J., Bruns, T., Lee, S., & Taylor, J. (1990). Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. In M. A. Innis, D. H. Gelfand, J. J. Sninsky, & T. J. White (Eds.), *PCR Protocols* (Vol. 2, Issue 3, pp. 315–322). Academic Press, Inc. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-372180-8.50042-1
- Wickham, H. (2016). *ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis, 2nd edition* (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1080/15366367.2019.1565254
- Yoon, H., Park, J. H., Choi, A., Hwang, H. J., & Mah, J. H. (2015). Validation of an HPLC analytical method for determination of biogenic amines in agricultural products and monitoring of biogenic amines in Korean fermented agricultural products. *Toxicol Res*, 31(3), 299–305. https://doi.org/10.5487/TR.2015.31.3.299

Chapter 4: Profiling the bacteriome of a diet fed in meal or pelleted form, delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed and its impact on the faecal and intestinal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs

J. T. Cullen, P. Cormican, G. E. Gardiner, P. G. Lawlor. 2024. Profiling the bacteriome of a diet fed in meal or pelleted form, delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed and its impact on the faecal and intestinal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs.

(Submitted to the *Journal of Animal Science*)

4.1 Abstract

The aim of this study was to profile the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of growfinisher pigs provided with the same diet in meal or pelleted form when delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed and to investigate whether the differentially abundant bacterial taxa found are correlated with the growth, feed efficiency and/or carcass quality of these pigs. The study involved 216 Danavil Duroc x (Large White x Landrace) pigs penned in same sex (entire males or females) pen groups of 6 pigs of similar weight (average starting weight of ~33.3 kg). Pen groups were blocked by sex and weight before being randomly assigned to 1 of 6 dietary treatments in a completely randomised block design: (1) Dry meal diet; (2) Dry pelleted diet; (3) Liquid meal diet; (4) Liquid pelleted diet; (5) Wet/dry meal diet; and (6) Wet/dry pelleted diet. The diets were fed on an *ad-libitum* basis for 64 days. The experiment was a 2 x 3 factorial arrangement, with two factors for feed form (meal and pellets) and three factors for feed delivery (dry, liquid and wet/dry feeding). Bacterial richness was lower in the pelleted diet, compared to meal (p = 0.02). Several LAB including Weissella, Leuconostoc and Lactococcus were more abundant in the residual-trough sampled feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed. The ileal bacteriome of meal-fed pigs was more diverse (p < 0.01) compared to pellet-fed pigs, with increased relative abundances of Megasphaera, Mitsuokella and Prevotella (p < p0.001), while *Streptococcus* (p = 0.005) and *Escherichia-Shigella* (p = 0.009) were more abundant in pellet-fed pigs. *Prevotella* (p < 0.01) and *Streptococcus* (p < 0.01) were enriched in the caecal digesta and faeces of pigs fed pelleted diets. Lactobacillus was enriched in the caecal digesta and faeces of pigs fed liquid meal ($p \le 0.05$), most likely due to its predominance in the liquid meal diet consumed. Liquid meal, liquid pellet and wet/dry pellet-fed pigs had the highest average daily gain (ADG) (p <0.001), while average daily feed intake (ADFI) was highest in liquid meal and liquid pellet-fed pigs (p < 0.001). Feed conversion efficiency (FCE) was lower (improved) in the dry pellet-fed pigs compared to liquid-fed pigs and was similar in pigs fed meal or pellets via dry or wet/dry feeding (p < 0.001). Leuconostoc, although lowly abundant in general, was most abundant in the ileal digesta and faeces of liquid-fed pigs, and was associated with increased ADFI and poorer FCE across treatment groups $(p \leq 0.05)$. Additionally, decreased abundance of *Turicibacter* was associated with increased ADFI in the liquid meal-fed pigs ($p \le 0.05$), which may, in part, explain the

poorer FCE of liquid-fed pigs. This study associated the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs with increased ileal and faecal abundance of *Leuconostoc*, a LAB associated with spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed.

4.2 Introduction

Pig diets are often fed in pellet form as opposed to in meal form when dry feeding or wet/dry feeding. Pelleting the diet increases nutrient digestibility and improves feed efficiency, while liquid feed is exclusively prepared using meal feed (Vukmirović et al., 2017). A recent study by O'Meara et al. (2020c), from which the samples for this study were obtained, investigated the effect of feeding the same diet in meal or pelleted form when delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed on the growth and feed efficiency of grow-finisher pigs. It found that feed efficiency was optimal when dry or wet/dry feeding a pelleted diet, while growth was maximised by liquid meal feeding. Since wet/dry pellet feeding achieved comparable growth rates to that of liquid feeding while optimising feed efficiency, this was recommended as the optimal feeding strategy for grow-finisher pigs. Nonetheless, on-farm feed delivery choice depends on the requirements of the producer. As reviewed in Chapter 1 (Part 2), dry and wet/dry feeding results in a higher margin over feed than liquid feeding, largely because of the improvement in feed efficiency achieved. However, if maximising growth in pigs to achieve target slaughter weight as quickly as possible is the priority (e.g. where facilities are highly stocked), as with many finisher units, then liquid feeding is as costeffective as dry and wet/dry feeding, due to the increased growth rate observed with liquid feeding. Furthermore, the ability to reduce the cost of diets by incorporating liquid co-products, when available, in the diet also makes liquid feeding an attractive option to some.

The impact of the intestinal microbiome on growth and feed efficiency in pigs has been studied extensively (Gardiner et al., 2020; McCormack et al., 2017; Si et al., 2020; Tan et al., 2017). However, to our knowledge, this is the first study to profile the gut bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs provided with the same diet in meal or pelleted form when delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed. There are potentially beneficial microbiological differences between feed forms and the methods by which they are delivered to the pig which could impact positively on the pig gut microbiome. Although O'Meara et al. (2020c) conducted a culture-based assessment of these diets, the aim of this study was to determine the complete bacterial profile of the dietary treatments using high-throughput amplicon sequencing. In addition, we investigated whether the dietary treatments modulate the gut and faecal bacteriome of the pigs and whether particular bacterial taxa are correlated with improved growth, feed efficiency and/or carcass quality in these pigs.

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 Study design, animal management, diet preparation and feeding

Experimental design, animal management, feed preparation and feeding were previously described by O'Meara et al. (2020c). Briefly, the cohort of pigs investigated here was one of the batches from the aforementioned study, comprising 216 pigs [Danavil Duroc x (Large White x Landrace); average starting weight of ~33.3 kg] formed into 36 same sex (entire male or female) pen groups of 6 pigs of similar weight (n = 6 pen replicates per treatment). Pen groups were blocked by sex and weight before being randomly assigned to one of six dietary treatments in a completely randomised block design: (1) Dry meal diet; (2) Dry pelleted diet; (3) Liquid meal diet; (4) Liquid pelleted diet; (5) Wet/dry meal diet; and (6) Wet/dry pelleted diet. The diets were milled using a hammer mill through a 3 mm screen and were fed on an ad-libitum basis for 64 days. The experiment was a 2 x 3 factorial arrangement, with two factors for feed form (meal and pellets) and three factors for feed delivery (dry, liquid and wet/dry feeding). Average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed conversion efficiency (FCE) were calculated as described by O'Meara et al. (2020c) for the entire experimental period for each treatment group. At slaughter, carcass cold weight, lean meat yield and kill-out yield were determined as described by O'Meara et al. (2020c).

4.3.2 Feed, faecal and gut digesta sampling

Feed samples from each of the six treatments were collected on day (D)27 of the experiment for bacteriome analysis. One feed sample was collected from the feed silos used to store the dry diets in advance of liquid feeding (one silo for meal, one silo for pellets), feed bags (meal and pellets; from which the dry and wet/dry feeders were filled) and from the liquid feed mixing tanks, while freshly delivered and residual liquid feed samples from two troughs per liquid feeding treatment were also sampled. Residual feed is defined as uneaten feed that remained in the troughs until just prior to the next feeding. All feed samples were transferred aseptically into 1.5 mL sterile

Eppendorf tubes and were immediately snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at - 80 °C until DNA extraction.

Pen groups were given a 2-week adjustment period prior to starting the experiment where all pigs were fed the experimental diet in meal form via dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding as per their treatment groups so that they were acclimatised to the feed delivery system and the new accommodation. Baseline faecal samples were collected by O'Meara et al. (2020c) 12 days prior to commencement of the experiment, i.e. 2 days after being introduced to the new feed delivery method. Faecal samples were also collected on D28 and D63, the latter being the day before slaughter. At each time point, faecal samples were collected from two pigs selected at random from each of 4 pens per treatment group (n = 8 pigs per treatment). On D64, at an average of ~101 kg liveweight, the pigs were slaughtered by CO₂ stunning followed by exsanguination (O'Meara et al., 2020c). At slaughter, digesta samples were collected from the terminal ileum (1.5 m proximal to the ileocaecal valve) and the blind end of the caecum. The number of digesta samples obtained from both the ileum and caecum for each treatment group were as follows: Dry meal (n = 7), Dry pellets (n = 7), Liquid meal (n = 8), Liquid pellets (n = 9), Wet/dry meal (n = 8) and Wet/dry pellets (n = 6). Duplicate aliquots of ileal and caecal digesta were aseptically transferred to 1.5 mL Eppendorf tubes and were immediately snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen. Samples were transported on dry ice and were stored at -80 °C until DNA extraction.

4.3.3 DNA extraction, library preparation and amplicon sequencing

DNA extractions from feed, faecal and gut digesta samples were performed using the QIAamp[®] Fast DNA Stool Mini kit, following the 'Isolation of DNA from Stool for Pathogen Detection' protocol as described in Chapter 2 with a 20-minute bead-beating step. Bacterial communities were profiled via amplicon sequencing of the V3-V4 hypervariable region of the 16S rRNA gene on the Illumina MiSeq platform, according to the Illumina 16S Metagenomic Sequencing Library Preparation Guide, with some modifications, as described in Chapter 2. Each PCR reaction contained 25 ng of DNA template and the reaction volume, components and PCR conditions were the same as those described in Chapter 2. The 16S PCR products were quality checked and purified as described previously in Chapter 2. Final libraries were quantified by qPCR, diluted, denatured and sequenced using 2 x 300 cycle V2 kits in the Teagasc sequencing

facility as described by Fouhy et al. (2015) in accordance with standard Illumina sequencing protocols.

4.3.4 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

Demultiplexed paired-end 16S rDNA sequences were imported (in Casava 1.8 demultiplexed paired-end format) into QIIME2 v.2020.8.0 (Bolyen et al., 2019). Sequence quality assessment and initial pre-processing including primer trimming, filtering, dereplication, chimera removal, and merging of paired-end reads were performed in QIIME2 as previously described in Chapter 2. Samples from separate sequencing runs were pre-processed separately in QIIME2. The resultant feature tables and representative sequences were then merged using the 'qiime feature-table merge' and 'qiime feature-table merge-seqs' commands. Taxonomic assignment was performed on the merged representative sequences using a classifier trained on 16S rRNA gene sequences from the SILVA database (Quast et al., 2013). Where possible, species level taxonomic assignment of ASVs was performed using BLASTN (version 2.15.0+) against the nucleotide collection of the U.S. National Centre for Biotechnology Information (NCBI).

QIIME artefacts (taxonomy, ASV table, metadata and phylogenetic tree) were imported into R (version 4.2.1) as a phyloseq (McMurdie & Holmes, 2013) object with the qza_to_phyloseq function in the qiime2r package (Bisanz, 2018). Contaminant ASVs, identified using the 'prevalence' method in the decontam package (Davis et al., 2018), were removed prior to further analysis. Further pre-processing included removal of ASVs that were not assigned to the kingdom *Bacteria*, and removal of ASVs that phylum-level taxonomy was not assigned to. Finally, the filter_taxa function in phyloseq was used to remove ASVs that were not observed more than 3 times in at least 1 % of the samples.

Alpha-diversity (Observed ASVs, Pielou's evenness and Shannon diversity) and betadiversity, based on unrarefied filtered sequences, were calculated using the phyloseq package. Differences in alpha-diversity metrics for faecal and gut digesta samples were analysed using a linear mixed-effects model using the lmer function in the lme4 package (Bates et al., 2015), with pen as a random effect. Statistical significance between time points, feed forms, delivery methods and their interactions were tested using the Anova function in the car package, followed by pairwise comparisons using Tukey's HSD test with the emmeans package (Lenth, 2020). Differences in alphadiversity for feed samples were tested using the same method, except differences between feed forms and sampling locations were tested separately, with the other variable considered a random effect in the model. Alpha-diversity was plotted using the ggpubr package (Kassambara, 2020). Beta-diversity was measured using nonmetric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) of Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distances, and was plotted using the ggplot2 package (Wickham, 2016). Permutational multivariate analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) with 999 permutations was performed to test for differences between samples using the adonis2 function in the vegan package (Oksanen et al., 2020).

Bacterial relative abundance (RA) data was visualised via heatmaps using the Ampviz2 (Andersen et al., 2018) package. Differentially abundant bacterial genera across feed forms, delivery methods and time points were identified using the linear discriminant analysis (LDA) effect size (LEfSe) method in the microbiomeMarker package, based on normalised RA data (Cao et al., 2022; Segata et al., 2011). A nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis rank-sum test (cut-off: p < 0.01) was used for the identification of significantly different genera across groups. Linear discriminant analysis scores were used to estimate the effect sizes for differentially abundant genera, with an LDA score (\log_{10}) of 4.0 used as the cut-off value to avoid spurious results. DESeq2 (Love et al., 2014) was implemented in the microeco package (Chi Liu et al., 2021) to perform multiple pairwise comparisons between treatment groups to test for differentially abundant bacterial genera. The phyloseq object was converted to a microtable object using the file2meco package (Chi Liu et al., 2022). For each sample type and faecal sampling time point, the microtable objects were subset to retain only ASVs that had a mean RA of at least 0.01 % in at least 10 % of samples. The trans_diff class was used to perform differential abundance testing between treatment groups at the genus level using DESeq2 with default settings.

Pearson correlations between differentially abundant bacterial genera were performed against growth rate, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality parameters in R using the microeco. The trans_diff class was used to perform differential abundance testing across treatment groups at the genus level using LefSe with default settings. A trans_env object containing the growth, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality data was generated and correlated with the genus level differential abundance data using the cal_cor function, using false discovery rate multiple testing correction. The trans_distance class was also utilised to generate a Bray-Curtis distance matrix and correlations between Bray-Curtis distances and growth, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality data were tested using the Mantel test. It should be noted that since lower FCE values indicate an improvement in feed efficiency, negative correlations between the RA of a genus and FCE values indicate an improvement in feed efficiency.

Growth parameters (ADG, ADFI and FCE) from all pigs in the experiment and carcass parameters (carcass cold weight, lean meat yield, kill-out yield, carcass ADG and carcass FCE) from pigs sampled at slaughter were analysed in the Statistical Analysis Systems (SAS) software package version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, North Carolina, United States) using the linear mixed models procedure (PROC MIXED). Treatment, sex and their interaction were included in the model as fixed effects, while block was included as a random effect and average initial pig weight was included as a covariate in the model. Pen was the experimental unit in the case of growth parameters, while pig was the experimental unit in the case of carcass parameters.

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Bacterial composition and diversity of dietary treatments according to feed form and sampling location

Regarding the alpha-diversity of the feed, the number of Observed ASVs was lower in the pelleted diet compared to that of the meal diet, irrespective of sampling location [Figure S4.1 (a); p = 0.02], while Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness were unaffected, i.e. the increased richness was driven mainly by lowly abundant ASVs. When alpha-diversity was compared between sampling location, irrespective of feed form, the alpha-diversity of the dry feed used for the liquid treatments (silo) and for the dry and wet/dry treatments (bagged) were similar [Figure S4.1 (b)]. However, the number of observed ASVs (p = 0.001) and Shannon diversity (p = 0.004) increased in the liquid feed collected from the mixing tank compared to the dry feed from the silo. The number of observed ASVs further increased between the mixing tank feed and the residual liquid feed sampled from the trough (p = 0.02). The only differences in Pielou's evenness were in that of the residual trough-sampled feed, which was lower compared to the mixing tank (p = 0.05) and fresh trough-sampled feed (p = 0.02). Finally, Bray-Curtis beta-diversity analysis indicated a distinct feed bacteriome at each sampling location (Figure S4.2).

Although the number of feed samples collected was insufficient to facilitate differential abundance analysis, the RAs of bacterial genera in the dry meal and pelleted diets were similar (Figure 4.1). The dry diets were collected from bags used for the dry and wet/dry treatments and from the silo used for the liquid treatments. *Pantoea* (25.6-43.8 % RA), *Pseudomonas* (21.8-25.8 % RA) and *Sphingomonas* (7.3-12.1 % RA) were the most abundant genera in the dry feed, irrespective of feed form or sampling location. Perhaps the most notable difference was the high RA of *Pediococcus* in the pelleted feed collected from the silo (10.4 % RA); *Pediococcus* was not detected in the other dry feed samples, and subsequently was only detected in the pelleted liquid feed, albeit at < 1 % RA.

The composition of the liquid feed collected from the mixing tanks was similar, irrespective of feed form, with some variation in the RA of the predominant genera. For example, in the liquid meal, the RA of *Pantoea* and *Pseudomonas* was approximately twice that of the pelleted diet. In the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed, *Lactobacillus* increased in RA in both the meal (32.8 % RA) and pelleted (19.9 % RA) diets. Some notable differences between the meal and pelleted diets in the fresh trough-sampled feed included a higher RA of *Flavobacterium* (7.8 vs. 1.7 % RA) and *Uruburuella* (7.4 vs. 0.8 % RA) in the pelleted diet compared to the meal, respectively. A number of genera of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) including *Weissella, Leuconostoc* and *Lactococcus* increased in RA in the residual-trough sampled feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed. The greatest RA of these genera was observed in the liquid diet made up from pelleted feed, while *Lactobacillus* remained more abundant in the residual feed of the liquid meal (27.6 vs. 16.2 % RA).

4.4.2 Impact of feed form and delivery method on diversity of the faecal and gut bacteriome

The number of observed ASVs in the ileal digesta was higher in liquid-fed pigs compared to those fed wet/dry feed (p < 0.05) and tended to be higher than in those fed dry feed (p = 0.08) [Figure 4.2 (a)], while there were no differences in Shannon diversity or Pielou's evenness. Regarding feed form, both Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness were higher in the ileal digesta of pigs fed meal compared to pellets, irrespective of feed delivery method [Figure 4.2 (b); p < 0.01], while the number of observed ASVs was not impacted. There were no alpha-diversity differences between feed form or delivery methods in the caecal digesta of the pigs (p > 0.05; Figure S4.3).

During the 2-week adaptation period, 10 days prior to the beginning of the experiment, all pigs were fed their respective dry, liquid or wet/dry diets in meal form. As such, there were no effects of feed form (whether the diet was fed as meal or pellets) on the faecal alpha-diversity of the pigs during this baseline period. The number of observed ASVs was similar between delivery methods (p > 0.05). Shannon diversity tended (p = 0.06) to be lower, while Pielou's evenness was lower in the faeces of pigs fed liquid feed compared to those fed wet/dry feed at baseline [Figure 4.3 (a); p < 0.05]. On D28 and 63 of the experiment, feed delivery method had no effect on faecal alpha diversity. Feed form also had no significant effects on faecal alpha diversity on D28 or 63; however, the number of observed ASVs (p = 0.06) and Shannon diversity (p = 0.09) tended to be lower in the faeces of pigs fed pelleted feed compared to those fed meal on D28 [Figure 4.3 (b)]. When the faecal alpha-diversity of the pigs was examined over time, irrespective of feed form or delivery method, all diversity metrics increased between baseline, D28 and D63 of the experiment (Figure S4.4; p < 0.001), except that the number of observed ASVs was similar between D28 and 63.

Beta-diversity of the ileal digesta was not impacted by feed delivery method but was influenced by whether the diet had been fed in meal or pelleted form [Figure 4.4 (a); $R^2 = 0.11$, p = 0.001]. Feed form had the same effect in the caecal digesta [Figure 4.4 (b); $R^2 = 0.11$, p = 0.001); however, delivery method was also found to influence the beta-diversity of the caecal digesta ($R^2 = 0.07$, p = 0.010). Prior to commencement of the experiment, at baseline, the beta-diversity estimates of the faecal bacteriome were

influenced by the feed delivery method, which explained 7 % of the variation in the bacterial community structure [Figure S4.5 (b); $R^2 = 0.07$, p = 0.006).

Both feed form and delivery method had a significant effect on the beta-diversity of the faecal bacteriome of pigs fed the experimental diets on D28 and 63 [Figure 4.4 (c) and (d)]. On D28, feed form had the greatest impact on beta-diversity, explaining 18 % of the variation in the bacterial community structure ($R^2 = 0.18$, p = 0.001), while feed delivery method explained 7 % of variation ($R^2 = 0.07$, p = 0.013). By D63 of the experiment, both feed form and delivery method impacted the bacterial community structure to a similar extent, both explaining ~9 % of variation ($R^2 = 0.09$, p = 0.001) and $R^2 = 0.09$, p = 0.002, respectively). When all faecal samples were analysed together, sampling time point was found to explain 22 % of variance in the bacterial community structure [Figure S4.5 (a); $R^2 = 0.22$, p = 0.001], while the feed form and delivery method accounted for 3 % ($R^2 = 0.03$, p = 0.001) and 2 % ($R^2 = 0.02$, p = 0.006), respectively.

4.4.3 Differential abundance of bacterial genera in the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form

The RA of the 15 most abundant bacterial genera in the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of pigs fed the experimental diets are presented by treatment group in Figures 4.5 and 4.6, respectively. The data for mean RA of bacterial genera in the ileal, caecal and faecal samples at each time point by feed form, delivery method and treatment are available in Tables S4.1-S4.3, in addition to between treatment group differential abundance analysis results (Table S4.4). *Megasphaera*, *Mitsuokella* and *Prevotella* were all differentially abundant in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs compared to those fed pellets [Figure 4.7 (a); p < 0.001]. *Megasphaera*, *Mitsuokella* and *Prevotella* were present at 6.1, 6.1 and 3.6 % RA in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs, while they only accounted for 0.1, 0.07 and 0.5 % RA in those fed pelleted diets (Table S4.2). *Megasphaera* and *Mitsuokella* were differentially abundant in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs, while they only accounted for 0.1, 0.07 and 0.5 % RA in those fed pelleted diets (Table S4.2). *Megasphaera* and *Mitsuokella* were differentially abundant in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs fed meal, liquid meal and wet/dry meal-fed pigs compared to those fed the pelleted form. *Prevotella* followed the same pattern, in that pigs fed meal via dry and liquid feeding had a greater *Prevotella* abundance in their

ileal digesta compared to the pelleted treatments; however, this was not the case for wet/dry feeding (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). Across feed forms, *Streptococcus* (p = 0.005) and *Escherichia-Shigella* (p = 0.009) were both differentially abundant in the ileal digesta of pellet-fed pigs [Figure 4.7 (a)]. The RA of *Streptococcus* and *Escherichia-Shigella* was 29.5 and 8.3 % in pellet-fed pigs, respectively, compared to 15.5 and 4.1 % in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs (Table S4.2). By treatment, *Strepotococcus* was more abundant in the ileal digesta of dry pellet and wet/dry pellet-fed pigs, compared to those fed liquid meal (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). *Escherichia-Shigella* was more abundant in the ileal digesta of dry pellet-fed pigs compared to liquid meal, liquid pellet and wet/dry meal-fed pigs (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$).

As with the ileal digesta, there were no genera in the caecal digesta differentially abundant according to delivery method. However, when feed forms were compared, both *Prevotella* (p = 0.008) and *Streptococcus* (p = 0.006) were enriched in the caecum of pigs fed pelleted diets [Figure 4.7 (b)]. When the bacteriome of the caecal digesta was compared across treatments, *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* was more abundant in dry meal-fed pigs compared to liquid meal-, liquid pellet- and dry pellet-fed pigs (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). The RA of *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* in the caecum of dry meal-fed pigs was 17.5 % compared to 9.3-14.5 % in the other treatment groups (Table S4.1). Additionally, in the caecal digesta, *Lactobacillus* was more abundant in pigs fed liquid meal compared to all other treatments (12.8 versus 1.5-3.8 %), except for liquid pellets (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$).

Results for the faecal bacteriome at baseline, indicate that *Faecalibacterium* was differentially abundant between delivery methods (p = 0.003) [Figure S4.6 (b)], with a mean RA of 3.9 % in the faeces of liquid-fed pigs compared to 1.4 and 1.8 % RA for dry and wet/dry-fed pigs, respectively (Table S4.1). With respect to feed form, on D28, *Prevotella, Streptococcus* and *Dialister* were enriched in the faeces of pigs fed pellets (Figure 4.7 (c); p < 0.001), irrespective of delivery method. The RA of *Prevotella* was 19.0 % in the faeces of pellet-fed pigs, compared to 12.0 % in meal-fed pigs (Table S4.2). However, when assessed by delivery method across both feed forms, *Prevotella* was not differentially abundant, with 15.2, 15.6 and 15.8 % RA found in the faeces of dry, liquid and wet/dry-fed pigs, respectively (Table S4.3).

In addition to being differentially abundant in the faeces of pellet-fed pigs compared to meal-fed pigs (8.5 % vs. 3.9 % RA), Streptococcus was also differentially abundant between feed delivery methods across feed forms, with the highest RA observed in wet/dry (8.4 %) compared to dry (6.6 %) and liquid-fed pigs (3.5 %) [Figure S4.6 and Table S4.3 (b); p = 0.003]. Conversely, *Lactobacillus* was differentially abundant in meal-fed pigs compared to those fed pellets, with a RA of 10.3 % compared to 4.5 % [Figure 4.7 (c); p < 0.001]. However, *Lactobacillus* was also differentially abundant between delivery methods across feed forms, with the greatest RA observed in liquidfed pigs (10.7 %), compared to those fed dry (6.9 %) and wet/dry feed (4.6 %) [Figure S4.6 (b) and Table S4.3; p = 0.003]. Between treatments, *Lactobacillus* was more abundant in liquid meal-fed pigs compared to pigs fed dry, liquid and wet/dry pellets, as well as being enriched in dry meal-fed pigs compared to those fed wet/dry pellets (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group (p < 0.001) and Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group (p = 0.002) were also differentially abundant between feed forms with both having greater RA in meal-fed pigs (7.2 and 4.0 % RA, respectively), compared to those fed pellets (4.2 and 2.7 % RA, respectively) [Figure 4.7 (c) and Table S4.2].

On D63, *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* was enriched in the faeces of pigs fed meal [Figure 4.7 (d); p = 0.003], while no genera were differentially abundant according to delivery method on D63. By treatment, *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* was more abundant in wet/dry meal-fed pigs compared to dry-, liquid-, wet/dry pellet-, and liquid meal-fed pigs (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). As on D28, *Prevotella* was enriched in pellet-fed pigs, compared to those fed meal (p < 0.001) and *Lactobacillus* was more abundant in the liquid meal-fed pigs compared to all other treatment groups on D63 (Table S4.4; $p \le 0.05$). Lastly, differentially abundant bacterial genera in the faeces were also assessed across the different time points of the experiment. Several genera that had the greatest RA at baseline including *Lactobacillus, Streptococcus* and *Megasphaera* were differentially abundant in the faeces across time points [Figure S4.6 (a); (p < 0.001].

4.4.4 Growth, feed intake, feed efficiency and carcass quality data

Liquid-fed pigs had the highest ADG over the entire experimental period, with values of 1166 and 1160 g/day achieved for the liquid meal- and liquid pellet-fed pigs, respectively (p < 0.001); however, wet/dry pellet-fed pigs also had similar ADG (1115 g/day) (Table 4.1). The ADFI of liquid meal- and liquid pellet-fed pigs (2713 and 2848 g/day, respectively) was higher than the other treatment groups; however, FCE was poorest in the liquid pellet-fed pigs (2.48; p < 0.001). Feed conversion efficiency was superior in the dry pellet-fed pigs (2.07) compared to the liquid meal (2.33) and liquid pellet-fed pigs (2.48; p < 0.001). Although the FCE of the dry pellet-fed pigs was optimal, it was similar to that of the pigs fed dry meal and to those fed meal or pellets via wet/dry feeding.

Carcass ADG was higher in the liquid-fed pigs, with growth rates of 938 and 958 g/day obtained for liquid meal- and liquid pellet-fed pigs, respectively (Table 4.2; p < 0.001). Carcass FCE was optimal in the dry pellet-fed pigs (2.67); however, only the carcass FCE of liquid-pellet-fed pigs was poorer (3.07; p = 0.02). There were no differences in lean meat yields between treatments, although it was numerically highest (58.3 %) in dry and wet/dry meal-fed pigs. The cold carcass weight of liquid meal- and liquid pellet-fed pigs was higher than that of dry and wet/dry meal-fed pigs and was similar to that of dry and wet/dry pellet-fed pigs (p < 0.001). The kill-out yield was similar between all treatment groups, except for dry meal-fed pigs (75.9 %; p = 0.01), with the highest numerical kill-out yields in the liquid meal and pellet-fed pigs (78.8 and 78.8 %, respectively).

4.4.5 Correlation of growth rate, feed intake and feed efficiency with beta diversity and differentially abundant bacterial genera in the faecal and gut bacteriome

Faecal beta-diversity, as measured by Bray-Curtis distances, of pigs fed the liquid meal treatment, was positively correlated with ADG (r = 0.46, p = 0.006), ADFI (r = 0.51, p = 0.006) and FCE (r = 0.28, p = 0.037) on D28 of the experiment (Table 4.3). These correlations indicate that increased dissimilarity of the faecal microbial composition between liquid meal-fed pigs correlates with increased dissimilarity of growth rate, feed intake and feed efficiency between these pigs. Positive associations were also found between beta-diversity and ADG (r = 0.67, p = 0.003) and ADFI (r = 0.003) and AD

0.58, p = 0.012) on D63 of the experiment in liquid meal-fed pigs. The only other correlation on D28 was a positive correlation between beta-diversity and FCE in wet/dry pellet-fed pigs (r = 0.59, p = 0.012). On D63, ADG and ADFI were positively correlated with faecal beta-diversity of pigs fed dry pellets (ADG: r = 0.65, p = 0.003; ADFI: r = 0.66, p = 0.006) and wet/dry meal (ADG: r = 0.57, p = 0.003; ADFI: r = 0.54, p = 0.006). Finally, on D63, there was a positive correlation between ADG and faecal beta-diversity of liquid pellet-fed pigs (r = 0.43, p = 0.030).

Next, correlation analyses were performed in order to investigate whether particular bacterial genera, that were enriched in the faeces or gut digesta between experimental treatment groups, were associated with ADG, ADFI and FCE. It should be noted that since a lower FCE value indicates an improvement in feed efficiency, negative correlations between the RA of a genus and FCE values indicate an improvement in feed efficiency. Conversely, a positive correlation between the RA of a genus and FCE indicates a dis-improvement in feed efficiency. In the faeces on D28, *Pseudoramibacter* was the only differentially abundant genus that was positively correlated with ADG [Figure 4.8 (a); r = 0.41, p = 0.05]. Romboutsia (r = 0.53, p =0.004), Leuconostoc (r = 0.46, p = 0.01) and Weissella (r = 0.47, p = 0.01) in the faces on D28 were all positively associated with ADFI. The same three genera, Romboutsia (r = 0.73, p < 0.001), Leuconostoc (r = 0.51, p = 0.005) and Weissella (r = 0.48, p = 0.005)0.01) also had positive correlations with FCE, in addition to *Turicibacter* (r = 0.56, p= 0.002), meaning that they were associated with higher (i.e. poorer) feed efficiency. Conversely, Catenibacterium was negatively correlated with FCE in the faeces on D28, i.e. it was associated with improved feed efficiency. The only significant correlation that was found between individual treatment groups on D28, was that Syntropococcus in the faeces was negatively associated with ADFI of the dry pelletfed pigs [Figure 4.8 (d), r = -0.97, p = 0.03].

On D63, *Butyrivibrio* was associated with poorer feed efficiency, i.e. it had the greatest positive correlation with FCE [Figure 4.8 (b), r = 0.55, p = 0.006] and was the only genus positively correlated with ADFI (r = 0.46, p = 0.03). *Leuconostoc* (r = 0.47, p = 0.03) was again associated with poorer feed efficiency in the faeces on D63, in addition to *Pygmaiobacter* (r = 0.48, p = 0.03). In the ileal digesta, *Leuconostoc* was positively correlated with ADFI (r = 0.49, p = 0.01) and associated with poorer feed

efficiency (r = 0.50, p = 0.01), while *Paracoccus* in the ileal digesta was also associated with poorer feed efficiency (r = 0.54, p = 0.008). No significant correlations with ADG, ADFI or FCE were found in either the ileal or caecal digesta between individual treatment groups.

There were a number of bacterial genera in the faeces that were correlated with production metrics on D63. Perhaps most notably, several genera were negatively correlated with ADG and ADFI in the dry pellet-fed pigs [Figure 4.8 (e)]. These genera included Acidaminococcus (ADG: r = -0.99, p = 0.001; ADFI: r = -0.97, p = 0.008), Dialister (ADG: r = -0.99, p = 0.001; ADFI: r = -0.94, p = 0.02) and Megasphaera (ADG: r = -0.99, p = 0.001; ADFI: r = -0.92, p = 0.05). Oribacterium was also negatively correlated with ADG (r = -0.95, p = 0.02) and ADFI (r = -0.96, p = 0.01) of dry pellet-fed pigs on D63, with Holdemanella also negatively associated with ADFI (r = -0.95, p = 0.02). Turicibacter, which was associated with poorer feed efficiency (positively correlated with FCE) on D28, was positively correlated with ADFI in the liquid meal-fed pigs on D63, along with *Mycoplasma* (r = 0.97, p = 0.007) and Bacteroidales RF16 group (r = 0.94, p = 0.03). Solobacterium (r = 0.94, p = 0.02) and *Clostridium methylpentosum group* (r = 0.93, p = 0.03) were both positively associated with ADG in the faeces of pigs fed wet/dry meal on D63, while Solobacterium was negatively associated with ADG in the faeces of dry pellet-fed pigs (r = -0.96, p = 0.02). Catenibacterium, which was associated with improved feed efficiency (negatively correlated with FCE) in the faeces on D28, was negatively correlated with ADG in dry pellet-fed pigs on D63 (r = 0.93, p = 0.03), while *Fusicatenibacter* was associated with improved feed efficiency in dry meal-fed pigs (r = 0.94, p = 0.03). Finally, *Prevotella* was found to be negatively correlated with ADG in the faeces of liquid meal-fed pigs on D63 (r = 0.93, p = 0.03).

4.5 Discussion

This study investigated the feed bacteriome of the same diet in meal or pelleted form delivered as dry, wet/dry or liquid feed and the impact of feeding these diets on the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs, using high-throughput amplicon sequencing. The objective was to determine the composition and diversity of the feed itself, profile the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of pigs fed these diets and to investigate whether certain bacterial taxa were associated with improved growth, feed efficiency or carcass quality parameters. Generally, the composition of the dry meal and pellets was similar, although *Pediococcus* was present at a higher RA in the one pelleted diet sample collected from the silo. Alpha-diversity analysis showed that the number of observed bacterial ASVs was lower in the pelleted, compared to the meal feed. Similarly, the study from which these samples were sourced (O'Meara et al., 2020c), performed culture-based analysis across a total of 6 time points and found that LAB, *Enterobacteriaceae*, yeast, and mould counts were lower in the pelleted compared to the meal diet (O'Meara et al., 2020c). Although not a measure of decreased abundance of specific taxa, the lower number of observed ASVs found in the pelleted diet in the current study indicates lower species richness. Both the findings here, and those of the previous related study, are in line with several other studies (Burns et al., 2015; Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004), with the lower microbial load and number of different species in pelleted diets likely resulting from the high temperature and pressure used in the pelleting process.

Overall, there was a greater impact of the dietary treatments on alpha-diversity in the ileum, compared to the caecum and faeces. The ileal digesta was more diverse in pigs fed meal compared to pellets, in line with the higher species richness found in the meal diet, while liquid-fed pigs had a more diverse ileal bacteriome compared to those fed dry or wet/dry feed. The caecal alpha-diversity was not impacted by treatment; however, the faecal alpha-diversity tended to be higher in pigs fed meal, with no differences between dry, liquid or wet/dry-fed pigs. At baseline, when the pigs were all fed meal via dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding (albeit for only 2 days), the community evenness was lower in the faeces of liquid-fed pigs, meaning that fewer bacterial taxa dominated the community, relative to the dry and wet/dry-fed pigs. This may have been influenced by the decrease in evenness that was observed in the residual troughsampled liquid feed, where several LAB including Lactobacillus, Weissella and Leuconostoc became predominant. Although, not considered statistically differentially abundant at baseline, *Lactobacillus* was present at a higher RA in the faeces of liquidfed pigs (10.7 % RA) compared to those fed dry (7.2 % RA) or wet/dry feed (6.1 % RA).

The growth of pigs from the cohort used for sampling in the current study (n = 6 pens of pigs per treatment) was in line with that reported by O'Meara et al. (2020c), where

growth data from two batches of grow-finisher pigs fed the same experimental diets (*n* = 12 pens of pigs per treatment) was reported. The pigs fed the liquid treatments had the highest ADG and ADFI. Feed efficiency was optimal in the dry pellet-fed pigs, but it was similar in the pigs fed dry meal and wet/dry meal or pellets. Feeding liquid pellets maximised carcass ADG, carcass weight and kill-out yield; however, carcass FCE of liquid pellet-fed pigs was the poorest compared to all other treatments. Liquid feeding meal and wet/dry feeding pellets produced comparable carcass ADG, FCE, carcass weight and kill-out yield. However, liquid feeding meal optimises carcass ADG, while feeding wet/dry pellets optimises feed efficiency. Therefore, assessment of the requirements of the pig producer and the facilities available on their unit will likely dictate using one over the other.

The faecal beta-diversity of several treatment groups were associated with pig growth performance metrics. For example, the faecal beta-diversity of the pigs fed the liquid meal diet was positively correlated with ADG, ADFI and FCE. Optimal FCE was observed in the dry pellet-fed pigs, with a positive correlation between faecal beta-diversity and ADG and ADFI, while beta-diversity was positively correlated with FCE in the wet/dry pellet-fed group. The positive correlation of faecal beta-diversity with measures of growth, feed intake and feed efficiency here indicate that the dissimilarity of the microbial community composition between samples was related to the dissimilarity between the respective performance metrics of the pigs in that group, i.e. indicating a relationship between the two. However, more specific associations between performance metrics and individual bacterial genera that were differentially abundant will be discussed later.

Overall, the differential abundance of genera between treatment groups was influenced more by feed form than by delivery method. Pellet-fed pigs had a greater abundance of *Streptococcus* and *Escherichia-Shigella* in their ileal digesta compared to those fed meal, while *Streptococcus* and *Prevotella* were more abundant in the caecal digesta of pigs fed pellets. The enrichment of *Streptococcus* and *Escherichia-Shigella* in the ileal digesta of pellet-fed pigs is interesting as both genera contain species that are potentially pathogenic to pigs. This finding is in line with previous studies where feeding meal to pigs has been shown to facilitate lactic acid production in the stomach and small intestine due to increased viscosity, and therefore a slower

digesta passage rate, aiding in acidification of the gastrointestinal contents and thus promoting pathogen exclusion (Canibe et al., 2005; Mikkelsen et al., 2004; Vukmirović et al., 2017). Although there are limitations to using short-read amplicon data for species level classification (Martínez-Porchas et al., 2016), the most abundant *Streptococcus* ASV in the ileal and caecal digesta was tentatively identified as *Streptococcus gallolyticus*. Quan et al. (2019) identified *S. gallolyticus* subsp. *gallolyticus* as a potential candidate for improving feed efficiency in pigs. However, Sitthicharoenchai et al. (2022) recently reported *S. gallolyticus* as an emerging pathogen in pigs, responsible for ~8.6 % of bacterial valvular endocarditis cases. The most abundant *Escherichia-Shigella* ASV detected in the ileal and caecal digesta was classified as *Escherichia coli*; however, it is difficult to deduce whether the higher abundance of *E. coli* in pellet-fed pigs is of concern without serotype-specific information, as *E. coli* that inhabit the gastrointestinal tract can be commensal or potentially pathogenic (Abraham et al., 2012).

Megasphaera and Mitsuokella, two lactate-utilising bacteria, were enriched in the ileal digesta of meal-fed pigs. Their enrichment may have been facilitated by the aforementioned increase in lactate production in the small intestine when meal is fed to pigs. Megasphaera has previously been positively correlated with carcass weight and butyrate concentration in the caecum of grow-finisher pigs (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020b). Mitsuokella has previously been found at a higher RA in the ileum of more feed efficient pigs, while a lower faecal RA was associated with improved feed efficiency (McCormack et al., 2019). Lactobacillus was also consistently more abundant in the caecal digesta and faeces of meal-fed pigs, particularly so in pigs fed meal via liquid feeding. This is in line with the high RA of *Lactobacillus* observed in the liquid feed collected from the troughs i.e. 32.8 % RA in the fresh liquid meal, compared to < 1 % in the dry meal or pellets. Lactobacillus, Megasphaera and Mitsuokella have previously been shown to be enriched in the stomach of pigs fed a coarse non-pelleted diet (Mikkelsen et al., 2007). Lactobacillus is often used as a probiotic (Dowarah et al., 2017), and as reviewed by Gardiner et al. (2020) is consistently more abundant in the caecal and faecal bacteriome of highly feed efficient pigs. It should be noted, however, that several LAB including some Lactobacillus species are associated with increased bile salt hydrolase activity in the intestine (Geng & Lin, 2016). Overgrowth of these bacteria can lead to poorer lipid metabolism and energy harvest by pigs and as such, this could be a potential driver of the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs (He et al. 2017). *Clostridium sensu stricto 1* was another genus that was enriched in the caecal digesta and faeces after feeding meal, compared to pellets. This genus was also previously reported to be more abundant in the caecum and faeces of more feed efficient pigs (He et al., 2019; McCormack et al., 2017; Quan et al., 2018). Additionally, *Clostridium methylpentosum group*, which has been associated with fibre degradation (Gensheng Liu et al., 2021), was found to be positively correlated with ADG in the faeces of wet/dry meal-fed pigs in the present study.

As in the caecal digesta, Prevotella and Streptococcus were also consistently more abundant in the faecal bacteriome of pellet-fed pigs. There have been conflicting reports on associations between Streptococcus and feed efficiency (McCormack et al., 2017, 2019; Quan et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2017). However, in this study, no correlation was found between *Streptococcus* and growth, feed efficiency or carcass quality, although Streptococcus was more abundant in the bacteriome of pellet-fed pigs, which were generally more feed-efficient. Prevotella in the faeces was found to be negatively correlated with ADG of pigs fed liquid meal, despite this genus being known for fermenting plant-derived polysaccharides in the pig gut, and thus enhancing energy harvest (Amat et al., 2020). Previous studies have associated a Prevotelladominant enterotype with increased feed intake (Yang et al., 2018) and body weight (Mach et al., 2015). However, several studies have also associated Prevotella with poorer feed efficiency in pigs (Quan et al., 2020; Tan et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2017). Dialister was also more abundant in the faeces of pellet-fed pigs and was found to be negatively correlated with ADG and ADFI in the dry pellet-fed pigs, which had the best feed efficiency of all treatment groups. Despite the negative association between Dialister and ADG and ADFI, the ratio of feed intake to growth rate is what determines feed efficiency. As such, although it was not statistically significant in the current study, *Dialister* may play a role in improving feed efficiency, supported by previous studies where it was found to be more abundant in the ileum (McCormack et al., 2019) and caecum (Quan et al., 2018) of more feed efficient animals.

Despite the higher growth rate and feed intake of liquid-fed pigs in this study, poorer feed efficiency was observed in this cohort, which was likely due, at least in part, to

increased feed wastage, as previously reported (Han et al., 2006; L'Anson et al., 2012; Russell et al., 1996). The study from which the samples for the current study were obtained reported that although steps were taken to minimise feed wastage, it was still possible for pigs to remove feed from the troughs (O'Meara et al., 2020c). Additionally, losses of energy and amino acids due to spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed may also contribute to poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs (Canibe & Jensen, 2003; O'Meara et al., 2020a, 2020c, 2020b; Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a, 2020b). Moreover, some bacterial genera that were enriched in the intestinal digesta and faeces of liquid-fed pigs were associated with poorer feed efficiency in the current study. Leuconostoc, a genus of LAB that was also more abundant in the faeces and ileal digesta of pigs fed liquid diets, was associated with higher ADFI and poorer feed efficiency. Although *Leuconostoc* was quite lowly abundant (< 1 % RA), its RA was highest in the ileal digesta of liquid pellet-fed pigs, and it was absent in pigs fed dry meal or pellets. The association with poorer feed efficiency may be explained by the higher feed intake associated with increased Leuconostoc abundance without a corresponding increase in ADG. Leuconostoc has previously been found to be more abundant in the small intestine and colon of pigs fed non-fermented liquid feed (the liquid diet in the current study was also non-fermented) compared to fermented liquid feed (Bunte et al., 2020). In line with the current study, to our knowledge, the only correlation between *Leuconostoc* and pig growth metrics to date was reported by Torres-Pitarch et al. (2020b), where increased ileal RA of Leuconostoc mesenteroides in pigs fed liquid feed was negatively correlated with carcass weight. This finding supports the association of *Leuconostoc* with the poorer feed efficiency observed in this study, as reduced weight combined with increased ADFI will result in poorer feed efficiency. Another genus that showed a similar result to Leuconostoc was *Turicibacter* in the faeces on D28, which was associated with poorer feed efficiency across all treatments. Decreased abundance of Turicibacter was associated with increased ADFI in the liquid meal-fed pigs, which again may explain the poorer feed efficiency i.e. as a result of increased feed intake. In agreement with the current study, Turicibacter has been reported as more abundant in more feed efficient pigs (McCormack et al., 2019) and has been positively correlated with body weight (Wang et al., 2019).
4.6 Conclusion

Several LAB including Weissella, Leuconostoc and Lactococcus were more abundant in the residual-trough sampled feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh troughsampled feed. The greatest RA of these genera was observed in the liquid diet prepared with pelleted feed, while Lactobacillus remained more abundant in the residual feed of the liquid meal diet. In fact, the pigs fed the liquid meal diet had a greater abundance of Lactobacillus in their caecal digesta and faeces; however, this was not associated with growth or feed efficiency in this study. Bacterial richness was higher in the meal diet, potentially explaining why the ileal digesta of pigs fed meal was more diverse compared to pellets. Another LAB associated with spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed, *Leuconostoc*, was enriched in the ileal digesta and faeces of liquid-fed pigs. Leuconostoc was correlated with higher feed intake and poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs, while decreased faecal abundance of *Turicibacter* was also correlated with increased feed intake, implicating these microbes in influencing feed efficiency. However, further research is required to investigate the mechanisms by which this may occur. The current study also confirms previous findings, showing that liquid feeding meal and wet/dry feeding pellets to grow-finisher pigs produce comparable carcass gain, feed efficiency and kill-out yield. However, liquid feeding meal optimises carcass gain, while feeding wet/dry pellets optimises feed efficiency. Therefore, the feeding method used for grow-finisher pigs on a given pig unit will depend on the requirements of the producer. The poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs observed in the current study has previously been attributed to increased feed wastage. However, deterioration of the nutritional quality of liquid feed resulting from spontaneous fermentation likely also contributes to poorer feed efficiency in liquidfed pigs. Furthermore, this study associated the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs with increased ileal and faecal abundance of *Leuconostoc*, with liquid feed being the likely source. Therefore, strategies to reduce the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed to maintain the nutritional quality of the diet may help further improve the feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs.

4.7 Tables and figures

Table 4.1: Average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed conversion efficiency (FCE; ADFI/ADG) of grow-finisher pigs fed meal or pellets via dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding pigs over the entire 76-day experimental period, on a pen basis (least square means \pm SEM¹; n = 6 pens/treatment).

Treatment	ADG (g/day)	ADFI (g/day)	FCE
Dry meal	1033 ^c	2280 ^b	2.22 ^{bc}
Dry pellets	1072 ^{bc}	2232 ^b	2.07 ^c
Liquid meal	1166 ^a	2713 ^a	2.33 ^{ab}
Liquid pellets	1160 ^a	2848 ^a	2.48 ^a
Wet/dry meal	1036 ^{bc}	2340 ^b	2.26 ^{bc}
Wet/dry pellets	1115 ^{ab}	2424 ^b	2.17 ^{bc}
SEM	18.7	56.1	0.042
<i>p</i> -value	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001

¹ SEM: Standard error of the mean.

^{a,b,c} Within each column, values that do not share a common superscript are significantly different (p < 0.05).

Table 4.2: Carcass characteristics of grow-finisher pigs fed meal or pellets via dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding pigs at slaughter on an individual pig basis¹ (least square means \pm SEM²).

Treatment	ADG ³ (g/day)	FCE ⁴	Cold weight (kg)	Kill-out yield (%)	Lean meat yield (%)
Dry meal	840 ^b	2.94 ^{ab}	76.1 ^b	75.9 ^b	58.3
Dry pellets	896 ^{ab}	2.67 ^b	79.8 ^{ab}	77.9 ^{ab}	58.0
Liquid meal	938 ^a	3.00 ^{ab}	82.4 ^a	78.8 ^a	56.6
Liquid pellets	958 ^a	3.07 ^a	83.7 ^a	78.9 ^a	57.2
Wet/dry meal	844 ^b	2.84 ^{ab}	76.4 ^b	76.6 ^{ab}	58.3
Wet/dry pellets	914 ^{ab}	2.75 ^{ab}	80.9 ^{ab}	77.2 ^{ab}	57.0
SEM	21.1	0.087	1.35	0.69	0.79
<i>p</i> -value	< 0.001	0.02	< 0.001	0.01	0.53

¹ Dry meal and dry pellets: n = 7; Liquid meal n = 8, Liquid pellets: n = 9; Wet/dry meal: n = 8; Wet/dry pellets: n = 6.

² SEM: Standard error of the mean.

^{a,b} Within each column, values that do not share a common superscript are significantly different (p < 0.05).

Table 4.3: Mantel test correlation of faecal beta-diversity (Bray-Curtis distances) with average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed conversion efficiency (FCE) of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form (n = 8 per treatment) on day (D)28 and D63.

Treatment	Time	Variable	Correlation	Adjusted p -
group	point		coefficient (r)	value
Liquid meal	D28	ADG	0.46	0.006
Liquid meal	D28	ADFI	0.51	0.006
Liquid meal	D28	FCE	0.28	0.037
Wet/dry pellets	D28	FCE	0.59	0.012
Dry pellets	D63	ADG	0.65	0.003
Dry pellets	D63	ADFI	0.66	0.006
Liquid meal	D63	ADG	0.67	0.003
Liquid meal	D63	ADFI	0.58	0.012
Liquid pellets	D63	ADG	0.43	0.030
Wet/dry meal	D63	ADG	0.57	0.003
Wet/dry meal	D63	ADFI	0.54	0.006

Relative abundance (%)														
	0.1 1.0 10.0													
	Bag	ged		S	ilo		Mixing	g tank		Fresh	trough		Residua	al trough
Lactobacillus -	0.9	0		0.2	0.8		8.9	6.7		32.8	19.9		27.6	16.2
Pantoea -	25.6	33.2		43.8	31.1		16.3	9.6		6.3	4		1.2	0.3
Pseudomonas -	25.2	25.8		21.8	24.7		10.3	4.8		3.5	2.7		0.1	0.1
Weissella -	0.3	0.3		0.5	0.3		0.3	0.3		1.5	2.6		19.2	23.6
Leuconostoc -	0	0		0	0		4.4	8.5		4	9		9.7	18.3
Chryseobacterium -	0.6	0.2		0.5	0		12	14.7		5.9	9.5		3	2.2
Sphingomonas -	11.8	12.1		8.3	7.3		5.1	2.5		1.5	1.2		0.2	0.1
Lactococcus -	0	0		0	0.1		4.6	6.8		2.6	3.7		5.2	8.3
Paenibacillus -	7	6.4		8.3	6.8		3.4	1.9		1.6	1		0.1	0
Acetobacter -	0	0		0	0		0.2	0		6.5	5.9		3.5	1.7
Prevotella -	0.8	0		0	0.1		2.6	4.6		4.4	1.6		5.1	2.2
Curtobacterium -	5.6	9.5		4.6	5.1		2.2	1.8		0.8	0.8		0.2	0.1
Flavobacterium -	0.1	0		0	0		4.4	1.2		1.7	7.8		0.7	0.3
Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1-	0.9	0		0.4	0		1.7	2.5		2.1	0.9		2.3	3.4
Uruburuella -	0	0		0	0		0	0.1		0.8	7.4		0.3	1.1
Acinetobacter -	0	0		0	0		0.7	1.5		1.6	0.7		2.1	3.2
Staphylococcus -	1.6	2.2		1.9	2.3		1.8	1.9		0.5	0.7		0.3	0.2
Pediococcus -	0	0		0	10.4		0	0.6		0	0.4		0	0.8
Stenotrophomonas -	3.2	2		0	0.9		0.5	0.7		0.4	0.7		0.1	0.1
Erwinia -	2.2	1.4		2	1.8		0.8	0.6		0.2	0.1		0	0
Remaining taxa (188)-	14.3	6.8		7.6	8.3		19.9	28.5		21.2	19.1		19.4	17.7
	Meal	pellets		Meal	pellets		Meal	pellets		Meal	Pellets		Meal	pellets
					Fee	d	form							

Figure 4.1: Heatmap displaying the mean relative abundance (%) of the 20 most abundant bacterial genera by feed form (meal or pellets) at each sampling location. Bagged feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. Feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for the liquid feeding treatments.



Figure 4.2: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the bacteriome in the ileal digesta of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. (a) Ileal alpha-diversity by delivery method (dry; n = 14, liquid; n = 17, or wet/dry; n = 14), averaged across feed forms. (b) Ileal alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 23, or pellets; n = 22), averaged across delivery methods. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01.



Figure 4.3: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the faecal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. (a) Alpha-diversity by delivery method (dry; n = 16, liquid; n = 16, or wet/dry; n = 16) at baseline. All diets were fed in meal form during this period. (b) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D28. (c) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 24, or pellets; n = 24, averaged across delivery methods) on D63. * p < 0.05.



Figure 4.4: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in the (a) ileal (n = 45) and (b) caecal (n = 45) digesta, and in the faeces (n = 48) of grow-finisher pigs on (c) day (D)28 and (d) D63. Samples are labelled by feed form (meal or pellets) and delivery method (dry, liquid or wet/dry feeding) and permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) results for the intestinal digesta and faecal samples are presented below each respective plot.

(a) Relative abundance (%)							(b)	Rel	ative abundaı	nce (%)			
			0.1	1.0 10.	0					0.1	1.0 10	0.0	
Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1 -	29.1	27.6	23.1	34.2	30	26.7	Prevotella -	13.9	20.4	16.9	18.9	15.9	19.8
Streptococcus-	15.2	28.9	8.5	25.1	22.8	36.9	Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1-	17.5	11.4	9.3	12.5	14.5	12.9
Terrisporobacter -	11.9	9.6	11.2	16	16.1	10.9	Prevotellaceae_NK3B31_group-	5.8	4.4	6.6	6.1	5.1	4.5
Lactobacillus -	6.5	13.5	24.5	2.3	7.2	7.5	Alloprevotella -	5.5	4.8	4.8	6	4.8	5.8
Escherichia-Shigella-	3.2	12.2	3.3	4.4	5.6	9.7	Terrisporobacter -	6.3	4.4	4	5.9	5.3	4.5
Megasphaera-	7.4	0.2	9.4	0.1	1.6	0	Lactobacillus -	3.8	3.7	12.8	1.5	1.6	3.6
Mitsuokella -	8.7	0.1	6.1	0.1	3.7	0	Streptococcus -	3.2	6.6	1.7	4.4	4.5	6.7
Turicibacter -	3.4	2.1	1.2	2.8	3.9	1.4	Anaerovibrio-	2.5	3.3	3.8	3.6	2.7	3.1
Actinobacillus -	2.8	1.2	0.6	5	2.9	1.6	Megasphaera-	2.8	4.1	4.3	1.9	1.8	4.1
Prevotella -	5.4	0.8	5.2	0.7	0.4	0.1	Subdoligranulum -	2	3.2	2.7	2.8	1.9	2.6
Romboutsia -	1.3	1.4	0.9	2.8	1.9	1.3	Phascolarctobacterium -	2	2.5	2.6	2.7	2.7	1.8
Veillonella -	0.3	0.3	0.5	1.6	0.4	2	Blautia -	1.7	2.8	2.1	2.1	2	2.3
Intestinibacter -	0.6	0.7	0.8	0.7	0.6	0.3	uncultured -	1.8	2.2	2.3	2	1.7	2
Bifidobacterium -	0.8	0	1.4	0.1	0.6	0.1	Muribaculaceae -	2.1	1.8	2.1	1.6	1.8	1.5
Leuconostoc-	0	0	0.4	0.8	0.4	0.1	Prevotellaceae_UCG-003-	1.9	1	1.4	1.2	2.8	1.4
Remaining taxa (121)-	3.5	1.6	3	3.5	2	1.4	Remaining taxa (190)-	27.3	23.6	22.4	26.6	30.7	23.4
	Dry meal	DN Pellets	Liquid meal	aud pellets	Vellow meal	udry pellets		Drymeal	Dry pellets	Liquid meal	quid pellets	Jeudry meal we	Jory Pellers
			Treatment		1.					Treatme	nt		

Figure 4.5: Heatmap displaying the mean relative abundance (%) of the 15 most abundant bacterial genera by treatment group in the (a) ileal and (b) caecal digesta of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. For each treatment group in the ileal and caecal digesta: Dry meal (n = 7), Dry pellets (n = 7), Liquid meal (n = 8), Liquid pellets (n = 9), Wet/dry meal (n = 8), Wet/dry pellets (n = 6).

(a) Relative abundance (%)				(b)	Rela	ative abundar	nce (%)						
(0)			0.1	1.0 10	0.0					0.1	1.0 10	.0	
Prevotella -	13.1	17.3	12.1	19.1	10.9	20.7	Prevotella -	6.1	11.7	14.5	19.5	3.8	14.4
Lactobacillus -	8.9	4.8	14.9	6.4	7.1	2.1	Prevotellaceae_NK3B31_group -	7.3	9.4	6	8.8	5.2	4.6
Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1-	8.6	5.7	4.9	8.4	10.1	4.9	Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1 -	8.8	5.3	4.2	3.6	9.7	4.5
Streptococcus -	4.4	8.9	1	6	6.1	10.7	Rikenellaceae_RC9_gut_group -	6.3	5.3	4.8	4.8	8.9	5.4
Prevotellaceae_NK3B31_group-	7.8	4.6	6.8	5.5	7	2.5	Muribaculaceae -	5.7	5.7	4.4	4.8	4.8	5
Megasphaera-	2.8	4.7	4.9	3.6	3.4	6.8	Treponema -	5.7	4.4	2.7	4.9	5	7.1
Muribaculaceae -	4.3	3.6	4.5	3.8	4.4	3.1	Christensenellaceae_R-7_group -	6.1	3.9	3.8	2	6.8	3.4
Rikenellaceae_RC9_gut_group-	3.9	3.2	4	2.6	4	2.4	Streptococcus -	2.5	4.3	4.2	3.4	1.4	4.5
uncultured -	2.7	2.2	2	2.3	3.2	3.6	uncultured -	2.9	2.6	2.5	2.5	2.7	2.4
Alloprevotella -	2.9	1.9	2.7	2.1	3.2	1.6	Alloprevotella -	2.7	2.5	1.9	3	2.5	2.2
Subdoligranulum -	2	2.2	2.4	2.5	1.7	2.3	Lactobacillus -	1.4	1.6	6.2	0.9	1.2	0.9
Terrisporobacter -	2.3	1.3	1.2	2.8	3.2	1.8	Prevotellaceae_UCG-003-	2.3	1.9	1.3	2.2	2.5	1.9
Anaerovibrio-	2	1.3	2.4	1.8	1.9	1.5	UCG-010-	1.8	2.1	1.1	2	2	2.6
Blautia -	1.5	2.2	1.8	1.8	1.5	1.9	Terrisporobacter -	2	1.7	1.6	1.7	2.2	1.7
UCG-005-	2	1.4	2.4	1.5	1.9	1	UCG-005-	1.9	1.6	1.4	1.8	2.3	1.5
Remaining taxa (188)-	30.7	34.8	32	29.8	30.2	33.2	Remaining taxa (185)-	36.4	36.1	39.4	34.2	38.8	37.8
	Drymeal	Dry Pellets	Liquid meal	quid pallets	Wellow meal we	July Pellets		DMINER	Dry pellers	Liquid meal	quid pellers	leudry meal we	John Pellers
	Treatment									Treatme	ent		

Figure 4.6: Heatmap displaying the mean relative abundance (%) of the 15 most abundant bacterial genera by treatment group in the faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form on (a) day (D) 28 and (b) D63. In the faeces at each time point, n = 8 per treatment group. For each treatment group in the ileal and caecal digesta: Dry meal (n = 7), Dry pellets (n = 7), Liquid meal (n = 8), Liquid pellets (n = 9), Wet/dry meal (n = 8), Wet/dry pellets (n = 6).



Figure 4.7: Differentially abundant bacterial genera in the (**a**) ileal and (**b**) caecal digesta, and in the faeces on (**c**) day (D) 28 and (**d**) D63 of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal (ileal and caecal digesta: n = 23; faeces: n = 24) or pelleted (ileal and caecal digesta: n = 22; faeces: n = 24) form. Differential abundances between feed forms were identified by linear discriminant analysis (LDA) with effect size (LefSe). Only genera with an LDA score (log₁₀) > 4.0 are shown. The colour of the bars for each respective plot denotes the treatment group in which the differentially abundant genera had the highest relative abundance (%).



Figure 4.8: Pearson correlation plots of differentially abundant bacterial genera with average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI) and feed conversion efficiency (FCE) in the faeces and gut digesta of pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. Correlations were performed between genera that were differentially abundant across all treatment groups, with ADG, ADFI and FCE in the faeces on (a) day (D)28; n = 48, (b) in the faeces on D63; n = 48, and (c) in the ileal digesta; n = 45. Correlations were also performed between genera that were differentially abundant in each treatment group with ADG, ADFI and FCE in the faeces on (d) D28; n = 8 per treatment, and (e) D63; n = 8 per treatment. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$. False discovery rate multiple testing correction was performed. Red indicates a positive correlation, white indicates no correlation and blue indicates a negative correlation. Note: Lower FCE values indicate an improvement in feed efficiency, therefore, negative correlations between the differentially abundant bacterial genera and FCE values indicate improved feed efficiency.

4.8 Supplementary information

Table S 4.1: Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) by treatment in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets.

Genus	Sample type	Treatment	Mean RA
Streptococcus	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	36.90
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Liquid pellets	34.20
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	30.00
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Dry meal	29.10
Streptococcus	Ileum	Dry pellets	28.90
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Dry pellets	27.60
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	26.70
Streptococcus	Ileum	Liquid pellets	25.10
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Liquid meal	24.50
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Liquid meal	23.10
Streptococcus	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	22.80
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	16.10
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Liquid pellets	16.00
Streptococcus	Ileum	Dry meal	15.20
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Dry pellets	13.50
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Dry pellets	12.20
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Dry meal	11.90
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Liquid meal	11.20
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	10.90
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	9.70
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Dry pellets	9.60
Megasphaera	Ileum	Liquid meal	9.40
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Dry meal	8.70
Streptococcus	Ileum	Liquid meal	8.50
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	7.50
Megasphaera	Ileum	Dry meal	7.40
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	7.20
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Dry meal	6.50
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Liquid meal	6.10
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	5.60
Prevotella	Ileum	Dry meal	5.40
Prevotella	Ileum	Liquid meal	5.20
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Liquid pellets	5.00
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Liquid pellets	4.40
Turicibacter	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	3.90
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	3.70
Turicibacter	Ileum	Dry meal	3.40
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Liquid meal	3.30

Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Dry meal	3.20
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	2.90
Romboutsia	Ileum	Liquid pellets	2.80
Turicibacter	Ileum	Liquid pellets	2.80
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Dry meal	2.80
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Liquid pellets	2.30
Turicibacter	Ileum	Dry pellets	2.10
Veillonella	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	2.00
Romboutsia	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	1.90
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	1.60
Veillonella	Ileum	Liquid pellets	1.60
Megasphaera	Ileum	Wet/dry meal	1.60
Turicibacter	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	1.40
Romboutsia	Ileum	Dry pellets	1.40
Bifidobacterium	Ileum	Liquid meal	1.40
Romboutsia	Ileum	Wet/dry pellets	1.30
Romboutsia	Ileum	Dry meal	1.30
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Dry pellets	1.20
Turicibacter	Ileum	Liquid meal	1.20
Prevotella	Caecum	Dry pellets	20.36
Prevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	19.78
Prevotella	Caecum	Liquid pellets	18.93
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Dry meal	17.53
Prevotella	Caecum	Liquid meal	16.95
Prevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	15.94
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	14.48
Prevotella	Caecum	Dry meal	13.90
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	12.86
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Liquid meal	12.82
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Liquid pellets	12.46
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Dry pellets	11.42
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Liquid meal	9.34
Streptococcus	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	6.68
Streptococcus	Caecum	Dry pellets	6.64
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Liquid meal	6.57
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Dry meal	6.25
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Liquid pellets	6.11
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Liquid pellets	6.05
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Liquid pellets	5.91
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Dry meal	5.79
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	5.78
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Dry meal	5.45
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	5.32
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	5.09

Alloprevotella	Caecum	Dry pellets	4.82
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Liquid meal	4.80
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	4.79
Streptococcus	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	4.55
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	4.53
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	4.51
Streptococcus	Caecum	Liquid pellets	4.45
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Dry pellets	4.43
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Dry pellets	4.37
Megasphaera	Caecum	Liquid meal	4.34
Megasphaera	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	4.07
Megasphaera	Caecum	Dry pellets	4.05
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Liquid meal	3.99
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Dry meal	3.79
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Liquid meal	3.78
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Dry pellets	3.71
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Liquid pellets	3.60
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	3.58
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Dry pellets	3.26
Streptococcus	Caecum	Dry meal	3.20
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Dry pellets	3.20
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	3.11
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	2.84
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Liquid pellets	2.81
Megasphaera	Caecum	Dry meal	2.80
Blautia	Caecum	Dry pellets	2.78
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	2.73
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Liquid pellets	2.73
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Liquid meal	2.72
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	2.67
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Liquid meal	2.64
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	2.61
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Dry meal	2.54
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Dry pellets	2.46
Mitsuokella	Caecum	Dry meal	2.31
Blautia	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	2.26
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	2.24
Blautia	Caecum	Liquid meal	2.14
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Dry meal	2.14
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Liquid meal	2.08
Blautia	Caecum	Liquid pellets	2.05
Blautia	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	2.03
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Dry meal	2.01
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Dry meal	1.98

Megasphaera	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.94
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.94
Escherichia-Shigella	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.94
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Dry meal	1.85
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.84
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.83
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.81
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Dry meal	1.80
Megasphaera	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.78
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.78
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.76
Campylobacter	Caecum	Dry meal	1.75
Streptococcus	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.66
Blautia	Caecum	Dry meal	1.65
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.65
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.64
Roseburia	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.61
Roseburia	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.57
Campylobacter	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.55
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.54
UCG-005	Caecum	Dry meal	1.53
Roseburia	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.51
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.50
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.46
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.45
UCG-005	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.43
Turicibacter	Caecum	Dry meal	1.42
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.42
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.41
Actinobacillus	Caecum	Dry meal	1.41
Campylobacter	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.40
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.38
Turicibacter	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.36
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.35
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.34
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.34
UCG-005	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.32
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.32
Treponema	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.27
UCG-005	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.27
Agathobacter	Caecum	Liquid meal	1.23
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.23
Gastranaerophilales	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.18

Agathobacter	Caecum	Dry pellets	1.16
Turicibacter	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.15
Agathobacter	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.14
Roseburia	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.13
Dialister	Caecum	Wet/dry pellets	1.11
Escherichia-Shigella	Caecum	Liquid pellets	1.09
Mitsuokella	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.01
Agathobacter	Caecum	Wet/dry meal	1.01
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	14.25
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	14.09
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	13.95
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	13.66
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	13.40
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	11.99
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	11.77
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	11.23
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	9.64
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	9.16
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	9.06
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	8.85
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	8.63
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	8.25
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	7.87
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	7.86
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	7.74
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	6.95
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	6.89
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	6.88
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	6.61
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	6.25
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	5.60
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	5.51
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	5.50
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	5.47
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	5.21
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	5.18
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	4.87
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	4.87
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	4.76
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.70
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	4.47
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	4.40
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	4.28
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.25

Blautia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.25
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.22
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	4.22
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	4.18
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	4.17
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.08
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	4.03
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.85
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	3.75
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.62
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	3.54
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	3.54
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	3.44
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	3.34
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	3.32
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	3.13
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	3.12
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	2.96
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	2.91
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.87
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	2.84
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.80
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	2.80
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	2.69
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.63
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	2.54
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	2.52
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.47
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	2.35
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	2.32
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.24
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	2.19
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	2.17
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	2.11
Succinivibrio	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	2.07
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	2.05
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	2.00
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.99
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.96
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.90
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.89
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.88
Catenibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.84
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.82

Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.78
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.76
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.76
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.75
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.74
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.72
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.68
Mitsuokella	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.67
Succinivibrio	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.67
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.62
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.58
Succinivibrio	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.58
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.53
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.53
Treponema	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.51
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.51
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.47
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.46
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.45
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.43
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.43
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.42
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.38
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.36
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.35
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.28
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.27
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.27
Dialister	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.27
Acidaminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.26
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.22
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.21
Acidaminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.19
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.18
Catenibacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.14
Escherichia-Shigella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.13
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.10
UCG-005	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.10
Catenibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid meal	1.09
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.09
UCG-002	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.07
Catenibacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.04
Escherichia-Shigella	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.04

Mitsuokella	Baseline faeces	Dry pellets	1.03
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Dry meal	1.02
UCG-005	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.02
Escherichia-Shigella	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.01
Acidaminococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.01
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Liquid pellets	1.01
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.00
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	20.67
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	19.13
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	17.31
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	14.88
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Dry meal	13.11
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	12.10
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	10.89
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	10.67
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	10.14
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Dry meal	8.92
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	8.86
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Dry meal	8.60
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	8.43
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Dry meal	7.75
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	7.08
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	7.04
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	6.81
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	6.79
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	6.44
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	6.12
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	5.99
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	5.72
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	5.49
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	4.93
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	4.91
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.86
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	4.83
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	4.66
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	4.56
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	4.49
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.43
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Dry meal	4.43
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Dry meal	4.26
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.05
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	3.97
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Dry meal	3.91
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	3.81

Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	3.61
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	3.59
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.42
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.19
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	3.16
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.15
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	3.07
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.95
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.80
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.80
Treponema	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.69
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.65
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.58
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.48
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.47
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.45
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.44
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.40
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.37
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.30
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.28
Treponema	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.21
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	2.17
Blautia	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	2.16
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.12
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.11
Dialister	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.10
Acidaminococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.09
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.07
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.06
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.04
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Dry meal	2.01
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	2.01
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Dry meal	1.96
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.95
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.94
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Dry pellets	1.93
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.90
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Dry meal	1.86
Blautia	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.86
Blautia	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.80
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.79
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.77
Blautia	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	1.76

Roseburia D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.7	3
Roseburia D28 faeces Liquid meal 1.7	3
Prevotellaceae UCG-003D28 faecesLiquid pellets1.7	2
Christensenellaceae R-7 group D28 faeces Wet/dry meal 1.6	9
RuminococcusD28 faecesDry pellets1.6	8
Alloprevotella D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.6	4
PhascolarctobacteriumD28 faecesLiquid pellets1.6	3
Christensenellaceae R-7 group D28 faeces Dry meal 1.6	1
FaecalibacteriumD28 faecesDry pellets1.5	7
TreponemaD28 faecesDry pellets1.5	6
Prevotellaceae UCG-003D28 faecesWet/dry meal1.5	5
Blautia D28 faeces Wet/dry meal 1.5	4
Christensenellaceae R-7 group D28 faeces Dry pellets 1.5	4
Blautia D28 faeces Dry meal 1.5	3
Prevotellaceae UCG-003D28 faecesDry meal1.5	2
PhascolarctobacteriumD28 faecesDry pellets1.4	8
UCG-005 D28 faeces Liquid pellets 1.4	6
Anaerovibrio D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.4	6
TreponemaD28 faecesWet/dry meal1.4	4
UCG-005 D28 faeces Dry pellets 1.4	0
Ruminococcus D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.3	8
Ruminococcus D28 faeces Wet/dry meal 1.3	6
RuminococcusD28 faecesDry meal1.3	5
TreponemaD28 faecesLiquid pellets1.3	5
Prevotellaceae UCG-003D28 faecesLiquid meal1.3	4
RuminococcusD28 faecesLiquid pellets1.3	3
Prevotellaceae UCG-003D28 faecesDry pellets1.3	2
TerrisporobacterD28 faecesDry pellets1.3	2
Anaerovibrio D28 faeces Dry pellets 1.2	5
Roseburia D28 faeces Dry meal 1.2	4
Mitsuokella D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.2	2
Ruminococcus D28 faeces Liquid meal 1.2	2
PhascolarctobacteriumD28 faecesWet/dry pellets1.2	0
TerrisporobacterD28 faecesLiquid meal1.1	8
Roseburia D28 faeces Dry pellets 1.1	8
Roseburia D28 faeces Liquid pellets 1.1	0
FaecalibacteriumD28 faecesLiquid pellets1.0	6
Dialister D28 faeces Dry pellets 1.0	5
Coprococcus D28 faeces Liquid meal 1.0	4
Roseburia D28 faeces Wet/dry meal 1.0	3
UCG-010 D28 faeces Liquid pellets 1.0	3
Christensenellaceae R-7 group D28 faeces Liquid pellets 1.0	2
UCG-005 D28 faeces Wet/dry pellets 1.0	1

Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	1.01
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Liquid meal	1.00
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	19.48
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	14.52
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	14.40
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	11.68
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	9.71
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	9.42
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	8.91
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Dry meal	8.78
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	8.77
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	7.34
Treponema	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	7.09
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	6.78
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	6.33
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	6.23
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	6.13
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Dry meal	6.09
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	6.00
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Dry meal	5.71
Treponema	D63 faeces	Dry meal	5.70
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	5.66
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	5.44
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	5.34
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	5.33
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	5.23
Treponema	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	5.04
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	5.01
Treponema	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	4.86
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	4.83
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	4.80
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	4.76
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	4.76
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.58
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.51
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	4.50
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	4.41
Treponema	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	4.40
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	4.26
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	4.24
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	4.17
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	4.06
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	3.85
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	3.79
~ •			

Prevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	3.76
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	3.55
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	3.43
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	3.36
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	3.03
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.88
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Dry meal	2.69
Treponema	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	2.69
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.60
Bacteroidales RF16 group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	2.56
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.55
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.54
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.51
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	2.48
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Dry meal	2.46
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.34
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Dry meal	2.32
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	2.24
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.24
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.22
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.17
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	2.14
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	2.03
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.02
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	2.00
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.99
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.95
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.93
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.91
dgA-11 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.90
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.89
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.88
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.85
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.79
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.78
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.78
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.71
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.68
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.68
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.67
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.66
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.65
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.65
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.64

UCG-002	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.63
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.62
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.59
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.55
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.53
Bacteroidales RF16 group	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.53
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.53
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.48
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.47
Bacteroidales RF16 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.46
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.45
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.45
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.42
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.42
Lachnospiraceae XPB1014 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.40
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.39
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.39
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.39
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.38
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.37
Fibrobacter	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.36
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.32
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.32
NK4A214 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.31
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.31
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.29
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.29
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.28
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.27
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.25
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.24
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.22
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.20
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.18
group			
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.16
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.15
Clostridia UCG-014	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.15
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.15
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.14
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.13
dgA-11 gut group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.11
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.09
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.09

UCG-010	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.09
Subdoligranulum	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.09
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.08
Eubacterium ruminantium group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.08
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.06
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Wet/dry pellets	1.06
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.06
Family XIII AD3011 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.06
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.06
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Liquid meal	1.05
Sphaerochaeta	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.04
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.04
group			
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.03
p-1088-a5 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.02
Bacteroides	D63 faeces	Wet/dry meal	1.02
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Liquid pellets	1.01
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.00
group			
NK4A214 group	D63 faeces	Dry meal	1.00
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes	D63 faeces	Dry pellets	1.00
group			

Genus	Sample	Feed	Mean RA
	-	Form	
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Pellets	30.02
Streptococcus	Ileum	Pellets	29.52
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Meal	27.36
Streptococcus	Ileum	Meal	15.52
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Meal	13.12
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Meal	12.98
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Pellets	12.55
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Pellets	8.32
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Pellets	7.25
Megasphaera	Ileum	Meal	6.06
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Meal	6.05
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Meal	4.07
Prevotella	Ileum	Meal	3.60
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Pellets	2.86
Turicibacter	Ileum	Meal	2.79
Turicibacter	Ileum	Pellets	2.18
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Meal	2.04
Romboutsia	Ileum	Pellets	1.97
Romboutsia	Ileum	Meal	1.35
Veillonella	Ileum	Pellets	1.29
Prevotella	Caecum	Pellets	19.62
Prevotella	Caecum	Meal	15.67
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Meal	13.62
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Pellets	12.24
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Meal	6.19
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Meal	5.82
Streptococcus	Caecum	Pellets	5.75
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Pellets	5.59
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Meal	5.14
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Pellets	5.13
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Pellets	5.05
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Meal	4.99
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Pellets	3.36
Megasphaera	Caecum	Pellets	3.19
Streptococcus	Caecum	Meal	3.13
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Meal	3.03
Megasphaera	Caecum	Meal	2.98
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Pellets	2.88
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Pellets	2.76
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Meal	2.46

Table S 4.2: Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) by feed form in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets.

Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Pellets	2.40
Blautia	Caecum	Pellets	2.34
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Meal	2.22
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Meal	2.06
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Meal	2.01
Blautia	Caecum	Meal	1.95
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Meal	1.81
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Pellets	1.65
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Pellets	1.56
UCG-005	Caecum	Meal	1.42
Mitsuokella	Caecum	Meal	1.38
Roseburia	Caecum	Pellets	1.37
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Meal	1.37
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Pellets	1.35
Escherichia-Shigella	Caecum	Pellets	1.32
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Pellets	1.20
Roseburia	Caecum	Meal	1.17
Campylobacter	Caecum	Meal	1.12
Agathobacter	Caecum	Pellets	1.09
UCG-005	Caecum	Pellets	1.08
Turicibacter	Caecum	Meal	1.04
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Pellets	19.04
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Meal	12.03
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Meal	10.29
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Pellets	8.51
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Meal	7.88
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Meal	7.20
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Pellets	6.34
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Pellets	5.01
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Pellets	4.47
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Meal	4.40
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Pellets	4.18
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Meal	3.98
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Meal	3.85
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Meal	3.72
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Pellets	3.50
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Meal	2.93
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Pellets	2.73
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Pellets	2.31
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Meal	2.21
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Meal	2.12
Treponema	D28 faeces	Meal	2.11
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Meal	2.10
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Meal	2.05

Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.97
Blautia	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.94
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Meal	1.94
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.89
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Meal	1.79
Blautia	D28 faeces	Meal	1.61
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.56
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.49
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D28 faeces	Meal	1.47
Ruminococcus	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.46
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.44
Dialister	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.35
Roseburia	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.34
Roseburia	D28 faeces	Meal	1.33
Ruminococcus	D28 faeces	Meal	1.31
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.29
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.28
Treponema	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.25
Acidaminococcus	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.12
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Pellets	1.09
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Pellets	15.19
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Meal	8.12
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Pellets	7.59
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Meal	7.55
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Meal	6.67
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Meal	6.19
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Meal	5.57
Treponema	D63 faeces	Pellets	5.45
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Pellets	5.20
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Pellets	5.16
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Meal	4.96
Treponema	D63 faeces	Meal	4.48
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Pellets	4.47
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Pellets	4.04
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Pellets	3.08
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Meal	2.95
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Meal	2.71
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Pellets	2.58
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Meal	2.36
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Pellets	2.25
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Meal	2.04
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.99
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Meal	1.94
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Meal	1.90

Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.69
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.68
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.68
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Meal	1.67
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.65
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Meal	1.63
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Meal	1.49
Bacteroidales RF16 group	D63 faeces	Meal	1.48
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Meal	1.47
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Meal	1.47
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Meal	1.42
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.41
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.36
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.35
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.27
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Meal	1.25
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Meal	1.22
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.20
dgA-11 gut group	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.17
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Meal	1.14
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.12
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Meal	1.10
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.07
Lachnospiraceae XPB1014 group	D63 faeces	Meal	1.02
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.01
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes group	D63 faeces	Pellets	1.00

Table S 4.3: Bacterial genera ≥ 1 % mean relative abundance (RA, %) across delivery methods in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets.

Genus	Sample type	Delivery	Mean
		Method	RA
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Liquid	28.98
Streptococcus	Ileum	Wet/dry	28.84
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Wet/dry	28.59
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Ileum	Dry	28.34
Streptococcus	Ileum	Dry	22.02
Streptococcus	Ileum	Liquid	17.3
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Wet/dry	13.89
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Liquid	13.73
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Liquid	12.73
Terrisporobacter	Ileum	Dry	10.72
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Dry	9.99
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Dry	7.7
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Wet/dry	7.33
Lactobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry	7.29
Megasphaera	Ileum	Liquid	4.45
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Dry	4.39
Escherichia-Shigella	Ileum	Liquid	3.9
Megasphaera	Ileum	Dry	3.79
Prevotella	Ileum	Dry	3.1
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Liquid	2.9
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Liquid	2.9
Turicibacter	Ileum	Wet/dry	2.85
Prevotella	Ileum	Liquid	2.82
Turicibacter	Ileum	Dry	2.72
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Wet/dry	2.34
Mitsuokella	Ileum	Wet/dry	2.13
Turicibacter	Ileum	Liquid	2.01
Actinobacillus	Ileum	Dry	1.98
Romboutsia	Ileum	Liquid	1.9
Romboutsia	Ileum	Wet/dry	1.65
Romboutsia	Ileum	Dry	1.35
Veillonella	Ileum	Wet/dry	1.1
Veillonella	Ileum	Liquid	1.07
Prevotella	Caecum	Liquid	17.99
Prevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry	17.59
Prevotella	Caecum	Dry	17.13
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Dry	14.47
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Wet/dry	13.78
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Caecum	Liquid	11.00

Lactobacillus	Caecum	Liquid	6.81
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Liquid	6.33
Streptococcus	Caecum	Wet/dry	5.46
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Liquid	5.46
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Dry	5.34
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Wet/dry	5.21
Alloprevotella	Caecum	Dry	5.14
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Dry	5.08
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Liquid	5.00
Terrisporobacter	Caecum	Wet/dry	4.97
Streptococcus	Caecum	Dry	4.92
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Caecum	Wet/dry	4.85
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Dry	3.75
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Liquid	3.68
Megasphaera	Caecum	Dry	3.42
Streptococcus	Caecum	Liquid	3.14
Megasphaera	Caecum	Liquid	3.07
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Dry	2.90
Anaerovibrio	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.89
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Liquid	2.77
Megasphaera	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.76
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Liquid	2.68
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Dry	2.59
Lactobacillus	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.48
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.32
Phascolarctobacterium	Caecum	Dry	2.23
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.23
Subdoligranulum	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.23
Blautia	Caecum	Dry	2.22
Blautia	Caecum	Wet/dry	2.13
Blautia	Caecum	Liquid	2.09
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Dry	1.95
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.85
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Liquid	1.85
Muribaculaceae	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.70
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Liquid	1.64
Mitsuokella	Caecum	Dry	1.60
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Dry	1.57
Roseburia	Caecum	Liquid	1.56
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Dry	1.41
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Caecum	Liquid	1.37
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.36
Faecalibacterium	Caecum	Dry	1.35
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Caecum	Liquid	1.33

UCG-005	Caecum	Liquid	1.29
UCG-005	Caecum	Dry	1.25
UCG-005	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.22
Escherichia-Shigella	Caecum	Dry	1.18
Agathobacter	Caecum	Liquid	1.18
Roseburia	Caecum	Dry	1.14
Mitsuokella	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.08
Roseburia	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.05
Gastranaerophilales	Caecum	Liquid	1.03
Turicibacter	Caecum	Wet/dry	1.01
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	14.02
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry	13.96
Prevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid	12.7
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Liquid	10.7
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid	10.19
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry	8.84
Streptococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	8.55
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Dry	7.24
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	6.88
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Liquid	6.6
Lactobacillus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	6.06
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Dry	5.88
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	5.55
Megasphaera	Baseline faeces	Dry	5.12
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Dry	5.04
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	Baseline faeces	Liquid	4.84
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Dry	4.58
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	4.23
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	4.15
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	4.05
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Liquid	3.88
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid	3.86
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	Baseline faeces	Liquid	3.76
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Liquid	3.49
Blautia	Baseline faeces	Dry	3.19
Muribaculaceae	Baseline faeces	Liquid	3.18
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Dry	2.97
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	2.88
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	2.83
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid	2.76
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	Baseline faeces	Dry	2.75
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	2.69
Phascolarctobacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry	2.66
Subdoligranulum	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	2.36

Subdoligranulum Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Dry	2.1
Roseburia		•	$\angle .1$
A	Baseline faeces	Dry	2.08
Anaerovibrio	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.9
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.84
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.8
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.73
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.68
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.66
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.59
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.58
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.53
Catenibacterium	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.47
Roseburia	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.43
Ruminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.4
Faecalibacterium	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.4
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.38
Succinivibrio	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.36
Alloprevotella	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.28
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.27
Mitsuokella	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.26
Acidaminococcus	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.22
Succinivibrio	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.22
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.19
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.14
Terrisporobacter	Baseline faeces	Liquid	1.1
Escherichia-Shigella	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.06
UCG-005	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.06
Treponema	Baseline faeces	Dry	1.05
Agathobacter	Baseline faeces	Wet/dry	1.03
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	15.78
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid	15.62
Prevotella	D28 faeces	Dry	15.21
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Liquid	10.66
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	8.39
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	7.50
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Dry	7.16
Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Dry	6.87
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D28 faeces	Liquid	6.67
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Dry	6.64
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Dry	6.16
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D28 faeces	Liquid	6.15
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	5.11
			170

Lactobacillus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	4.60
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Liquid	4.26
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Liquid	4.15
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Dry	3.94
Muribaculaceae	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	3.75
Megasphaera	D28 faeces	Dry	3.73
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Dry	3.54
Streptococcus	D28 faeces	Liquid	3.50
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Liquid	3.27
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	3.24
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	2.47
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Dry	2.44
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Liquid	2.42
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	2.42
Alloprevotella	D28 faeces	Liquid	2.38
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Dry	2.11
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Liquid	2.09
Treponema	D28 faeces	Liquid	2.02
Subdoligranulum	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	2.01
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.99
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.96
Treponema	D28 faeces	Dry	1.89
Blautia	D28 faeces	Dry	1.85
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.82
Terrisporobacter	D28 faeces	Dry	1.81
Blautia	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.78
Blautia	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.70
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.70
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Dry	1.68
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Dry	1.67
Anaerovibrio	D28 faeces	Dry	1.63
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Dry	1.57
Phascolarctobacterium	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.57
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.55
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.53
Ruminococcus	D28 faeces	Dry	1.51
UCG-005	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.45
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D28 faeces	Dry	1.42
Roseburia	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.41
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.39
Roseburia	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.38
Ruminococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.37
Ruminococcus	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.27
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Dry	1.23

Acidaminococcus	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.22
Roseburia	D28 faeces	Dry	1.21
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.19
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.17
Dialister	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.15
Treponema	D28 faeces	Wet/dry	1.14
Faecalibacterium	D28 faeces	Liquid	1.03
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid	17.00
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	9.08
Prevotella	D63 faeces	Dry	8.88
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Dry	8.38
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Liquid	7.39
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	7.18
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	7.11
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Dry	7.06
Treponema	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	6.07
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Dry	5.83
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Dry	5.69
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	5.11
Treponema	D63 faeces	Dry	5.05
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Dry	4.99
Prevotellaceae NK3B31 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	4.90
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	4.89
Rikenellaceae RC9 gut group	D63 faeces	Liquid	4.79
Muribaculaceae	D63 faeces	Liquid	4.60
Clostridium sensu stricto 1	D63 faeces	Liquid	3.86
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid	3.80
Treponema	D63 faeces	Liquid	3.77
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Liquid	3.59
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Dry	3.36
Streptococcus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	2.97
Christensenellaceae R-7 group	D63 faeces	Liquid	2.87
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	2.72
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Dry	2.58
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Liquid	2.54
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Liquid	2.44
Alloprevotella	D63 faeces	Wet/drv	2.39
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Wet/drv	2.31
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Wet/drv	2.20
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Dry	2.11
Bacteroidales RF16 group	D63 faeces	Drv	2.05
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Drv	1.96
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Wet/drv	1.94
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Wet/drv	1.94
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Dry	1.84
-------------------------------------	------------	---------	------
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Dry	1.79
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.77
Prevotellaceae UCG-003	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.73
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.65
Terrisporobacter	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.65
UCG-005	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.61
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.58
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Dry	1.56
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.56
UCG-010	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.54
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.54
Parabacteroides	D63 faeces	Dry	1.53
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Dry	1.47
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Dry	1.46
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Dry	1.46
dgA-11 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.41
Phascolarctobacterium	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.39
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.21
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.20
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.18
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Dry	1.17
Prevotellaceae UCG-001	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.15
UCG-002	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.13
Fibrobacter	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.12
Anaerovibrio	D63 faeces	Dry	1.12
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.11
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.11
Ruminococcus	D63 faeces	Dry	1.10
NK4A214 group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.08
Lactobacillus	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.05
p-2534-18B5 gut group	D63 faeces	Wet/dry	1.04
WCHB1-41	D63 faeces	Dry	1.03
Subdoligranulum	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.02
Megasphaera	D63 faeces	Dry	1.00
Eubacterium coprostanoligenes group	D63 faeces	Dry	1.00
Clostridia vadinBB60 group	D63 faeces	Liquid	1.00

Sample type	Genus	Base	Log2-fold-	lfcSE ²	Stat	Adjusted p-	Enriched
		mean	change			value ³	group
Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	8.56	1.50	5.71	8.61E-08	DM
Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	7.98	1.50	5.32	6.92E-07	DM
Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	6.02	1.42	4.26	7.53E-05	DM
Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	4.61	1.09	4.23	7.33E-05	DM
Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	9.85	1.41	6.97	1.80E-11	DM
Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	9.45	1.41	6.68	1.22E-10	DM
Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	6.84	1.33	5.13	1.26E-06	DM
Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	3.70	1.45	2.55	3.62E-02	DM
Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	4.91	1.45	3.38	3.38E-03	DM
Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	6.41	1.37	4.68	1.94E-05	DM
Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	3.09	1.20	2.56	2.22E-02	WDP
Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	11.94	1.58	7.56	3.82E-13	DM
Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	10.36	1.57	6.61	2.24E-10	DM
Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	9.08	1.48	6.14	4.22E-09	DM
Ileal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	4857.56	2.17	0.70	3.09	5.83E-03	DP
Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	-6.83	1.45	-4.71	9.74E-06	LM
Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	-7.07	1.45	-4.87	5.17E-06	LM
Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	-4.85	1.37	-3.54	1.35E-03	LM
Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	4.95	1.09	4.54	4.45E-05	DP
Ileal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	4857.56	2.50	0.68	3.66	1.70E-03	DP
Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	2.91	1.12	2.60	2.45E-02	DP
	Sample type Ileal digesta Ileal digesta	Sample typeGenusIleal digestaMitsuokellaIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaPrevotellaIleal digestaLactobacillusIleal digestaMitsuokellaIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaPrevotellaIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMitsuokellaIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaPrevotellaIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaMegasphaeraIleal digestaLactobacillusIleal digestaLactobacillusIleal digestaLactobacillusIleal digestaLactobacillusIleal digestaLactobacillus	Sample typeGenusBase meanIleal digestaMitsuokella7245.05Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.05Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.05Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.05Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.05Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.69Ileal dige	Sample typeGenusBase meanLog2-fold- meanIleal digestaMitsuokella7245.058.56Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.467.98Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.636.02Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.694.61Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.059.85Ileal digestaMitsuokella7245.059.85Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.469.45Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.464.91Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.464.91Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.464.91Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.464.91Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.464.91Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.636.41Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.4610.36Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.4610.36Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.469.08Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.467.07Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46-7.07Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46-7.07Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46-7.07Ileal digestaMegasphaera8018.46-7.07Ileal digestaPrevotella4611.63-4.85Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.694.95Ileal digestaLactobacillus18643.694.95Ile	Sample type Ileal digestaGenusBase meanLog2-fold- changeIfcSE2 meanIleal digestaMitsuokella 7245.05 8.56 1.50 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 7.98 1.50 Ileal digestaPrevotella 4611.63 6.02 1.42 Ileal digestaLactobacillus 18643.69 4.61 1.09 Ileal digestaMitsuokella 7245.05 9.85 1.41 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.41 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.41 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.45 Ileal digestaMitsuokella 7245.05 3.70 1.45 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.45 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.58 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 10.36 1.57 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 7.07 1.45 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 -7.07 1.45 Ileal digestaMegasphaera 8018.46 -7.07 1.45 Il	Sample type Genus Base mean Log2-fold- change IfcSE ² Stat Ileal digesta Mitsuokella 7245.05 8.56 1.50 5.71 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 7.98 1.50 5.32 Ileal digesta Prevotella 4611.63 6.02 1.42 4.26 Ileal digesta Lactobacillus 18643.69 4.61 1.09 4.23 Ileal digesta Mitsuokella 7245.05 9.85 1.41 6.67 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.41 6.68 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.41 6.68 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.45 3.38 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.45 3.38 Ileal digesta Prevotella 4611.63 6.41 1.37 4.68 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 10.36 1.57 6.61	Sample type Genus Base mean Log2-fold- change IfcSE ² Stat Adjusted p- value ³ Ileal digesta Mitsuokella 7245.05 8.56 1.50 5.71 8.61E-08 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 7.98 1.50 5.32 6.92E-07 Ileal digesta Prevotella 4611.63 6.02 1.42 4.26 7.53E-05 Ileal digesta Lactobacillus 18643.69 4.61 1.09 4.23 7.33E-05 Ileal digesta Mitsuokella 7245.05 9.85 1.41 6.68 1.22E-10 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.41 6.68 1.22E-10 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 9.45 1.45 2.55 3.62E-02 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 4.91 1.45 3.38 3.38E-03 Ileal digesta Megasphaera 8018.46 1.91 1.58 7.56 3.22E-13 Ileal digesta Megasph

Table S 4.4: Differentially abundant bacterial genera between treatment groups in the intestinal digesta and faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed the experimental diets, following pairwise comparisons in DESeq2.

DP - WDM	Ileal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	4857.56	2.16	0.70	3.08	6.93E-03	DP
DP - WDM	Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	-4.87	1.45	-3.35	2.87E-03	WDM
DP - WDP	Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	3.42	1.20	2.84	3.02E-02	DP
LM - LP	Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	4.97	1.05	4.72	1.38E-05	LM
LM - LP	Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	8.12	1.36	5.96	2.33E-08	LM
LM - LP	Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	8.54	1.36	6.27	4.32E-09	LM
LM - LP	Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	5.66	1.29	4.40	5.54E-05	LM
LM - WDM	Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	2.93	1.08	2.70	3.04E-02	LM
LM - WDM	Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	4.00	1.40	2.86	2.24E-02	LM
LM - WDM	Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	5.24	1.32	3.96	5.12E-04	LM
LM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Lactobacillus	18643.69	3.44	1.17	2.94	9.08E-03	LM
LM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	10.21	1.54	6.65	2.70E-10	LM
LM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	9.46	1.52	6.21	4.03E-09	LM
LM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Prevotella	4611.63	7.91	1.44	5.51	2.42E-07	LM
LP - WDM	Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	-6.16	1.36	-4.52	4.85E-05	WDM
LP - WDM	Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	-4.54	1.36	-3.33	5.08E-03	WDM
WDM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Mitsuokella	7245.05	8.25	1.54	5.37	6.09E-07	WDM
WDM - WDP	Ileal digesta	Megasphaera	8018.46	5.46	1.52	3.58	1.76E-03	WDM
DM - DP	Caecal digesta	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	10794.55	0.80	0.23	3.53	7.14E-03	DM
DM - LM	Caecal digesta	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	10794.55	0.99	0.22	4.51	2.24E-04	DM
DM - LM	Caecal digesta	Lactobacillus	3890.41	-1.86	0.66	-2.82	4.38E-02	LM
DM - LP	Caecal digesta	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	10794.55	0.75	0.21	3.51	1.02E-02	DM
DM - LP	Caecal digesta	Mitsuokella	941.82	2.19	0.69	3.19	2.41E-02	DM
DP - LM	Caecal digesta	Streptococcus	3813.57	2.07	0.55	3.79	2.27E-03	DP
DP - LM	Caecal digesta	Lactobacillus	3890.41	-2.26	0.66	-3.41	8.80E-03	LM

DP - LM	Caecal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	766.55	3.46	0.78	4.42	1.64E-04	DP
LM - LP	Caecal digesta	Lactobacillus	3890.41	3.48	0.62	5.61	5.63E-07	LM
LM - LP	Caecal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	766.55	-2.49	0.73	-3.39	1.04E-02	LP
LM - WDM	Caecal digesta	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	10794.55	-0.73	0.21	-3.43	1.04E-02	WDM
LM - WDM	Caecal digesta	Streptococcus	3813.57	-1.64	0.53	-3.11	2.49E-02	WDM
LM - WDM	Caecal digesta	Lactobacillus	3890.41	3.23	0.64	5.05	1.98E-05	LM
LM - WDM	Caecal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	766.55	-2.68	0.75	-3.55	7.35E-03	WDM
LM - WDP	Caecal digesta	Streptococcus	3813.57	-2.18	0.57	-3.83	2.21E-03	WDP
LM - WDP	Caecal digesta	Escherichia-Shigella	766.55	-2.55	0.82	-3.12	2.44E-02	WDP
DM - DP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-1.17	0.35	-3.33	1.26E-02	DP
DM - LM	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	1.97	0.35	5.60	3.15E-06	DM
DM - WDP	D28 faeces	Prevotella	7562.87	-1.03	0.28	-3.66	1.90E-03	WDP
DM - WDP	D28 faeces	Lactobacillus	3588.67	1.55	0.44	3.54	2.83E-03	DM
DM - WDP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-1.57	0.35	-4.46	1.07E-04	WDP
DM - WDP	D28 faeces	Megasphaera	2201.20	-1.69	0.43	-3.91	7.68E-04	WDP
DM - WDP	D28 faeces	Mitsuokella	229.45	-2.55	0.77	-3.32	5.44E-03	WDP
DP - LM	D28 faeces	Lactobacillus	3588.67	-1.76	0.44	-4.02	1.68E-03	LM
DP - LM	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	3.15	0.35	8.92	3.40E-17	DP
DP - LP	D28 faeces	Escherichia-Shigella	24.28	4.45	1.18	3.77	1.15E-02	DP
DP - WDM	D28 faeces	Prevotella	7562.87	0.82	0.28	2.91	4.26E-02	DP
DP - WDM	D28 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	3319.02	-0.81	0.29	-2.83	4.82E-02	WDM
LM - LP	D28 faeces	Lactobacillus	3588.67	1.33	0.44	3.03	3.09E-02	LM
LM - LP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-2.45	0.35	-6.95	2.16E-10	LP
LM - LP	D28 faeces	Escherichia-Shigella	24.28	3.67	1.18	3.11	2.86E-02	LM
LM - WDM	D28 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	3319.02	-0.92	0.29	-3.21	3.79E-02	WDM

LM - WDM	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-2.45	0.35	-6.95	5.15E-10	WDM
LM - WDP	D28 faeces	Prevotella	7562.87	-0.97	0.28	-3.44	4.05E-03	WDP
LM - WDP	D28 faeces	Lactobacillus	3588.67	2.51	0.44	5.73	3.35E-07	LM
LM - WDP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-3.54	0.35	-10.05	6.32E-22	WDP
LP - WDM	D28 faeces	Prevotella	7562.87	0.87	0.28	3.08	2.96E-02	LP
LP - WDP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-1.09	0.35	-3.11	2.07E-02	WDP
LP - WDP	D28 faeces	Megasphaera	2201.20	-1.22	0.43	-2.83	4.22E-02	WDP
LP - WDP	D28 faeces	Mitsuokella	229.45	-2.55	0.77	-3.32	1.59E-02	WDP
LP - WDP	D28 faeces	Escherichia-Shigella	24.28	-3.91	1.18	-3.32	1.59E-02	WDP
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Prevotella	7562.87	-1.25	0.28	-4.42	1.42E-04	WDP
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Lactobacillus	3588.67	1.28	0.44	2.92	1.70E-02	WDM
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	3319.02	0.86	0.29	3.01	1.39E-02	WDM
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Streptococcus	3065.63	-1.09	0.35	-3.10	1.10E-02	WDP
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Megasphaera	2201.20	-1.30	0.43	-3.02	1.39E-02	WDP
WDM - WDP	D28 faeces	Mitsuokella	229.45	-2.90	0.77	-3.77	1.29E-03	WDP
DM - DP	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	-3.70	0.86	-4.28	6.34E-04	DP
DM - LM	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	-2.08	0.47	-4.40	2.33E-04	LM
DM - LM	D63 faeces	Lactobacillus	906.76	-3.09	0.67	-4.62	1.17E-04	LM
DM - LM	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	-5.23	0.86	-6.06	1.07E-07	LM
DM - LM	D63 faeces	Mitsuokella	73.05	-7.05	1.62	-4.35	2.51E-04	LM
DM - LP	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	-1.89	0.47	-4.01	1.33E-03	LP
DM - LP	D63 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	2011.12	1.12	0.30	3.70	3.68E-03	DM
DM - LP	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	-2.55	0.86	-2.96	2.49E-02	LP
DM - LP	D63 faeces	Mitsuokella	73.05	-4.94	1.62	-3.04	2.15E-02	LP
DM - WDP	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	-1.57	0.47	-3.32	1.51E-02	WDP

DM - WDP	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	-2.89	0.86	-3.35	1.51E-02	WDP
DM - WDP	D63 faeces	Mitsuokella	73.05	-4.56	1.62	-2.81	4.25E-02	WDP
DP - LM	D63 faeces	Lactobacillus	906.76	-2.71	0.67	-4.05	1.90E-03	LM
DP - WDM	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	2.05	0.47	4.35	4.06E-04	DP
DP - WDM	D63 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	2011.12	-0.80	0.30	-2.65	4.93E-02	WDM
DP - WDM	D63 faeces	Streptococcus	1441.57	2.22	0.72	3.08	2.22E-02	DP
DP - WDM	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	4.48	0.87	5.18	1.13E-05	DP
DP - WDM	D63 faeces	Escherichia-Shigella	42.59	2.29	0.84	2.75	4.02E-02	DP
LM - LP	D63 faeces	Lactobacillus	906.76	3.36	0.67	5.03	2.95E-05	LM
LM - LP	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	2.68	0.86	3.10	3.55E-02	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	2.84	0.47	6.03	6.40E-08	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	2011.12	-0.77	0.30	-2.53	3.83E-02	WDM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Streptococcus	1441.57	2.53	0.72	3.51	2.53E-03	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Lactobacillus	906.76	3.18	0.67	4.75	3.78E-05	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	6.02	0.87	6.95	2.78E-10	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Mitsuokella	73.05	5.10	1.60	3.20	6.39E-03	LM
LM - WDM	D63 faeces	Escherichia-Shigella	42.59	2.01	0.84	2.40	4.93E-02	LM
LM - WDP	D63 faeces	Lactobacillus	906.76	3.66	0.67	5.47	3.37E-06	LM
LP - WDM	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	2.66	0.47	5.63	9.05E-07	LP
LP - WDM	D63 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	2011.12	-1.24	0.30	-4.10	5.68E-04	WDM
LP - WDM	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	3.34	0.87	3.86	1.25E-03	LP
WDM - WDP	D63 faeces	Prevotella	4665.16	-2.33	0.47	-4.95	2.82E-05	WDP
WDM - WDP	D63 faeces	Clostridium sensu stricto 1	2011.12	0.85	0.30	2.81	3.09E-02	WDM
WDM - WDP	D63 faeces	Streptococcus	1441.57	-2.03	0.72	-2.81	3.09E-02	WDP
WDM - WDP	D63 faeces	Megasphaera	737.78	-3.68	0.87	-4.25	4.01E-04	WDP

¹Treatment groups were abbreviated as follows: DM = Dry meal-fed pigs, DP = Dry pellet-fed pigs, LM = Liquid meal-fed pigs, LP = Liquid pellet-fed pigs, WDM = Wet/dry meal-fed pigs, WDP = Wet/dry pellet-fed pigs. ² IfcSE: Standard error of the log2 fold-change. ³ Benjamini-Hochberg adjusted *p*-value.



Figure S 4.1: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the feed bacteriome of the experimental diets on day (D)27 of the experiment by (a) feed form (meal; n = 7, or pellets; n = 7) and (b) sampling location. Dry feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets while the bagged dry feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for the liquid feeding treatments. For each individual boxplot, feed forms or sampling locations that do not share a common letter are significantly different ($p \le 0.05$).



Figure S 4.2: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in feed collected on day (D)27 of the experiment by sampling location and feed form (meal or pellets). Feed collected from the silo (n = 2) was used to prepare the liquid diets while the bagged feed (n = 2) was used for the dry and wet/dry diets. The mixing tank (n = 2), fresh (n = 4) and residual trough (n = 4) samples were collected for the liquid feeding treatments. Permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) results for the feed samples are presented below each respective plot.



Figure S 4.3: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the bacteriome in the caecal digesta of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form. (a) Alpha-diversity by feed form (meal; n = 23, or pellets; n = 22), averaged across delivery methods. (b) Alpha-diversity by delivery method (dry; n = 14, liquid; n = 17, or wet/dry; n = 14), averaged across feed forms).



Figure S 4.4: Boxplots displaying alpha-diversity [Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), Shannon diversity and Pielou's evenness] of the faecal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form at baseline, on day 28 (D28) and day 63 (D63) of the experiment. Data are averaged across feed forms and delivery methods for each time point, except at baseline where all diets were fed in meal form. *** p < 0.001.



Figure S 4.5: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity in the faeces of grow-finisher pigs (**a**) by feed form and time point at baseline (n = 48), on D28 (n = 48) and D63 (n = 48), and (**b**) by delivery method at baseline (n = 48) where all diets were fed in meal form. Permutational analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) results for the faecal samples are presented below each respective plot.



Figure S 4.6: Differentially abundant bacterial genera in the faeces of grow-finisher pigs fed dry, liquid or wet/dry feed in meal or pelleted form by (a) time point [baseline; n = 48, D28; n = 48, and D63; n = 48], and (b) between delivery methods (dry; n = 16, liquid; n = 16, or wet/dry; n = 16) at baseline and on D28. Note that at baseline all diets were fed in meal form. Differential abundances between time points and delivery methods were identified by linear discriminant analysis (LDA) with effect size (LEfSe). Only genera with an LDA score (log₁₀) > 4.0 are shown. The colour of the bars for each respective plot represents the treatment group in which the differentially abundant genera had the highest relative abundance (%).

4.9 References

- Abraham, S., Gordon, D. M., Chin, J., Brouwers, H. J. M., ... Chapman, T. A. (2012). Molecular characterization of commensal *Escherichia coli* adapted to different compartments of the porcine gastrointestinal tract. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 78(19), 6799–6803. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01688-12
- Amat, S., Lantz, H., Munyaka, P. M., & Willing, B. P. (2020). Prevotella in pigs: The positive and negative associations with production and health. In *Microorganisms* (Vol. 8, Issue 10, pp. 1–27). MDPI AG. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8101584
- Andersen, K. S., Kirkegaard, R. H., Karst, S. M., & Albertsen, M. (2018). ampvis2: an R package to analyse and visualise 16S rRNA amplicon data. *BioRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/299537
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. M., & Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J Stat Softw, 67(1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Bisanz, J. E. (2018). *qiime2R: Importing QIIME2 artifacts and associated data into R sessions*. https://github.com/jbisanz/qiime2R.
- Bolyen, E., Rideout, J. R., Dillon, M. R., Bokulich, N. A., ... Caporaso, J. G. (2019). Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible microbiome data science using QIIME 2. Nat Biotechnol, 37(8), 852–857. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9
- Bunte, S., Grone, R., Keller, B., Keller, C., ... Hankel, J. (2020). Intestinal Microbiota of Fattening Pigs Offered Non-Fermented and Fermented Liquid Feed with and without the Supplementation of Non-Fermented Coarse Cereals. *Microorganisms*, 8(638). https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8050638
- Burns, A. M., Lawlor, P. G., Gardiner, G. E., McCabe, E. M., ... Duffy, G. (2015). Salmonella occurrence and Enterobacteriaceae counts in pig feed ingredients and compound feed from feed mills in Ireland. Prev Vet Med, 121(3–4), 231–239. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.prevetmed.2015.07.002
- Canibe, N., Højberg, O., Højsgaard, S., & Jensen, B. B. (2005). Feed physical form and formic acid addition to the feed affect the gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance of growing pigs. J Anim Sci, 83(6), 1287–1302. https://doi.org/10.2527/2005.8361287x
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Fermented and nonfermented liquid feed to growing pigs: Effect on aspects of gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance. *J Anim Sci*, 81(8), 2019–2031. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8182019x
- Cao, Y., Dong, Q., Wang, D., Zhang, P., ... Niu, C. (2022). microbiomeMarker: an R/Bioconductor package for microbiome marker identification and visualization. *Bioinformatics*, 38(16), 4027–4029. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/btac438
- Davis, N. M., Proctor, D. M., Holmes, S. P., Relman, D. A., & Callahan, B. J. (2018). Simple statistical identification and removal of contaminant sequences in marker-gene and metagenomics data. *Microbiome*, 6, 226. https://doi.org/10.1101/221499
- Dowarah, R., Verma, A. K., & Agarwal, N. (2017). The use of Lactobacillus as an alternative of antibiotic growth promoters in pigs: A review. *Animal Nutrition*, *3*(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aninu.2016.11.002
- Fouhy, F., Deane, J., Rea, M. C., O'Sullivan, Ó., ... Stanton, C. (2015). The effects of freezing on faecal microbiota as determined using miseq sequencing and culture-based

investigations. *PLoS One*, *10*(3), e0119355. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0119355

- Gardiner, G. E., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Impact of intestinal microbiota on growth and feed efficiency in pigs: A review. *Microorganisms*, 8(12), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8121886
- Geng, W., & Lin, J. (2016). Bacterial bile salt hydrolase: An intestinal microbiome target for enhanced animal health. In *Animal Health Research Reviews* (Vol. 17, Issue 2, pp. 148– 158). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252316000153
- Han, Y. K., Thacker, P. A., & Yang, J. S. (2006). Effects of the duration of liquid feeding on performance and nutrient digestibility in weaned pigs. *Asian-Australas J Anim Sci*, 19(3), 396–401. https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2006.396
- He, B., Li, T., Wang, W., Gao, H., ... Wang, J. (2019). Metabolic characteristics and nutrient utilization in high-feed-efficiency pigs selected using different feed conversion ratio models. *Sci China Life Sci*, 62(7), 959–970. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11427-018-9372-6
- He, Y., Mao, C., Wen, H., Chen, Z., ... Wu, H. (2017). Influence of *ad Libitum* Feeding of Piglets With *Bacillus subtilis* Fermented Liquid Feed on Gut Flora, Luminal Contents and Health. *Nat. Publ. Gr.*, 7(44553). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep44553
- Kassambara, A. (2020). ggpubr: 'ggplot2' Based Publication Ready Plots. R package version 0.6.0. https://cran.r-project.org/package=ggpubr
- L'Anson, K. A., Choct, M., & Brooks, P. H. (2012). The influence of particle size and processing method for wheat-based diets, offered in dry or liquid form, on growth performance and diet digestibility in male weaner pigs. *Anim Prod Sci*, 52(10), 899–904. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN12082
- Lenth, R. V. (2020). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R* package version 1.8.4-1. https://cran.r-project.org/package=emmeans
- Liu, C., Cui, Y., Li, X., & Yao, M. (2021). Microeco: An R package for data mining in microbial community ecology. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol*, 97(2). https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiaa255
- Liu, C., Li, X., Mansoldo, F. R. P., An, J., ... Yao, M. (2022). Microbial habitat specificity largely affects microbial co-occurrence patterns and functional profiles in wetland soils. *Geoderma*, 418. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2022.115866
- Liu, G., Li, P., Hou, L., Niu, Q., ... Huang, R. (2021). Metagenomic Analysis Reveals New Microbiota Related to Fiber Digestion in Pigs. *Front Microbiol*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2021.746717
- Love, M. I., Huber, W., & Anders, S. (2014). Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. *Genome Biol*, 15(12), 550. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13059-014-0550-8
- Mach, N., Berri, M., Estellé, J., Levenez, F., ... Lepage, P. (2015). Early-life establishment of the swine gut microbiome and impact on host phenotypes. *Environ Microbiol Rep*, 7(3), 554–569. https://doi.org/10.1111/1758-2229.12285
- Martínez-Porchas, M., Villalpando-Canchola, E., & Vargas-Albores, F. (2016). Significant loss of sensitivity and specificity in the taxonomic classification occurs when short 16S rRNA gene sequences are used. *Heliyon*, 2(9). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2016.e00170

- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Buzoianu, S. G., Prieto, M. L., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2017). Exploring a possible link between the intestinal microbiota and feed efficiency in pigs. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 83(15), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00380-17
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., Magowan, E., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2019). Porcine Feed Efficiency-Associated Intestinal Microbiota and Physiological Traits: Finding Consistent Cross-Locational Biomarkers for Residual Feed Intake. *MSystems*, 4(4), e00324-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00324-18
- McMurdie, P. J., & Holmes, S. (2013). Phyloseq: An R Package for Reproducible Interactive Analysis and Graphics of Microbiome Census Data. *PLoS One*, 8(4), e61217. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0061217
- Mikkelsen, L., Højberg, O., & Jensen, B. (2007). Coarse structured feed stimulates members of the genera Lactobacillus and Mitsuokella as well as propionate and butyrate producers in the pig stomach. *Livest Sci*, *109*(1–3), 153–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2007.01.130
- Mikkelsen, L., Naughton, P., Hedemann, Me., & Jensen, B. (2004). Effects of physical properties of feed on microbial ecology and survival of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium in the pig gastrointestinal tract. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 70(6), 3485–3492. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.70.6.3485-3492.2004
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., ... Wagner, H. (2020). Vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.6-4. https://cran.rproject.org/package=vegan
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. J Appl Microbiol, 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., Clarke, D., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of wet/dry, fresh liquid, fermented whole diet liquid and fermented cereal liquid feeding on feed microbial quality and growth in grow-finisher pigs. J Anim Sci, 98(6), 1–36. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa166
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020c). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. J Anim Sci, 98(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021
- Quan, J., Cai, G., Yang, M., Zeng, Z., ... Wu, Z. (2019). Exploring the fecal microbial composition and metagenomic functional capacities associated with feed efficiency in commercial dly pigs. *Front Microbiol*, 10(52), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.00052
- Quan, J., Cai, G., Ye, J., Yang, M., ... Wu, Z. (2018). A global comparison of the microbiome compositions of three gut locations in commercial pigs with extreme feed conversion ratios. *Sci Rep*, 8(4536), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-22692-0
- Quan, J., Wu, Z., Ye, Y., Peng, L., ... Yang, J. (2020). Metagenomic Characterization of Intestinal Regions in Pigs With Contrasting Feed Efficiency. *Front Microbiol*, 11(32), 1– 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00032
- Quast, C., Pruesse, E., Yilmaz, P., Gerken, J., ... Glöckner, F. O. (2013). The SILVA ribosomal RNA gene database project: Improved data processing and web-based tools. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 41(D1). https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks1219

- Russell, P. J., Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (1996). Performance, water use and effluent output of weaner pigs fed *ad libitum* with either dry pellets or liquid feed and the role of microbial activity in the liquid feed. *J Sci Food Agric*, 72(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199609)72:1<8::AID-JSFA646>3.0.CO;2-K
- Segata, N., Izard, J., Waldron, L., Gevers, D., ... Huttenhower, C. (2011). Metagenomic biomarker discovery and explanation. *Genome Biol*, 12(6). https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2011-12-6-r60
- Si, J., Feng, L., Gao, J., Huang, Y., ... Lan, G. (2020). Evaluating the association between feed efficiency and the fecal microbiota of early-life Duroc pigs using 16S rRNA sequencing. *AMB Express*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13568-020-01050-2
- Sitthicharoenchai, P., Burrough, E. R., Arruda, B. L., Sahin, O., ... Rahe, M. C. (2022). Streptococcus gallolyticus and Bacterial Endocarditis in Swine, United States, 2015– 2020. Emerg Infect Dis, 28(1). https://doi.org/https://dx.doi.org/10.3201/eid2801.210998
- Tan, Z., Yang, T., Wang, Y., Xing, K., ... Wang, C. (2017). Metagenomic analysis of cecal microbiome identified microbiota and functional capacities associated with feed efficiency in landrace finishing pigs. *Front Microbiol*, 8(1546), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01546
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, *10*, 13716. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of cereal soaking and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, 10, 1023. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57668-6
- Vukmirović, Čolović, R., Rakita, S., Brlek, T., ... Solà-Oriol, D. (2017). Importance of feed structure (particle size) and feed form (mash vs. pellets) in pig nutrition – A review. Anim Feed Sci Technol, 233, 133–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2017.06.016
- Wang, X., Tsai, T., Deng, F., Wei, X., ... Zhao, J. (2019). Longitudinal investigation of the swine gut microbiome from birth to market reveals stage and growth performance associated bacteria. *Microbiome*, 7(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-019-0721-7
- Wickham, H. (2016). *ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis, 2nd edition* (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1080/15366367.2019.1565254
- Yang, H., Huang, X., Fang, S., He, M., ... Huang, L. (2017). Unraveling the fecal microbiota and metagenomic functional capacity associated with feed efficiency in pigs. *Front Microbiol*, 8(1555), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.01555
- Yang, H., Yang, M., Fang, S., Huang, X., ... Huang, L. (2018). Evaluating the profound effect of gut microbiome on host appetite in pigs. *BMC Microbiol*, 18(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12866-018-1364-8

Chapter 5: Optimising the hygiene of a liquid feeding system to improve the quality of liquid feed for pigs

J. T. Cullen, P. G. Lawlor, F. Viard, A. Lourenco, L. G. Gómez-Mascaraque, J. V.O'Doherty, P. Cormican, G. E. Gardiner. 2024. Optimising the hygiene of a liquid feeding system to improve the quality of liquid feed for pigs.

(Accepted for publication in Scientific Reports)

5.1 Abstract

Poor feeding system hygiene may contribute to uncontrolled spontaneous fermentation in liquid pig feed and its associated undesirable effects. This study aimed to determine the effects of an intensive sanitisation programme in a grow-finisher liquid feeding system by monitoring microbiological and physico-chemical parameters of liquid feed and microbial colonisation of the feeding system surfaces. The sanitisation programme involved a combination of physical and chemical cleaning between batches of grow-finisher pigs, combined with nightly rinsing of the system with an organic acid blend. Improved hygiene of the internal surfaces of the mixing tank and feed pipeline, particularly until week 5 post-cleaning (PC), was evidenced by reduced counts of lactic acid bacteria, total aerobes, Enterobacteriaceae, yeasts and moulds and decreased adenosine triphosphate concentrations. Enterobacteriaceae and moulds remained undetectable on pipeline surfaces for 10 weeks. Scanning electron microscopy of the feed pipelines confirmed these findings. Conversely, the impact on liquid feed microbiology was minimal and short-lived. However, acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations decreased in the feed PC and no gross energy losses were observed. Therefore, by controlling surface microbial communities on liquid feeding systems via implementation of the sanitisation programme developed in the current study, on-farm liquid feed quality should be improved.

5.2 Introduction

The frequency of cleaning of liquid feeding systems on pig farms ranges from no cleaning at all, to only cleaning between batches of pigs, with no standard guidelines available for producers (Heller et al., 2017; O'Meara et al., 2020a). Lack of cleaning can lead to a build-up of feed residues and biofilms within the system. Biofilms are surface-associated microbial communities that secrete polymeric substances extracellularly, facilitating the formation of a protective matrix, and known for their resistance to antimicrobials and disinfectants (Donlan, 2001). Although fresh liquid feed has a high initial microbial load, feed residues and biofilms likely seed the fresh liquid feed with microbes as it passes through the system, potentially accelerating uncontrolled spontaneous fermentation of feed. As seen in Chapter 3, spontaneous fermentation is common in liquid feed on commercial pig farms. It can lead to the proliferation of undesirable bacteria and fungi, with a subsequent loss of dietary energy and amino acids and the concomitant production of undesirable microbial

metabolites, such as biogenic amines and excessive acetic acid and ethanol (Brooks et al., 2001; O'Meara et al., 2020a). This may be responsible, at least in part, for the poorer feed conversion efficiency (FCE) of liquid-fed pigs, as found in Chapter 4 where the feed efficiency of liquid meal-fed grow-finisher pigs was 0.26 of an FCE unit poorer than dry pellet-fed pigs. A disimprovement of 0.20 of an FCE unit equates to an increase in feed cost of ~ \in 5.10 per pig, based on a 5-year average finisher feed price (Lawlor & Viard, 2021; O'Meara et al., 2020b). Therefore, improving the microbial and nutritional quality of liquid feed is particularly pertinent to improve feed efficiency and reduce feed costs. This is an issue particularly with short-trough *ad-libitum* liquid feeding, the FCE disparity between liquid- and dry-fed pigs may not be as large with restricted long-trough liquid feeding.

There are conflicting reports on the impact of liquid feeding system cleaning practices on the microbiological quality of liquid feed. Fisker & Jørgensen (2010) reported no significant differences in pH, organic acid and biogenic amine concentrations, or in counts of Enterobacteriaceae, lactic acid bacteria (LAB), yeasts, moulds or *Clostridium perfringens* in liquid feed sampled after cleaning and disinfection of the feeding system. Hansen (1987) reported that disruption to the feed microbiota after cleaning, allowed coliforms to proliferate in the days following cleaning, similar to the undesirable microbial growth that occurs during the first phase of feed fermentation (Brooks, 2008). It has also been reported that total mesophilic bacteria, LAB and coliform counts in 'contact water' that simulated liquid feed passing through the feeding system, decreased by 2-3 log₁₀ CFU/mL following cleaning of liquid feeding systems (Royer et al., 2004b, 2005). It should be noted that the feeding systems involved in these studies used 'residue-containing' liquid feeding systems, i.e. where feed or water sits in the pipelines between feeds. In these systems, water or residual feed from the feed pipeline is recirculated to the mixing tank containing the next batch of feed. With all of these practices, there is more time for feed fermentation to occur and the residual feed/water to act as an inoculum for the next batch of feed, thereby potentially accelerating feed fermentation. Royer et al. (2005) highlighted the importance of minimising stagnant residues in liquid feeding system pipes between feeds.

To our knowledge, this study is the first to implement a sanitisation program in a 'residue-free' liquid feeding system that uses high-pressure air to ensure that no feed residue remains in the pipelines between feeds. The objective was to determine the effects of implementation of an intensive sanitisation regime in a grow-finisher liquid feeding system on microbial counts and adenosine triphosphate (ATP) concentrations on the mixing tank and pipeline surfaces, and for the first time, to use scanning electron microscopy (SEM) to examine the internal pipe surfaces. The impact on liquid feed microbial counts, pH, temperature, gross energy (GE), biogenic amines and organic acid concentrations were also measured. The hypothesis was that by implementing an intensive sanitisation programme, energy and amino acid losses from the liquid diet and the production of undesirable microbial growth.

5.3 Materials and Methods

5.3.1 Ethical approval

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the Teagasc Animal Ethics Committee (approval no. TAEC2020-271). The experiment was conducted in accordance with the legislation for commercial pig production set out in the European communities (welfare of farmed animals) regulations 2010 and in Irish legislation (SI no. 311/2010).

5.3.2 Sanitisation of liquid feeding system

A two-step sanitisation programme was implemented on the automated liquid feeding system (HydroMix, BigDutchman, Vechta, Germany) in the grow-finisher section of the research pig unit at Teagasc, Moorepark, Fermoy, Co. Cork. Sanitisation was performed during the routine unit cleaning that is normally carried out between batches of pigs. A schematic diagram outlining the sanitisation programme and sampling time points is shown in Figure 5.1.

5.3.2.1. Initial intensive cleaning

The mixing tank lid was removed, scrubbed clean and rinsed with water (~5 min). Both the wash balls and the exhaust pipe were removed from the 500 L mixing tank and were scrubbed clean and rinsed with water (~10 min). An air gun was used to remove feed and debris from the external surfaces of the mixing tank (~10 min). The area where dry feed enters the mixing tank was also scrubbed to remove feed debris (~5 min). Next, the inside of the mixing tank was scrubbed with a long-handled brush to remove feed debris from the tank (30 min) and was power washed for ~7.5 min (40.6 L of water). The agitator fins were cleaned by scrubbing, followed by power washing for ~5 min with the agitators turned on (~27.5 L water). An additional 100 L of water was brought into the mixing tank via the two wash balls to rinse the residual debris from the tank (with agitation) and was dispensed out through the feedlines to the troughs.

For the alkali wash, 450 L of water was brought into the mixing tank and Avalksan Gold Standard Chlorine Free (Carbon Chemicals Group Ltd., Ringaskiddy, Co. Cork, Ireland) which contains 24 % caustic, surfactants and wetting agents, was added at a 0.9 % inclusion rate (4.05 L). Nine recirculation cycles were performed in 2-hour intervals. The mixing tank agitator was turned on for the duration of the recirculation cycles. The recirculation time (the time taken for the alkali wash to leave the mixing tank, pass through the main feedline and return to the mixing tank) was 10 min. Therefore, the contact time of the alkali wash with the main feedline was 1.5 hours.

5.3.2.2. Acid wash and set up of nightly acid rinse

After the last overnight recirculation cycle, the alkali wash was dispensed out to each trough to ensure that the down pipes were rinsed with the alkali. Approximately 100 L of water was brought into the mixing tank and recirculated through the main line to remove residual alkali, which was dispensed out to the troughs. To ensure complete rinsing of the tank and feedlines, ~460 L of water was brought into the mixing tank. This water was dispensed out to each trough, as with the alkali wash, to ensure that the down pipes were rinsed. A pump was set up to dose a feed-grade acid blend [Interpronutri Plus BE; Interchem (Ireland) Ltd., Co. Dublin, Ireland] containing 60 % formic acid, 15 % propionic acid and 2.5 % benzoic acid, into the mixing tank. An initial 155 L acid wash (140 % of main feedline capacity plus an additional 100 L) containing 0.6 % Interpronutri Plus BE (930 mL) was set up and 4-hourly recirculation cycles were performed (10 min recirculation time). The acid wash was dispensed out to each trough and the troughs were emptied and washed with water.

Finally, a 55 L nightly maintenance acid rinse (140 % of main feedline capacity) containing 0.85 % Interpronutri Plus BE (472 mL) was set up to occur overnight for the duration of the experiment. Six hourly recirculation cycles (10 min recirculation time) were performed for each nightly acid rinse. The acid rinse was allowed to sit in the main feedline for 2 hours until the first feed of each day when it was returned to the mixing tank to form part of the liquid portion of the first feed of the day. Therefore, overnight there was a total of 3 hours of acid contact time in the main feedline. From day (d)1 post-cleaning (PC), a new batch of pigs was introduced to their pens where they were liquid-fed from the sanitised system for a 76-day grow-finisher period, with sampling performed up to week (wk) 10 PC, as outlined in Figure 5.1 and detailed below.

5.3.3 Diet preparation and feeding

The experimental diet was manufactured in meal form at the Teagasc Moorepark feed mill. All ingredients were milled through a 3 mm screen before incorporation in the diet. The ingredient composition and calculated chemical composition at formulation of the diet is given in Table S5.1. Pigs were provided with as close to *ad libitum* access to liquid feed as possible, with 6 sensor checks per day, and care taken to minimise feed wastage. Additional water was available from one drinking bowl per pen (DRIK-O-MAT, Egebjerg International A/S, Egebjerg, Denmark). Feeding was based on a feeding curve that supplied 18 MJ digestible energy (DE) per pig per day at the start of the experiment, increasing up to 50 MJ DE per pig per day at the end of the experiment.

Liquid feed was prepared in the mixing tank of the automated liquid feeding system 6 times per day at a water to feed ratio of 3:1 on a dry matter (DM) basis (equivalent to \sim 2.5:1 on a fresh matter basis). In the mixing tank, the liquid feed was agitated for 10 min with a 6-fin agitator prior to feed-out. The feed was delivered from the mixing tank to the troughs via the feedline using high-pressure air. At each feeding, electronic sensors in each trough (100 x 32.5 x 21 cm) ensured that when feed was above the sensor in the trough, feed was not dispensed to that particular trough. When the feed was below the sensor, feed was dispensed.

5.3.4 Animal housing, management and records

On d1 PC, 180 Danavil Duroc × (Landrace × Large White) female and entire male pigs ($35.0 \text{ kg} \pm 4.90 \text{ SD}$) were introduced to the grow-finisher house. Pigs were penned in groups of 5 across 36 pens (dimensions: 2.37 m x 2.36 m) with concrete slatted floors. The air temperature was maintained at 20-22 °C by a mechanical ventilation system with fan speed and air inlets regulated by a Steinen PCS 8100 climate controller (Steinen BV, Nederwert, The Netherlands). All veterinary treatments were recorded including pig ID, symptoms, medication, dosage and duration of treatment.

Pen-group weights were recorded at the start (d1 PC), and at the end (d76 PC) of the experiment prior to sale. Data on the quantity of DM delivered to each pen for the period between weighing days was exported from the liquid feeding system computer. Average daily gain (ADG), average daily feed intake (ADFI), and FCE were calculated as an average for the pen for the entire experimental period. Feed conversion efficiency was calculated as ADFI/ADG. Pigs removed from the experiment were accounted for when calculating ADG and ADFI.

5.3.5 Sample collection

Baseline samples were collected 12 days prior to the start of the sanitisation programme, after which samples were collected at d1 and d3 PC and wk1 PC, followed by weekly sampling up to wk10 PC (Figure 5.1). At each of the 13 sampling time points, surface swabs from the mixing tank and inside the feed pipeline were collected for microbiological, ATP and SEM analyses. Feed samples were also collected at each time point from the mixing tank and troughs for microbiological and physicochemical analyses (after cleaning, feed samples were collected from the first feed of each day, which contained the acidified rinsings). Dry feed and water samples were also collected analysis.

5.3.5.1. Feed pipeline internal surface

Samples from the internal surface of the feed pipeline were collected by removing and replacing ~15 cm sections of the polyvinyl chloride (PVC) feed pipe. On each sampling day, the exterior surface of the pipe section to be removed was cleaned with ethanol wipes. The direction of flow within the pipe and the top and bottom sections

were labelled. The joiners connecting the sections were unscrewed and the entire pipe section (15 cm in length; 32 mm diameter) was removed into a sterile plastic bag, sealed and immediately stored on ice. Throughout the experiment, pipe sections were removed sequentially from along the pipeline, moving back towards the mixing tank each time, with an existing pipe section replaced with a new section after sampling. On the sampling days where microbiology and SEM analyses were performed, two separate pipe sections were removed from the sampling location, as described above. Prior to analysis, PVC pipe cutters, sterilised by ethanol flaming, were used to aseptically cut each pipe section into separate ~5 cm long sections; one for microbiological swabbing and one for ATP swabbing. The pipe sections used for SEM were cut into separate sections in the same way.

A sterile cell scraper (Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, Leicestershire, UK) was used to scrape a 50 cm² area around the entire circumference of the inside of the pipe for 30 seconds. The head of the scraper was added to a sterile stomacher bag. Then, a sterile sponge swab pre-soaked with neutralising buffer (Sponge-stick; 3M, Saint Paul, MN, USA) was used to swab the same 50 cm² area of the internal surface of the pipe and added to the same stomacher bag. A separate 5 cm section of the pipe was used for ATP swabbing, where a 50 cm² area was swabbed with an UltraSnap[™] Surface ATP Test (Hygiena, Watford, UK). Swabs were read immediately using the EnSURE® Touch luminometer (Hygiena) according to the manufacturer's instructions and results were presented as relative light units (RLU)/cm².

5.3.5.2. Mixing tank internal surface

Samples from the internal surface of the mixing tank were collected using sponge swabs pre-soaked with neutralising buffer (Sponge-stick; 3M). The mixing tank surface was swabbed within a 10 x 10 cm template, which was cleaned with ethanol prior to each use. On each sampling day, two separate sponge swabs were obtained from two different sides of the mixing tank, pooled (200 cm² swabbed), placed on ice and transported to the laboratory immediately for microbiological analysis. A different section of the mixing tank surface was sampled on each sampling day in order to avoid re-swabbing the same area. Adenosine triphosphate swabs were also collected from the mixing tank surface, as described for the feed pipe surface, except that a 100 cm² area was sampled with a template, as outlined above. Adenosine triphosphate swabs

were also taken from a different section of the mixing tank surface on each sampling day.

5.3.5.3. Feed and water

On each sampling day, liquid feed samples were collected from the first feed of the day (i.e. the feed prepared using the acidified rinsings) as follows: from the mixing tank (n = 1) using a sterile stainless-steel sampler which was lowered into the mixing tank after 10 min of feed agitation; fresh liquid feed (n = 3 troughs) as it was dispensed into the troughs; and residual liquid feed (n = 3 troughs) from the troughs after ~2.5 hours i.e. just prior to delivery of the next feed. For all liquid feed sampling, ~ 500 g of liquid feed was collected from each sampling location into sterile 500 mL containers and transported on ice to the laboratory for same-day analysis. For microbiological analysis, 5 mL aliquots of the three samples of fresh trough-sampled liquid feed, were pooled prior to analysis and the same was done for the residual trough-sampled feed. Aliquots (50 mL) of feed sampled from the mixing tank and each sample of fresh and residual trough-sampled feed were also sub-sampled and stored at -20 °C for analysis of volatile fatty acids (VFAs), lactic acid, ethanol and biogenic amines.

On five sampling days (baseline and d1, wk1, wk5 and wk10 PC), an additional ~250 mL of liquid feed was collected in foil trays from each sampling location (mixing tank and individual troughs) and transported on ice to the laboratory where it was stored at -20 °C for subsequent DM and GE analyses. Samples of the dry diet were also collected from the silo on three sampling days (wk6, wk9 and wk10 PC) for microbiological analysis. Sub-samples of the dry feed were also stored at -20 °C for VFA, lactic acid, ethanol, biogenic amine, DM and GE analysis. Finally, water samples were collected on three sampling days (wk6, wk9 and wk10 PC) from a connection beside the mixing tank (n = 3). The water was allowed to flow for 5 min prior to sample collection into sterile 200 mL containers, which were stored on ice prior to same-day microbiological analysis.

5.3.6 SEM sample preparation and observation

The 5 cm pipe sections used for SEM, as well as an unused PVC pipe section used as a control, were gently rinsed by immersion in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (Sigma-Aldrich, Wicklow, Ireland) to remove loose debris, followed by rinsing with

an additional 150 mL of PBS to further remove loosely-associated debris. The pipe was then sectioned into pieces of $\sim 1 \text{ cm}^2$ representative of the bottom (3 for plan view and 1 side elevation view) sections of the pipe.

The pipe sections were prepared for SEM observation by performing an overnight fixation in 2.5 % glutaraldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich) in 100 mM sodium cacodylate (pH 7.3) solution (Sigma-Aldrich). The samples were then dehydrated in a graded ethanol series, starting at 40 % up to 100 % (v/v) with a 10 % per hour increase. The ethanol was then replaced by hexamethyldisilazane (HMDS) (Sigma-Aldrich) by immersing the samples in a 50:50 HMDS:Ethanol solution for 1 hour followed by 100 % HMDS for another hour. The HMDS was then left to evaporate completely prior to sputter coating.

The dehydrated pipe sections were attached to SEM stubs using Leit C conducting carbon cement (Agar Scientific, Stansted, UK) and sputter-coated with gold at 80 mA for 1 min using an Emitech K575X sputter coater (Quorum Technologies, Lewes, UK). Gold-coated samples were analysed using a Gemini field emission scanning electron microscope (Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany) at an accelerating voltage of 2-3 kV and a working distance of 3-8 mm. Two detectors were used for imaging: an inlens detector and a secondary electron detector.

5.3.7 Microbiological analysis

Total aerobic bacteria, LAB, *Enterobacteriaceae*, *Escherichia coli*, and yeasts and moulds were enumerated in feed samples and sponge swabs taken from the mixing tank and feed pipe surfaces, as follows. For feed samples, ~10 g of sample was homogenised as a 10-fold dilution in maximum recovery diluent (MRD) (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) and further 10-fold serial dilutions were performed in MRD. Maximum recovery diluent (50 mL) was added to the stomacher bag containing both the scraper and sponge swab used to sample the pipe surfaces and also to the stomacher bag containing the sponge swab used to sample the mixing tank surfaces. The samples were homogenised in a stomacher for 2 min. This homogenate was considered to be the 10^0 dilution and was serially diluted 10-fold in MRD. Relevant dilutions were plated in duplicate as follows: (i) 1 mL was plated on PetrifilmTM Aerobic Count Plates (3M) and incubated at 37 °C for 48 hours for total aerobic bacteria; (ii) 1 mL was pour-

plated on de Man Rogosa & Sharpe agar (Merck), containing 50 U/mL nystatin (Sigma-Aldrich), overlaid and incubated at 30 °C for 72 hours for LAB; (iii) 1 mL was pour-plated on Violet Red Bile Dextrose agar (Merck), overlaid and incubated at 37 °C for 24 hours for *Enterobacteriaceae*; (iv) 1 mL was pour-plated on Chromocult[®] Tryptone Bile X-glucuronide agar (Merck) and incubated at 44 °C for 24 hours for *E. coli*; and (v) 0.1 mL was spread-plated on Dichloran Rose-Bengal Chloramphenicol agar (Merck) and incubated at 25 °C for 5 days for yeasts and moulds. Colonies were counted, and the mean of duplicate counts obtained. Mean counts were log-transformed and presented as log_{10} CFU/g for feed samples [CFU/g = (average no. of colonies) ÷ (volume of suspension plated, mL) x (dilution factor)] and log_{10} CFU/cm² for surfaces swabs [CFU/cm² = (average no. of colonies) x (volume of original suspension, mL) ÷ (total surface area swabbed, cm²) x (dilution factor)](Teagasc, 2008). Counts that were below the limit of detection (LOD) were reported at the LOD.

Water samples were analysed as follows: (i) Coliforms and *E. coli* were enumerated using the most probable number (MPN)-based Colilert[®]-18/Quanti-Tray[®] (IDEXX, Westbrook, ME, USA) method (ISO 9308-2:2012); (ii) Enterococci were enumerated using the Enterolert[®]/Quanti-Tray[®] (IDEXX) method (ISO 7899-1:1998); (iii) Total aerobic bacteria were enumerated using $3M^{TM}$ PetrifilmTM Aerobic Count plates, with one set incubated at 37 °C for 48 hours and another at 22 °C for 72 hours, which meets applicable criteria for routine quality control and microbiological performance (ISO 11133:2014). Colilert[®]-18 and Enterolert[®] results were expressed as MPN/100 mL and total aerobic counts were expressed as log_{10} CFU/mL of water.

5.3.8 Physico-chemical analysis of feed samples

At each sampling location, the pH and temperature of the feed samples were recorded immediately using a pH meter (Mettler Toledo, Greisensee, Switzerland). Lactic acid, VFAs, ethanol and biogenic amines were analysed in the feed by Alimetrics Research (Espoo, Finland). Lactic acid and VFAs were analysed as free acids, using pivalic acid (Sigma-Aldrich) as an internal standard. A 400 μ L aliquot of sample and 2.4 mL of 1.0 mM pivalic acid solution were mixed, vigorously shaken for 5 min, and then centrifuged at 3,000 × g for 10 min. Then 800 μ L of the supernatant and 400 μ L of saturated oxalic acid solution were mixed, incubated at 4 °C for 60 min, and centrifuged at 18,000 × g for 10 min. The supernatant was analysed by gas chromatography (Agilent 7890B GC-FID; Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA) using a glass column packed with 80/120 Carbopack B-DA/4 % Carbowax stationary phase (Sigma-Aldrich), helium as a carrier gas, and a flame ionisation detector. The acids quantified were acetic, propionic, butyric, valeric, isobutyric, 2-methylbutyric, isovaleric, and lactic acid.

For ethanol analysis, the samples were diluted in a 1:5 ratio with water and centrifuged. The supernatant was collected and analysed with gas chromatography (Agilent 7890B GC-FID; Agilent) equipped with a Supelco packed glass column (2 m x ¹/₄ in x 2 mm, 80/120 Carbopack B-DA/4 % phase; Sigma-Aldrich). Biogenic amines (putrescine, cadaverine, histamine, tyramine, tryptamine, spermidine, spermine and 2-phenylethylamine) were derivatised with dansyl chloride. Resulting dansyl derivatives were analysed using high-performance liquid chromatography with a fluorescence detector (HPLC-FLD) Shimadzu Prominence (Shimadzu, Duisburg, Germany). Matrix-matched internal standard calibration with heptyl amine was used in quantitation.

Liquid and dry feed samples for DM and GE determination were dried in an oven at 55 °C for 72 hours and ground in a Christy Norris mill through a 2 mm screen. Gross energy was determined using an adiabatic bomb calorimeter (Parr Instruments, Moline, IL), and DM was determined according to the Association of Official Analytical Chemists method (AOAC.934.01)(AOAC, 2005).

5.3.9 Statistical analysis

The impact of the sanitisation programme on microbial counts was assessed at each sampling location separately; i.e. mixing tank swabs, feed pipe swabs, mixing tank feed, fresh trough-sampled feed and residual trough-sampled feed, respectively. Data from different sampling days were pooled as follows for each sampling location: baseline (n = 1); d1-wk1 PC period (comprising d1, d3 and wk1 PC; n = 3); wk2-wk4 PC period (comprising wks 2, 3 and 4 PC; n = 3); wk5-wk7 PC period (comprising wks 5, 6 and 7 PC; n = 3) and wk8-wk10 PC period (comprising wks 8, 9 and 10 PC; n = 3). Mean microbial counts and standard error of the mean for each microbial group were calculated and plotted as grouped bar plots in R (version 4.2.1) using the ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016) and ggpubr (Kassambara, 2022) packages. Mean concentrations of

ATP (RLU/cm²) at each pooled time point were plotted for each sampling location along a secondary y-axis. To test for differences between sampling locations, microbial counts, pH and temperature data from the 12 PC sampling occasions were pooled by sampling location. Differences between sampling locations were tested using the Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test, followed by Dunn's test of multiple comparisons. Differences with p < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Figures were edited using Inkscape (version 1.3). Data from the mixing tank and feed pipe surface swabs were pooled and simple regression analysis was performed using the PROC REG procedure in Statistical Analysis Systems (SAS) software package version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, North Carolina, United States) to predict the variation in indicator microbial counts (log₁₀ CFU/cm²) based on ATP luminometer readings (RLU/cm²).

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Veterinary treatments and pig deaths

A total of four pigs were treated during the experimental period, due to either lameness or infection. Each pig received three consecutive days of treatment consisting of 3 mL Unicillin and 1 mL Loxicom. Three pigs died during the experimental period; one due to a broken leg (during wk4 PC; 46.6 kg), one due to a ruptured hernia (wk7 PC; 87.4 kg) and one due to a suspected heart attack (wk9 PC; 123 kg).

5.4.2 Body weight, feed intake, growth and feed efficiency

Based on pen group weights, the average body weight (BW) at the start of the experiment was 35.0 kg \pm 5.0 SD, with an average BW of 127.4 kg \pm 7.9 SD at the end of the experiment. The ADFI across all of the pens throughout the experiment was 2,854 g/day, with an ADG of 1,216 g/day and an average FCE of 2.35 (data available in Table S5.2).

5.4.3 Microbiology of the dry feed and water used for the preparation of liquid feed

The microbial counts in the dry diet that was used to prepare the liquid feed are presented in Figure S5.1. Bacterial counts were consistent across the three different batches of feed sampled, as indicated by the minimal standard deviation, with an

average total aerobic count of 6.7 log₁₀ CFU/g detected. However, yeast and mould counts were slightly more variable, with the former ~1 log₁₀ CFU/g higher in the dry feed collected at wk9 PC, compared to that sampled at wk10 PC. *Enterobacteriaceae* and yeasts were the most abundant of the microbial groups monitored, with mean counts of ~6 log₁₀ and 5.5 log₁₀ CFU/g of dry feed, respectively, while LAB and moulds were detected at ~3.5 log₁₀ CFU/g on average. *Escherichia coli* was not detected in the dry feed.

Total aerobic counts from samples of the water used to prepare the liquid feed are presented in Figure S5.2. The microbiological quality of the water was considered safe for consumption with no enterococci, coliforms or *E. coli* detected (data not shown). The European Union (EU) Drinking Water Regulations 2023 (S.I. No. 99/2023) state that intestinal enterococci, *E. coli* or coliform bacteria are not acceptable in drinking water and that there should be no abnormal change in values for a 22 °C colony count. Less than 3 log₁₀ CFU/mL for a total aerobic count at 22 °C or 37 °C is considered acceptable for drinking water for pigs by the UK Agriculture and Horticulture Development Board (AHDB, 2018). Despite the count at 22 °C marginally exceeding this threshold in one of the water samples, no coliforms were detected, and therefore this level of total aerobes was not considered a concern.

5.4.4 Impact of the sanitisation programme on the microbiology of the liquid feeding system

The microbial counts and ATP concentrations on the mixing tank surface before and after cleaning are presented in Figure 5.2. The pre-cleaning (baseline) *E. coli* count was below the LOD and remained undetectable at each of the PC sampling time points. The *Enterobacteriaceae* count (2.3 log₁₀ CFU/cm² before cleaning) fell below the LOD after cleaning, and remained so up to and including wk4 PC, returning close to baseline during the latter two PC periods. The LAB count on the mixing tank surface was 8.4 log₁₀ CFU/cm² before cleaning. It decreased (to 2.9 log₁₀ CFU/cm²) in the d1-wk1 PC period and gradually increased back up to baseline levels during the experiment, even exceeding baseline levels slightly during the wk8-wk10 PC period.

The total aerobic count on the surface of the mixing tank (6.3 \log_{10} CFU/cm² before cleaning) decreased by ~3.0 \log_{10} CFU/cm² in the d1-wk1 PC period and remained

around this for the duration of the experiment. Yeast and mould counts on the mixing tank surface (5.1 and 4.9 log₁₀ CFU/cm², respectively, before cleaning) both decreased below the LOD up to and including wk4 PC. During the wk5-wk7 PC period, both began to proliferate again on the mixing tank surface. As a result, the yeast count was slightly above the baseline level during the final (wk8-wk10) PC period, but moulds, although increased, remained lower than at baseline. The ATP concentrations decreased PC, and began to increase by wk4 PC, however, they did not return to baseline by wk10 PC, similar to the total aerobe and mould counts. The microbiology data are in line with visual inspection of the mixing tank surface; an improvement and gradual return to poor hygiene was observed after cleaning, with baseline and wk10 PC having a similar appearance (Figure S5.3).

The microbial counts and ATP concentrations on the internal surface of the feed pipe before and after cleaning are presented in Figure 5.3. As was the case with the mixing tank surface, *E. coli* was undetectable in the feed pipe, both before and after cleaning. *Enterobacteriaceae* counts were higher in the feed pipe before cleaning compared to the mixing tank surface ($3.4 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/cm}^2$); however, *Enterobacteriaceae* were undetectable in the feed pipe PC and remained so for the duration of the experiment, unlike on the mixing tank surface. As on the mixing tank surface, LAB were also present in the feed pipe at high levels before cleaning ($7.9 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/cm}^2$) and there was a substantial reduction in counts PC, decreasing below the LOD on d3 PC. Counts increased again after wk1 PC but stabilised at ~5 log₁₀ CFU/cm² for the rest of the experiment, remaining lower than pre-cleaning levels thereafter. There was a gradual decrease in the total aerobic counts PC, with counts ~2 log₁₀ CFU/cm² lower during the final (wk8-wk10 PC) period compared to baseline.

Yeasts, which were present on the feed pipe surface at 4.2 \log_{10} CFU/cm² before cleaning, declined on d1 PC and thereafter remained undetectable until wk5 PC. From this point, counts remained quite stable for the duration of the experiment at ~1 \log_{10} CFU/cm² below baseline counts. Moulds which were at a similar level to yeasts in the feed pipe decreased immediately PC but were still detectable on d1 PC, albeit at low levels. However, by d3 PC they fell below the LOD and were subsequently undetectable in the feed pipe for the duration of the experiment. The concentration of ATP detected in the feed pipe before cleaning was 37.9 RLU/cm². This decreased

immediately after cleaning, in line with the microbial counts, and remained low for the duration of the experiment. However, it did increase towards the end of the experiment, with the highest PC reading (10.1 RLU/cm²) recorded during the wk5-wk7 PC period.

5.4.1 Relationship between ATP concentrations and microbial counts on liquid feeding system surfaces

Regression analysis determined that the ATP concentration on liquid feeding system surfaces was a moderate predictor of yeast counts ($R^2 = 0.58$; p < 0.001) and LAB counts ($R^2 = 0.53$; p < 0.001), while ATP concentration was a strong predictor of mould counts ($R^2 = 0.64$; p < 0.001). Concentrations of ATP were found to be a very weak predictor of *E. coli* counts ($R^2 = 0.14$; p < 0.05), while no relationship was found between ATP concentrations and total aerobic counts ($R^2 = -0.04$; p > 0.05).

5.4.2 Imaging of mixing tank and feed pipe surfaces pre- and postcleaning

Figure 5.4 shows SEM images of the bottom inner surface of the feed pipe taken at baseline and at d1, wk5 and wk10 PC. The top row shows control images of an unused PVC pipe, displaying the absence of any microbial growth or biofilm. The baseline images show an array of microbial growth within the feed pipe before cleaning. Perhaps most notably, fungal hyphae were highly visible on the pipe surface, which was also colonised by bacterial cells (indicated by yellow arrow in Figure 5.4). The surface structure of the pipe seen in the control images is not visible in the baseline images. This is due to the presence of a biofilm coating the surface of the feed pipe, with both bacteria and fungi visibly embedded in the biofilm matrix, which is composed of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS).

On d1 PC, fungal hyphae were still visible on the pipe surface. However, imaging at higher magnification (5,000X) revealed that they were damaged, with ruptures in the hyphal structure visible, most likely as a result of the cleaning process (indicated by red arrow in Figure 5.4). At wk5 and wk10 PC there were no visible fungal hyphae observed on the feed pipe surface, indicating that from some point after d1 PC, up until wk10 PC, moulds were eliminated from the feed pipe. There were also substantially less bacterial cells observed at d1 PC and at wk5 PC, with evidence of

cell disruption; however, by wk10 PC some bacterial re-colonisation was again observed. Feed particles and feed-derived starch granules (indicated by pink arrow in Figure 5.4) and yeast cells (indicated by blue arrow in Figure 5.4) were also observed at wk10 PC. Despite this re-appearance of bacterial colonisation and feed residue on the feed pipe surface, visually, the internal surfaces of the feed pipe remained relatively clean up to wk10 PC (Figure S5.3).

5.4.3 Impact of the sanitisation programme on the microbiology of the liquid feed

The microbial counts, pH and temperature of liquid feed collected from the mixing tank are presented in Figure 5.5. In general, any changes in the mixing tank feed were more subtle compared to those found on the mixing tank surface. Escherichia coli was below the LOD in the mixing tank feed at baseline and for the duration of the experiment, as it was on the mixing tank surface. The Enterobacteriaceae count in the feed at baseline (4.91 log₁₀ CFU/g) decreased marginally in the d1-wk1 PC period and thereafter, counts continued to increase gradually. Most notably, the LAB count decreased by $\sim 2 \log_{10} CFU/g$ between baseline and the d1-wk1 PC period; however, LAB began to increase again and returned to close to baseline levels between wk5 and wk10 PC. The total aerobe count also decreased initially after cleaning and followed a similar trend to LAB, with counts stabilising around baseline levels in the latter part of the experiment. Both yeasts and moulds had small initial decreases after cleaning; however, the yeast counts were slightly above the baseline level at the end of the experiment, while moulds remained consistently $\sim 1 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$ below baseline levels. The feed pH was lower at each PC period (4.75 - 5.48), compared to baseline (6.28). Finally, the temperature of the feed in the mixing tank gradually increased from 14.5 °C at baseline up to a mean temperature of 18.3 °C during the wk8-wk10 PC period.

The microbial counts, pH and temperature of fresh liquid feed collected from the troughs immediately after feed-out are presented in Figure 5.6. *Escherichia coli* was detectable at baseline and increased during the d1-wk1 PC period. However, counts declined thereafter and *E. coli* was below the LOD in the wk8-wk10 PC period. There was a similar increase in *Enterobacteriaceae* counts after cleaning, especially on d1 and d3 PC (data not shown), which may have been driven by *E. coli*. However, mean *Enterobacteriaceae* counts remained marginally above baseline levels from wk5 PC until the end of the experiment. There was no change in LAB counts across the time points and only a minimal reduction in total aerobe counts. Yeast counts in the fresh liquid feed increased (from 5.1 log₁₀ CFU/g at baseline) during the d1-wk1 PC period, remaining at a similar level during the wk2-wk4 PC period and declining thereafter,

albeit remaining marginally above baseline levels. Moulds were present at 4.6 log₁₀ CFU/g at baseline and generally declined after cleaning. The pH of the fresh liquid feed varied between 5.28 and 5.62 after cleaning, compared to 6.18 at baseline. Throughout the experiment, the temperature of the fresh liquid feed increased from 15.3 °C at baseline up to a mean temperature of 18.8 °C during the wk8-wk10 PC period.

The microbial counts, pH and temperature of the residual liquid feed collected from the troughs are presented in Figure 5.7. The *E. coli* count in the residual feed at baseline (3.6 log₁₀ CFU/g) increased during the d1-wk1 PC period, but began to decrease afterwards, returning to just below baseline levels during the final PC period. Similarly, *Enterobacteriaceae* counts increased during the d1-wk1 PC period, declining thereafter to below baseline levels. Lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic counts remained relatively stable throughout the experiment, with only minimal fluctuations in counts. Yeast counts in the residual feed followed a similar pattern to the fresh feed where counts increased after cleaning compared to baseline. Moulds also followed a similar trend as in the fresh liquid feed, with a slight decline in counts after cleaning, albeit they increased again thereafter. The pH of the residual feed remained quite stable throughout the experiment. The same trend occurred in the residual troughs as with the mixing tank and fresh liquid feed, where the temperature of the feed increased from 16.3 °C at baseline to an average of 19.4 °C at the end of the experiment.

5.4.4 Impact of sampling location on the microbiology of the liquid feed

In order to investigate the influence of sampling location on the microbial counts, pH and temperature of the liquid feed, data from all 12 PC time points for each sampling location were averaged (Figure 5.8). The pH of the liquid feed did not differ between sampling locations (p > 0.05), while the temperature of the residual feed was higher compared to that of the mixing tank and the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed (p < 0.05). *Escherichia coli* counts were higher in the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.05), with further increases in the residual trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.05), with further increases in the residual trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.001) and fresh feed (p < 0.01). *Enterobacteriaceae* counts were higher in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.001) and fresh feed (p < 0.01).
the feed sampled at the other locations. The residual feed also had higher counts of total aerobes compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.001) and fresh liquid feed (p < 0.01). Lactic acid bacteria and yeasts both increased from the mixing tank to the fresh liquid feed (p < 0.01) and again in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank (p < 0.001) and fresh liquid feed (p < 0.01). Mould counts were higher in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank feed (p < 0.01).

5.4.5 Effect of the sanitisation programme on the gross energy (GE), ethanol, lactic acid, volatile fatty acid and biogenic amine content of liquid feed

The GE, ethanol, lactic acid and VFA content of liquid feed at baseline, d1 PC, wk5 PC and wk10 PC for each sampling location are presented in Table 5.1. The GE of the dry feed collected from the silo was 17.7 MJ/kg. There was very little variation from this GE value in the liquid feed, either by sampling location or time point, with the greatest variation being ~0.4 MJ/kg. At baseline, increasing concentrations of ethanol were observed between the mixing tank and the troughs, especially in the residual liquid feed. After cleaning, ethanol concentrations in the mixing tank and fresh liquid feed were < 0.2 mmol/kg. Despite a moderate ethanol concentration in the residual feed at baseline, < 0.2 mmol/kg was detected on d1 PC. Nonetheless, by wk5 PC, the concentration had begun to increase again, with further increases observed by wk10 PC, albeit the concentration remained lower than at baseline.

A low concentration of lactic acid was found in the dry feed; however, at baseline, lactic acid concentrations exceeded 20 mmol/kg liquid feed in the mixing tank and were substantially higher in the fresh trough-sampled feed, reaching up to 232.65 mmol/kg in the residual feed. Lactic acid concentrations in the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled liquid feed were notably lower after cleaning. The lowest concentrations were observed at d1 PC in the troughs. However, as with ethanol, concentrations had increased by wk5 PC, especially in the residual feed in which they continued to increase up to wk10 PC (although not back to baseline levels). Large variations in lactic acid concentrations were observed in the residual trough samples.

The concentration of acetic acid in the dry feed was higher than ethanol or lactic acid concentrations, with levels of > 5 mmol/kg detected. As with lactic acid and ethanol, moderate concentrations of acetic acid were found in the liquid feed sampled from the

mixing tank, with higher concentrations found in the fresh and residual feed sampled from the troughs (> 22 and > 65 mmol/kg, respectively). Acetic acid concentrations decreased after cleaning; however, as with the other microbial metabolites above, there was a gradual increase from wk5 PC but they did not return to baseline concentrations.

Low concentrations of propionic acid were detected in the dry feed, with only slight increases between the mixing tank and the troughs. After cleaning, propionic acid concentrations increased at all sampling locations. However, this was expected because the liquid feed contained the maintenance acid rinse and the acid blend used for this rinse was composed of 15 % propionic acid. There was some variation in propionic acid concentrations at different sampling locations and time points, but they were generally between ~12 and 24 mmol/kg, with the lowest concentrations found in the trough-sampled feed. Butyric acid and isovaleric acid were not detected in the dry feed or in the feed sampled from the mixing tank and were only detected in the fresh trough samples at baseline, and then only at very low concentrations. Low concentrations were also detected in the residual trough-sampled liquid feed at all time points, except that isovaleric acid was not detected on d1 PC.

The concentrations of biogenic amines in residual feed collected from the troughs at baseline, d1 PC, wk5 PC and wk10 PC are presented in Table 5.2. In general, cadaverine was found at the highest concentration, followed by spermidine, tryptamine and putrescine. All biogenic amines detected were at their highest concentration at baseline, except for spermidine. However, both spermidine and spermine concentrations only varied minimally before and after cleaning. The most notable observation was that all amines, except for spermine and spermidine, were at their lowest concentration on d1 PC, with concentrations increasing after wk5 PC. Concentrations had returned closer to baseline by wk10 PC; however, all of the aforementioned biogenic amines remained below baseline concentrations until the end of the experiment.

5.5 Discussion

In this study an intensive sanitisation program improved the hygiene of a liquid feeding system. This was evidenced by the fact that counts of LAB, total aerobes, *Enterobacteriaceae*, yeasts and moulds were reduced on the mixing tank and feed

pipeline surfaces, in particular until wk5 PC, while *Enterobacteriaceae* and moulds were undetectable in the pipes for up to 10 weeks. One novel aspect of this study involved the use of SEM to image the internal surfaces of the feed pipeline. This confirmed the eradication of biofilm-associated fungal mycelia and the microbial load reductions within the feed pipes. The microbiological and SEM data were also backed up by ATP readings from the mixing tank and feed pipe surfaces. In fact, ATP luminometer readings were found to be a moderate predictor of yeast and LAB counts and a strong predictor of mould counts on liquid feeding system surfaces. This method may serve as a convenient and labour-saving means of monitoring feeding system hygiene on-farm, as has been shown to be the case for hygiene monitoring of pen surfaces (Heinemann et al., 2020; Yi et al., 2020).

Previous studies have implemented sanitisation programmes in liquid feeding systems, combining physical cleaning with alkali and/or acid washing. These studies have only monitored feed or 'contact water' that has been passed through the system, as opposed to the internal surfaces of the feeding system and have found either no impact on or only temporary reductions in microbial counts, which generally recovered within 2 weeks of cleaning (Fisker & Jørgensen, 2010; Royer et al., 2004a). The initial cleaning steps employed in the current study were similar to that of the aforementioned studies. However, to our knowledge, this study was the first to implement a subsequent nightly acid rinse to maintain the improved hygiene of the system and to recirculate the acid rinse to form part of the liquid feed. The addition of this nightly rinse with an organic acid blend, which was developed in consultation with the feed industry, was likely the main contributor to the longevity of the improved system hygiene. This may have been due to disruption of biofilm re-formation in the feed pipe, which can occur within days or weeks, at least in water distribution system pipeliness (Geng & Lin, 2016). Another difference in the sanitisation programme compared to previous studies was that the alkali and acid washes were flushed through the downpipes to maximise cleaning of these surfaces. This is important as the downpipes are difficult to clean and have been previously emphasised as a source of feed contamination (Royer et al., 2004a).

Changes in the microbial load of the liquid feed PC were less pronounced compared to those observed within the liquid feeding system. The most noticeable changes occurred in the mixing tank. At baseline, all of the microbial counts in the mixing tank feed were within the ranges recommended for 'residue-free' or non-fermented liquid feed (i.e., feed that is not deliberately fermented, as in the current study), except for moulds which were just above the 3-4 \log_{10} CFU/g recommended range (Vils et al., 2018). Both lactic and acetic acids were also in excess of the recommended range of 0-10 mmol/kg, with values of ~23 and 17 mmol/kg obtained, respectively. Thereafter, LAB counts decreased by 2.2 \log_{10} CFU/g during the d1-wk1 PC period, with small decreases observed in the other groups monitored. However, these decreases were short-lived, with counts of all microbial groups (except *E. coli*, which was not detected) increasing again during the wk2-wk4 PC period. The pH of the mixing tank feed also decreased from 6.28 to 5.11 during the initial PC period, which was maintained thereafter. However, this was probably not due to microbial growth, as LAB, which are the main acid-producing microbes in the feed, were reduced at this time. It was, therefore, most likely due to use of the acid rinse to prepare the first feed of the day.

Furthermore, even after improving the hygiene of the liquid feeding system via implementation of the sanitisation programme, spontaneous fermentation still occurred in the liquid feed. This type of fermentation is a common occurrence in liquid feed which is not deliberately fermented, as found in Chapter 3 and several other studies (Canibe & Jensen, 2003; O'Meara et al., 2020a, 2020c, 2020b; Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020a, 2020b). In the present study it was evidenced by increases in the LAB, yeast and E. coli counts from when the feed was mixed, to when it was delivered to the troughs. Increases in the counts of all of the microbial groups monitored were also observed in the residual compared to the fresh trough-sampled feed. This was likely aided by the higher temperature of the residual feed, compared to that of the feed in the mixing tank and the fresh feed in the troughs. This was likely caused in part by the longer duration spent in the troughs, as well as by heat generated during fermentation. Additionally, the higher E. coli counts in the fresh and residual liquid feed PC were likely due to faecal contamination in the troughs, particularly so when the pigs were lighter at the beginning of the experiment and were observed stepping into the troughs. This also explains why counts were below the LOD at the end of the experiment when the pigs were nearing slaughter weight.

Chemical analysis of the liquid feed also revealed evidence of spontaneous fermentation, especially at baseline. Spontaneous fermentation is known to result in elevated levels of ethanol, acetic acid and biogenic amines, which can negatively impact liquid feed palatability, while biogenic amines are also toxic at high concentrations (Canibe et al., 2010; de Lange & Zhu, 2012; del Rio et al., 2024; Missotten et al., 2015). Increasing levels of lactic acid were observed between the mixing tank and the fresh feed sampled from the troughs, with the greatest concentrations found in the residual trough-sampled feed. Although the liquid feed in the current study is considered non-fermented, the organic acid profile of the feed in the troughs was more similar to standard values for fermented liquid feed (Vils et al., 2018). Lactic acid concentrations in the fresh and residual trough-sampled feed, for example, at 66.15 and 232.65 mmol/kg, respectively, were hugely in excess of the 0-10 mmol/kg recommended for residue-free liquid feed (Vils et al., 2018). However, these concentrations dropped dramatically (to 1.38 and 7.83 mmol/kg, respectively), immediately after sanitisation of the liquid feeding system. This indicates control of spontaneous fermentation of the feed, despite the fact that only marginal decreases in LAB were observed in the feed collected from the troughs immediately PC compared to baseline, as outlined above. However, by wk5 PC, lactic acid concentrations had begun to increase again, although they did not return to baseline levels.

Another organic acid of interest in liquid feed is acetic acid; it is produced by yeast during fermentation as well as by heterofermentative LAB (Rudbäck, 2013). As with lactic acid, the acetic acid concentration in the residual trough-sampled feed precleaning (65 mmol/kg) was more similar to standard values for fermented liquid feed, being well in excess of the recommended value of < 40 mmol/kg for residue-free liquid feed (Vils et al., 2018). High levels of acetic acid are suggested to decrease the palatability of liquid feed and may therefore affect feed intake (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe et al., 2007; Missotten et al., 2015), although Rudbäck (2013) found that feed intake and growth rate of piglets were not affected at concentrations of up to 150 mmol/L (Rudbäck, 2013). As with lactic acid, acetic acid concentrations in the feed immediately after sanitisation of the liquid feeding system were more than half that of baseline concentrations and remained below baseline levels until the end of the experiment. Ethanol is another fermentation end-product associated with palatability issues that is undesirable at high concentrations in liquid feed (Brooks et al., 2001; Missotten et al., 2015; Van Winsen et al., 2001). Ethanol concentrations at baseline, even in the mixing tank feed (3 mmol/kg), exceeded the recommendation for residue-free liquid feed (0-0.5 mmol/kg) (Vils et al., 2018). Concentrations increased more than 8-fold in the residual trough-sampled feed, indicating undesirable levels of spontaneous yeast fermentation. Ethanol concentrations in the feed were also reduced as a result of cleaning of the feeding system, with < 0.2 mmol/kg detected in the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed PC, for the duration of the experiment, indicating control of spontaneous fermentation. This was despite the fact that there was only a small reduction in yeast counts immediately PC and only in the mixing tank. In the residual trough-sampled feed, the ethanol concentration was the same as in the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed immediately PC, and although concentrations increased throughout the experiment, they were still only half that of baseline levels at wk10 PC. Therefore, sanitisation of the liquid feeding system also controlled fermentation in the troughs, which is the location at which the greatest amount of feed fermentation occurs.

Overall, the low levels of ethanol and acetic acid found in the liquid feed PC indicated that yeast fermentation was disrupted by the sanitisation protocol, in a similar fashion to lactic acid fermentation. This stabilisation of the chemical quality of the liquid feed was maintained throughout the experiment, with levels generally remaining well below baseline at wk10 PC. This was also supported by the consistent GE content of the feed, irrespective of sampling time point or location, as excessive yeast fermentation is known to contribute to GE losses in liquid feed (Brooks, 2008; Keller et al., 2020; O'Meara et al., 2020a). However, since the sanitisation programme was multi-faceted, it is difficult to determine which specific steps were most effective in improving system hygiene and liquid feed quality. The disruption to yeast and LAB fermentation was likely a result of several factors, including the initial physical and chemical cleaning of the feeding system, the maintenance acid rinse of the feed pipeline, and/or the addition of the acid blend to the liquid feed. Future work could include sampling system surfaces and feed after each of the individual steps in order to identify which are most effective. Plumed-Ferrer & von Wright (2011) previously reported that the addition of formic acid (which accounts for 60 % of the acid blend

used in the current study) to either intentionally or spontaneously fermented liquid feed stabilised the growth of some yeast species (*Kazachstania exigua*) and reduced the growth of others (*Debaromyces hansenii* and *Pichia deserticola*). They also found a slight reduction in LAB counts in spontaneously fermented liquid feed after addition of 2 g/L formic acid.

It is possible that the combination of acids used in the maintenance acid rinse in the current study induced acid stress in the yeast and LAB, thereby hindering microbial fermentation temporarily (Guan & Liu, 2020). This is because LAB and yeast counts in the feed only dropped temporarily and only in the mixing tank, but fermentation end-products, albeit increased throughout the experiment, never returned to precleaning levels. It is also possible that the yeasts and LAB associated with the liquid feeding system surfaces were in the main responsible for the organic acid and ethanol content in the liquid feed. The reductions in both LAB and yeast counts observed on the mixing tank and feed pipe surfaces immediately after cleaning coincided with the decreased organic acid and ethanol production in the feed. Similarly, the subsequent re-colonisation of the liquid feeding system by these microbes after wk4 PC coincided with increasing organic acid concentrations at wk5 PC, which nonetheless remained lower than baseline at the end of the experiment.

The concentration of several biogenic amines in the residual liquid feed collected from the troughs also decreased immediately PC compared to baseline. Although concentrations had begun to increase again by wk5 PC, even by wk10 PC, biogenic amine concentrations were still substantially lower than baseline levels; concentrations of putrescine, cadaverine, histamine, tyramine and tryptamine were approximately half of the baseline concentrations. This suggests that amino acid losses in the feed were lower after sanitisation of the liquid feeding system. However, amino acid data are not available to support this. Overall, the findings of the current study are contrary to those of Fisker & Jørgensen (2010), who reported no reductions in acetic acid, lactic acid, ethanol or biogenic amines in liquid feed after cleaning of the feeding system. However, 'residual' liquid feeding was practiced on the farms in the latter study where feed remained in the pipelines after feeding, thereby providing a greater opportunity for fermentation to occur.

In the current study, it was not possible to compare the growth and FCE of pigs fed from the sanitised system to a control group. However, the sanitisation programme certainly did not hinder growth performance, as both growth rates and FCE were excellent throughout the experiment and were comparable to those obtained in liquid feeding studies performed in the same grow-finisher house previously, including Chapter 4 (O'Meara et al., 2020d, 2020c). Assuming that the observed improvement in liquid feed quality improved FCE by a very conservative estimate of 0.05 of FCE unit, a cost benefit analysis of implementing this sanitisation programme indicates that it results in an increased margin of between $\notin 0.87$ and $\notin 1.20$ per pig (Table S5.3). Therefore, future research should investigate the growth performance and FCE of pigs fed from sanitised versus non-sanitised systems. Also, since only one replicate of this experiment was performed, additional studies should be performed in order to ensure that the findings are repeatable. Obtaining the complete microbial profile of the bacterial and fungal communities of the liquid feeding system and the feed itself using next-generation sequencing would also be of interest in order to further explore the impact on the microbiology of both. Finally, it may be possible to increase the longevity of the improved system hygiene, thereby potentially further improving feed quality; for example, by increasing the concentration of the acid blend in the liquid feed, and/or using a fogger in the mixing tank to better distribute the acid and alkali to the internal surfaces of the mixing tank.

5.6 Conclusion

This study involved implementation of an intensive sanitisation program in a 'residuefree' liquid feeding system which involved physical and chemical cleaning, as well as nightly acid rinsing and use of the acid rinse to prepare the first feed of the day. The main novelty of this study lies in the fact that, in addition to the feed itself, for the first time, microbial biofilms and feed residue on the internal surfaces of the feed pipelines were monitored pre- and post-sanitisation. Using this approach, it was found that the sanitisation programme dramatically improved the hygiene of the internal surfaces of the feeding system, especially for the initial 5-week period. This was evidenced by reduced microbial counts and decreases in ATP concentrations post-sanitisation, with SEM confirming these findings for the feed pipelines. Although only subtle impacts on the microbiology of the liquid feed were observed PC, and microbial counts were consistent with the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation, even after sanitisation, no GE losses were found. Furthermore, considerable decreases in acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations were found in the feed post-sanitisation and these undesirable microbial metabolites remained well below pre-cleaning levels up to 10 weeks after program implementation. The concentrations of these metabolites in liquid feed coincided with changes in LAB and yeast counts on the liquid feeding system surfaces, implicating these surface microbial communities as one of the main factors contributing to chemical quality of the feed. Therefore, by controlling these surface microbial communities via implementation of the feeding system sanitisation programme developed and tested in the current study, on-farm liquid feed quality should be improved. Finally, based on a very conservative estimated improvement in FCE, implementing the sanitisation programme in liquid feeding systems for grow-finisher pigs should be cost beneficial for pig producers.

5.7 Tables and figures

Table 5.1: Gross energy (MJ/kg \pm SD¹) and concentrations of ethanol, lactic acid and volatile fatty acids (mmol/kg \pm SD¹ on a dry matter basis) in feed collected at different sampling locations before and after liquid feeding system cleaning.

	Silo ²	Mixing tank ³		Fresh trough ⁴				Residual trough ⁵					
	Baseline	Baseline	d1 PC	wk5 PC	wk10 PC	Baseline	d1 PC	wk5 PC	wk10 PC	Baseline	d1 PC	wk5 PC	wk10 PC
Gross operati	17.7	17.8	18.1	17.6	17.5	17.9	18.0	17.5	17.3	17.9	18.0	17.4	17.7
Cross chergy						± 0.05	± 0.09	± 0.20	± 0.18		± 0.17	± 0.16	± 0.06
Ethanol	< 0.2	3.05	< 0.2	< 0.2	< 0.2	5.87	< 0.2	< 0.2	< 0.2	25.52	< 0.2	2.90	12.44
						± 1.46						± 0.94	± 8.83
Lactic acid	0.69	22.74	7.46	2.68	8.50	66.15	1.38	16.42	16.99	232.65	7.83	50.75	112.22
						± 21.12	± 1.09	± 11.38	± 7.79		± 4.03	± 4.85	± 77.24
Acetic acid	5.66	17.07	8.68	9.19	10.31	22.75	9.29	10.63	11.00	65.36	10.76	20.84	44.08
						± 1.88	± 0.22	± 0.53	± 0.76		± 1.31	± 3.13	± 22.33
Propionic	0.25	1.03	21.40	23.80	12.92	1.22	20.78	16.79	12.52	2.70	16.61	21.33	12.01
acid						± 0.09	± 1.31	± 12.26	± 0.24		± 0.67	± 2.68	± 1.17
Butyric acid	nd ⁶	nd	nd	nd	nd	0.43	nd	nd	nd	1.18	0.55	0.747	1.00
						± 0.05					± 0.06		± 1.01
Isovaleric acid	nd	nd	nd	nd	nd	< 0.1	nd	nd	nd	< 0.1	nd	< 0.1	< 0.1

¹ SD: Standard deviation. ² Dry feed collected from the silo (n = 1). ³ Liquid feed collected from the mixing tank (n = 1). ⁴ Fresh liquid feed collected from the troughs immediately after delivery to the troughs (n = 3). ⁵ Residual liquid feed collected from the troughs just prior to the next feed (n = 3, except at baseline where n = 1). ⁶ nd: Not detected. ⁷ Butyric acid was detected in only one of three residual trough samples. Note: Valeric acid, 2-methylbutyric acid and isobutyric acid were not detected in any samples.

Amine	Baseline	d1 PC	wk5 PC	wk10 PC
Putrescine	43.37	17.95 ± 2.17	21.76 ± 0.76	25.54 ± 12.32
Cadaverine	196.53	18.59 ± 10.36	35.68 ± 5.74	70.32 ± 73.61
Histamine	9.37	3.41 ± 1.24	6.46 ± 5.21	5.73 ± 3.77
Tyramine	7.20	1.86 ± 0.91	2.31 ± 1.72	3.50 ± 3.46
Tryptamine	53.79	10.90 ± 1.38	12.90 ± 2.91	20.33 ± 7.73
Spermidine	50.67	52.34 ± 1.70	52.75±7.75	48.02 ± 1.05
Spermine	24.10	23.13 ± 0.83	23.62 ± 4.12	22.79 ± 0.36

Table 5.2: Concentration of biogenic amines (mg/kg on a dry matter basis) in residual liquid feed collected from troughs before and after liquid feeding system cleaning.

Note: 2-phenylethylamine was not detected at any time point.



Figure 5.1: Schematic diagram outlining details of the two-step liquid feeding system sanitisation programme used and sampling time points. ${}^{1}PC = post-cleaning$. ${}^{2}Avalksan Gold Standard CF Chlorine Free. {}^{3}Interpronutri Plus BE (60 % formic acid, 15 % propionic acid, 2.5 % benzoic acid).$



Figure 5.2: Mean microbial counts ($\log_{10} \text{CFU/cm}^2 \pm \text{SE}$) on the mixing tank surface before cleaning (Baseline; n = 1) and at each post-cleaning period (n = 3). Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = 0.4 log₁₀ CFU/cm²; LOD for yeasts and moulds = 1.4 log₁₀ CFU/cm². Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD. The solid red line indicates mean ATP concentrations (RLU/cm²).



Figure 5.3: Mean microbial counts ($\log_{10} \text{ CFU/cm}^2 \pm \text{SE}$) on internal feed pipe surfaces before cleaning (baseline; n = 1) and at each post-cleaning period (n = 3). Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = 1 log₁₀ CFU/cm²; LOD for yeasts and moulds = 2 log₁₀ CFU/cm². Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD. The solid red line indicates mean ATP concentrations (RLU/cm²).



Figure 5.4: Panel of scanning electron microscopy images of the bottom of feed pipe sections, removed from a liquid feeding system before and after cleaning. The images are organised by magnification (horizontally) and time point (vertically). The top row labelled 'control' contains images of an unused PVC pipe section with no microbial growth or biofilm present. Yellow arrow indicates fungal hyphae colonised by bacterial cells. Red arrow indicates damage in the hyphal structure. Pink arrow indicates feed particles and feed-derived starch granules. Blue arrow indicates yeast cells.



Figure 5.5: Mean microbial counts $(\log_{10} \text{ CFU/g} \pm \text{ SE})$ in liquid feed collected from the mixing tank before cleaning (baseline; n = 1) and at each post-cleaning period (n = 3). Mean liquid feed temperatures at each post-cleaning period are presented in parentheses below the x-axis labels. Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$. Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD. The mean feed pH is indicated by the solid red line.



Figure 5.6: Mean microbial counts $(\log_{10} \text{ CFU/g} \pm \text{ SE})$ of fresh liquid feed collected from the troughs before cleaning (baseline; n = 1) and at each post-cleaning period (n = 3). Mean liquid feed temperatures at each post-cleaning period are presented in parentheses below the x-axis labels. Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$. Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD. The mean feed pH is indicated by the solid red line.



Figure 5.7: Mean microbial counts ($\log_{10} \text{ CFU/g} \pm \text{SE}$) of residual liquid feed collected from the troughs before cleaning (baseline; n = 1) and at each post-cleaning period (n = 3). Mean liquid feed temperatures at each post-cleaning period are presented in parentheses below the x-axis labels. Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} \text{ CFU/g}$. Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD. The mean feed pH is indicated by the solid red line.



Figure 5.8: Mean microbial counts ($\log_{10} CFU/g \pm SE$) of liquid feed samples pooled by sampling location for each time point (n = 12). Mean liquid feed temperatures at each sampling location are presented in parentheses below the x-axis labels. Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*), *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} CFU/g$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} CFU/g$. Mean feed pH is indicated by the solid red line. Bars of the same colour (microbial group) and temperature values that do not share a common letter/superscript are significantly different (p < 0.05).

5.8 Supplementary Information

Table S 5.1: Ingredient composition and calculated chemical composition of the diet on an as-fed basis (g/kg unless otherwise stated).

Ingredient composition		
Wheat	400.0	
Soya bean meal	186.9	
Barley	380.7	
Soya oil	7.1	
Lysine HCl	3.9	
DL-Methionine	1.3	
L-Threonine	2.0	
L-Tryptophan	0.2	
Limestone flour	11.0	
Mono DiCalcium Phosphate	0.8	
Salt	3.0	
Vitamin and mineral premix ¹	1.0	
Celite	2.0	
Phytase ²	0.1	
Chemical composition		
Dry matter	874.4	
Protein	170.0	
Fat	25.3	
Ash	38.2	
Fibre	28.9	
Net energy (MJ/kg)	9.8	
Total lysine	11.0	

¹Cu from copper sulphate, 15 mg; Fe from ferrous sulphate monohydrate, 24 mg; Mn from manganese oxide, 31 mg; Zn from zinc oxide, 80 mg; I from potassium iodate, 0.3 mg; Se from sodium selenite, 0.2 mg; vitamin A as retinyl acetate, 0.7 mg; vitamin D3 as cholecalciferol, 12.5 μ g; vitamin E as DL-alpha-tocopheryl acetate, 40 mg; vitamin K, 4 mg; vitamin B12, 15 μ g; riboflavin, 2 mg; nicotinic acid, 12 mg; pantothenic acid, 10 mg; vitamin B1, 2 mg; vitamin B6, 3 mg.

² The diet contained 500 phytase units (FYT) per kg of feed from Ronozyme HiPhos (DSM, Belfast, UK).

Table S 5.2: Pen group weights and average pig weights in each pen of grow-finisher pigs at the beginning (day 1 post-cleaning; d1 PC) and the end of the experiment (day 76 post-cleaning; d76 PC). Average total gain, daily gain, daily feed intake and feed conversion efficiency are presented as an average for each pen.

Pen No.	No. pigs	Pen group weight (kg) on d1 PC	Average weight/pig (kg) on d1 PC	Pen group weight (kg) on d76 PC	Average weight/pig (kg) on d76 PC	Average total gain (g)	Average daily gain (g/day)	Average daily feed intake (g/day)	Feed conversion efficiency
1	5	134.0	26.8	595.4	119.1	92280	1214	2754	2.27
2	5	146.0	29.2	596.2	119.2	90040	1185	2536	2.14
3	5	126.0	25.2	623.2	124.6	99440	1308	2923	2.23
4	5	128.0	25.6	573.2	114.6	89040	1172	2397	2.05
5	5	160.0	32	600.0	120.0	88000	1158	2878	2.49
6	5	142.0	28.4	621.4	124.3	95880	1262	2283	1.81
7	5	170.0	34	690.0	138.0	104000	1368	3774	2.76
8	5	196.0	39.2	666.0	133.2	94000	1237	2705	2.19
9	5	176.0	35.2	674.0	134.8	99600	1311	2740	2.09
10	5	150.0	30	580.8	116.2	86160	1134	2891	2.55
11	5	184.0	36.8	617.8	123.6	86760	1142	2912	2.55
12	5	178.0	35.6	545.4	136.4	100750	1326	2087	1.57
13	5	176.0	35.2	605.4	121.1	85880	1130	3089	2.73
14	5	148.0	29.6	607.4	121.5	91880	1209	2415	2.00
15	5	232.0	46.4	734.6	146.9	100520	1323	3277	2.48
16	5	206.0	41.2	530.0	132.5	91300	1201	2898	2.41
17	5	186.0	37.2	648.2	129.6	92440	1216	3010	2.47
18	5	204.0	40.8	650.0	130.0	89200	1174	3125	2.66
19	5	164.0	32.8	636.2	127.2	94440	1243	2962	2.38

20	5	196.0	39.2	681.6	136.3	97120	1278	2832	2.22
21	5	204.0	40.8	686.4	137.3	96480	1269	3134	2.47
22	5	164.0	32.8	619.0	123.8	91000	1197	2405	2.01
23	5	164.0	32.8	563.8	112.8	79960	1052	2657	2.53
24	5	196.0	39.2	683.0	136.6	97400	1282	2944	2.30
25	5	172.0	34.4	567.2	113.4	79040	1040	2692	2.59
26	5	214.0	42.8	621.8	124.4	81560	1073	3202	2.98
27	5	192.0	38.4	674.6	134.9	96520	1270	3109	2.45
28	5	182.0	36.4	623.8	124.8	88360	1163	2552	2.19
29	5	164.0	32.8	673.0	134.6	101800	1339	3027	2.26
30	5	168.0	33.6	633.2	126.6	93040	1224	2968	2.42
31	5	154.0	30.8	630.8	126.2	95360	1255	2820	2.25
32	5	156.0	31.2	601.4	120.3	89080	1172	2985	2.55
33	5	194.0	38.8	665.2	133.0	94240	1240	3202	2.58
34	5	182.0	36.4	640.4	128.1	91680	1206	2895	2.40
35	5	186.0	37.2	660.0	132.0	94800	1247	2958	2.37
36	5	200.0	40.0	511.8	128.0	87950	1157	2710	2.34

	Number of pigs per batch			
	1,000	5,000	10,000	
Feed saving/year (€/year)	5,390	26,948	53,896	
Total cost of cleaning (€/year)	420	2,100	4,200	
Increased labour cost (€/year)	401	401	401	
Repayments/year (5-year loan; €)	1,077	1,077	1,077	
Margin over increased cost (€/year)	3,491	23,369	48,217	
Increased margin per pig (€/pig)	0.87	1.16	1.20	

Table S 5.3: Cost benefit summary for liquid feeding system sanitisation programme for first five years.¹

 1 Cost benefit analysis was based on assumed 0.05-unit improvement in feed conversion efficiency between 30-115 kg live weight. Feed savings were calculated based on the 5-year average finisher feed price up to 2022 (Teagasc Pig Feed and Price Monitor). Figures are based on four batches of pigs per year (each batch including 10 days turnaround during which the sanitisation programme is performed).



Figure S 5.1: Mean microbial counts ($\log_{10} \text{CFU/g} \pm \text{SE}$) in dry feed samples collected from the silo (n = 3). Horizontal dotted lines represent the limit of detection (LOD) for different microbial groups: LOD for *E. coli*, *Enterobacteriaceae*, lactic acid bacteria and total aerobic count = $2 \log_{10} \text{CFU/g}$; LOD for yeasts and moulds = $3 \log_{10} \text{CFU/g}$. Counts below the LOD are reported at the LOD.



Figure S 5.2: Mean total aerobic counts (\log_{10} CFU/mL ± SE) in water samples collected from a connection beside the mixing tank obtained at 22°C (n = 2) and 37°C (n = 3). The horizontal dotted line represents the limit of detection (LOD) for total aerobic counts (1 log₁₀ CFU/mL).



Figure S 5.3: Images of both the mixing tank and feed pipeline surfaces before (baseline) and after implementation of the sanitisation programme on day 1, week 5 and week 10 post-cleaning (PC).

5.9 References

- AHDB. (2018). Acceptable drinking water parameters for pigs. https://projectblue.blob.core.windows.net/media/Default/Pork/Documents/Acceptabl e%20drinking%20water%20parameters%20for%20pigs%20WEB.pdf
- AOAC. (2005). Association of Official Analytical Chemists, Official Methods of Analysis. (18th ed.). AOAC International.
- Brooks, P. H. (2008). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. *CAB Reviews: Perspectives in Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources, 3*(073), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1079/PAVSNNR20083073
- Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Niven, S. (2001). Liquid feeding of pigs: potential for reducing environmental impact and for improving productivity and food safety. *Recent Advances in Animal Nutrition in Australia*, 13(December 2015), 49–63.
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Fermented and nonfermented liquid feed to growing pigs: Effect on aspects of gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance. J Anim Sci, 81(8), 2019–2031. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8182019x
- Canibe, N., Pedersen, A. Ø., & Jensen, B. B. (2010). Impact of acetic acid concentration of fermented liquid feed on growth performance of piglets. *Livest Sci*, 133(1–3), 117–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2010.06.040
- Canibe, N., Virtanen, E., & Jensen, B. B. (2007). Microbial and nutritional characteristics of pig liquid feed during fermentation. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, 134(1–2), 108–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2006.05.005
- de Lange, C. F. M., & Zhu, C. H. (2012). 3. Liquid feeding corn-based diets to growing pigs: practical considerations and use of co-products. In J. F. Patience (Ed.), *Feed Efficiency in Swine* (1ST ed., pp. 63–80). Wageningen Academic Publishers. https://doi.org/10.3920/978-90-8686-756-1
- del Rio, B., Fernandez, M., Redruello, B., Ladero, V., & Alvarez, M. A. (2024). New insights into the toxicological effects of dietary biogenic amines. *Food Chem*, 435, 137558. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2023.137558
- Donlan, R. M. (2001). Biofilm Formation: A Clinically Relevant Microbiological Process.ClinicalInfectiousDiseases,33,1387–1392.https://academic.oup.com/cid/article/33/8/1387/347551
- Fisker, B. N., & Jørgensen, L. (2010). Cleaning wet feed systems does not change the
quality of wet feed. 2010.
https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_erfa/2010/1016
- Geng, W., & Lin, J. (2016). Bacterial bile salt hydrolase: An intestinal microbiome target for enhanced animal health. In *Animal Health Research Reviews* (Vol. 17, Issue 2, pp. 148–158). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1466252316000153
- Guan, N., & Liu, L. (2020). Microbial response to acid stress: mechanisms and applications. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol*, 104(1), 51–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-019-10226-1

- Hansen, I. D. (1987). *The microbiological quality of wet feed for pigs*. Report No. 139. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/biotek/8708
- Heinemann, C., Meyer, I., Bögel, F. T., Schmid, S. M., ... Steinhoff-Wagner, J. (2020). Individual training for farmers based on results from protein and ATP rapid tests and microbiological conventional cultural methods improves hygiene in pig fattening pens. J Anim Sci, 98(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skz389
- Heller, O., Stephan, R., Thanner, S., Hässig, M., ... Sidler, X. (2017). Effect of antimicrobials administered via liquid feed on the occurrence of sulphonamide and trimethoprim resistant *Enterobacteriaceae*: Case-control study. *Porcine Health Manag*, 3, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40813-017-0067-0
- Kassambara, A. (2022). ggpubr: 'ggplot2' Based Publication Ready Plots. https://rpkgs.datanovia.com/ggpubr/
- Keller, B., Kuder, H., Visscher, C., Siesenop, U., & Kamphues, J. (2020). Yeasts in liquid swine diets: Identification methods, growth temperatures and gas-formation potential. *Journal of Fungi*, 6(4), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof6040337
- Lawlor, P. G., & O'Meara, F. M. (2018). Comparison of dry, wet/dry and wet feeding for finisher pigs. 2018. Irish Farmers Monthly. https://www.teagasc.ie/publications/2018/comparison-of-dry-wetdry-and-wetfeeding-for-finisher-pigs.php
- Lawlor, P. G., & Viard, F. (2021). Optimising number of feed splits and sensor height in short trough liquid feeding. Teagasc Pig Newsletter 2021. https://www.teagasc.ie/media/website/publications/2021/Teagasc-Pig-Newsletter---December-2021.pdf
- Missotten, J. A. M., Michiels, J., Degroote, J., & De Smet, S. (2015). Fermented liquid feed for pigs: An ancient technique for the future. J Anim Sci Biotechnol, 6(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/2049-1891-6-4
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. J Appl Microbiol, 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Doherty, J. V. O., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of dietary inclusion of benzoic acid (VevoVitall®) on the microbial quality of liquid feed and the growth and carcass quality of grow-finisher pigs. *Livest Sci*, 237, 104043. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2020.104043
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., Clarke, D., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020c). Effect of wet/dry, fresh liquid, fermented whole diet liquid and fermented cereal liquid feeding on feed microbial quality and growth in grow-finisher pigs. *J Anim Sci*, 98(6), 1–36. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa166
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020d). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. J Anim Sci, 98(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021

- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & von Wright, A. (2011). Antimicrobial activity of weak acids in liquid feed fermentations, and its effects on yeasts and lactic acid bacteria. J Sci Food Agric, 91(6), 1032–1040. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.4278
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2004a). Descriptive study of the microbiological contamination load of the liquid feeding system in nine pig farms: 1 -Effect of the various parts of the system. *Rev Med Vet (Toulouse)*, 155(12), 609–618.
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2004b). Preliminary results of the impact of cleaning - disinfection of liquid feeding systems on the intestinal distension syndrome of finishing pigs. *Rev Med Vet (Toulouse)*, 155(11), 523–529.
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2005). Descriptive study of the microbiological contamination load of the liquid feeding system in nine pig farms: 2 -Effect of residual liquids and feeds. *Rev Med Vet (Toulouse)*, 156(1), 23–28.
- Rudbäck, L. (2013). Organic acids in liquid feed for pigs palatability and feed intake. Master's thesis. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Teagasc. (2008). Standard operating procedure for microbiological examination of carcasses by wet/dry swabbing. https://www.teagasc.ie/media/website/publications/2008/Wet_Dry_swabbing.pdf
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, *10*, 13716. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of cereal soaking and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, *10*, 1023. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57668-6
- Van Winsen, R. L., Urlings, B. A. P., Lipman, L. J. A., Snijders, J. M. A., ... Van Knapen, F. (2001). Effect of Fermented Feed on the Microbial Population of the Gastrointestinal Tracts of Pigs. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 67(7), 3071–3076. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.67.7.3071-3076.2001
- Vils, E., Canibe, N., & Sommer, H. M. (2018). Benzoic Acid Inhibits The Degradation of Free Amino Acids in Liquid Feed. 2018. SEGES Danish Pig Research Centre. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_medd/2018/1156
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis, 2nd edition (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1080/15366367.2019.1565254
- Yi, S. W., Cho, A., Kim, E., Oh, S. I., ... Do, Y. J. (2020). Evaluation of adenosine triphosphate testing for on-farm cleanliness monitoring compared to microbiological testing in an empty pig farrowing unit. J Anim Sci Technol, 62(5), 682–691. https://doi.org/10.5187/jast.2020.62.5.682

Chapter 6: Investigating the impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and liquid feeding systems for pigs

J. T. Cullen, P. Cormican, G. E. Gardiner, P. G. Lawlor. 2024. Investigating the impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and liquid feeding systems for pigs.

(Submitted to Microbiology Spectrum)

6.1 Abstract

The aim of this study was to investigate the effect of implementing an intensive liquid feeding system sanitisation programme on the bacteriome and mycobiome of the liquid feed and the feeding system surfaces. The results confirm previous findings that the resident bacterial and fungal biofilms on the internal surfaces of the feed pipeline were disrupted post-cleaning (PC). Before cleaning, the feed pipeline biofilm was dominated by a low diversity microbial community, comprised mainly of Lactobacillus, Leuconostoc and Chryseobacterium and the yeast Apiotrichum. Microbial diversity increased on the pipeline surface PC, but community composition and abundance were highly unstable throughout the 10-week PC period and never returned to baseline values. This was likely due to the nightly acid rinse circulated through the feed pipeline preventing re-colonisation. The cleaning programme also impacted the profile of the bacterial and fungal communities in the liquid feed. For example, Weissella and the yeast Kazachstania both became predominant in the trough-sampled liquid feed PC. However, despite the cleaning, spontaneous fermentation was still observed in the feed, as evidenced by decreased abundance of Pantoea and Pseudomonas between the mixing tank and troughs, with a concurrent increase in *Lactobacillus*. Nonetheless, previous analysis revealed only minimal losses in gross energy in the liquid feed. Additionally, organic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations were lower PC, indicating that spontaneous fermentation was reduced, thereby improving the chemical quality of the liquid feed. Overall, although microbes began to re-colonise the feeding system PC, hygiene was still improved at the end of the 10-week grow-finisher period, compared to baseline, as evidenced by disruption of surface microbial communities. Therefore, we recommend intensive cleaning of liquid feeding systems between batches of grow-finisher pigs.

6.2 Introduction

A two-step sanitisation programme was implemented in an on-farm liquid feeding system between batches of grow-finisher pigs in Chapter 5. The first step consisted of intensive physical cleaning of the mixing tank, followed by cleaning of the tank and pipelines with an alkaline detergent and rinsing of the tanks and pipes with a feedgrade organic acid blend. This aimed to disrupt microbial biofilms in the system, which may be responsible for poor hygiene and contribute to amino acid and energy losses in the feed. The second step involved daily rinsing with the same feed-grade organic acid blend, with the rinsings used to prepare the first feed of the day. This aim of this step was to suppress the proliferation of *Enterobacteriaceae* and undesirable fungi to maintain the hygiene of the system. This sanitisation programme proved effective in terms of suppressing the growth of *Enterobacteriaceae* and moulds and temporarily reducing lactic acid and yeast counts on the mixing tank and pipeline surfaces of the feeding system. However, it had little impact on the microbiology of the liquid feed itself. Of note, it did reduce acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations in the feed and no gross energy losses were observed post-cleaning (PC). This highlights the usefulness of sanitisation of liquid feeding systems for the improvement of feed quality.

However, one drawback of the work in Chapter 5, and other studies to-date in this area, is that microbiological analysis of the liquid feed and feeding systems is limited to monitoring a small number of microbial groups using culture-based methods. While scanning electron microscopy (SEM) images also obtained in Chapter 5 showed the first definitive proof of the diversity of bacteria and fungi present within the liquid feeding system pipeline, and the effectiveness of the sanitisation programme in removing them, these microbes cannot be identified. As a result, neither culture- nor microscopy-based methods provide a taxonomic profile of the entire microbial community within the feed or feeding system. Therefore, the objective of this chapter was to use DNA sequence-based methods to determine the complete bacteriome and mycobiome composition of the grow-finisher liquid feed and feeding system surfaces, before and after implementation of the intensive sanitisation programme.

6.3 Materials and Methods

6.3.1 Ethical approval

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the Teagasc Animal Ethics Committee (approval no. TAEC2020-271). The experiment was conducted in accordance with the legislation for commercial pig production set out in the European communities (welfare of farmed animals) regulations 2010 and in Irish legislation (SI no. 311/2010).

6.3.2 Sanitisation of the liquid feeding system

A two-step sanitisation programme was implemented on the automated liquid feeding system (HydroMix, BigDutchman, Vechta, Germany) in the grow-finisher section of the research unit at Teagasc, Moorepark, Fermoy, Co. Cork. Sanitisation was performed during the routine unit cleaning that is normally carried out between batches of pigs. The sanitisation programme is described in detail in Chapter 5. Briefly, it involved physical cleaning of the liquid feeding system, in addition to washing the mixing tank and feed pipelines with an alkali detergent (Avalksan Gold Standard Chlorine Free; Carbon Chemicals Group Ltd., Ringaskiddy, Co. Cork, Ireland) and an organic acid blend (60% formic acid, 15% propionic acid, 2.5% benzoic acid; Interpronutri Plus BE; Interchem Ireland Ltd., Co. Dublin, Ireland). The new batch of grow-finisher pigs then entered the house [on day (d)1 PC], after which the same organic acid blend was used to perform a nightly maintenance rinse of the system, which was recirculated into the first feed of each day for the duration of the experiment. The pigs were liquid-fed from the sanitised system for a 76-day grow-finisher period, with sampling performed up to week (wk) 10 PC, as detailed below.

6.3.3 Diet preparation and feeding and animal housing and management

The ingredient and calculated chemical composition of the experimental diet at formulation is described in Chapter 5. It was manufactured in meal form. Liquid feed was prepared in the mixing tank of the automated liquid feeding system 6 times per day at a water to feed ratio of 3:1 on a dry matter (DM) basis (equivalent to ~2.5:1 on a fresh matter basis). In the mixing tank, the liquid feed was agitated for 10 min prior to feed-out. The feed was delivered from the mixing tank to the troughs via the feedline

using high-pressure air. At each feeding, electronic sensors in each trough ensured that when feed was above the sensor in the trough, feed was not dispensed to that particular trough. When the feed was below the sensor, feed was dispensed.

Animal housing and management during the experiment were described in Chapter 5. Briefly, 180 Danavil Duroc \times (Landrace \times Large White) female and entire male pigs (35.0 kg \pm 4.90 SD at the start of the experiment) were housed in the grow-finisher house, penned in groups of 5 pigs across 36 pens with concrete slatted floors.

6.3.4 Sample collection for bacteriome and mycobiome analysis

Baseline samples were collected at 12 days prior to implementation of the sanitisation programme, after which samples were collected at d1 and d3 PC and wk1 PC, followed by weekly sampling up to wk10 PC. At each of the 13 sampling time points, swabs from the internal surface of the feed pipeline, and liquid feed samples from the mixing tank and troughs were collected. Dry feed and water samples were also collected. A detailed description of the sampling is given below.

6.3.4.1. Feed pipeline internal surfaces

Samples from the internal surfaces of the feed pipeline were collected by removing and replacing ~15 cm sections of the polyvinyl chloride (PVC) feed pipeline. On each sampling day, the exterior surface of the pipe section to be removed was cleaned with ethanol wipes. The direction of flow within the pipe and the top and bottom sections were labelled. The joiners connecting the sections were unscrewed and the entire pipe section (length: 15 cm; diameter: 32 mm) was removed into a sterile plastic bag, sealed and immediately stored on ice. Throughout the experiment, pipe sections were removed sequentially from along the pipeline, moving back towards the mixing tank each time an existing pipe section was replaced with a new section after sampling.

A PVC pipe cutters, sterilised by ethanol and flaming, was then used to aseptically cut a ~5 cm long circular piece from the pipe section. A sterile cell scraper (Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, Leicestershire, UK) was used to scrape a 50 cm² area around the entire circumference of the inside of this circular sub-section of pipe for 30 seconds. The head of the scraper was added to a sterile stomacher bag. Then, a sterile sponge swab pre-soaked with neutralising buffer (Sponge-stick; 3M, Saint Paul, MN, USA) was used to swab the same 50 cm² area of the inside surface of the pipe. Maximum recovery diluent (MRD, 50 mL; Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) was added to the stomacher bag containing the scraper and swab, which was then stomached for 2 min. Based on the method described by McHugh et al. (2021), 2 x 10 mL aliquots of the resulting homogenate were centrifuged at 4,500 × g for 20 min at 4 °C. The supernatant from each tube was discarded and each pellet was re-suspended in 500 μ L phosphate buffered saline (PBS; Sigma-Aldrich, Wicklow, Ireland). These suspensions were then pooled and centrifuged at 13,000 × g for 2 min, and the supernatant discarded. The pellet was stored at -80 °C for DNA extraction and subsequent bacteriome and mycobiome analysis.

6.3.4.2. Feed and water

On each sampling day, liquid feed samples were collected from the mixing tank (n = 1) using a sterile stainless-steel sampler which was lowered into the mixing tank after 10 min of agitation. Fresh liquid feed (n = 2 troughs) was collected as it was dispensed into the troughs and residual liquid feed (n = 2 troughs) was collected from the troughs after ~2.5 hours just prior to the next feed. At each sampling location, ~500 g of liquid feed was collected into sterile 500 mL containers and transported on ice to the laboratory. Aliquots (50 mL) were sub-sampled and stored at -20 °C until DNA extraction. Samples of the dry diet were also collected from the silo (n = 2; wk6 and wk10 PC) and were stored at -20 °C until DNA extraction. Finally, a water sample was collected from a connection beside the mixing tank (n = 1; wk10 PC). The water was allowed to flow for 5 min prior to sample collection into sterile 200 mL containers. A total of 2 L of water was vacuum filtered through a sterile cellulose nitrate membrane filter (0.45 µm pore size). The filter was stored at -80 °C for subsequent DNA extraction. All DNA extractions were performed within 6 months of sample collection.

6.3.5 DNA extraction

DNA extraction from dry feed, liquid feed and pipe swabs was performed using the QIAamp® Fast DNA Stool Mini kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) following the 'Isolation of DNA from Stool for Pathogen Detection' protocol. Previously described modifications to this procedure were followed, which included a 20 min bead-beating

step for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA as described in Chapter 2. Based on the method described by McHugh et al. (2021), pellets that were recovered from pipe swabs were re-suspended in 1 mL of PBS and 500 μ L was removed and centrifuged at 12,000 × g for 2 min. The supernatant was discarded and 1 mL of InhibitEX buffer from the QIAamp® Fast DNA Stool Mini kit was added, and the procedure described above was followed.

For the water sample, DNA was extracted from the filter using the DNeasy PowerWater Kit (Qiagen) as per the manufacturer's instructions. An additional step to improve lysis of difficult-to-lyse microbes was performed which involved heating the sample at 65°C for 10 min after addition of solution PW1. Finally, to concentrate the DNA, the volume of solution EB was reduced from 100 μ L to 30 μ L for elution.

All DNA extracts were quantified on a Qubit® 3.0 Fluorometer using the Qubit® dsDNA HS Assay Kit (Bio-Sciences, Dublin, Ireland).

6.3.6 Library preparation and amplicon sequencing

Library preparation and sequencing were performed by Macrogen Inc. (Seoul, South Korea) after an initial DNA quantity check with the QuantiFluor® dsDNA System (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) using a Victor Nivo Multimode Microplate Reader (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA, USA).

The 16S libraries were prepared according to the Illumina 16S Metagenomic Sequencing Library protocols to amplify the V3-V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene. The initial amplicon PCR mixture contained 5 ng of DNA, 5x reaction buffer, 1 mM dNTPs, 500 nM of each of the forward and reverse primers, and Herculase II fusion DNA polymerase (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA). The conditions for the initial PCR were 3 min at 95 °C, followed by 25 cycles of 30 sec at 95 °C, 30 sec at 55 °C and 30 sec at 72 °C, followed by a 5 min final extension at 72 °C. The primer pair with Illumina adapter overhang sequences used for the initial PCR were as follows: V3-F: 5'-TCGTCGGCAGCGTCAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGCCTACGGGNGGCWGCA G-3', V4-R: 5'-GTCTCGTGGGGCTCGGAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGGACTACHVGGGTATC

TAATCC-3'. The initial PCR products were purified with AMPure beads (Agencourt Bioscience, Beverly, MA, USA). Following purification, an index PCR was performed with 2 μ L of the initial PCR products for final library construction containing Nextera XT indices. The same PCR conditions were used as the initial PCR, except that the number of cycles was reduced to 10. The indexed PCR product was purified with AMPure beads and was quantified using qPCR according to the qPCR Quantification Protocol Guide (KAPA Library Quantification kits for Illumina Sequencing platforms) and library sizes were measured using the TapeStation D1000 ScreenTape (Agilent Technologies, Waldbronn, Germany). Paired-end (2 × 300 bp) sequencing was performed using the MiSeqTM platform (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA).

The internal transcribed spacer 2 (ITS2) libraries were prepared according to the Illumina ITS Metagenomic Sequencing Library protocols to amplify the ITS3-ITS4 region. The procedure was the same as for 16S library preparation except that the initial amplicon PCR mixture contained 10 ng of DNA. The ITS2 primer pair with Illumina adapter overhang sequences used for the initial PCR were as follows: ITS3-F: 5'-TCGTCGGCAGCGTCAGATGTGTATAAGAGACAGGCATCGATGAAGAACGGCAGC-3', ITS4-R: 5'-GTCTCGTGGGGCTCGGAGATGTGTATAAGAGAGACAGTCCTCCGCTTATTGAT

ATGC-3'.

6.3.7 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

Demultiplexed paired-end 16S and ITS2 rDNA sequences were imported (in PairedEndFastqManifestPhred33V2 format) into QIIME2 v.2020.8.0 (Bolyen et al., 2019), which was installed on a virtual machine (VirtualBox 7.0). Forward and reverse reads were quality assessed as described in Chapter 2 using the 'qiime demux summarize' command, FastQC v.0.11.5 and MultiQC v.1.9. The 16S and ITS2 primers were removed from reads using the cutadapt plugin (Martin, 2011). The QIIME2 DADA2 (Callahan et al., 2016) plugin was used for filtering and dereplication, chimera removal, merging paired-end reads and to infer amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) in each sample after truncating reads to remove low quality
bases. For bacterial sequences, taxonomy was assigned to each ASV using a Naive Bayes classifier trained on 16S V3-V4 sequences from the SILVA database (Version 138) with the 'q2-feature-classifier' plugin, while taxonomy was assigned to fungal ASVs using a Naive Bayes classifier trained on full-length ITS sequences from the UNITE v.8.3 database (Kõljalg et al., 2013) as per Chapter 2.

QIIME artefacts (taxonomy, ASV table, metadata and phylogenetic tree) were imported into R studio (Rversion v.4.2.1) as a phyloseq (McMurdie & Holmes, 2013) object with the qza_to_phyloseq() function in the qiime2r package (Bisanz, 2018). Contaminant bacterial and fungal ASVs, identified using the 'prevalence' method in the decontam package (Davis et al., 2018), were removed prior to further analysis. Further pre-processing included removal of ASVs that were not assigned to the kingdoms Bacteria and Fungi, for each respective dataset, and removal of ASVs that phylum-level taxonomy was not assigned to. Finally, the filter_taxa function in phyloseq was used to remove ASVs that were not observed more than 3 times in at least 1% of the samples, for each respective dataset. After pre-processing, the bacterial dataset comprised 4,512 ASVs with an average of 24,061.0 high-quality reads per sample, while the fungal dataset comprised 1,043 ASVs with an average of 24,426.3 high-quality reads per sample.

For all analyses, data from different sampling time points were pooled as follows for each sampling location: baseline (n = 1); d1-wk1 PC period (comprising d1, d3 and wk1 PC; n = 3); wk2-wk4 PC period (comprising wks 2, 3 and 4 PC; n = 3); wk5-wk7 PC period (comprising wks 5, 6 and 7 PC; n = 3) and wk8-wk10 PC period (comprising wks 8, 9 and 10 PC; n = 3). Alpha-diversity (Observed ASVs and Pielou's evenness) and beta-diversity, based on unrarefied filtered sequences, were calculated using the phyloseq package. Differences in alpha-diversity metrics were analysed using a linear mixed-effects model using the lmer function in the lme4 package (Bates et al., 2015), accounting for random effects. Statistical significance was tested using the analysis of variance (ANOVA) function in the car package, followed by pairwise comparisons using Tukey's HSD test with the emmeans package (Lenth, 2020). Alpha-diversity was subsequently plotted using the ggpubr package (Kassambara, 2020). Betadiversity was measured using non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) of Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distances, and was plotted using the ggplot2 package (Wickham, 2016). Permutational multivariate ANOVA (PERMANOVA) with 10,000 permutations was performed to test for differences between samples using the adonis2 function in the vegan package (Oksanen et al., 2020).

The ancombc2 function in the analysis of compositions of microbiomes with bias correction (ANCOMBC) package (Lin & Peddada, 2020) was used to identify differentially abundant bacterial and fungal genera between time points and sampling locations for liquid feed. Default ancombc2 settings were used unless otherwise specified. In order to avoid spurious results, 'prv_cut' was set higher than the default of 0.1 (specified in results section) for the bacterial and fungal datasets, respectively. Pairwise comparisons between sampling locations were tested using the pairwise directional test, with PC period included in the model as a random effect using the 'rand_formula' option. For multiple comparisons between time points, Dunnett's test was used to identify differentially abundant taxa at each PC period compared to baseline. Genera with an adjusted *p*-value of ≤ 0.05 were considered differentially abundant and log fold changes (LFC) of pairwise comparisons were plotted using ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016). Differences in alpha-diversity metrics and PERMANOVA results with *p* < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

6.4 Results

6.4.1 Diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities

6.4.1.1. *Feed pipeline*

Figure 6.1 shows the alpha-diversity of the bacterial and fungal communities detected on the internal feed pipeline surfaces at baseline and at each PC period. It was not possible to perform statistical analysis on the data due to the low number of samples; however, the numerical values before and after cleaning will be outlined. Both the bacterial [Figure 6.1 (A)] and fungal [Figure 6.1 (B)] community richness (Observed ASVs: the number of species present) was lowest at baseline. Bacterial richness increased during the d1-wk1 PC period, decreased during the wk2-wk4 PC period and subsequently increased, with the maximum number of Observed ASVs detected at the end of the experiment (wk10). Conversely, Pielou's evenness of the bacteriome [Figure 6.1 (C)] was highest at baseline, and decreased PC (high evenness indicates that all species are present in similar proportions, while low evenness indicates that only one or a few species predominate). However, the data followed an inverted bell curve trend, with evenness returning close to that of baseline during the wk8-wk10 PC period.

The richness of the mycobiome [Figure 6.1 (B)] also increased after cleaning, but unlike bacterial richness, maximum species richness was detected during the wk2-wk4 PC period, with a slight decline thereafter. However, as with bacterial richness, the number of Observed fungal ASVs remained notably higher compared to baseline. Unlike the bacteriome, evenness of the mycobiome [Figure 6.1 (D)] on the feed pipeline surface was lowest at baseline, increased until the wk2-wk4 PC period and decreased during the wk5-wk7 PC period; however, at the end of the experiment, it was higher than at baseline.

6.4.1.2. Liquid feed

Differences in alpha-diversity of liquid feed between baseline and each PC period, as well as between each of the PC periods were investigated, irrespective of sampling location. Neither the richness nor evenness of bacterial [Figure S6.1 (A) and (C)] nor fungal [Figure S6.1 (B) and (D)] communities in liquid feed differed based on time point (p > 0.05). Although the average evenness was similar for each time point, a number of samples of residual trough-sampled feed had numerically lower bacterial and fungal evenness [Figure S6.1 (C) and (D)]. Therefore, differences between sampling location were investigated next. Bacterial richness was higher in the residual trough-sampled feed compared to both the mixing tank and the fresh trough-sampled feed [Figure 6.2 (A); p < 0.05]. Conversely, fungal community richness was lower in the residual feed sampled from the trough compared to feed sampled from the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled liquid feed sampled [Figure 6.2 (B); p < 0.01]. Contrary to the results for bacterial and fungal richness, Pielou's evenness of the bacteriome and mycobiome was lower in the residual feed sampled from the trough compared to fresh liquid feed from the trough [Figure 6.2 (C); p < 0.01 and Figure 6.2 (D); p < 0.010.001]. Fungal community evenness was also lower in the residual trough feed compared to feed from the mixing tank [Figure 6.2 (D); p < 0.01].

Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots of Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distances between time points and sampling location for the bacterial and fungal

communities in the liquid feed are presented in Figure 6.3 (A) and (B), respectively. With regard to the beta-diversity of the bacteriome, Figure 6.3 (A) shows distinct clustering of the mixing tank feed at all time points, except baseline, suggesting that the bacteriome in the mixing tank feed changed after cleaning, but remained quite similar during each PC period. The clustering of the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed during the d1-wk1 PC period away from all other time points indicate that the greatest shift in bacterial community structure was immediately PC, which was also the case in the residual trough-sampled feed, where only the samples collected during the d1-wk1 PC period clustered distinctly. Permutational multivariate ANOVA testing revealed that both sampling location and PC period influenced the bacteriome composition. Sampling location accounted for ~30% (p < 0.001) of variance in bacterial community structure, while PC period had a lesser, but still significant contribution to community structure (~18%; p < 0.001).

Regarding the effect of sanitisation of the liquid feeding system, fungal beta-diversity followed a different trend compared to the bacteriome [Figure 6.3 (B)]. Two distinct clusters were observed; the first representing baseline up to the wk2-wk4 PC period, while the wk5-wk7 and the wk8-wk10 PC period samples formed their own distinct cluster. However, differences between sampling locations were similar to those observed for bacterial communities [Figure 6.3 (B)]. The mixing tank and fresh trough samples were more similar compared to the residual trough samples, with greater variability between residual trough samples. Permutational multivariate ANOVA demonstrated that both PC period and sampling location also influenced the mycobiome composition. As indicated by the clustering in Figure 6.3 (B), PC period had a greater influence, accounting for ~24 % of variance (p < 0.001), compared to location (~20 % of variance; p < 0.001).

6.4.2 Composition of the bacteriome and mycobiome

6.4.2.1. *Feed pipeline*

The mean read abundance (RA) of the top 20 bacterial genera detected on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each PC period are shown in Figure 6.4. At baseline, over half of the reads (53.1 %) detected in the feed pipeline were assigned to the genus *Lactobacillus*, while *Leuconostoc* was the next most abundant genus with

a RA of 23.8 %. Several other genera were detected at baseline, including *Bifidobacterium* and the lactic acid bacteria (LAB) *Pediococcus* and *Lactococcus*. However, these genera only accounted for ~5 % of the total reads in the feed pipeline. The other notable genus present in the feed pipeline at baseline was *Chryseobacterium* which was present at a RA of 14.6 %.

After cleaning, there was a dramatic shift in the bacteriome of the feed pipeline. *Lactobacillus* decreased to 5.7 % RA in the d1-wk1 PC period, with further decreases in the wk2-wk4 PC period. The other LAB also decreased in RA after cleaning, and all remained lower than baseline, except for *Pediococcus*, albeit it only accounted for 3.3 % of reads during the wk8-wk10 PC period. After wk4 PC, *Lactobacillus* increased in RA; however, even by wk8-wk10 PC, it was only around half of baseline RA. A number of genera that were present at < 1 % RA at baseline increased in RA during the d1-wk1 PC period; most notably, *Brachybacterium* (18.7 % RA), *Jeotgalicoccus* (15.9 % RA), *Staphylococcus* (9.5 % RA) and *Psychrobacter* (9 % RA). Other genera that were lowly abundant at baseline, and increased in RA PC, included *Corynebacterium*, *Aerococcus* and *Clostridium sensu stricto 1*. Despite some fluctuations in RA, the aforementioned genera that proliferated in the feed pipeline PC remained quite stable in RA for the duration of the experiment.

The mycobiome of the feed pipeline at the genus level at baseline and at each PC period is summarised in Figure 6.5. At baseline, the fungal community was dominated by the yeast *Apiotrichum* at 71.7 % RA, while 22.4 % of the reads were assigned to an ASV in the *Trichosporonaceae* family, of which *Apiotrichum* is a member. During the d1-wk1 PC period, the RA of the aforementioned taxa decreased to 20.2 and 16.9 % RA, respectively, while the RA of *Scopulariopsis* increased from 0.1 to 46.7 % RA. The fungal community detected in the feed pipeline during the wk2-wk4 PC period differed dramatically from both baseline and the d1-wk1 PC period, with increased RA of yeast such as *Kazachstania* (15.5 % RA) and *Wickerhamiella* (19.9 % RA), as well as moulds including *Aspergillus* (11.1 % RA) and *Penicillium* (9.7 % RA).

Yeast continued to dominate the pipeline mycobiome, with *Kazachstania* accounting for 62.4 % of the reads during the wk5-wk7 PC period, with a number of other genera increasing in RA during the wk8-wk10 PC period, including *Wickerhamiella*,

Wickerhamomyces, *Debaromyces* and *Cryptococcus*. *Aspergillus* remained at a mean RA of 7 % during the wk8-wk10 PC period; however, *Penicillium* was only present at 0.1 % RA.

6.4.2.2. Liquid feed

Figure 6.6 displays the mean RA of the top 15 bacterial genera at each sampling location at baseline and at each PC period. Similar to the feed pipeline at baseline, *Lactobacillus* (34 % RA), *Chryseobacterium* (20.1 % RA) and *Leuconostoc* (6.2 % RA) were the most abundant genera in the mixing tank feed at baseline; however, *Pantoea* was also present at a notable proportion (7.5 % RA). During the d1-wk1 PC period, the RA of *Lactobacillus*, *Chryseobacterium* and *Leuconostoc* declined considerably, followed by an increase in the RA of several taxa, most notably, *Pantoea* (28.2 % RA), *Stenotrophomonas* (8.3 % RA), *Sphingomonas* (11.6 % RA), *Pedobacter* (6 % RA) and *Pseudomonas* (7.6 % RA). During the wk2-wk4 PC period, the RA of *Lactobacillus* began to increase, reaching 19.5 % RA during the wk5-wk7 PC period. Other genera, including *Kosakonia*, a member of the *Enterobacteriaceae* family, became more abundant (8.8-12.5 % RA during the final two PC periods).

Despite the decreasing RA of *Lactobacillus* in the mixing tank feed over time, *Lactobacillus* remained dominant in the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed throughout the experiment, albeit its RA declined slightly over time. Some other notable differences in the fresh trough samples were increases in *Acinetobacter* and *Bacteroides* in the d1-wk1 PC period. In the residual trough samples, *Lactobacillus*, which was present at 26.7 % RA at baseline, remained predominant after cleaning (29.3-38.5 %RA) until wk5-wk7 PC. However, *Weissella* represented a much greater proportion of the reads in the residual feed after cleaning (6.4-39.5 % RA), compared to baseline (0.2 % RA). Conversely, there was a greater proportion of *Prevotella* (10.9 % RA) and *Bacteroides* (7.5 % RA) at baseline compared to after cleaning.

Differentially abundant bacterial taxa in liquid feed were investigated during each PC period compared to baseline, irrespective of sampling location. Bacterial taxa that were not present in more than 60 % of samples were filtered in order to avoid spurious results. It should be noted that many of the taxa that were significantly differentially abundant between time points were present at quite low RA. As shown in Figure S6.

2, the genus env.OPS 17 was less abundant during the d1-wk1, wk2-wk4 and wk5-wk7 PC periods compared to baseline with the greatest decrease during the d1-wk1 PC period (LFC: -4.07; p < 0.05). *Lactococcus* also decreased in differential abundance during the wk2-wk4 and wk8-wk10 PC periods, compared to baseline, with a LFC of -3.54 (p < 0.05) during the latter PC period. A number of bacterial taxa increased in differential abundance during the wk5-wk7 PC period compared to baseline, namely *Kosakonia, Sphingobacterium* and *Carnobacterium*, in order of decreasing LFC. *Kosakonia* (LFC: 3.5; p < 0.05) and *Rhodococcus* (LFC: 2.5; p < 0.05) were also more abundant during the wk8-wk10 PC period, while *Empedobacter* decreased in differential abundance during the same period (LFC: -3.76; p < 0.05) compared to baseline.

Differential abundance was also assessed according to sampling location, irrespective of sampling time point. Bacterial genera that increased in differential abundance in the fresh trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank included several LAB: *Pediococcus, Weissella, Streptococcus, Lactobacillus,* and *Leuconostoc,* in order of decreasing LFC (Figure S6.3). The majority of these genera increased further in the residual trough feed, with the greatest LFCs in the residual vs mixing tank observed for *Weissella, Clostridium sensu stricto 1* and *Streptococcus* with LFC values of 6.8, 6.37 and 6.25, respectively (p < 0.05). The only genera that decreased in differential abundance were *Erwinia, Pedobacter, Paenibacillus* and *Chryseobacterium* (LFC values of between -1.17 and -1.84 in the residual feed compared to the fresh and mixing tank feed; p < 0.05).

As shown in Figure 6.7, *Alternaria* was the most abundant member of the liquid feed mycobiome in the mixing tank at baseline and remained so after cleaning, except during the d1-wk1 PC period where *Blumeria* had a slightly higher RA (18.8 vs 14.3 %). *Blumeria* was also highly abundant at baseline and at the other PC periods. Other genera that constituted a large proportion of the fungal population in the mixing tank feed were *Monographella* and *Neoascochyta*. With regard to differences over time, the RA of *Neoascochyta* decreased during the wk5-wk7 and wk8-wk10 PC periods, while both *Gibberella* and *Fusarium* became more abundant during the same periods. Despite *Kazachstania* only being present at 2.4 % RA in the residual trough feed at

baseline, it constituted a much greater proportion of the residual liquid feed mycobiome PC (13.6-43.2 % RA).

Differentially abundant fungal taxa in liquid feed were investigated during each PC period compared to baseline, irrespective of sampling location. Fungal taxa that were not present in more than 80 % of samples were filtered in order to avoid spurious results. The LFC of fungal genera that were differentially abundant during each PC period, compared to baseline are displayed in Figure S6.4. Entyloma was the only fungal genus to increase in differential abundance during the d1-wk1 and wk2-wk4 PC periods; however, it did not comprise a large proportion of the liquid feed mycobiome. Of the top 15 fungal genera that had the highest mean RA in liquid feed (Figure 6.7), 6 were significantly differentially abundant with respect to time point. Of these, Gibberella and Fusarium increased in differential abundance during the wk5-wk7 PC period compared to baseline (LFC: 0.98 and 1.76, respectively; p < 0.05). The remaining highly abundant genera, Neoascochyta, Diaporthe, Microdochium and Sporobolomyces all decreased in differential abundance, most notably during the wk8wk10 PC period. Interestingly, Wickerhamomyces, which increased in RA in the feed pipeline during the wk8-wk10 PC period (Figure 6.5), decreased in differential abundance in liquid feed, during the last two PC periods (wk5-wk7 and wk8-wk10), compared to baseline (LFC: -2.67 and -2.63, respectively; p < 0.05).

Fungal genera that were differentially abundant between sampling locations irrespective of PC period are displayed in Figure S6.5. *Apiotrichum* and *Kazachstania* both increased in differential abundance in the fresh trough-sampled liquid feed compared to the mixing tank (LFC: 3.07 and 2.41, respectively; p < 0.05). *Kazachstania* further increased in differential abundance in the residual trough compared to the fresh trough feed, along with *Pichia*. Both *Cutaneotrichsporon* and *Blumeria* also increased in differential abundance when residual feed was compared to the mixing tank feed (LFC: 1.20 and 0.86, respectively; p < 0.05). Overall, *Kazachstania*, *Pichia* and *Apiotrichum*, which were all amongst the top 15 most abundant fungal genera in the liquid feed, increased in differential abundance to the greatest extent in the residual feed, compared to the mixing tank, with LFC values of between 4.39 and 5.05 (p < 0.05).

6.4.2.3. Dry feed and water used to prepare liquid feed

The bacterial and fungal profiles of the dry feed and water used to prepare the liquid diet were assessed in order to investigate their influence on the feed pipeline and liquid feed microbiome. The most abundant bacterial genera in the dry feed were *Pantoea*, *Stenotrophomonas*, *Sphingomonas* and *Pseudomonas* [Figure S6.6 (A)], all of which comprised a relatively large proportion of the mixing tank feed. However, *Lactobacillus*, which dominated the mixing tank feed, was not present at a high RA in the dry feed. The RA of the other genera were quite variable between the different batches of dry feed sampled; however, the composition was consistent.

Similarly, the majority of the predominant fungal taxa in the mixing tank feed were also present in the dry feed [Figure S6.6 (B)]. The most abundant fungal genera in the dry feed were *Alternaria, Monographella, Blumeria, Cladosporium* and *Neoascochyta*; their RA was also quite variable between the batches of feed. However, as with *Lactobacillus*, the yeast *Kazachstania* was not highly abundant in the dry feed although it came to be the dominant fungal component of the residual trough samples. The bacterial and fungal diversity in the water sample was relatively low compared to that in the dry feed. Three bacterial genera accounted for > 80 % of the reads in the water samples, namely, in order of abundance, *Mycobacterium, Sphingomonas* and *Undibacterium*. The water mycobiome was dominated by *Cutaneotrichsporon* (45.9% RA), while 13.5 % of the reads were assigned to unidentified genera. Several other lowly abundant genera, which were also detected in the feed, were present in the water mycobiome including *Fusarium, Neoascochyta* and *Blumeria*. Two genera that were not present in the feed pipeline nor the liquid feed, had relatively high proportions in the water sample: *Tricladium* (8.4% RA) and *Bjerkandera* (7.4% RA).

6.5 Discussion

This study obtained, for the first time, the complete bacteriome and mycobiome profile of liquid feed and the liquid feeding system, before and after implementation of a sanitisation programme. Previous culture-based analyses in Chapter 5 showed that the sanitisation programme was effective in suppressing the growth of *Enterobacteriaceae* and moulds on the mixing tank and feed pipeline surfaces but had little impact on the liquid feed microbiology. However, culture-based analyses only

monitor a small number of microbial groups and hence the value in using DNA sequence-based methods here.

Considerable research has been performed to investigate microbial biofilms within water distribution pipes and their potential as a source of undesirable microbes in water (Liu et al., 2020; Rożej et al., 2015). However, little is known about the microbial biofilms within liquid feeding systems, which likely also influence the microbial composition of the feed as it passes through the system. Both bacterial and fungal richness on the feed pipeline surface was low at baseline, with Lactobacillus, Leuconostoc and Chryseobacterium representing 91.5 % of the bacterial reads and Apiotrichum and a Trichosporonaceae ASV representing 94.1 % of the fungi. This suggests that the feed pipeline was colonised by an established low-diversity microbial biofilm. The subsequent variability in the bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity PC suggests that this biofilm was disrupted by the sanitisation process, with the community structure left in a state of flux. Specifically, the RA of the resident baseline LAB and *Chryseobacterium* on the feed pipeline surface decreased dramatically PC, accompanied by increased RA of aerobic bacteria i.e. Jeotgalicoccus and Brachybacterium. Although LAB are generally regarded as desirable in liquid feed due to lactic acid production, Leuconostoc and some Lactobacillus species are heterofermentative, and can produce undesirable concentrations of metabolites including acetic acid and ethanol (Du Toit et al., 2001). Some LAB also produce biogenic amines, although this is strain-specific (Barbieri et al., 2019; Özogul & Özogul, 2019). Chryseobacterium, which has been associated with food spoilage and production of biogenic amines (Mwanza et al., 2022), and therefore is likely undesirable in feed, also decreased in RA in the mixing tank and fresh liquid feed PC. This coincided with its elimination from the feed pipeline; however, its RA increased again by wk2 PC, likely due to its presence in the dry feed (3.4-7.6% RA). Although a re-colonisation of Lactobacillus occurred on the feed pipeline surface from wk5 on, the RA of the aerobic bacteria that proliferated PC remained quite stable until the end of the experiment. These changes in community structure on the feed pipeline surface are supported by the culturing data in Chapter 5 that showed a substantial drop in LAB counts PC, with gradual increases during the wk2-wk4 PC period. However, the increased RA of aerobic bacterial taxa found in the current study is relative to the

actual decrease in LAB observed in the feed pipeline via culturing. Despite increases in the RA of these aerobic taxa, the culturing data showed that total aerobe counts declined PC. This demonstrates the benefits of relating molecular analyses to culturebased data.

A similar shift in the feed pipeline fungal community occurred PC, where the yeast Apiotrichum, for example, decreased dramatically in RA, especially during the first week PC, with a concomitant increase in the mould Scopulariopsis. Although Scopulariopsis is not a known mycotoxin producer, moulds are generally considered undesirable in feed due to spoilage and mycotoxin production (Menegat et al., 2019). However, the previous culturing data showed that yeasts were undetectable (< 100 CFU/cm²) in the feed pipeline until wk5 PC, while moulds remained undetectable for the duration of the experiment (Chapter 5). Therefore, it should be noted that the actual abundance of fungi in the pipeline after cleaning was low. The yeast re-colonisation of the feed pipeline at wk5 PC found by culturing is reflected in the RA data, with Kazachstania and Wickerhamiella predominating. They remained the most abundant fungal taxa during the final PC period; however, community evenness increased during the same period, with a more diverse mycobiome observed. Nonetheless, contrary to findings for the bacteriome, no stabilisation of the fungal community occurred after cleaning, compared to baseline, where the feed pipeline was dominated by only a few fungal taxa. This may be because the nightly acid rinse of the feed pipeline prevented a new resident mycobiome from establishing.

Despite the fact that the yeast, *Apiotrichum*, was found to predominate the feed pipeline surface mycobiome at baseline, culturing in Chapter 5 detected moulds, and SEM imaging revealed extensive fungal hyphae. These hyphae were consistent with filamentous fungi such as *Penicillium*, *Aspergillus* or *Cladosporium*, albeit identification was not possible via microscopy. However, the DNA sequence-based methods employed in this chapter did not detect these moulds at baseline, despite previous optimisation of the method for the simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA from liquid feed in Chapter 2. Therefore, the lack of DNA recovery from the feed pipeline samples may be due to the protection against physical and chemical disruption offered by biofilms (Sharma et al., 2019).

The bacterial and fungal alpha-diversity of liquid feed collected from the mixing tank and the troughs was not impacted by the sanitisation programme. However, bacterial richness increased in the residual feed in the trough compared to the mixing tank and fresh feed in the trough, while fungal richness decreased at the same locations. Community evenness decreased in the residual feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh liquid feed for both the bacteriome and mycobiome. These changes in alphadiversity between sampling locations are in line with findings for liquid feed samples collected from commercial farms in Chapter 3. With regard to sampling location, Clostridium sensu stricto 1, Weissella, Streptococcus, Prevotella, Corynebacterium, Lactobacillus, Bacteroides and Leuconostoc all increased in differential abundance in the fresh trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank feed. The only genera that decreased were Erwinia, Pedobacter and Chryseobacterium. These results also support those found in the liquid feed survey in Chapter 3, where LAB in particular increased in abundance after the feed was mixed, with Gram-negative bacteria decreasing. This pattern of microbial succession is indicative of spontaneous fermentation, where decreasing pH and increasing concentrations of lactic acid and other LAB fermentation metabolites suppress pathogenic and spoilage-associated bacteria (Brooks, 2008; Dujardin et al., 2014; Russell et al., 1996). However, despite this pattern of spontaneous fermentation, chemical analyses in Chapter 5 showed no gross energy losses in the liquid feed, irrespective of sampling location or PC period. Furthermore, acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations in the feed were lower after sanitisation, which is a huge benefit in itself and also indicates that amino acid losses were less PC.

Beta-diversity analysis of the liquid feed also showed that the greatest differences between the bacteriome were driven by sampling location (explained ~30 % of variance in bacterial community structure versus ~18 % explained by PC period). This is in agreement with culturing data from Chapter 5, which showed increases in bacterial and fungal counts across sampling locations. Nonetheless, differences in bacterial community structure were evident PC, with baseline mixing tank and fresh trough samples clustering away from corresponding PC samples. This is in agreement with the RA data outlined below. Interestingly, beta-diversity analysis showed that sampling location also influenced the fungal communities (explained ~20 % of variance). The residual trough samples in particular were more dissimilar from the other samples; however, PC period also had a strong effect on the fungal community (explained ~24 % of variance). Distinct clustering of samples taken from baseline up to wk4 PC was observed with a separate cluster for samples taken from wk5-wk10 PC. These clusters align with differences observed in the RA of certain fungal taxa between these time points, as outlined below.

Generally, bacteria in the liquid feed that were differentially abundant at each PC time point compared to baseline were lowly abundant, while those that differed between sampling location were more dominant. However, Kosakonia, which was also present in the dry feed, was more abundant in the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed during the later PC periods compared to earlier. Although a member of Enterobacteriaceae, this genus is mainly known for its plant growth-promoting properties (Berger et al., 2017), with little known about its role in feed. Despite the low abundance of the sanitisation-related differentially abundant bacterial taxa, there were a number of interesting compositional changes in the liquid feed that were not considered significant by ANCOMBC. This is likely due to a high degree of variance during particular PC periods. This variance PC indicates that, as on the feed pipeline surface, the liquid feed bacteriome did not stabilise PC, with large variation in community structure up until the end of the experiment. Immediately after the implemented, the RA of Lactobacillus, sanitisation programme was Chryseobacterium and Leuconostoc in the mixing tank feed dropped, which corresponds to what occurred in the feed pipeline, suggesting that the bacteriome of the feed is influenced by the pipeline bacteriome. This was followed by an increase in the RA of several Gram-negative genera including Pantoea, Pseudomonas and Sphingomonas, all of which were found to be highly abundant in the dry feed. This is similar to previously reported Gram-negative (coliform) blooms in liquid feed after cleaning of the feeding system, which was attributed to decreased lactic acid fermentation (Brooks, 2008; Hansen, 1987). Similarly, here the proliferation of Gramnegative bacteria in the mixing tank feed PC was likely due to reduced lactic acid fermentation. This is supported by the reduced abundance of LAB in this study and the previously recorded decrease in LAB counts and lactic acid concentration in Chapter 5, albeit the pH decreased PC from addition of the acid rinse. Pantoea and

Pseudomonas have been associated with food spoilage and are therefore undesirable in feed (Grady et al., 2016; Ragaert et al., 2006; Stellato et al., 2017); however, their RA decreased in the feed sampled from the troughs compared to the mixing tank PC. This was likely due to the proliferation of LAB in the troughs, and the higher lactic acid concentrations found in the troughs compared to the mixing tank PC in Chapter 5.

The reduction in *Lactobacillus* in the mixing tank liquid feed PC is likely a direct result of the physical and chemical cleaning of the mixing tank, as in Chapter 5, the culturing data showed that LAB counts on the mixing tank surface pre-cleaning were $> 8 \log_{10}$ CFU/cm². Similar to what occurred on the feed pipeline surface, the cleaning-associated drop in *Lactobacillus* in the mixing tank feed allowed other bacterial taxa to proliferate. Despite their low RA in the dry feed, and the drop in their RA in the mixing tank feed after cleaning, *Lactobacillus* quickly re-established itself PC to constitute a substantial proportion of the liquid feed bacteriome in the fresh and residual trough-sampled feed. However, PC, the RA of *Lactobacillus* remained just below baseline in the fresh trough-sampled feed, likely due to the nightly acid rinse. This may explain why another LAB, *Weissella* also increased in RA, particularly in the residual trough-sampled feed, potentially due to a competitive advantage, as *Lactobacillus* populations had not yet fully re-established. The survey of commercial pig units in Chapter 3 also showed that *Weissella* was present at a high RA in the residual feed on some, but not all of the farms.

Liquid feed, that has been fermented, whether spontaneously or intentionally, is known to have a high diversity of yeasts, including *Pichia, Kazachstania* and *Candida* (Gori et al., 2011; Olstorpe et al., 2010). *Kazachstania* increased in differential abundance in the fresh and residual feed, compared to the mixing tank; however, its RA was dramatically higher in the residual trough samples during the PC periods compared to baseline. Excessive yeast growth is generally considered undesirable in liquid feed, potentially resulting in foaming, reduced palatability, and nutrient and energy losses (Keller et al., 2020; Plumed-Ferrer & von Wright, 2011). However, *Kazachstania slooffiae*, a dominant member of the post-weaning piglet gut mycobiome, has been associated with improved gut health via symbiotic relationships with beneficial bacteria including *Lactobacillus* (Arfken et al., 2019; Summers et al.,

2021). Two moulds, *Gibberella* and *Fusarium*, both of which are undesirable in feed due to mycotoxin production (Burlakoti et al., 2008; Ji et al., 2019), also increased in differential abundance PC, but not until wk5. This is in line with the two distinct time point-associated clusters revealed by beta-diversity analysis of the mycobiome which showed that samples from the latter two PC periods clustered away from those taken at baseline and during the earlier PC periods. This may have been due to differences in the mycobiome of the dry feed used to prepare the liquid feed during these periods, as there were notable variances in the RA of fungi in the dry feed at the two time points on which feed was analysed.

The farm survey in Chapter 3 identified increases in differential abundance of Saprochaete and Wickerhamiella in fresh trough-sampled liquid feed compared to the mixing tank, with many other yeasts increasing in the residual trough feed including Diutina, Apiotrichum, Pichia, Dipodascus and Kazachstania. In the current study, both Apiotrichum and Kazachstania increased in differential abundance in the fresh trough-sampled feed compared to the mixing tank, with Kazachstania further increasing in the residual compared to the fresh trough-sampled feed, along with Pichia. These findings are indicative of spontaneous fermentation; however, chemical analysis of the liquid feed in Chapter 5, showed reduced concentrations of ethanol and acetic acid PC, which indicates a disruption to yeast fermentation as a result of cleaning. The use of organic acids, such as benzoic acid (present in the acid blend used in the current study) has been proposed as a means of controlling yeasts in liquid feed, without affecting lactic acid fermentation (Plumed-Ferrer & von Wright, 2011; Vils et al., 2018). When feed and water are mixed, the pH is generally ~ 6 , which allows for proliferation of undesirable microbes, particularly Enterobacteriaceae. It is recommended that feed pH be reduced to between 3.5-4.5 via acidification or fermentation to prevent *Enterobacteriaceae* proliferation (Plumed-Ferrer et al., 2005; Rudbäck, 2013; Russell et al., 1996). In this study, the first batch of liquid feed each day was prepared using the maintenance acid rinse. Although the pH of the mixing tank feed containing the acid rinse decreased to 4.75-5.48 PC, compared to 6.28 at baseline, it did not decrease sufficiently (< pH 4) to prevent the proliferation of several Gram-negative bacteria including spoilage-associated Pseudomonas and Pantoea (Brooks, 2008). However, as discussed earlier, the lower concentration of lactic acid

in the mixing tank feed PC likely also contributed to this. Nonetheless, the sanitisation programme may have a greater impact on the feed microbiome if the acid blend was also included in the diet in order to achieve a pH of < 4.

6.6 Conclusion

Despite the culture-based data in Chapter 5 indicating minimal impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on the microbiology of liquid feed, this study provided evidence of shifts in the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed PC. It also supports the microscopy- and culture-based findings showing that the intensive liquid feeding system sanitisation programme disrupts the resident bacterial and fungal biofilms in the feed pipeline. This led to a more diverse but unstable microbial community on the pipeline surface and, to a lesser extent, in the feed itself. Furthermore, the pipeline and feed microbial communities did not return to those observed pre-cleaning. It is likely that either insufficient time elapsed during the experiment for their re-establishment, or that the nightly maintenance acid rinse prevented full re-colonisation. However, the microbial changes that usually occur in liquid feed between the mixing tank and troughs, that are indicative of spontaneous fermentation, followed the same pattern in this study, despite implementation of the sanitisation programme. Interestingly, decreases in the RA of LAB and Chryseobacterium in the feed pipeline PC were also reflected in the mixing tank feed, with increased abundances of Pantoea and Pseudomonas, while Lactobacillus again became predominant in the feed from the troughs. Weissella also became highly abundant in the trough-sampled feed compared to baseline, potentially as a result of *Lactobacillus* not having fully re-established yet. The yeast *Kazachstania* represented a large component of the residual trough-sampled feed mycobiome PC, while Gibberella and Fusarium also increased in RA during the latter PC periods. Nonetheless, the decreases in organic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations in the liquid feed sampled PC in Chapter 5 indicate improved feed quality as a result of sanitisation of the feeding system. Based on these findings, we recommend that this intensive sanitisation programme is implemented in liquid feeding systems during the grow-finisher stage every 10 weeks, between batches of pigs. Considering that microbial re-colonisation of feeding system surfaces occurs PC, albeit delayed by the sanitisation programme and the acid rinse, inoculating the liquid feed with a beneficial microbe such as a homofermentative LAB strain, in order to

control re-colonisation of the feeding system surfaces, may be a strategy worth exploring. Potential inoculants, however, should be amino acid decarboxylase- and bile salt hydrolase-negative to avoid biogenic amine production and deconjugation of bile salts, respectively.

6.7 Tables and figures



Figure 6.1: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period (n = 3 at each time point, except at baseline, where n = 1).



Figure 6.2: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities in liquid feed at each sampling location (Mixing tank: n = 13; Fresh trough: n = 26; Residual trough: n = 25). * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001.



Figure 6.3: Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots based on Bray-Curtis dissimilarity between sampling location and post-cleaning (PC) period for bacterial (A) and fungal (B) communities in liquid feed.

% Read Abundance 0.1 1.0 10.0					
Lactobacillus-	53.1	5.7	2.9	19.6	29.7
Jeotgalicoccus -	0.4	15.9	22.8	21.4	13.3
Brachybacterium-	0.3	18.7	13.9	15.3	12.8
Brevibacterium-	0.4	15.1	14.8	11.7	7
Psychrobacter-	0.4	9	6	5	5.9
Corynebacterium-	0.6	6	7.3	4.7	6.6
Aerococcus-	0.1	5.1	11.5	4.1	4.1
Staphylococcus-	0.3	9.5	8.5	3.3	3
Clostridium_sensu_stricto_1 -	0.2	5.1	5.9	2.9	5.3
Leuconostoc-	23.8	0.9	0.4	4.7	0.7
Chryseobacterium-	14.6	0	0.1	0.2	0.1
Pediococcus-	1	0.1	0.1	1.4	3.3
Terrisporobacter -	0	1	0.8	0.5	1.1
Turicibacter-	0	0.7	0.9	0.4	0.6
Dietzia-	0	1.6	0.1	0.4	0.5
Streptococcus -	0	0.4	0.7	0.4	0.3
Pantoea-	0.1	0	0.2	0.7	0.8
Facklamia-	0.1	1	0.4	0.1	0.1
Bifidobacterium -	2.8	0.2	0	0	0
Lactococcus -	1.3	0	0	0.5	0
Remaining taxa (238)-	0.4	4.1	2.6	2.7	4.7
	Baseline Lawer C PC P				

Figure 6.4: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 20 bacterial genera detected on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period.



Figure 6.5: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 fungal genera detected on the internal surface of the feed pipeline at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period.



Figure 6.6: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 bacterial genera detected in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period across different sampling locations.



Figure 6.7: Mean percentage read abundance of the top 15 fungal genera detected in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period across different sampling locations.

6.8 Supplementary information



Figure S 6.1: Boxplots displaying Observed amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) and Pielou's evenness of bacterial [(A) and (C)] and fungal [(B) and (D)] communities in liquid feed at baseline and at each post-cleaning (PC) period (n = 15, except at baseline, where n = 4).



Figure S 6.2: Log-fold changes in bacterial differential abundance (genus level) in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between each post-cleaning (PC) period and baseline (Dunnett's test; 'prv_cut' = 0.6, alpha = 0.05).



Figure S 6.3: Log-fold changes in differential abundance of bacterial genera in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between sampling locations with post-cleaning (PC) period as a random effect ('prv_cut' = 0.6; alpha = 0.05).



Figure S 6.4: Log-fold changes in fungal differential abundance (genus level) in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between each post-cleaning (PC) period and baseline (Dunnett's test; 'prv cut' = 0.8, alpha = 0.05).



Figure S 6.5: Log fold changes of the differential abundance of fungal genera in the liquid feed after pairwise comparisons between sampling locations with post-cleaning (PC) period as a random effect ('prv_cut' = 0.6; alpha = 0.05).



Figure S 6.6: Percentage read abundance of the top 15 bacterial and fungal genera detected in the dry feed (A and B, respectively) and water (C and D, respectively) used for preparation of the liquid feed. *Note that the full '*Rhizobium*' classification at the genus level is '*Allorhizobium-Neorhizobium-Pararhizobium-Rhizobium*'.

6.9 References

- Arfken, A. M., Frey, J. F., Ramsay, T. G., & Summers, K. L. (2019). Yeasts of Burden: Exploring the Mycobiome–Bacteriome of the Piglet GI Tract. Front Microbiol, 10(October), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2019.02286
- Barbieri, F., Montanari, C., Gardini, F., & Tabanelli, G. (2019). Biogenic amine production by lactic acid bacteria: A review. *Foods*, 8(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods8010017
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. M., & Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J Stat Softw, 67(1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Berger, B., Baldermann, S., & Ruppel, S. (2017). The plant growth-promoting bacterium Kosakonia radicincitans improves fruit yield and quality of Solanum lycopersicum. J Sci Food Agric, 97(14), 4865–4871. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.8357
- Bisanz, J. E. (2018). *qiime2R: Importing QIIME2 artifacts and associated data into R sessions*. https://github.com/jbisanz/qiime2R.
- Bolyen, E., Rideout, J. R., Dillon, M. R., Bokulich, N. A., ... Caporaso, J. G. (2019). Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible microbiome data science using QIIME 2. *Nat Biotechnol*, 37(8), 852–857. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9
- Brooks, P. H. (2008). Fermented liquid feed for pigs. *CAB Reviews: Perspectives in Agriculture, Veterinary Science, Nutrition and Natural Resources, 3*(073), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1079/PAVSNNR20083073
- Burlakoti, R. R., Ali, S., Secor, G. A., Neate, S. M., ... Adhikari, T. B. (2008). Comparative mycotoxin profiles of Gibberella zeae populations from barley, wheat, potatoes, and sugar beets. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 74(21), 6513–6520. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01580-08
- Callahan, B. J., McMurdie, P. J., Rosen, M. J., Han, A. W., ... Holmes, S. P. (2016). DADA2: High resolution sample inference from Illumina amplicon data. *Nat Methods*, *13*(7), 581–583. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-9209-2_118-1
- Davis, N. M., Proctor, D. M., Holmes, S. P., Relman, D. A., & Callahan, B. J. (2018). Simple statistical identification and removal of contaminant sequences in marker-gene and metagenomics data. *Microbiome*, 6, 226. https://doi.org/10.1101/221499
- Du Toit, M., Franz, C. M. A. P., Dicks, L. M. T., & Holzapfel, W. H. (2001). Taxonomy of obligately homofermentative and facultatively heterofermentative lactobacilli in pig faeces. *Lett Appl Microbiol*, 32(3), 199–204. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1472-765X.2001.00889.x
- Dujardin, M., Elain, A., Lendormi, T., Le Fellic, M., ... Sire, O. (2014). Keeping under control a liquid feed fermentation process for pigs: A reality scale pilot based study. *Anim Feed Sci Technol*, 194, 81–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2014.04.017
- Gori, K., Bjørklund, M. K., Canibe, N., Pedersen, A. Ø., & Jespersen, L. (2011). Occurrence and Identification of Yeast Species in Fermented Liquid Feed for Piglets. *Microb Ecol*, 61(1), 146–153. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-010-9706-6
- Grady, E. N., MacDonald, J., Liu, L., Richman, A., & Yuan, Z. C. (2016). Current knowledge and perspectives of *Paenibacillus*: A review. In *Microbial Cell Factories* (Vol. 15, Issue 1). BioMed Central Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12934-016-0603-7
- Hansen, I. D. (1987). *The microbiological quality of wet feed for pigs*. Report No. 139. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/biotek/8708

- Ji, F., He, D., Olaniran, A. O., Mokoena, M. P., ... Shi, J. (2019). Occurrence, toxicity, production and detection of *Fusarium* mycotoxin: a review. In *Food Production*, *Processing and Nutrition* (Vol. 1, Issue 1). BioMed Central Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1186/s43014-019-0007-2
- Kassambara, A. (2020). ggpubr: 'ggplot2' Based Publication Ready Plots. R package version 0.6.0. https://cran.r-project.org/package=ggpubr
- Keller, B., Kuder, H., Visscher, C., Siesenop, U., & Kamphues, J. (2020). Yeasts in liquid swine diets: Identification methods, growth temperatures and gas-formation potential. *Journal of Fungi*, 6(4), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof6040337
- Kõljalg, U., Nilsson, R. H., Abarenkov, K., Tedersoo, L., ... Larsson, K. H. (2013). Towards a unified paradigm for sequence-based identification of fungi. *Mol Ecol*, 22(21), 5271– 5277. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12481
- Lenth, R. V. (2020). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R* package version 1.8.4-1. https://cran.r-project.org/package=emmeans
- Lin, H., & Peddada, S. Das. (2020). Analysis of compositions of microbiomes with bias correction. *Nat Commun*, 11(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-17041-7
- Liu, G., Zhang, Y., Liu, X., Hammes, F., ... Van Der Meer, W. (2020). 360-Degree Distribution of Biofilm Quantity and Community in an Operational Unchlorinated Drinking Water Distribution Pipe. *Environ Sci Technol*, 54(9), 5619–5628. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b06603
- Martin, M. (2011). Cutadapt removes adapter sequences from high-throughput sequencing reads. *EMBnet J*, 17(1), 10. https://doi.org/10.14806/ej.17.1.200
- McHugh, A. J., Yap, M., Crispie, F., Feehily, C., ... Cotter, P. D. (2021). Microbiome-based environmental monitoring of a dairy processing facility highlights the challenges associated with low microbial-load samples. NPJ Sci Food, 5, 4. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41538-021-00087-2
- McMurdie, P. J., & Holmes, S. (2013). Phyloseq: An R Package for Reproducible Interactive Analysis and Graphics of Microbiome Census Data. *PLoS One*, 8(4), e61217. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0061217
- Menegat, M. B., Goodband, R. D., DeRouchey, J. M., Tokach, M. D., ... Dritz, S. S. (2019). Kansas State University Swine Nutrition Guide: Mycotoxins in Swine Diets. https://www.asi.kstate.edu/extension/swine/swinenutritionguide/pdf/KSU%20Mycotoxins%20in%20Swi ne%20Diets%20fact%20sheet.pdf
- Mwanza, E. P., Hugo, A., Charimba, G., & Hugo, C. J. (2022). Pathogenic Potential and Control of *Chryseobacterium* Species from Clinical, Fish, Food and Environmental Sources. *Microorganisms*, 10(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms10050895
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., ... Wagner, H. (2020). Vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.6-4. https://cran.rproject.org/package=vegan
- Olstorpe, M., Axelsson, L., Schnürer, J., & Passoth, V. (2010). Effect of starter culture inoculation on feed hygiene and microbial population development in fermented pig feed composed of a cereal grain mix with wet wheat distillers' grain. *J Appl Microbiol*, 108(1), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04399.x

- Özogul, Y., & Özogul, F. (2019). Biogenic Amines Formation, Toxicity, Regulations in Food. In S. Bahruddin & R. Tofalo (Eds.), *Biogenic Amines in Food: Analysis, Occurrence and Toxicity* (pp. 1–17). The Royal Society of Chemistry. https://doi.org/10.1039/9781788015813-00001
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., Kivelä, I., Hyvönen, P., & Von Wright, A. (2005). Survival, growth and persistence under farm conditions of a *Lactobacillus plantarum* strain inoculated into liquid pig feed. J Appl Microbiol, 99(4), 851–858. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2005.02666.x
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & von Wright, A. (2011). Antimicrobial activity of weak acids in liquid feed fermentations, and its effects on yeasts and lactic acid bacteria. J Sci Food Agric, 91(6), 1032–1040. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.4278
- Ragaert, P., Devlieghere, F., Devuyst, E., Dewulf, J., ... Debevere, J. (2006). Volatile metabolite production of spoilage micro-organisms on a mixed-lettuce agar during storage at 7 °C in air and low oxygen atmosphere. *Int J Food Microbiol*, 112(2), 162– 170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.06.018
- Rożej, A., Cydzik-Kwiatkowska, A., Kowalska, B., & Kowalski, D. (2015). Structure and microbial diversity of biofilms on different pipe materials of a model drinking water distribution systems. World J Microbiol Biotechnol, 31(1), 37–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11274-014-1761-6
- Rudbäck, L. (2013). Organic acids in liquid feed for pigs palatability and feed intake. In Master's thesis. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Russell, P. J., Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (1996). Performance, water use and effluent output of weaner pigs fed *ad libitum* with either dry pellets or liquid feed and the role of microbial activity in the liquid feed. *J Sci Food Agric*, 72(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199609)72:1<8::AID-JSFA646>3.0.CO;2-K
- Sharma, D., Misba, L., & Khan, A. U. (2019). Antibiotics versus biofilm: An emerging battleground in microbial communities. In *Antimicrobial Resistance and Infection Control* (Vol. 8, Issue 1). BioMed Central Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13756-019-0533-3
- Stellato, G., Utter, D. R., Voorhis, A., De Angelis, M., ... Ercolini, D. (2017). A few Pseudomonas oligotypes dominate in the meat and dairy processing environment. *Front Microbiol*, 8(MAR). https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2017.00264
- Summers, K. L., Frey, J. F., & Arfken, A. M. (2021). Characterization of *Kazachstania* slooffiae, a proposed commensal in the porcine gut. *Journal of Fungi*, 7(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3390/jof7020146
- Vils, E., Canibe, N., & Sommer, H. M. (2018). *Benzoic Acid Inhibits The Degradation of Free Amino Acids in Liquid Feed. 2018.* SEGES Danish Pig Research Centre. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_medd/2018/1156
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis, 2nd edition (2nd ed.). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1080/15366367.2019.1565254

Chapter 7: Overall discussion

Liquid feeding grow-finisher pigs is common in many parts of the world, particularly in Europe. Despite this, the feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs can be up to 0.20 of a feed conversion efficiency (FCE) unit poorer compared to dry feeding (Lawlor & O'Meara, 2018; O'Meara et al., 2020c), which equates to an increase in feed cost of ~ \in 5.10 per pig, based on a 5-year average finisher feed price (Lawlor & Viard, 2021). This poorer feed efficiency has been partly attributed to increased physical feed wastage at the trough (Han et al., 2006; L'Anson et al., 2012; Russell et al., 1996); however, unintentional feed fermentation likely also contributes. The occurrence of unintentional spontaneous (or uncontrolled) fermentation in liquid feed has been widely reported, particularly so with *ad libitum* short-trough feeding, where residual feed remains in the troughs for relatively long periods of time (Brooks et al., 2001; O'Meara et al., 2020b; Plumed-Ferrer & Von Wright, 2009). This uncontrolled fermentation can have negative impacts on feed quality, including amino acid and gross energy losses from the diet (Brooks et al., 2001; Canibe & Jensen, 2003; O'Meara et al., 2020a). This may, at least in part, explain the poorer FCE observed in liquid-fed pigs.

Gaps identified in the literature include the fact that, although several studies have investigated the quality of liquid feed and strategies to improve it, very few on-farm surveys of liquid feed quality have been conducted on commercial pig units, especially so on farms where liquid feed is not deliberately fermented. Additionally, many studies to date that have profiled microbial groups within liquid feed and/or investigated the impact of liquid feed on the pig gut microbiome, have used only culture-based methods to investigate a select few microbial groups. Data are also lacking regarding characterisation of the fungal communities in liquid feed, particularly using cultureindependent methods. For this reason, there is a lack of standard next-generationsequencing workflows available to profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and the gut microbiome of liquid-fed pigs. Moreover, additional studies are required to investigate the impact of different feed forms (meal versus pellets) and feed delivery methods (dry, liquid and wet/dry feeding) on the feed and pig gut microbiome, and to determine whether differences in the microbiome may be responsible for any variances observed in growth, feed efficiency and/or carcass characteristics in pigs. Lastly, the limited number of studies in the area indicate that cleaning of liquid feeding systems may have only short-lived benefits, or none at all, for system hygiene and liquid feed quality. Consequently, there is an opportunity to improve liquid feed quality by developing an

effective sanitisation programme that improves liquid feeding system hygiene and subsequently maintains the hygiene after cleaning.

Considering all of the above, the objectives and hypotheses of this thesis were to:

- 1. Develop an optimal methodology for simultaneously profiling the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and the gut microbiome of liquid-fed pigs. The hypothesis was that by increasing the homogenisation (bead-beating) duration the recovery of DNA from difficult-to-lyse microbes in faeces and liquid feed would be improved by minimising lysis bias.
- 2. Profile the liquid feed bacteriome and mycobiome and determine the concentration of biogenic amines in liquid feed on commercial pig production farms. The hypothesis was that genera of lactic acid bacteria and yeast would predominate in liquid feed as a result of spontaneous fermentation, and that relatively high concentrations of biogenic amines would be present due to amino acid decarboxylation.
- 3. Investigate the bacteriome of a diet in meal versus pelleted form, delivered as dry, liquid or wet/dry feed, and determine the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of grow-finisher pigs fed these diets to ascertain whether certain bacterial taxa are associated with pig growth, FCE and carcass quality. The hypothesis was that spontaneous fermentation in liquid diets is linked with poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs due to proliferation of lactic acid bacteria in feed and the subsequent increased abundance of lactic acid bacteria within the gut bacteriome of liquid-fed pigs.
- 4. Develop and implement an intensive sanitisation programme in a growfinisher liquid feeding system in order to improve and maintain system hygiene and improve the microbiological, physico-chemical and nutritional quality of liquid feed. The hypothesis was that implementing an intensive sanitisation programme and maintaining hygiene post-cleaning would reduce spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed and therefore reduce energy and amino acid losses and the production of undesirable microbial metabolites in liquid feed.
- 5. Profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed and liquid feeding system surfaces, before and after implementation of the intensive sanitisation programme. The hypothesis was that a DNA-sequence based approach would
reveal specific bacterial and fungal taxa associated with the pre- and postcleaning microbial communities in feed and on the feeding system surfaces.

Due to the lack of standardised workflows for simultaneously profiling bacterial and fungal communities via high-throughput amplicon sequencing, Chapter 2 aimed to develop a 'catch-all' workflow that incorporated bead-beating to optimise bacterial and fungal DNA recovery from liquid feed and pig faeces. The results showed that a bead-beating duration of 20 minutes provided a more accurate representation of the bacterial and fungal communities in these samples, when combined with an optimised protocol of a commonly used, commercially available DNA extraction kit. This work will help to minimise lysis bias, particularly for Gram-positive bacteria and filamentous fungi in future liquid feed and pig gut microbiome studies. Although 20 minutes of bead-beating was suitable for amplicon sequencing, potential shearing of DNA due to excessive homogenisation could be problematic for metagenomic and transcriptomic analyses. In addition, the work shows that a single DNA extract can be used for simultaneous bacterial and fungal amplicon sequencing, and thus will improve the cost- and time-effectiveness of profiling the micro- and mycobiome in future studies by reducing the number of DNA extractions required.

The standardised workflow developed in Chapter 2 was subsequently applied in Chapter 3 to profile the bacteriome and mycobiome of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs from the finisher section of commercial pig farms. The concentration of biogenic amines was also determined as an indication of the level of spontaneous fermentation occurring. The results of this chapter supported the current evidence that spontaneous fermentation occurs in 'fresh' (i.e. not deliberately fermented) liquid feed on commercial pig farms. The bacterial and fungal community structures in the liquid feed were influenced by the location at which the samples were collected from on a given farm (i.e. in the mixing tank and troughs). The liquid feed micro- and mycobiome were influenced even more so more so by the particular farm from which the feed was sampled, highlighting the unpredictable nature and the between-farm variability of spontaneous fermentation. The inclusion of liquid co-products in diets also influenced the microbial community in the liquid feed considerably, with the yeasts *Diutina* (associated with liquid whey) and *Saccharomyces* (associated with pot ale syrup) most abundant in the feed on the farms using these coproducts. The decreases in alpha-diversity of liquid feed between the mixing tank and the troughs on the farms in this study corresponded with increased relative abundances (RA)

of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) including *Lactobacillus, Weissella* and *Leuconostoc*, as well as yeasts including *Kazachstania* and *Dipodascus*. The concentration of biogenic amines also increased between the liquid feed in the mixing tank and the troughs, as a result of amino acid decarboxylation, particularly on two farms. However, the biogenic amine concentrations found in this study are likely not of concern for pig health based on human toxicity data, although there are no guidelines available on acceptable concentrations in liquid feed. Nonetheless, the amino acid losses associated with biogenic amine production on these farms likely play a role in the poorer FCE previously observed in liquid-fed pigs. In addition to the impact the feed microbiome has on the quality of liquid feed itself, the feed microbiome, may also impact the intestinal microbiome of liquid-fed pigs and subsequently influence their growth and feed efficiency.

As shown in Chapter 3, differences in dietary composition, due to the inclusion of coproducts, can dramatically influence feed microbiology. There are also microbiological differences between the feed form (meal or pellets) used and the method by which they are delivered to pigs (dry, liquid and wet/dry feeding) (O'Meara et al., 2020c). As such, these factors may influence the growth and feed efficiency of pigs by modulating the intestinal microbiome. The objective of Chapter 4 was to determine the impact of these different feed forms and delivery methods on the feed bacteriome and on the profile of the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of pigs fed these diets. An additional objective was to investigate whether certain bacterial taxa were associated with growth, feed efficiency or carcass characteristics. In agreement with Chapter 3, bacteriome profiling of the diets used in this chapter showed increased RAs of the lactic acid bacteria (LAB) Weissella, Leuconostoc and Lactococcus in the residual-trough sampled feed compared to the mixing tank and fresh trough-sampled feed, consistent with spontaneous fermentation. The greatest RA of these genera was observed in the liquid pellet diet, while Lactobacillus was more abundant in the liquid meal diet. In fact, the pigs fed the liquid meal diet had a greater abundance of Lactobacillus in their caecal digesta and faeces; however, this was not associated with growth or feed efficiency in this study.

Another LAB associated with spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed, *Leuconostoc*, was enriched in the ileal digesta and faeces of liquid-fed pigs. *Leuconostoc* was correlated with higher feed intake and poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs, while decreased faecal abundance of *Turicibacter* was also correlated with increased feed intake, implicating these microbes in influencing feed efficiency. Increased ileal abundance of

Leuconostoc has previously been negatively correlated with carcass weight in liquid-fed pigs (Torres-Pitarch et al., 2020). Decreased faecal abundance of *Turicibacter* was also correlated with higher feed intake. This genus has been reported as more abundant in more feed efficient animals (McCormack et al., 2019) and has been positively correlated with body weight (Wang et al., 2019). These intake-associated microbes may be potential biomarkers of feed efficiency in pigs; however, further research is required to investigate the mechanisms by which they may influence feed intake. The abundance of the aforementioned fermentative bacteria in the intestinal and faecal bacteriome of liquid-fed pigs is likely influenced by their proliferation in liquid feed during spontaneous fermentation, which was observed in Chapters 3 and 4.

With regard to pig growth performance parameters, Chapter 4 confirmed that liquid feeding meal and wet/dry feeding pellets produce similar carcass gain, feed efficiency and kill-out yield; however, liquid feeding meal optimises carcass gain, while feeding wet/dry pellets optimises feed efficiency. Therefore, the feeding method used for growfinisher pigs on a given pig unit will depend on the requirements of the producer. For example, liquid feeding may be preferable if maximising growth rates is the priority (e.g. where facilities are highly stocked), as with many finisher units. The higher growth rates achievable with liquid feeding also have environmental implications, as reducing the number of days to slaughter decreases the carbon footprint of pig production. Nonetheless, as shown in Chapter 4, the feed efficiency of liquid meal-fed pigs was 0.26 of an FCE unit poorer than dry pellet-fed pigs, in agreement with previous findings (O'Meara et al., 2020c). Therefore, improving feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs would result in significant feed savings for producers already practicing liquid feeding. This study associated the poorer feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs with increased ileal and faecal abundance of Leuconostoc, with liquid feed being the likely source. Therefore, practical strategies such as improving the hygiene of liquid feeding systems to reduce the occurrence of spontaneous fermentation in liquid feed, may help to improve feed efficiency of liquid-fed pigs.

A previous survey of the farms from Chapter 3 found that cleaning of mixing tanks and pipelines in liquid feeding systems was highly variable, with three farms performing no cleaning at all (O'Meara et al., 2020a). This lack of cleaning can lead to a build-up of feed residues and microbial biofilms within the system, which likely seed the liquid feed with microbes as it passes through the system, accelerating uncontrolled spontaneous feed

fermentation. For example, poor liquid feed quality was found on two of the farms (B and F) that performed no cleaning in Chapter 3. Farm B had a particularly high prevalence of yeasts and moulds and the highest concentration of biogenic amines, while Farm F had a high proportion of *Clostridium* in the fresh and residual trough-sampled feed. Therefore, the aim of Chapter 5 was to determine the effects of an intensive sanitisation programme in a grow-finisher liquid feeding system by monitoring microbiological and physicochemical parameters of liquid feed and microbial colonisation of the feeding system surfaces. The sanitisation programme involved a combination of intensive physical and chemical cleaning between batches of grow-finisher pigs, combined with nightly rinsing of the system with an organic acid blend and use of the acid rinse to prepare the first feed of the day. The sanitisation programme dramatically improved the hygiene of internal surfaces of the feeding system, especially for the initial 5-week period, as evidenced by reduced counts of lactic acid bacteria, total aerobes, Enterobacteriaceae, yeasts and moulds and decreased adenosine triphosphate (ATP) concentrations on the mixing tank and feed pipeline internal surfaces. The ATP concentrations were in line with the microbial counts, and therefore may serve as a practical tool for on-farm monitoring of feeding system hygiene. Enterobacteriaceae and moulds remained undetectable on pipeline surfaces for 10 weeks, as confirmed by scanning electron microscopy of the feed pipeline surfaces. These findings are in contrast to those of Royer et al. (2004) who circulated 'contact water' through a liquid feeding system to assess the microbiological load of the system surfaces before and after cleaning. They found that ATP concentrations, and counts of total bacteria, lactic acid bacteria and coliforms decreased immediately after liquid feeding system cleaning but returned to pre-cleaning levels within two weeks, highlighting the effectiveness and longevity of the sanitisation programme used in Chapter 5.

However, the impact on liquid feed microbiology in the current study was minimal and short-lived. This was in agreement with Fisker & Jørgensen (2010) who reported no significant differences in counts of *Enterobacteriaceae*, LAB, yeasts, moulds or *Clostridium perfringens* in liquid feed sampled after cleaning and disinfection of the feeding system, compared to pre-cleaning. They also found no differences in pH, organic acid or biogenic amine concentrations; however, in Chapter 5, acetic acid, ethanol and biogenic amine concentrations decreased in the feed post-cleaning and did not return to baseline concentrations. Additionally, no gross energy losses were observed in the liquid

373

feed. The concentrations of these metabolites in liquid feed coincided with variations in LAB and yeast counts on the liquid feeding system surfaces, implicating these communities in contributing to the chemical composition of liquid feed. Therefore, by controlling surface microbial communities on liquid feeding systems via implementation of the sanitisation programme, on-farm liquid feed quality should be improved.

Chapter 6 built upon this work by profiling the bacteriome and mycobiome of the liquid feed and the feeding system surfaces before and after cleaning. The results confirmed that the resident bacterial and fungal biofilms on the internal surfaces of the feed pipeline were disrupted post-cleaning. Before cleaning, the feed pipeline biofilm was dominated by a low diversity community, mainly Lactobacillus, Leuconostoc, Chryseobacterium and the yeast Alternaria. Microbial diversity increased on the pipeline surface post-cleaning, but community composition and abundance were highly unstable throughout the experiment, likely due to the nightly acid rinse circulated through the feed pipeline, preventing recolonisation. The cleaning programme and sampling location both impacted the profile of the bacterial and fungal communities in liquid feed. However, spontaneous fermentation was observed in the liquid feed (as in Chapter 3), despite the cleaning. This was characterised by decreases in the abundance of Pantoea and Pseudomonas between the mixing tank and troughs, with a concurrent increase in *Lactobacillus*. Weissella also became highly abundant in the trough-sampled feed after cleaning, which may have been a result of Lactobacillus populations not having fully re-established. The yeast Kazachstania represented a large component of the post-cleaning mycobiome in the residual trough-sampled feed, while Gibberella and Fusarium also increased in abundance during the latter PC periods. The latter two genera are mycotoxin producers (Burlakoti et al., 2008; Ji et al., 2019). Although mycotoxins were not measured as part of this work, it would be interesting to determine whether liquid feeding system sanitisation impacts mycotoxin concentrations.

Nonetheless, as outlined for Chapter 5 above, only minimal losses in gross energy in the liquid feed were found, irrespective of time point or sampling location. Additionally, the decreases in microbial metabolite concentrations outlined above (organic acid, ethanol and biogenic amines) indicated a reduction in uncontrolled spontaneous fermentation. Although microbes began to re-colonise the feeding system, hygiene was still improved at the end of the 10-week grow-finisher period, compared to pre-cleaning and microbial metabolites did not return to baseline concentrations. Therefore, intensive cleaning of

liquid feeding systems between batches of grow-finisher pigs is recommended. It may also be possible to prolong the impact of the improved feeding system hygiene and further improve the microbial and chemical quality of the feed itself. For example, increasing the concentration of the acid blend in the liquid feed, and/or using a mixing tank fogger to better distribute the alkali and acid to the internal surfaces of the mixing tank, could both be strategies worth exploring. Growth rate and feed efficiency during the experiment were on par with previous liquid feeding studies performed in the same grow-finisher house. However, the effect of feeding grow-finisher pigs from sanitised compared to nonsanitised liquid feeding systems on the pig microbiome, feed intake, growth and FCE remains to be investigated. A 5-year cost-benefit analysis of implementing this sanitisation programme between every batch of grow-finisher pigs showed that there is potential to increase margin over feed by €1.20 per pig, which represents a saving on feed costs of ~€54,000 per year. This cost-benefit analysis was based on a pig unit producing four batches of 10,000 pigs per year (30-115 kg live weight), assuming a 0.05-unit improvement in FCE. This improvement in FCE is conservative and considering that pigs fed liquid meal in Chapter 4 had a 0.26-unit poorer FCE compared to dry pellet-fed pigs, there is potential for significant feed savings for producers.

Overall, this thesis provides essential information regarding the role of spontaneous fermentation in deterioration of the microbial and nutritional quality of liquid feed, and its contribution to poorer feed efficiency in liquid-fed pigs. Moreover, it has shown that implementation of a liquid feeding system sanitisation programme is an effective and economically viable means of improving the quality of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs.

Based on the findings of this thesis, future work should include:

- 1. Determining the ability of lactic acid bacteria and yeasts, isolated from liquid feed, to decarboxylate amino acids and produce biogenic amines *in vitro* to investigate their role in reducing the nutritional quality of liquid feed.
- 2. Investigating the impact of implementing an optimised version of the sanitisation programme, including the use of a fogger in the mixing tank, on a large sample of commercial pig farms in a pre- and post-cleaning study. This will help to determine whether the protocol is effective in different types of liquid feeding systems and on farms with poorer baseline hygiene conditions.

- 3. Addition of a suitable microbial inoculant to liquid feed/feeding system surfaces post-sanitisation to investigate whether controlled re-colonisation of the liquid feeding system with a desirable microbiome is possible, and whether liquid feed quality is impacted. The impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on mycotoxin concentrations in liquid feed should also be assessed.
- 4. Using the feed-grade organic acid blend from Chapters 5 and 6, to directly acidify liquid feed during each feed preparation using different inclusion rates (up to 1 % inclusion in liquid feed) to assess whether there is an enhanced impact on the nutritional, microbiological and physico-chemical parameters of liquid feed, as opposed to addition of the acid rinse only.
- 5. Determining the impact of liquid feeding system sanitisation on the growth, feed efficiency, carcass characterisitics and intestinal microbiome of grow-finisher pigs fed from a sanitised versus non-sanitised liquid feeding system.

7.1 References

- Brooks, P. H., Beal, J. D., & Niven, S. (2001). Liquid feeding of pigs: potential for reducing environmental impact and for improving productivity and food safety. *Recent Advances in Animal Nutrition in Australia*, *13*(December 2015), 49–63.
- Burlakoti, R. R., Ali, S., Secor, G. A., Neate, S. M., ... Adhikari, T. B. (2008). Comparative mycotoxin profiles of *Gibberella zeae* populations from barley, wheat, potatoes, and sugar beets. *Appl Environ Microbiol*, 74(21), 6513–6520. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.01580-08
- Canibe, N., & Jensen, B. B. (2003). Fermented and nonfermented liquid feed to growing pigs: Effect on aspects of gastrointestinal ecology and growth performance. *J Anim Sci*, 81(8), 2019–2031. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8182019x
- Fisker, B. N., & Jørgensen, L. (2010). *Cleaning wet feed systems does not change the quality* of wet feed. 2010. https://svineproduktion.dk/publikationer/kilder/lu_erfa/2010/1016
- Han, Y. K., Thacker, P. A., & Yang, J. S. (2006). Effects of the duration of liquid feeding on performance and nutrient digestibility in weaned pigs. *Asian-Australas J Anim Sci*, 19(3), 396–401. https://doi.org/10.5713/ajas.2006.396
- Ji, F., He, D., Olaniran, A. O., Mokoena, M. P., ... Shi, J. (2019). Occurrence, toxicity, production and detection of *Fusarium* mycotoxin: a review. In *Food Production*, *Processing and Nutrition* (Vol. 1, Issue 1). BioMed Central Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1186/s43014-019-0007-2
- L'Anson, K. A., Choct, M., & Brooks, P. H. (2012). The influence of particle size and processing method for wheat-based diets, offered in dry or liquid form, on growth performance and diet digestibility in male weaner pigs. *Anim Prod Sci*, 52(10), 899–904. https://doi.org/10.1071/AN12082
- Lawlor, P. G., & O'Meara, F. M. (2018). Comparison of dry, wet/dry and wet feeding for finisher pigs. 2018. Irish Farmers Monthly. https://www.teagasc.ie/publications/2018/comparison-of-dry-wetdry-and-wet-feedingfor-finisher-pigs.php
- Lawlor, P. G., & Viard, F. (2021). Optimising number of feed splits and sensor height in short trough liquid feeding. Teagasc Pig Newsletter 2021. https://www.teagasc.ie/media/website/publications/2021/Teagasc-Pig-Newsletter---December-2021.pdf
- McCormack, U. M., Curião, T., Metzler-Zebeli, B. U., Magowan, E., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2019). Porcine Feed Efficiency-Associated Intestinal Microbiota and Physiological Traits: Finding Consistent Cross-Locational Biomarkers for Residual Feed Intake. *MSystems*, 4(4), e00324-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/msystems.00324-18
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., Clarke, D., Cummins, W., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020a). Microbiological assessment of liquid feed for finisher pigs on commercial pig units. J Appl Microbiol, 130(2), 356–369. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.14785
- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V, & Lawlor, P. G. (2020b). Effect of waterto-feed ratio on feed disappearance, growth rate, feed efficiency, and carcass traits in growing-finishing pigs. *Transl Anim Sci*, 4(2), 630–640. https://doi.org/10.1093/tas/txaa042

- O'Meara, F. M., Gardiner, G. E., O'Doherty, J. V., & Lawlor, P. G. (2020c). The effect of feed form and delivery method on feed microbiology and growth performance in grow-finisher pigs. J Anim Sci, 98(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skaa021
- Plumed-Ferrer, C., & Von Wright, A. (2009). Fermented pig liquid feed: Nutritional, safety and regulatory aspects. J Appl Microbiol, 106(2), 351–368. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008.03938.x
- Royer, E., Moundy, G., Albar, J., & Martineau, G. P. (2004). Descriptive study of the microbiological contamination load of the liquid feeding system in nine pig farms: 1 -Effect of the various parts of the system. *Rev Med Vet (Toulouse)*, 155(12), 609–618.
- Russell, P. J., Geary, T. M., Brooks, P. H., & Campbell, A. (1996). Performance, water use and effluent output of weaner pigs fed *ad libitum* with either dry pellets or liquid feed and the role of microbial activity in the liquid feed. *J Sci Food Agric*, 72(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0010(199609)72:1<8::AID-JSFA646>3.0.CO;2-K
- Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., ... Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Effect of cereal soaking and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci Rep*, 10, 1023. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57668-6
- Wang, X., Tsai, T., Deng, F., Wei, X., ... Zhao, J. (2019). Longitudinal investigation of the swine gut microbiome from birth to market reveals stage and growth performance associated bacteria. *Microbiome*, 7(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-019-0721-7

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge South East Technological University (formerly Waterford Institute of Technology), the Irish Research Council, the Higher Education Authority and the Society of Feed Technologists for funding the work carried out in this thesis.

I would also like to extend a huge thank you to my supervisory team, Prof. Gillian Gardiner, Dr. Peadar Lawlor and Dr. Paul Cormican for their consistent input, support and seemingly relentless work ethic throughout the whole of my PhD. I have to give particular thanks to Gillian for encouraging me to pursue a PhD in the first place. After working with her on my fourth year research project, she provided multiple opportunities for me to develop as a researcher. I've definitely come out the other side with a huge range of knowledge and skills, testament to great supervision.

A huge thanks to Peadar for the expert advice throughout, especially on the pig side of things which I would've been lost without, and for the great mentorship. Sincere thanks to Paul for sharing his bioinformatics expertise with me. Apologies for the Friday emails but it usually took me the week to formulate the question!

There are too many people to thank individually for helping and supporting me throughout my PhD and apologies in advance if I miss anyone, but you know who you are. Big thanks to all of the staff and technicians in the Dept of Science in SETU who were always there to help throughout. A huge thank you to all of the placement students for your help in the lab. Thanks to everyone in the SETU Research Support Unit, Graduate Studies Office, and the Awards Office for all of the help and support during my PhD. Thank you to Jonathan Brazil for the help with preparing two great diagrams.

I also want to thank the staff and students in the Pig Development Department in Moorepark. I owe a huge thanks to Fiona O'Meara for allowing me to build on her thesis work, and for answering the multiple requests to go through Excel files with me! To the PDD students, particularly Florence, Elisa, Keely and Shiv, it was a pleasure to work with you. Huge thanks to Tomas and all of the staff in the pig unit for the help with everything.

The input from Daithi and Ger (IDS), Hans (Annona), Colum, Lisa and Eadaoin (Interchem) and Dennis (Big Dutchman) was invaluable. Thank you also to the placement students in Moorepark that helped with sampling and taking plates out, and to Jimmy Flynn and his lab for being very accommodating and helpful.

To the great group of postgrads in the Dept of Science, and beyond, in SETU Waterford, it was a pleasure to share this journey with you. Special shoutout to everyone in B01 for making it the B01 bubble (& James). It goes without saying that I couldn't have done this without you all, especially the support and encouragement of Sarah and Thomas, and the many necessary breaks required to keep pushing on. I also want to thank all of the staff including the porters, cleaners and library staff who always helped to lift the spirits.

Finally, thank you so much to all of my family and friends for the support over the last several years. More importantly, thank you for your patience and putting up with the constant "I have to work" responses. There'll be plenty of catching up to do once this is all done and dusted. For those of you that still don't know what it is I do, you have a lot of reading to do now! Last but certainly not least, thank you Alex! I definitely wouldn't have managed to get this far without you - you've been a huge support, thank you for everything.

Appendix <u>Research Dissemination</u> Peer-reviewed publications:

Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P. G., Viard, F., Lourenco, A., Gómez-Mascaraque, L. G., O'Doherty, J. V., Cormican, P., Gardiner, G. E. (2024). Optimising the hygiene of a liquid feeding system to improve the quality of liquid feed for pigs. *Sci. Rep.* (accepted).

Rattigan, R., Lawlor, P.G., Cormican, P., Crespo-Piazuelo, D., **Cullen, J.**, Phelan, J.P., Ranjitkar, S., Crispie, F. and Gardiner, G.E. (2023). Maternal and/or post-weaning supplementation with *Bacillus altitudinis* spores modulates the microbial composition of colostrum, digesta and faeces in pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 13, 8900. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-33175-2

Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P.G., Cormican, P., Crispie. F. & Gardiner, G.E. (2022). Optimisation of a bead-beating procedure for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA from pig faeces and liquid feed for 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing. *Animal – Open Space*. 1(1), 100012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anopes.2022.100012

Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P. G., Cormican, P. & Gardiner, G. E. (2021). Microbial quality of liquid feed for pigs and its impact on the porcine gut microbiome. *Animals*, 11, 2983. https://doi.org/10.3390/ani11102983

Torres-Pitarch, A., Gardiner, G. E., Cormican, P., Rea, M., Crispie, F., O'Doherty, J. V., Cozannet, P., Ryan, T., **Cullen, J.** & Lawlor, P. G. (2020). Effect of cereal fermentation and carbohydrase supplementation on growth, nutrient digestibility and intestinal microbiota in liquid-fed grow-finishing pigs. *Sci. Rep.*, 10 (13716). https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-70443-x

Book chapters:

Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P. G., & Gardiner, G. E. (2022). Microbiological services delivered by the pig gut microbiome. In M. Bailey & C. Stokes (Eds.), Understanding Gut Microbiomes as Targets for Improving Pig Gut Health. Burleigh Dodds Science Publishing Ltd., Cambridge, UK.

Conference abstracts and presentations:

Cullen, J.T., Viard, F., Lourenco, A., Gómez-Mascaraque, L.G., O'Doherty, J. V., Cormican, P., Gardiner, G.E. & Lawlor, P.G. (2023). Investigating the impact of sanitisation of the feeding system on the bacterial and fungal microbiota of liquid feed and liquid feeding systems for pigs. *Joint Pig Veterinary Society & Society of Feed Technologists 2023 Autumn Meeting*, 8th-9th November, 2023 (oral presentation).

Cullen, J.T., Viard, F., Lourenco, A., Gómez-Mascaraque, L.G., O'Doherty, J. V., Cormican, P., Gardiner, G.E. & Lawlor, P.G. (2023). Optimising liquid feeding system hygiene to improve the microbiological quality of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs, p. 361. *In Animal - Science Proceedings*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anscip.2023.01.480 (Proceedings of British Society of Animal Science Conference, Birmingham, UK, 28th -30th March 2023) (**oral presentation**).

Cullen, J.T., Viard, F., Lourenco, A., Gómez-Mascaraque, L.G., O'Doherty, J. V., Cormican, P., Gardiner, G.E. & Lawlor, P.G. (2022). Optimising liquid feeding system hygiene to improve the microbiological quality of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs. *Agri Sparks*, South East Technological University, Cork Road Campus, Co. Waterford, 20th October, 2022 (oral presentation).

Cullen, J.T., Viard, F., Lourenco, A., Gómez-Mascaraque, L.G., O'Doherty, J. V., Cormican, P., Gardiner, G.E. & Lawlor, P.G. (2022). Optimising liquid feeding system hygiene to improve the microbiological quality of liquid feed for grow-finisher pigs. Department of Science and Land Sciences Research Seminar Series, South East Technological University, Cork Road Campus, Co. Waterford, 19th October, 2022 (oral presentation).

Posters presented:

Cullen, J. T., Lawlor, P.G., Cormican, P. and Gardiner, G.E. (2021). Optimisation of a bead-beating procedure for simultaneous extraction of bacterial and fungal DNA from pig faeces and liquid feed for 16S and ITS2 rDNA amplicon sequencing. *12th International Symposium on Gut Microbiology*, *13th-15th October*, *2021*, *Online*, page 93.

Farmer/industry open days:

Cullen, J.T., Lawlor, P.G., Cormican, P. and Gardiner, G.E. (2023). Cost implications of liquid feed management. In proceedings Teagasc Pig Open Day, Moorepark, Fermoy, Co. Cork and Ballyhaise Agricultural College, Ballyhaise, Co. Cavan, 22nd & 24th May 2024 (**poster & demonstration**).

Cullen, J.T., Lawlor, P.G., and Gardiner, G.E. (2023). Liquid feeding system hygiene. In proceedings Teagasc Pig Open Day, Moorepark, Fermoy, Co. Cork and Ballyhaise Agricultural College, Ballyhaise, Co. Cavan, 9th & 11th May 2023 (**poster & demonstration**).

Popular press:

Cullen, J.T., Viard, F., Gardiner, G.E. & Lawlor, P.G. Improving liquid feeding system hygiene to improve the feed efficiency of liquid-fed grow-finisher pigs. Teagasc Pig Development Department Newsletter, May 2023.

Awards:

- The 2023 British Society of Animal Science (BSAS) Industry Prize Award
- The 2022 Society of Feed Technologists' Edgar Pye Research Scholarship